December 2021 Volume 11 Number 3

OFFICAL JOURNAL OF THE İzmir dr. Behçet uz Childeren's Hospital

ISSN 2146-2372 e-ISSN 1309-9566

Dr. Behçet Uz Cocuk Hastanesi Dergisi Journal of Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital





www.behcetuzdergisi.com



Owner

Ministry of Health University Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Education and Research Hospital

Baş Editör / Editor in Chief

Prof. Behzat OZKAN MD. Ministry of Health University Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Pediatric Endocrinology, Izmir, Turkey / *ozkan.behzat@gmail.com* ORCID: 0000-0002-9158-8409

Editors

Assoc. Prof. Şebnem ÇALKAVUR MD. Ministry of Health University Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Neonatology Clinic, Izmir, Turkey / sebnemcalkavur@yahoo.com ORCID: 0000-0002-3820-2690

Prof. Gülden DİNİZ, MD, PhD Izmir Democracy University Medical School, Pathology Department, Izmir, Turkey / gulden.diniz@idu.edu.tr ORCID: 0000-0003-1512-7584

Managing Editors

Prof. Hasan AĞIN MD S.B.Ü. Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Children's Intensive Care Clinic, Izmir, Turkey / hasanagin@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0003-3306-8899

Prof. İlker DEVRİM MD S.B.Ü. Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Pediatric Infectious Diseases Clinic, Izmir, Turkey / ilker.devrim@yahoo.com ORCID: 0000-0002-6053-8027

Prof. Nida DİNÇEL MD S.B.Ü. Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Pediatric Nephrology, Izmir, Turkey / nida_dincel@yahoo.com ORCID: 0002-1179-8519

Prof. Timur MEŞE MD S.B.Ü. Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Çocuk Kardiyolojisi Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye / timurmese@yahoo.com ORCID: 0000-0002-4433-3929

Prof. Aycan Ünalp MD S.B.Ü. Dr. Behçet Uz Children's ERH, Pediatric Neurology, Izmir, Turkey aycanunalp67@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-3611-5059

Administrative Office

Ministry of Health University Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Education and Research Hospital, Alsancak - İzmir / buch.dergi@gmail.com

Publication Type: Periodical

Graphics Arzu Deniz ÖLMEZ - Ayfer ERYEŞİL

Publication Coordinator Hira Gizem FİDAN

Language Editors Gürkan KAZANCI

Publisher LOGOS YAYINCILIK TİC. A.Ş. Yıldız Posta Cad. Sinan Apt. No. 36 D. 63/64 Gayrettepe-İstanbul



Tel: (0212) 288 05 41 Faks: (0212) 211 61 85 mail: logos@logos.com.tr web: www.logosyayincilik.com ISSN 2146-2372 e-ISSN 1309-9566

İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Dergisi

Journal of Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital

> Year 2021 Volume 11 Issue 3

The journal of Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital is the official journal of the Izmir Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital.

It is published three times a year (April, August, December).

BUCH Journal is an open Access, free and peer-reviewed journal and indexed in ESCI (Emerging Sources Citation Index) EBSCO and ULAKBIM TR Dizin.

©All rights are reserved. Rights to the use and reproduction, including in the electronic media, of all communications, papers, photographs and illustrations appearing in this journal belong to Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital. Reproduction without prior written permission of part or all of any material is forbidden. The journal complies with the Professional Principles of the Press.



Publication Policies and Writing Guide

OPEN ACCESS POLICY

Logos Publishing supports the open access of peer-reviewed journal literature in the Budapest Open Access Declaration and offers all published articles free of charge in an environment where everyone can read and download.

Considering the role of information sharing in the advancement of science, open access is of great importance for researchers and readers. For this reason, the articles published in this journal may be used as long as the author and the original source are cited. No permission is required from authors or publishers. The articles in The journal of Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital are accessible through search engines, websites, blogs and other digital platforms.

These open access policies accepted on September 12, 2012, and also adopted by our editorial board are also accessible at <u>http://</u> www.budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/boai-<u>10-translations/turkish-translation.</u>

Creative Commons

For all published articles, The journal of Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital accepts the "Creative Commons Attribution License" (4.0 International **CC BY**)"

This license allows others to create a different version by blending your work, to modify it slightly, or to create their works based on your own works for non-commercial purposes. Although their new works should be non-commercial and they must cite your work, they do not have to license the resulting derived works with the same terms.

ETHICAL POLICY

Logos Medical Publishing Inc. adopted the ethical principles based on the directive prepared by the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) and recommended its adoption by all individuals contributing in the creation of a scientific work. Some items of this directive are mentioned below. For more informations please visit our webpage.

Some of the actions considered to be against scientific research and publication ethics

- Plagiarism: To adopt the original ideas, methods, data or works of others partially or wholly without referencing them in compliance with scientific rules,
- Fraud: to use data that is not actually present or falsified in scientific research
- Distortion: Distorting the research records or data obtained, demonstrating unused devices or materials as if they were used in the research, and distorting or shaping the results of research in the interests of the people and organizations that sponsored the study;
- Republication: To present duplicates as separate publications in academic appointments and elevations
- Slicing: To present the results of a research as separate publications in academic appointments and upgrades by disseminating and publishing the results of a research in a way that disrupts the integrity of the research and submit them as separate publications more than once;
- Unfair authorship: to include people who are not active contributors or not to include those who are contributing to the study, to change the ranking of the authors inappropriately without any justification and, to remove the names of those who offered their active contributions in t the previous editions, to include their names among the writers by using their influence even though they did not actively contributed to the work
- To make false or misleading statements regarding scientific research and publications in academic appointments and elevations.

PLAGIARISM POLICY

Plagiarism (cheating) is a violation of ethics, regardless of whether it is intentional or not. For this reason, due to publication policies Logos Publishing Co. (hereinafter it will be referred as LOGOS), for all studies to be published in all of its periodicals, necessitates use of a plagiarism checker.

All studies submitted to our periodicals and passed the evaluation of the reviewers blinded to the studies, are evaluated by us using Turnitin or iThenticate software programs.

The Editorial Board may act in accordance with the COPE rules against allegations, and suspicions related to plagiarism, citation manipulation and fraudulent misrepresentation of the works submitted to the journal.

COPYRIGHT TRANSFER

When submitting their works, individuals are obliged to declare that the study, in whole or in part, has not been previously published on any other platform or evaluated for publication. Otherwise, the author will be held responsible for the related sanctions.

The authors should agree to waive the copyright of their work and transfer this right together with its submission to the Izmir Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital for evaluation. This transfer becomes the tying clause upon the acceptance of the publication. No part of the printed material may be used in any other place without the written permission of the publisher.

Authors' rights to use all unregistered rights other than patents, and copyrights for their own purposes provided that they do not sell the work, and all or a part of their works provided that they indicate identity of books and other academic studies in their websites or open files of a university are reserved.

Authors who will send a study to our journal should complete the "**Copyright Transfer Form**" document. The author(s) must sign the completed form with a wet signature. The signed form must be scanned and loaded with additional file upload option in successive steps of submission process.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Conditions which provide financial or personal benefit bring about a conflict of interest. The reliability of the scientific process and the published articles is directly related to the objective consideration of conflicts of interest during the planning, implementation, writing, evaluation, editing and publication of scientific studies.

The editors, who make the final decision about the articles, should not have any personal, professional or financial ties with any of the issues they are going to decide. Authors should inform the editorial board concerning potential conflicts of interest to ensure that their articles will be evaluated within the framework of ethical principles through an independent assessment process.

Our publication team works devotedly to ensure that the evaluation process is conducted in an impartial manner, taking all these situations into consideration.

You can review the <u>conflict of interest form</u> and the related <u>link</u> to get more detailed information and to declare an conflict of interest.

DOUBLE-BLIND REVIEW AND EVALUATION PROCESS

All studies submitted to The journal of Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital are subject to double-blind review. At least two reviewers expert in their fields, will evaluate each submitted work. Every effort is spent by the editors for quick evaluation of the articles. The editor is the final decision-making authority in the evaluation processes of all articles.

The sub-headings of the evaluation process are given below. You can visit our web page for detailed information.

First Evaluation

- **Preliminary Evaluation Process**
- **Reviewers' Evaluation Process**

Reports of the Reviewers

Statistical Analysis

Publication Printing Process

CHECKLIST FOR AUTHORS

- Make sure that name of the author (s), information about the institution thank you letter about ethics committee etc. are not included in the study. This issue is important according to the 'double- blind review principle' concerning the evaluation process of your work so that it can be dealt with impartially.
- You should not forget that your study will be subject to plagiarism audit if it is deemed to be adequate and appropriate in terms of the subject and you should avoid making quotations that will be covered by plagiarism when preparing the work
- If your article is derived from a study, a thesis, abstract of a case report, poster, etc. be sure to cite it in a footnote and specify its date.
- Please fill out the form and upload it to the system, as you cannot proceed to the next step without uploading the copyright transfer form to your system. It is sufficient to communicate it in the online system, you do not need to communicate this information in printed form.
- If your work has been returned to you for revision, and you have made a change in the title and summary of your work, please update it during preparation of the article
- When the publisher send you a information note for the publication of your manuscript, you need to be sure that you carefully checked your work Once the study is published you will not be able to make any changes on it.

MANUSCRIPT PREPARATION

- Articles should be typed in 12 pt (Times New Roman), doublespaced throughout with margins of 2.5 cm, and pages must be numbered on the right upper corner. Manuscripts must be in accordance with the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors: Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submitted to Biomedical Journals (http:// www.icmje.org/). Original articles should not exceed 15 double spaced typewritten pages, and case reports should not exceed 10 pages. Articles should be typewritten in either "doc" or "txt" format and organized as follows: Title page: The title page should contain the article title, authors' names and complete affiliations, a running title not exceeding 40 characters and the address for manuscript correspondence including e-mail address and telephone and fax numbers. If the article was presented at a scientific meeting, authors should provide a complete statement including date and place of the meeting. Abstract and key words:
- Original articles should contain Turkish and English abstracts. For foreign authors, Turkish abstract and key words will be written by the editorial board. Abstracts must be no longer than 250 words. The structured abstract should include objective, materials and methods, results and conclusions in original articles. Case reports should also include a structured abstract [objective, case report(s), and conclusion]. Abbreviations should not be used in the abstract.
- The authors should list three to five key words or phrases taken from Index Medicus Medical Subject Headings (http://www.nlm. nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html).
- Text:Original articles should be organized in four main headings: introduction, materials and methods, results, and discussion. Define abbreviations at first mention in the text and



in each table and figure. If a brand name is cited, supply the manufacturer's name and address (city and state/country). Case reports should include the following identifiable sections: introduction, case report(s), and discussion. An "acknowledgement(s)" section may be added following these sections to thank those who helped the study or preparation of the article, if any. The acknowledgements are placed at the end of the article, before the references. This section contains statements of gratitude for personal, technical or material help, etc.

References should be provided at the end of the article, under the title "References" and should be numbered and listed according to their order in the text. They should be referred to in parentheses within the text. Complete author citation is required ("et al' is not acceptable). The author(s) are responsible for the accuracy of the references. Journal titles should be abbreviated according to Index Medicus. Refer to the "List of Journals Indexed in Index Medicus" for abbreviations of journal names, or access the list at http://www.nlm.nih.gov/tsd/serials/lji html. Abbreviations are not used for journals not in the Index Medicus. Only published articles or articles "in press" can be used in references. Authors must add the DOI and/or PMID numbers to the end of each citation. Example of references are given below:

Journal:

Hull ML, Escareno CR, Godsland JM, Doig JR, Johnson CM, Phillips SC, Smith SK, Tavaré S, Print CG, Charnock- Jones DS: Endometrialperitoneal interactions during endometriotic lesion establishment. Am J Pathol 2008;173:700-715. PMID: 18688027, DOI:10.2353/ ajpath.2008.071128.

Ferrari A, Casanova M, Bisogno G, Cecchetto G, Meazza C, Gandola L, et al. Malignant vascular tumors in children and adolescents: a report from the Italian and German Soft Tissue Sarcoma Cooperative Group. Med Pediatr Oncol 2002;39:109-14.

Abstract:

Heidenreich A, Olbert P, Becker T, Hofmann R. Microsurgical testicular denervation in patients with chronic testicular pain. Eur Urol 2001;39 (suppl 5):126 (abstr.)

Book:

Sadler TW. Langman's Medical Embryology, 5th ed., William and Wilkins, Baltimore, 1985. p.224-26.

Book Chapter:

Folkman J: Tumor angiogenesis. In Bast Jr RC, Kufe DW, Polock RE,Weichselbaum RR, Holland JF, Frei E (eds). Cancer Medicine. 5th ed. London, B.C. Decker Inc.; 2000. p.132-52.

On-line articles:

Abood S. Quality improvement initiative in nursing homes: the ANA acts in advisory role. Am J Nurs (serial on the Internet). 2002 Jun (cited 2002 Aug 12); 102 (6): (about 3 p.). Available from: <u>http://www.nap.edu/</u> books/0309074029/html/.

- Tables: Each table must be typed doublespaced on a separate page following the references. Tables should be numbered consecutively with Roman numerals in order of appearance in the text and should include a short descriptive title typed directly above and essential footnotes including definitions of abbreviations below. They should be selfexplanatory and should supplement rather than duplicate the material in the text.
- Figures: All figures should be numbered sequentially in the text with Arabic numbers and should be referred to in parentheses within the text. Art should be created/scanned and saved as either TIFF or JPEG format, submitted as a seperate file, and not embedded in the text file. Electronic photographs, radiographs, CT scans, and scanned images must have a resolution of at least 300 dpi and 1200x960 pixels. If not obligatory any text

typewritten on the figures should be avoided.

Figure legends: Include legends for all figures. Legends should appear on a separate page after the tables, should be brief and specific, and should include magnification and the stain used. Abbreviations and symbols used in the figures must be denoted in the legend.

References

References should be written in compliance with Vancouver style (see. https://www.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK7256/). Authors are responsible for the accuracy of the references. While writing references, the below-indicated rules should be attentively observed.

References cited in the text

References cited in the text should be numbered in order of their use in the text, and the list of references should be presented accordingly. The number of the reference should be indicated in paranthesis and as a superscript. If more than one reference is used, then a comma (,) should be placed between references.

Sample cited statements in the text:

Care provided by nurses is especially important in the diagnosis, and prevention of malnutrition, in the decreasing hospitalization period, and hospital costs (9). Therefore the nurses are expected to have adequate information, equipment, and skill in the field of nutrition (3,10,11).

Duerksen et al. (14) evaluated the knowledge level, and approaches of Canadian nurses concerning nutritional problems of inpatients. In their study, they indicated that nurses failed to evaluate nutritional state of the patients adequately, and effectively which was attributed to inadequate number of auxillary personnel, time restraints, and missing documents.

Indicating references at the end of the text

At the end of the text, references should be written double-spaced on a separate paper. Titles of the journals should be abbreviated in accordance with the citation index which includes the journal that published the article (ie: Index Medicus, Medline, Pubmed, Web of Science, TR Dizin, etc.), and if available, DOI numbers should be absolutely added. For abbreviations of the titles of the journals, please see the list of the journals published by NLM in website (http://bit.ly/2lJkey3). If title of the journal is not contained in these lists, it should be written in full. If Vancouver format is employed in the website you used for references, then copy-pasting of the reference in your reference list is recommended. References indicated in the text should be written in compliance with the below-mentioned sample statements:

Journal:

If the number of authors are less than or equal to 6, then all authors are indicated..

Campbell MR, Fisher J, Anderson L, Kreppel E. Implementation of early exercise and progressive mobility: Steps to success. Crit Care Nurse. 2015;35(1):82-8. doi:10.4037/ccn2015701.

If the number of authors are more than 6, then the first three authors are indicated.

Aiken LH, Sermeus W, Van den Heede K, Sloane MD, Busse R, McKee M, et al. Patient safety, satisfaction, and quality of hospital care: Cross sectional surveys of nurses and patients in 12 countries in Europe and the United States. BMJ. 2012;344:e1717. doi: 10.1136/bmj.e1717.

If the article has not any DOI number then internet access address (website) is noted.

Pokorny ME, Koldjeski D, Swanson M. Skin care intervention for patients having cardiac surgery. Am J Crit Care. 2003;12(3):535-44. Available from: <u>http://ajcc.aacnjournals.org/ content/12/6/535.full.pdf+html?sid=f587c6d5-92a3-4971-8367-f18cd1cd63f0</u>

Supplement:

Ahrens T. Severe sepsis management: Are we doing enough? Crit Care Nurse. 2003;23(Suppl 5):2-15. Available from: http://ccn.aacnjour-

nals.org/content/23/5/S2.full.pdf+html Book:

Jarvis C. Physical Examination and Health Assessment. 3rd ed. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company; 2000.

If any information about the editor is available: Breedlove GK, Schorfheide AM. Adolescent pregnancy. 2nd ed. Wieczorek RR, editor. White Plains (NY): March of Dimes Education Services; 2001.

A chapter in the book:

Finke LM. Teaching in nursing: the faculty role. In: Billing DM, Halstead JA, editors. Teaching in Nursing: A Guide for Faculty. 3rd ed. USA: Saunders & Elsevier; 2009. p. 3-17.

Translated book:

Ferry DR. ECG in Ten Days [On Günde Temel Elektrokardiyografi]. Kahraman M, translator. İstanbul: Ekbil A.Ş.; 2001.

A chapter in a translated book:

Tolay E. Planlamanın temelleri. In: Robbins SP, Decenzo DA, Coulter M. editors. Yönetimin Esasları: Temel Kavramlar ve Uygulamalar. Öğüt A, translator. Ankara: Nobel Akademik Yayıncılık; 2013. p. 104-29.

Electronic book:

Akdag R. The Progress So Far Health Transformation Program in Turkey. Ankara, Turkey: Ministry of Health; 2009. Available from: <u>http://ekutuphane.tusak.gov.tr/kitap.</u> php?id=174&k=progress_report_health_transformation_program in_turkey_january_2009

Aminoff MJ, Greenberg DA, Simon RP. Clinical Neurology. 9th ed. New York: McGraw Hill Medical; 2015. Available from: <u>http://access-</u> medicine.mhmedical.com/book. aspx?bookID=1194

Electronic report/document:

World Health Organization. World Alliance for Patient Safety Forward Programme 2008-2009. 1st ed. France; 2008. Available from: http:// apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70460/1/ WHO_IER_PSP_2008.04_eng.pdf

İzmir Halk Sağlığı Müdürlüğü. Sağlık Bakanlığı Yoğun Bakım Ünitelerinin Standartları. İzmir; 2007. Available from: <u>http://www.ihsm.gov.tr/</u> indir/mevzuat/genelgeler/G_13082007_1.pdf

Dissertations/Theses:

Bayram TY. Üniversitelerde örgütsel sessizlik [master's thesis]. Bolu: Abant İzzet Baysal Üniversitesi, Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü; 2010.

Borkowski MM. Infant sleep and feeding: a telephone survey of Hispanic Americans [dissertation]. Mount Pleasant (MI): Central Michigan University; 2002.

SUBMISSION AND RETRACTION OF THE MANUSCRIPTS

Submission of a manuscript: Authors who want to submit their articles for evaluation in our journal can upload their works by following the steps in the system after logging it into our journal management system at <u>https://www. journalagent.com/behcetuz/</u>

Paying attention to the items in the checklist for authors prior to uploading will speed up the publication process of your work.

Article Withdrawal: As per our publication policies, the author of the article has to cooperate with editor of the journal in withdrawal procedures.

The author, who wants to withdraw his / her work during the evaluation process, should submit the petition containing his / her rationale to the editorial board electronically or in a printed wet signed form indicating that all authors have approved the withdrawal.

The Editorial Board scrutinizes the incoming request and returns to the author within ten days. If the copyright of the article was transferred to the Izmir Dr. Behcet Uz Children's Hospital during submission process, the author can not send the work to another journal for evaluation unless the request for withdrawal of this work is approved.



Contents

<u>Review</u>

Neuroblastoma-targeted Anticancer Drug Delivery Nöroblastomda Hedeflenmiş Anti Kanser İlaç Taşınımı Safiye Aktas, Ozde Elif Gokbayrak, Aylin Erol, Hatice Nur Olgun	219-225
Clinical Investigations	
Somatic Growth Features of Moderate-Late and Early Preterm Infants at Early Childhood Erken Çocukluk Döneminde Orta ve Geç Prematüre Bebeklerin Somatik Büyüme Özelliklerinin Erken Prematüre Bebeklerle Karşılaştırılması Selahattin Akar, Sultan Kavuncuoğlu, Mustafa Ali Akın, Esin Aldemir, Ali Demirhan	226-232
A New Experimental Allergic Rhinitis Model in Mice Farelerde Oluşturulan Yeni Bir Alerjik Rinit Modeli Şükran Köse, Tuba Tatlı Kış, Gülden Diniz, İlkay Akbulut, Başak Göl Serin, Canberk Yılmaz, Mine Özyazıcı, Mesut Arıcı, Aysu Yurdasiper, Osman Yılmaz	233-239
The Effects of Low FODMAP Diet on the Quality of Life and Gastrointestinal Symptoms in Children with Irritable Bowel Syndrome. A Pilot Study İrritabl Bağırsak Sendromu (İBS) Tanılı Çocuklarda Uygulanan Düşük FODMAP Diyetinin Yaşam Kalitesi ve Gastrointestinal Semptomlar Üzerine Etkisi. Pilot Çalışma Ecem İpek, Çiğdem Ömür Ecevit, Zeynep Akışın, Aslı Ata Teneler, Özlem Bağ	240-246
Central Venous Catheter Types and Association with Bloodstream Infection in the Pediatric Intensive Care Unit: Experience of two Years Pediatrik Yoğun Bakım Ünitesinde Santral Venöz Kateter Tipleri ve Kan Dolaşımı Enfeksiyonuyla İlişkisi: İki Yıllık Deneyimimiz Sevgi Topal, Özlem Saraç Sandal, Gökhan Ceylan, Gülhan Atakul, Mustafa Çolak, Ekin Soydan, Utku Karaarslan, Elif Böncüoğlu, İlker Devrim, Hasan Ağın	247-254
Prevalence of Ocular Abnormalities in Term Infants <i>Term İnfantlarda Oküler Anormalliklerin Prevalansı</i> Hatice Daldal, Mustafa Türkyılmaz, Oğuzhan Salış, Musa Yiğit, Mustafa Muhterem Ekim	255-261
The Role of Early Family-Centered Therapy Program in Infants With Brachial Plexus Birth Palsy Doğumsal Brakiyal Pleksus Felçli Bebeklerde Aile Odaklı Erken Terapi Programının Rolü Duygu Çubukçu, Ünsal Yılmaz	262-268
The Prevalence and Risk Factors of Allergic Diseases in School-Age Athletes in Southwest of Turkey: A Cross-Sectional Questionnaire Study Türkiye'nin Güney Batısında Okul Çağındaki Sporcularında Alerjik Hastalık Prevalansı ve Risk Faktörleri: Kesitsel Anket Çalışması Şennur Keleş, Serkan Filiz, Ali Eraslan, Gufat Arslan, Muhammed Furkan Bakkal	269-276
Morphometric Analysis of Corpus Callosum with Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Children; Correlation with Age and Gender Çocuklarda Korpus Kallozumun Manyetik Rezonans Görüntüleme ile Morfometrik Analizi; Yaş ve Cinsiyetle Korelasyon Hatico Ariöz Habibi, Ozan Berk Gül, Emine Caliskan, Mehmet Öztürk	777 70 5
nauce Andz Hadidi, Uzan Berk Gui, Emine Caliskan, Menmet Uzturk	211-205



What is the Role of Mannose-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphism in the Development of Acute Post-Streptococcal Glomerulonephritis?	
Akut Post Streptokokal Glomerülonefrit Gelişiminde Mannoz-Bağlayıcı Lektinin Rolü Nedir?	
Deniz Güven, Mustafa Bak, Erkin Serdaroglu, Ferda Özkınay, Ayça Aykut	286-294
Efficacy of Lacosamide Therapy in Focal Onset Refractory Epilepsy of Childhood: A Single Center	
Çocukluk Çağının Fokal Başlangıçlı Dirençli Epilepsisinde Lakozamid Tedavisinin Etkinliği: Tek Merkez Denevimi	
Halil Ural Aksoy, Celil Yılmaz, Senem Ayça, Aslı Kübra Atasever, Muzaffer Polat, Sercan Öztürk	295-300
A Preliminary Report on the Efficacy of The Lateral T-Stoma: Solution for Functional Obstruction and Short Bowel Sydrome in High Jejunoileal Atresia	
Yüksek Jejunoileal Atrezide Fonksiyonel Tıkanma ve Kısa Bağırsak Sendromu için Çözüm: Lateral T-Stoma'nın Etkinliğine İlişkin Bir Ön Rapor	
Ayşenur Celayir, Tuğçe Merve Orbay, Naime İpek Öztürk, Olga Devrim Ayvaz, Şefik Çaman	301-308
Long-Term Follow-up Results of Children Undergoing Achalasia Surgery	
Akalazya Nedeniyle Ameliyat Edilen Çocukların Uzun Dönem Sonuçları	
Kutay Bahadır, Ergun Ergun, Anar Jafarov, Merve Bülbül, Gülnur Göllü, Meltem Bingöl-Koloğlu, Aydın Yağmurlu, Murat Çakmak, Ufuk Ateş	309-313
Retrospective Analysis of Hashimoto's Thyroiditis in Children and Adolescents: A Single Center Experience	
Hashimoto Tiroiditinin Cocuklarda ve Ergenlerde Geriye Dönük Analizi: Tek Merkez Deneyimi	
Selma Tunç, Behzat Özkan	314-320
Molecular Epidemiology and Clinical Risk Factors of Rotavirus Diarrhea: Single Center 5-Year	
Rotavirüs İshalinin Moleküler Enidemiyolojisi ve Klinik Risk Faktörleri: 5 Vıllık Tek Merkez Denevim	
Ekin Soydan, İlknur Çağlar, Mine Düzgöl, Hurşit Apa, İlker Devrim, Nuri Bayram	321-327
Does Block Anesthesia Used in Hypospadias Surgery Increase Complication Rates?	
Aliye Kandırıcı, Mehmet Mutlu, Doğakan Yiğit	328-332
Letter to the Editor	
Diurnal Enuresis Secondary to Aripiprazole in a Child with Autistic Disorder: A Case Report	
Otizm Tanılı Bir Çocukta Aripiprazole Ikincil Gelişen Diurnal Enürezis: Vaka Bildirimi	
Oznur Bilaç, Akın Tahıllıoğlu, Aylin Deniz Uzun, Arif Önder	333-334
Dizin	VII-X

Neuroblastoma-targeted Anticancer Drug Delivery

Nöroblastomda Hedeflenmiş Anti Kanser İlaç Taşınımı

ABSTRACT

Neuroblastoma (NB) is the most common solid tumor in pediatric cases. NB accounts for about 8% of malignancies in patients younger than 15 years, and since 50% of newly diagnosed cases metastasize to regional lymph nodes, bone marrow, bone, liver, and skin, the disease is usually diagnosed in its late stages. Overexpression of N-MYC, which is characterized by poor prognosis in NB, changes the progression of the disease and the course of the treatment. Targeting these pathways may be a treatment option in NB, since the mTOR and AURKA pathways interact with N-MYC and directly cause protein stabilization. The widespread use of conventional chemotherapeutics has some limitations associated with their common side effects and the bioavailability of the drugs. New therapeutic approaches have focused on nanoparticle (NP) -based therapies, and chemoimmunoagents in the form of many NPs are being tried in NB. Here, we review new therapeutic approaches that would help to treat NB.

Keywords: Neuroblastoma, nanoparticle, signaling pathways

ÖZ

Nöroblastom (NB), pediatrik olgularda en yaygın görülen solid tümördür. NB, 15 yaşından genç pediatrik hastaların %8'inde malignansi göstermekle birlikte, tanı konanlarda %50'sinde bölgesel lenf noduna, kemik iliğine, kemiğe, karaciğere ve deriye metastaz görülmektedir. Hastalık genelde geç evrelerde tanı almaktadır. N-MYC'nin aşırı ekspresyonu NB'de kötü prognoz ile karakterize olmuştur ve tedavi ve hastalığın ilerleyişini değiştirmektedir. mTOR ve AURKA yolakları N-MYC ile ilişkili olarak protein stabilizasyonuna neden olduğundan dolayı, NB'de bu yolakları hedeflemek yeni bir tedavi stratejisi oluşturabilir. Günümüzde kullanım alanı geniş olan konvansiyonel kemoterapötik ilaçlar, bilinen yaygın yan etkileri ve ilacın biyoyararlanımı gibi sebeplerden dolayı bazı sınırlayıcı faktörlere sahiptir. Yeni terapötik ajanlar, nanopartikül (NP) bazlı tedavisirde kullanılan yeni yaklaşımları özetledik.

Anahtar kelimeler: Nöroblastom, hedeflendirilmiş tedavi, nanopartikül

INTRODUCTION

Neuroblastoma (NB) is an embryonic tumor originating from the neural crest. The best defined genetic change in NB is the overexpression of the MYCN protein, which occurs in approximately 20% of all NB cases and is associated with its high-risk phenotype. Although targeting MYCN is quite challenging due to the lack of suitable surfaces on the DNA binding domain to which drugs can bind, indirect targeting method has been shown to be the most effective approach to inhibit or control the regulation of MYCN. Overexpression of Myc dramatically changes the trajectories of gene expression. Everolimus, a hydroxyl ester of rapamycin,

Review

Safiye Aktas ® Özde Elif Gökbayrak ® Aylin Erol ® Hatice Nur Olgun ©

Received: 30.04.2021 Accepted: 18.07.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Aktaş S, Gokbayrak ÖE, Erol A, Olgun HN. Neuroblastoma-targeted Anti-cancer Drug Delivery, İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):219-25.

> Özde Elif Gökbayrak Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi Onkoloji Enstitüsü, Temel Onkoloji Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye I ozdegokbayrak@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-8765-0641

S. Aktaş 0000-0002-7658-5565 A. Erol 0000-0002-1019-0026 H.N. Olgun 0000-0001-9591-0207 Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi Onkoloji Enstitüsü, Temel Onkoloji Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye

is an agent specific to the mTOR pathway and inhibits the nuclear pathway. AURKA is critical for the assembly and stability of mitotic spindle strands, as well as the regulation of centrosome and kinetochore formation. It stabilizes MYCN by direct proteinprotein interaction, making it less degradable by the nuclear proteosome complex ⁽¹⁾.

Although inhibition of Myc is an FDA-approved therapeutic strategy, the development of clinical compounds that directly target proteins (IDPs) is disrupted by natural mutations, such as Myc, and lack of stable and well-defined molecular packings probed with small molecules has created new therapeutic challenges. Conventional chemotherapeutics, although toxic to cancer cells,



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY) also damage healthy cells. Encapsulating drugs in nano-carrier systems targeting cancer cells is an effective method in presenting drugs in combinations and reducing toxicity. Hybrid lipid-polymer nanoformulations combine the advantages of both models, providing controlled drug release and enhanced bio-functionality. In recent studies, it has been shown that nanoformulations, which are being studied as a new therapeutic method, provide advantages in drug delivery and imaging in many molecular cancer therapies and conventional chemotherapy.

Neuroblastoma

Neuroblastoma (NB) is a pediatric solid tumor involving the sympathetic nervous system. The incidence rate of NB in children <15 years of age is 1.2 cases per 100,000 and accounts for approximately 15% of cancer-related pediatric deaths. The clinical picture and outcomes of NB are highly heterogeneous, due to disease regression, its multifocality and multidrug resistance ⁽¹⁾. N-MYC amplification has been reported in approximately 25% of NB cases, and N-MYC amplification has been considered the strongest marker associated with a poor prognosis and rapid progression of the tumor in approximately 40% of high-risk patients. Other anomalies seen in NB are loss of 1p heterogeneity (30%), 11q deletions (45%) and 17g gains (60%) which are associated with diploid or tetraploid karyotypes. In addition, ALK amplification encoding anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) receptor tyrosine kinase is seen in 1-2% of the cases and has been mostly evaluated together with N-MYC amplification. Recently, a large genomic rearrangement known as chromotripsis has been observed in 18% of advanced stage tumors; Therefore, NB can be considered a type of cancer that is predominantly dependent on copy number. Approximately 8-10% of sporadic NB tumors are seen with point mutations in ALK. In addition, 1-2% of NB tumors show ALK amplification that actually occurs only in the presence of N-MYC amplification, given their proximal association on chromosome 2p23-24. Therefore, ALK amplification is also a

predictive marker of poor prognosis. ALK variants serve as important biomarkers in NB, as they confer sensitivity to small molecule kinase inhibitors currently under clinical evaluation in phase I and II trials ⁽²⁾.

Current Treatment Approaches in Neuroblastoma

The treatment algorithm for NB depends on the risk stratification defined using parameters such as age, disease stage, tumor histopathology, coefficient of MYCN amplification and DNA ploidy. Since spontaneous regression is often observed in this risk group, low-risk patients are usually evaluated only intraoperatively or with close follow-up. In contrast, intermediate-risk patients need both surgery and chemotherapy. High-risk patients are treated with high-intensity chemotherapy, radiotherapy, surgery and autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. In addition, high-risk patients receive immunotherapy with anti-GD2 antibodies and cytokines, and differentiation therapy with 13-cisretinoic acid to eliminate minimal residual disease (MRD)⁽²⁾. NB contains a large number of genetic and protein aberrations. Most of the potential therapeutic targets for NB have been evaluated in preclinical studies. Since epigenetic factors also contribute to the disease, in addition to targeting signaling pathways, and treatments with tyrosine kinase inhibitors, several agents also target epigenetic regions. DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs), enzymes responsible for histone modifications (acetylation, methylation and deacetylation), can be also targeted ⁽³⁾.

The anti-GD2 monoclonal antibody dinutuximab (Unituxin) is the first treatment approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in the treatment of a high-risk NB. Multiple immunotherapy strategies continue to be developed for the treatment of NB and may have a place in the treatment of relapsed high-risk NB disease ⁽⁴⁾.

Aurora Kinases

Aurora kinases belong to a small family of proteins

made up of triple serine-threonine kinases (Aurora A, B and C). They are very important molecules for the stage of mitosis, as they play a role in the maturation of centrosomes, separation of chromosomes and cytokinesis. Aurora kinases play a role in the initiation and progression of many tumorigenic processes by dysregulating the phosphorylation of H3, a histone protein, and tumor suppressor p53. They are overexpressed in many human tumors, including 50% of colorectal, ovarian, and stomach cancers. With the overexpression of aurora kinases, multiple centrosomes and multipolar spindle filaments are formed in the cell. Thus, genetic instability occurs, which contributes to tumor formation ⁽³⁾.

In humans, the aurora kinase family consists of 3 members; Aurora A, B, and C. Each of these shares a conserved C-terminal catalytic domain but differ in their intracellular localization, substrate specificity, and functions during mitosis. Aurora A binds to TPX2 at the start of mitosis and is activated by autophosphorylation at threonine 288 (T288). Immediately after its activation, Aurora A phosphorylates multiple substrates that regulate centrosome maturation and mitotic spindle strands. Aurora B is part of the chromosomal passenger complex (CPC) together with the centromere protein, survivin and borealin. Aurora B is activated through binding and phosphorylation of the centromere protein in a positive feedback mechanism. Since phosphorylation of histone H3 by Aurora B at serine 10 (S10) and serine 28 (S28) is required for condensation of the chromosome, inhibition of S10 phosphorylation is widely used as a biomarker for Aurora B inhibition in vitro and in vivo settings. Aurora C also plays a role in chromosomal structure like Aurora B, but its expression site is limited to the testicles (4).

AURKA gene encodes Aurora kinase enzymes. It has been shown that AURKA is widely overexpressed in various tumors, including NB. Overexpression of AURKA has been associated with a poor prognosis. In addition, overexpression of AURKA is closely related to overexpression of MYCN. Studies have shown that AURKA can form a complex with MYCN to stabilize the MYCN structure and prevent its degradation, while inhibition of AURKA activity can promote the disruption of the stabilization of MYCN. Thus, targeting AURKA therapeutics not only improves the effect of NB therapy by inhibiting the activity of AURKA, but also achieves the goal of lowering the expression levels of the MYCN protein ⁽⁵⁾.

An agent named MLN8237 (alisertib), an Aurora Kinase A inhibitor, has been studied in preclinical models and in phase-I of relapsed/refractory solid tumors. In studies using single and double doses, dose-limiting toxicities stemming from mucositis and myelosuppression were noted with double dosing. Recommended dosage for Phase-II has been found to be 80 mg/m²/day. Although the response rate seems low when used as a single agent, based on preclinical data, MLN8237 works synergistically with irinotecan and temozolomide and therefore this combination is studied in relapsed or refractory cases. This is a significant combination with an overall response rate of 31.8% in phase 1 trials, but currently the use of this agent in NB has not been investigated in any ongoing study ⁽⁶⁾.

Thus, instead of targeting Aurora A alone, the use and combination of pan-Aurora inhibitors can provide a more comprehensive antitumor effect. The potent activity of Tozasertib (VX680,MK-0457), a pan-Aurora inhibitor, has been revealed in drug-resistant NB cell lines The findings, supported by the studies conducted, reveal that Aurora inhibitors are effective as monotherapy or in combinations with other agents, in the stabilization and post-translational inhibition of N-MYC. Anti-tumor effects have also been tested in in vivo NB models. While inducing permanent tumor regression in multiple tumor xenograft models, even more significant results have been observed with antitubule chemotherapeutics ⁽⁷⁾.

PI3K / AKT / mTOR Pathway

Abnormal activation of the PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway has been demonstrated in NB which plays an important role in stabilization of N-MYC. The mTOR signaling pathway is critical for cell growth, proliferation and survival. It is also known to have a central role in a signaling pathway consisting of many components involved in tumorigenesis including mTOR, PI3K, AKT, PTEN, TSC1/TSC2, p53, LKB1 and downstream proteins S6K1, eIF4E, FOXO. Many studies have revealed that the genetic regulation of mTOR may also play an antitumor role in pediatric NB through upregulation of tumor suppressor proteins PTEN, FOXO, TSC1/TSC2, p53 and LKB1 or downregulation of oncogenes in the pathway⁽⁸⁾.

Phosphorylation (55.2%) of the S6 ribosomal protein, which is the target of mTOR, was observed in NB samples ⁽⁸⁾. This evidence of mTOR activity in cellular processes that contribute to the development and progression of NB has established mTOR as the main link in tumorigenesis in NB.

Preclinical data support the essential role of mTOR in cancer; Thus, agents targeting the activity of key proteins in the mTOR signaling pathway could be a potential therapeutic method in the treatment of NB. As a result, mTOR inhibitors, mTOR kinase inhibitors, and inhibitors of mTOR regulators have been developed and evaluated for their safety and efficacy in patients with cancer, including NB. Analogues targeting mTOR, including rapamycin, temsirolimus, everolimus, and ridaforolimus, affect mTORC1 with a similar mechanism of action ^(9,10).

A New Treatment Perspective with Drug Delivery Systems in NB

Drug delivery systems have long been studied as a way of delivering cytotoxic chemotherapy directly to a tumor or other site of action, while potentially reducing systemic side effects ⁽¹¹⁾. Nanodrug delivery systems provide promising strategies for cancer chemoimmunotherapy because they are easily internalized by cells of the immune system and can rearrange the tumor microenvironment due to their specific physical and chemical properties, thereby reinforcing the immune system. These systems can maximize the solubility of the chemotherapeutic agents used and their bioavailability to the body, prolong the circulation time of the agents in the body with passive or active targeting, increase the accumulation of agents in tumor tissue, and improve in vivo pharmacokinetic behavior, leading to increased therapeutic effects and decreased side effects ⁽¹²⁾.

In drug deliverv systems applied in chemoimmunotherapy, basically several approaches exist for delivering more than one agent to the target tissue in combination. If more than one agent is to be administered in combination, one agent can be administered in free form and the others can be administered with a drug (Free Drug + Nano) absorbed in the nanoparticle (NP) or both can be administered with similar or different NP (Nano + Nano) or both agents are co-encapsulated (co-encapsulation). "Free drug + Nano" approach is one of the most up-to-date approaches in the current treatment of cancer in nanomedicine. "Free drug + Nano" approach has shown favourable properties such as adjustable dose, controllable application range, easy preparation, facilitated industrial preparation and clinical orientation. These approaches basically involve two strategies. The first is that the immunotherapeutic agent can be administered in appropriate NPs and the chemotherapeutic drug is administered in its free form. Yong Taik Lim et al. ⁽¹³⁾ designed two poly lacticco-glycolic acid (PLGA) NPs combined with a chemotherapeutic agent, paclitaxel (PTX). One of them is CpG- loaded PLGA-NPs (PCNs), the other is PLGA NPs (PINs) loaded with IL-10 miRNA designed primarily to suppress IL-10. In this study by Yong Taik Lim et al, it was found that PTX treatment followed by PCNs and PINs can increase the antitumor effect



Figure 1. The most commonly used NPs in cancer immunotherapy and intravenous administration. It is designed in the BioRender application.

and survival rate of the chemotherapeutics used in murine melanoma models carrying B16 F10 compared to PTX alone (p<0.05). Another "Free drug + Nano" approach is designed to give the immunotherapeutic agent in its free form and to load the chemotheraprutic drug onto the NP. The "Nano + Nano" approach can be flexible in the design and formulation of NPs. Besides, the application dosage can be adjusted and the coordinated distribution of the two agents can be realized ⁽¹⁴⁾.

Engineered NPs can be in different forms. Of these; chitosan is a natural carbohydrate polymer Derived from deacetylation of chitin, it is considered suitable for pharmaceutical applications due to its low price, high biocompatibility, low toxicity and ability to be degraded by chitinases in the body. During the production of chitosan-based NPs, toxic organic solvents or heat are not needed and they can be dissolved in acidic aqueous solutions. Small molecules, proteins and polynucleotides can be added to chitosan/NP. Chitosan can release the encapsulated drug in a controlled manner. Silica xerogels are in the class of inorganic molecules used in drug transport. They are biocompatible and also easily modifiable. Polylactide-co-glycolic acid (PLGA) is a copolymer of polylactic acid (PLA) and polyglycolic acid (PGA) is synthesized by ring-opening polymerization of lactide (LA) and glycolide (GA). The use of PLGA in drug transport in biomaterials provides many advantages. First, it has already been approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and the European Medical Agency (EMA) for use in the human body. Also, as a synthetic polymer, it has higher purity, suitable molecular weight, and higher reproducibility than many natural polymers. In addition, PLGA is biodegradable, when it undergoes hydrolytic cleavage in the body. It is reduced to lactic acid and glycolic acid and metabolized through the Krebs cycle into CO, and water. Compared to PLA and PGA, the copolymer is more stable to hydrolysis and can therefore be used for drug release that lasts for days, weeks or months (14).

Polymer micelles are thermodynamically stable colloidal solutions formed by combining amphiphilic block copolymers. Drugs in the form of hydrophobic small molecules can be encapsulated in the hydrophobic core of micelles. In addition, hydrophilic drugs can be loaded onto the NP through physical interactions or chemical conjugation. Paclitaxel loaded with Genexol® and docetaxel loaded with Nanoxel (DTX) are NPs approved for cancer treatment. Polymer micelles are widely used in cancer chemoimmunotherapy. Dendrimer NPs are hyperbranched spherical polymers composed of a hydrophobic central core, branched monomer, and functional peripheral groups. Small molecular drugs can be loaded onto the nucleus. In addition, the functional peripheral group in the dendrimer chemically binds immunotherapeutic agents such as therapeutic antibodies. Currently, commonly used dendrimers are polyamidoamine (PAMAM), polypropyleneimine (PEI) and peptide dendrimers (12)

Nanogels are another structure in which chemotherapeutic agents are frequently loaded. Nanogels containing a nano-sized hydrogel scaffold are biocompatible and have a high water content. They are compatible with a variety of therapeutic agents and considered as promising toosl in chemoimmunotherapy ⁽¹⁴⁾.

Treatment Strategies with NB Targeted NPs and Using Nano-Technology

Drug delivery strategies play an important role in the treatment of NB. Being able to deliver the drug more effectively, earlier and with a longer-lasting effect can be an effective role in preventing the disease. Today, in liposomal systems, which are one of the most important drug delivery systems, different applicable liposomal drug delivery strategies for NB treatment are available All contain a drug or compound encapsulated in a liposome embellished with different molecules or ions capable of targeting a particular molecule on or in the NB.

Apart from liposomal systems, CNTs, drug loaded silk films, amphiphilic diblock polymers and different types of NPs, especially PEGylated PLGA co-polymers, can be engineered by targeting ligands common in the NB and drug delivery, which can efficiently deliver the chemotherapeutic agent to the target site. systems. Different drug transport systems have been tried in NB. Among these trials in a study on encapsulation of siRNAs, it was aimed to encapsulate MYCN siRNA in a liposome coated with folate molecules. As it is known, overexpression of MYCN is associated with poor prognosis in NB. Therefore, a specific siRNA has been used to silence this gene to a certain extent. Folate is a low- weight molecule that is highly absorbed by tumor cells to aid in division compared to normal cells.

In this case, due to the surface conjugation of the engineered NPs with folate, the tumor can enter more easily through overexpressed folate receptors. With this method, researchers have been more successful in silencing MYCN and apoptosis and have shown that this is an effective method for drug transport in NB. TNF- α is an inflammatory cytokine that can affect vascular permeability and angiogenesis. With this feature, a treatment strategy has been developed by targeting TNF- α in drug loaded nano liposomes to be used before chemotherapy.

CD13 is highly expressed in NB. The NGR peptide is a suitable ligand for CD13 targeting tumor vascularization. Studies have shown that the combination of TNF - α and NGR can cross the barriers to drugs, access into the tumor and help deliver a higher drug concentration to the tumor. Therefore, designing a nano-liposome targeting CD13 by NGR containing a chemotherapeutic agent (eg doxorubicin) would result in better drug delivery and greater drug uptake. GD2 is expressed in neural crest-derived tumors and peripheral nerve cancer cells, and targeting this molecule with antibodies so as to deliver drugs to the target more effectively has been the subject of recently performed studies.

Coating liposomes with hydrophilic agents reduces cellular drug uptake outside the target sites, slows down the escape from the immune system, and decreases the total drug dose needed, resulting in a higher level of free drug in the bloodstream compared to the conventional drug delivery systems. Therefore, the strategy to engineer a nano immunoliposome, typically 10-200 nm in diameter, that encapsulates the chemotherapeutic drug,

224

coated with a hydrophilic agent such as polyethylene glycol (PEG), and decorated with an antibody against a tumor target such as anti-GD2, has high efficacy in the treatment of NB, and can be considered as an effective complex ⁽¹⁵⁾.

Inhibitory agents specific to mTOR and Aurora pathways, which are directly related to the N-MYC pathway and are involved in N-MYC stabilization, can be targeted to GD2, an antigen receptor on the surface of the NB cell, with PEGylated co-polymers. Although there is information in the literature regarding the use of both agents together in different cancer types, there is no study conducted in NB ⁽¹⁶⁾.

CONCLUSION

Apart from all the results obtained in NB treatment, based on clinical and preclinical knowledge, treatment of neuroblastoma is managed by combined use of chemotherapy and immunotherapy. Molecules used in immunotherapy are being combined with drugs used in conventional chemotherapy. It is anticipated that combined use of agents will maximize the anti-tumor effects of the agents via a synergistic mechanism. Nano-carriers are being used with the aim to increase the effectiveness of the agents used in targeted NB treatment strategies. Chemotherapeutic and chemoimmunotherapeutic agents loaded onto NPs created by using many molecules have positive effects such as increasing solubility of the drugs and prolonging their bioavailability in the body. This treatment strategy has also several advantages as increased circulation time in the body, targeting to a specific site, and improved pharmacokinetic behavior of the drug.

All of these treatment strategies are critical to improving outcomes in high-risk NB patients. Research areas in rapidly expanding cancer genomics, immunotherapy fields, nano-carriers and targeting with nano-technological molecules are promising possibilities for the future treatment of NB. **Conflict of Interest:** We have no conflict of interest to declare.

Funding: No funding to declare.

REFERENCES

- Ayers D. Current Challenges in the Management of Neuroblastoma. Elsevier Inc.; 2019. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812005-7.00013-8
- Trigg RM, Shaw JA, Turner SD. Opportunities and challenges of circulating biomarkers in neuroblastoma. Open Biol. 2019;9(5).

https://doi.org/10.1098/rsob.190056

- 3. Avendaño C, Menéndez JC. Medicinal chemistry of anticancer drugs. Med Chem Anticancer Drugs. 2008;35(7):4376-7.
- Faisal A, Vaughan L, Bavetsias V, et al. The aurora kinase inhibitor CCT137690 downregulates MYCN and sensitizes MYCN-amplified neuroblastoma in Vivo. Mol Cancer Ther. 2011;10(11):2115-23.
 - https://doi.org/10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-11-0333
- Yang Y, Ding L, Zhou Q, et al. Silencing of AURKA augments the antitumor efficacy of the AURKA inhibitor MLN8237 on neuroblastoma cells. Cancer Cell Int. 2020;20(1):1-16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12935-019-1072-y
- 6. Greengard E. Molecularly targeted therapy for neuroblastoma. Children. 2018;5(10):142.

https://doi.org/10.3390/children5100142

 Felgenhauer J, Tomino L, Selich-Anderson J, Bopp E, Shah N. Dual BRD4 and AURKA Inhibition is Synergistic against MYCN-amplified and nonamplified Neuroblastoma. biorxiv. 2018;10(4):276840.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neo.2018.08.002

8. Zafar A, Wang W, Liu G, et al. Molecular targeting therapies

for neuroblastoma: Progress and challenges. Med Res Rev. 2021;41(2):961-1021.

https://doi.org/10.1002/med.21750

 Mei H, Wang Y, Lin Z, Tong Q. The mTOR signaling pathway in pediatric neuroblastoma. Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 2013;30(7):605-15.

https://doi.org/10.3109/08880018.2013.798058

- Morgenstern DA, Irwin MS. Current and future strategies for treatment of relapsed neuroblastoma. Neuroblastoma Mol Mech Ther Interv. Published online 2019:263-81. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-812005-7.00015-1
- 11. Pastor ER, Mousa SA. Current management of neuroblastoma and future direction. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2019;138(November 2018):38-43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.critrevonc.2019.03.013
- Mu W, Chu Q, Liu Y, Zhang N. A Review on Nano-Based Drug Delivery System for Cancer Chemoimmunotherapy. Nano-Micro Lett. 2020;12(1). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40820-020-00482-6
- Heo MB, Kim SY, Yun WS, Lim YT. Sequential delivery of an anticancer drug and combined immunomodulatory nanoparticles for efficient chemoimmunotherapy. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;10(October):5981-93. https://doi.org/10.2147/JJN.S90104
- Dang Y, Guan J. Nanoparticle-based drug delivery systems for cancer therapy. Smart Mater Med. 2020;1(March):10-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smaim.2020.04.001
- Mobasheri T, Rayzan E, Shabani M, Hosseini M, Mahmoodi Chalbatani G, Rezaei N. Neuroblastoma-targeted nanoparticles and novel nanotechnology-based treatment methods. J Cell Physiol. 2021;236(3):1751-75. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.29979
- 16. Louis CU, Shohet JM. Neuroblastoma: Molecular pathogenesis and therapy. Annu Rev Med. 2015;66(Figure 1):49-63. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-med-011514-023121

Erken Çocukluk Döneminde Orta ve Geç Prematüre Bebeklerin Somatik Büyüme Özelliklerinin Erken Prematüre Bebeklerle Karşılaştırılması

ABSTRACT

Objective: The aim of this study was to compare the physical growth features of preterms infants at early childhood and to evaluate the perinatal and postnatal risk factors that affect growth.

Method: Somatic growth features including weight, height, and target height, of moderate-late and early preterm infants followed-up in our unit were evaluated at a mean age of 42 months. The effects of intrauterine growth characteristics (IUGC) on current growth as well as the effects of perinatal and early neonatal problems were investigated.

Results: A total of 232 moderate-late preterm infants (Group I) (mean gestational age [GA]: 34.9 ± 1.2 weeks) and 112 early preterms (Group II) (mean GA: 29.9 ± 1.6 weeks) were evaluated. The ratio of retardation in height was 2.6 % and 6.3% in Group I and Group II, respectively. The rate of failure in achieving the target height was higher in Group II (3.9% vs 8%). Growth differences in terms of height and weight were not significantly different between the two groups (p>0.05). Severe intraventricular hemorrhage (IVH), hydrocephalus and invasive mechanical ventilation requirements negatively affected the growth in height and reaching the target height (p<0.05).

Conclusion: The moderate-late and early preterm infants had similar growth features in terms of weight, height, and target height when evaluated at 42 months of age.

Keywords: Moderate-late preterms, early preterms, growth, target height, early childhood

ÖZ

Amaç: Çalışmamızın amacı çocukluk çağında orta-geç ve erken prematürelerin fiziksel büyüme özelliklerini karşılaştırmak ve büyümeyi etkileyen perinatal ve postnatal risk faktörlerini değerlendirmek idi. **Yöntem:** Ünitemizde takip edilen orta-geç ve erken preterm bebeklerin kilo, boy ve hedef boy gibi somatik büyüme özellikleri ortalama 42 ayda değerlendirildi. İntrauterin büyüme özelliklerinin mevcut büyüme üzerindeki etkileri ile birlikte perinatal ve erken neonatal problemlerin etkileri de araştırıldı.

Bulgular: 232 orta-geç preterm bebek (Grup I) (ortalama gestasyonel yaş: 34.9±1.2 hafta) ve 112 erken preterm bebek (Grup II) (ortalama gestasyonel yaş: 29.9±1.6 hafta) değerlendirildi. Büyüme kısıtlılığı oranı Grup I ve Grup II'de sırasıyla %2.6 ve %6.3 idi. Hedef boya ulaşamama oranı Grup II'de yüksekti. (%3.9 & %8). Her iki grup arasında boy ve kilo açısından büyüme farklılıkları istatistiksel olarak anlamlı değildi. Ağır intraventriküler hemoraji (IVH), hidrosefali ve invaziv mekanik ventilasyon gereksinimi boy uzamasını ve hedef boya ulaşmayı olumsuz etkilemekteydi.

Sonuç: Orta-geç ve erken pretermler ortalama 42 ayda değerlendirildiğinde kilo, boy ve hedef boy açısından benzer büyüme özelliklerine sahipti.

Anahtar kelimeler: Orta-geç preterm bebekler, erken preterm bebekler, büyüme, hedef boy, erken çocukluk dönemi Selahattin Akar © Sultan Kavuncuoğlu © Mustafa Ali Akın © Esin Aldemir © Ali Demirhan ©

> Received: 08.06.2020 Accepted: 13.03.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Akar S, Kavuncuoglu S, Akın MA, Aldemir E, Demirhan A. Somatic growth features of moderate-late and early preterm infants at early childhood. Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):226-32.

Selahattin Akar

Bakırköy Kadın Doğum ve Çocuk Hastalıkları Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Yenidoğan Yoğun Bakım Ünitesi, İstanbul, Türkiye selahattinakar2001@yahoo.com ORCID: 0000-0001-5915-8652

S. Kavuncuoğlu 0000-0002-6323-8994 M.A. Akın 0000-0001-6102-2703 E. Aldemir 0000-0001-6141-7940 A. Demirhan 0000-0003-3107-4873 Bakırköy Kadın Doğum ve Çocuk Hastalıkları Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Yenidoğan Yoğun Bakım Ünitesi, İstanbul, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

Prematurity is the most important issue in the current neonatal care system and remains a long-term health and neurodevelopmental problem. An increasing proportion of preterm newborns, especially moderate-late preterms ($32^{0/7}$ - $36^{6/7}$ weeks), have higher rates of neonatal unit admissions compared to full-term newborns. The major problem for this risk group is a high mortality rate in the short-term and neurodevelopmental and somatic growth retardation in the long-term.

Preterm newborns are not a homogeneous group. Moderate (delivery between 32^{0/7} and 33^{6/7} weeks) and late preterm babies (delivery between 34^{0/7} and 36^{6/7} weeks) are associated with adverse short-term and long-term outcomes (1-3). Moderate-late preterms babies constitute 4.4%-10% of all deliveries ⁽⁴⁾. The groups that faces more risks in both aspects include early preterms (born prior to 32 weeks), including very early preterms (delivery between 28 and 32 weeks) and extremely early preterms (delivery before 28 weeks). Most early preterms also have a very lowbirth-weight (VLBW). Compared to early preterms, moderate-late preterm infants are at a lower risk of numerous medical problems. However, somatic growth retardation, neurodevelopmental retardation and behavioral disorders are observed in the longterm follow-up of moderate-late preterms (5-7). Some studies have focused on the somatic growth in early preterms and their neurodevelopment (8-11). Moreover, there are a lot of studies on the neurodevelopment of late-moderate preterms ⁽¹²⁾. However, as far as we know, there are no study in the literature that compare the long-term somatic growth between moderate-late preterms and early preterms in our country.

In this study, we aimed to compare the somatic growth features of moderate-late preterms and early preterms, where the adjusted age was not used, and instead, a chronological age of 42 months was used. Additionally, the risk factors, including the early and late neonatal morbidities that affect their growth features were compared between both groups.

MATERIAL and METHOD

This study was conducted on preterm infants who were born as moderate-late preterms (range of gestational age was $32^{0/7}$ - $36^{6/7}$ weeks), according to the Ballard score ⁽¹³⁾, and early preterms (born prior to 32 weeks). The moderate-late preterms were included in Group I and the early preterms in Group II.

All subjects were born in our hospital and discharged from our tertiary level neonatal intensive carrier unit (NICU). All the discharged infants continued to have follow-ups in our out-patient clinics. Both the groups' growth features were evaluated at a mean age of 42 months.

The patients' data including prenatal risk factors and early neonatal morbidities were obtained from the NICU records in our hospital. The intrauterine growth properties were evaluated by the intrauterine growth curve for Turkish children (14). A percentile value of 10-90th percentile on the growth chart was considered Appropriate for Gestational Age (AGA) and a percentile value below the 10th percentile was considered Small for Gestational Age (SGA). The perinatal risk factors that have influence on growth in both groups were identified as maternal history of smoking, premature rupture of membranes (PROM), receiving antenatal steroids, newborns' history of resuscitation in the delivery room, and a low APGAR score (at the 5th minute < 6). Early neonatal morbidities during NICU stay admission, including respiratory distress syndrome (RDS), invasive mechanical ventilation, early and/late onset sepsis, hypoglycemia, anemia, meningitis, bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD), seizure, surgical necrotizing enterocolitis with perforation (advanced stage NEC), moderate-severe intraventricular hemorrhage (grade III and IV IVH) with/without hydrocephalus and retinopathy of prematurity (ROP) were recorded.

A written informed consent was taken from all parents of the participants' and approval for the study was granted by the local ethics committee. (Bakırköy Women's and Children's Diseases Education and Research Hospital Ethics Committee, Decision no:25/06/09/270).

The infants' data of growth features were

obtained from the outpatient follow-up clinic records. A Harpenden Stadiometer device was used to measure the subjects' height. The subjects were weighed as naked on a digital infant scale. The actual height (cm) and weight (kg) measurements of the subjects were recorded and marked on the percentile curves for the Turkish children ⁽¹⁵⁾. During this process, the adjusted age calculation was not made, because all the subjects were older than 36 months. To predict the final height of the subjects and the familial effects on it, we used the target height formula prepared for the Turkish population ⁽¹⁵⁻¹⁸⁾. The subjects who had congenital anomalies, died after discharge, and/or did not continue follow-up regularly were not included in the study.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were made with the SPSS (Statistical Program in Social Sciences) version 15.0 package program. To test the normal distribution of variables, visual (histogram and probability graphics) and analytic methods (Kolmogorov-Smirov/Shapiro-Wilk tests) were used. Clinical characteristics of the infants are described by mean values and standard deviation, or rates and percentage. Univariate statistical analysis was performed using the Student t test for parametric continuous variables, Mann-Whitney U test test for nonparametric continuous variables, and Fisher exact test or Chi-square test for categorical variables. A p-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Table 1. Demographic data of the subjects in both groups.

RESULTS

Group I and Group II consisted of 232 and 112 infants, respectively. The gestational age was 34.9±1.2 (range 32-36) weeks in Group I and 29.9±1.6 (range 26-31.6) weeks in Group II. The chronological ages of the groups were 42.8±1.6 (range 37–45) months and 42.9±2.2 (range 37-46) months. The demographic data of the subjects, including gender, intrauterine growth properties, birth weight, actual height and weight, target height, and their parents' height are summarized in Table 1.

Among the perinatal risk factors, receiving antenatal steroid, being underwent resuscitation, and low APGAR scores were significantly high in Group II, in accordance with our expectation. Furthermore, early neonatal morbidities, such as anemia, RDS, invasive mechanical ventilation support requirement, sepsis, hypoglycemia, meningitis, seizure, surgical NEC, moderate-severe IVH, BPD, and ROP were significantly higher in Group II, as expected (Table 2).

The height growth remained below the 3rd percentile in 6 (2.6%) of the Group I subjects and in 7 (6.3%) of the Group II subjects. However, the difference between groups was not statistically significant (Table 3). Nine (3.9%) of the late preterm infants and 9 (8%) of the early preterm infants could not achieve the target height percentile, but the difference was not statistically significant (Table 4). Additionally, the effects of gender and intrauterine

	Group I (n=232)	Group II (n=112)	р
	120 (51.7%)	64 (57.1%)	0.32
Male [n (%)]	112 (48.3%)	48 (42.9%)	0.12
Gestational Age (w) [mean±SD (range)]	34.9±1.2 (32-36)	29.9±1.6 (26-31.6)	0.56
Birth Weight (g) [mean (range)]	1826.3±373.5 (840-3550)	1191.8±264.5 (740-1980)	0.02
AGA [n (%)]	194 (83.6%)	83 (74.1%)	0.63
SGA [n (%)]	38 (16.4%)	29 (25.9%)	0.42
Chronological Age (months) [mean±SD (range)]	42.8±1.6 (37-45)	42.9±2.2 (37-46)	0.74
Current Height (cm) [mean±SD (range)]	100±3.5 (92-106)	97.7±5.9 (85-106)	0.45
Current Weight (kg) [mean±SD (range)]	16.5±1.4 (13-19)	15.1±2.7 (10-19)	0.55
Maternal Height (cm) [mean±SD (range)]	160±4.7 (149-175)	160.8±4.7 (149-176)	0.76
Paternal Height (cm) [mean±SD (range)]	175.5±5.3 (155-192)	176.2±5.6 (160-192)	0.81
Target Height (cm) [mean±SD (range)]	168.4±7.3 (148.5-187)	167.6±7.4 (151-186.5)	0.86

AGA: Appropriate for Gestational Age, SGA: Small for Gestational Age.

Table 2. Distribution of the neonatal morbidities of the subjects.

	Group I (n=232) n (%)	Group II (n=112) n (%)	p value
Hyperbilirubinemia	46 (19.8)	29 (25.9)	>0.05
Anemia	72 (31)	63 (56.3)	< 0.05
RDS	33 (14.2)	33 (29.5)	< 0.05
Sepsis	41 (17.6)	28 (25)	< 0.05
Hypoglycemia	29 (12.5)	21 (18.8)	< 0.05
Meningitis	19 (8.2)	16 (14.3)	< 0.05
Post hemorrhagic hydrocephalus	2 (0.9)	4 (3.6)	< 0.05
BPD	6 (2.6)	13 (11.6)	< 0.05
Convulsion	9 (3.9)	11 (9.8)	< 0.05
>Stage III ICH	4 (1.7)	7 (6.3)	< 0.05
>Stage III NEC	15 (6.5)	12 (10.7)	< 0.05
>Stage III ROP	2 (0.9)	7 (6.3)	<0.05

RDS: Respiratory distress syndrome BPD: Bronchopulmonary dysplasia, NEC: Necrotizing enterocolitis, ROP: Retinopathy of prematurity, ICH: Intracranial Hemorrhage.

Tab	е 3	B. (Comparison o	f th	e somatic growth	of t	the subjects	accordin	ig to t	he	percentil	e cur	ve
-----	-----	------	--------------	------	------------------	------	--------------	----------	---------	----	-----------	-------	----

	Group I (n=232)	Group II (n=112)	
	Signarrian Signarrian	≤3 rd Percentile >3 rd Percentile n (%) n (%)	p value
Height Weight	6 (2.6) 226 (97.4) 13 (5.6) 219 (94.4)	7 (6.3) 105 (93.8) 11 (9.8) 101 (90.2)	>0.05 >0.05

growth features on the target height were not significant in both groups (Table 4).

The effects of SGA, AGA and gender on weight and height at 42 months were similar between the groups. There was no significant difference between the groups in terms of the relationship between the

Table 4. The effect of intrauterine growth characteristics and gender on growth in height and target height achievement in both groups.

	Group I (n=232) Cases That Could Not Achieve the Target Percentile n (%)	Group II (n=112) Cases That Could Not Achieve the Target Percentile n (%)	p value
Height Female Male AGA	9 (3.9) 5 (2.2) 4 (1.7) 3 (1.3)	9 (8) 5 (4.5) 4 (3.6) 4 (3.6)	>0.05 >0.05 >0.05 >0.05
SGA	6 (2.6)	5 (4.5)	>0.05

AGA: Appropriate for Gestational Age, SGA: Small for Gestational Age.

diagnosis of RDS, BPD, sepsis and hypoglycemia and reaching the target height (Tablo 5). However, the

Table 5. Th	ne effects	of the	main	neonatal	morbidities	on	the
target heig	ht in both	group	s.				

	Group I (n=232) Cases That Could Not Achieve the Target Percentile n (%)	Group II (n=112) Cases That Could Not Achieve the Target Percentile n (%)	p value
RDS BPD Sepsis ≥Stage III NEC Hypoglycemia ≥Stage III ICH Hydrocephalus Follow-up in ICU Mechanical Ventilatory	5 (2.2) 4 (1.7) 3 (1.3) 3 (1.3) 4 (1.7) 3 (1.3) 2 (0.9) 5 (2.2) 3 (1.3)	8 (7.1) 7 (6.3) 5 (4.5) 4 (3.5) 8 (3.5) 7 (6.3) 3 (3.6) 8 (7.1) 9 (8)	>0.05 >0.05 >0.05 >0.05 >0.05 <0.05 <0.05 >0.05 >0.05 <0.05

RDS: Respiratory Distress Syndrome, BPD: Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia, NEC: Necrotizing Enterocolitis, ICH: Intracranial Hemorrhage, ICU: Intensive Care Unit. subjects who could not achieve the target height had a significantly higher rate of invasive ventilation, and moderate to severe IVH and hydrocephalus in Group II compared to Group I (Table 5). In addition, the need for mechanical ventilation, and the frequency of IVH, BPD and hydrocephalus were higher in the infants with a height and a weight below the 3th percentile at 42 months. When growth in weight was evaluated, 13 (5.6%) of the late preterm infants and 11 (9.8%) of the early preterm infants were found to be below the 3rd percentile; however, the difference between the groups was not significant (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study from our country that investigates and compares the growth characteristics of infants who were older than 3 years and those who were born as early and moderate-late preterms and also prenatal, postnatal and genetic factors affecting on them. According to our results, the growth features, including weight, height, and achieving target height were similar between the late and early preterms at postnatal 42 months of age. Moderate-severe IVH, hydrocephalus and invasive mechanical ventilation support had negative effects on the target height in both groups.

There are many studies that support the negative effects of early neonatal morbidities on the growth characteristics of preterms who have perinatal risks, especially when they were assessed according to their corrected age. The effects of intrauterine growth retardation on postnatal growth has been emphasized in some studies. On the contrary, there are some authors who advocate that intrauterine growth characteristics do not affect the growth features of preterms. They suggest that preterms achieve the normal growth percentile up to the age of two years if there are no perinatal complications and no severe congenital anomalies and if optimal postnatal care was given (8,19). Since the growth properties of preterms, especially after the age of 3 years, are shaped by the effects of genetic and environmental factors, the effects of early neonatal problems, gender, and being AGA and SGA are limited. In support of this knowledge, the present study revealed that gender and intrauterine growth features do not affect all the growth features, including those of both moderate-late and early preterms when they are 42 months old.

According to the studies covered in the earlier period on first and second years of corrected age ⁽²⁰⁾, the growth properties of preterms and term/late preterm newborns are different ⁽²¹⁻²³⁾. Koc et al. ⁽¹¹⁾ reported growth retardation as 6% in height and 7% in weight in school-age premature children. Severe neurodevelopmental problems were described by 80% of the cases with growth retardation in height, while there was no such a relationship in retardation in weight. In a study by Sütçüoglu et al. ⁽¹⁰⁾, growth retardation was reported as 20.5-27.8% in height and 32.8%-24.6% in weight in VLBW premature infants at 18-20 months. In the same study, neurodevelopmental retardation was stated to be the most common cause of retardation in height. Toome L et al. (27) compared premature infants born before the 32th week of gestation with 2 years old term infants and emphasized that somatic growth was a statistically significant problem in premature infants. In a study from our country by Yesinel S et al. ⁽⁹⁾, in which adjusted age was used, the results showed that the intrauterine growth characteristics, being SGA or AGA, and gender did not affect the growth properties of VLBW preterms at the mean age of 36 months. Their results showed that invasive mechanical ventilation support, presence of chronic diseases, severe IVH, posthemorrhagichydrocephalus, and lack of breastfeeding negatively affected the growth in height and target height achievement as well. The effect of gender on preterms' growth features have also been studied in the literature. A study that focused on the growth features of SGA babies showed that male preterms had a higher rate of failing to catch-up on growth (for both weight and height) postnatally up to the age of 4 years (boys 11%, girls 5%) (21). Some of the factors mentioned above, especially severe IVH, hydrocephalus, and invasive mechanical ventilation support requirements, have negative effects on the growth in height and

achievement of target height in preterms. The effect of gender on growth was not observed in both groups in our study. Problems with reaching the target height in very small premature babies are more common because they are more exposed to such problems related to prematurity. One of the important problems that affect growth is the presence of chronic disease, especially BPD and hydrocephalus. They cause chronic hypoxia, recurrent hospitalizations and surgery, infections, nutritional problems, etc. Finally, growth is affected negatively ^(24,25). The growth retardation rate can reach to 10% in cases with BPD and hydrocephalus ^(9,26). In our study, BPD did not affect the growth in both groups, but an advanced stage IVH and hydrocephalus negatively affected the growth in height in both the groups.

One of the most important factors that affect physical growth is inheritance. A child who grows up normally reaches the percentile appropriate for his/ her genetic potential after 6-12 months and the growth in height after 2-3 years and correlates with parental height. Therefore, it is important to determine the percentile of the child's growth in height and its compatibility with the target height to calculate the final height (16-18). Our results showed that moderate-late and early preterms have similar growth features in terms of height catch-up and also achievement of the target height. The findings of our study suggest that growth after the age of 2-3 years shows correlation to genetic and environmental factors, as mentioned before. Severe IVH, hydrocephalus and mechanical ventilation support requirements have a negative effect on the growth in height and achievement of target height in preterms of both groups.

We can conclude that moderate-late preterms and early preterms have similar growth features, including weight, height, and target height, when they reach the early childhood period. The prenatal risk factors, including intrauterine growth features and postnatal morbidities, especially IVH and/or hydrocephalus, and invasive mechanical ventilation, affect the growth features of preterms when they are evaluated at the early childhood period. **Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics Committee approval of Bakırköy Gynecology and Pediatrics Training and Research Hospital was obtained (25.06.2009/270).

Conflict of Interest: None.

Funding: None.

Informed Consent: Written informed consents were obtained from the parents.

REFERENCES

- 1. Raju TN, Higgins RD, Stark AR, Leveno KJ. Optimizing care and outcome for late-preterm (near-term) infants: a summary of the workshop sponsored by the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. Pediatrics. 2006;118(3):1207-14.
 - https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2006-0018
- Boyle EM, Johnson S, Manktelow B, et al. Neonatal outcomes and delivery of care for infants born late preterm or moderately preterm: a prospective population-based study. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2015;100(6):F479-F85. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2014-307347
- Kalyoncu O, Aygün C, Cetinoğlu E, Küçüködük S. Neonatal morbidity and mortality of late-preterm babies. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2010;23(7):607-12. https://doi.org/10.3109/14767050903229622
- Ananth CV, Friedman AM, Gyamfi-Bannerman C. Epidemiology of moderate preterm, late preterm and early term delivery. Clin Perinatol. 2013;40(4):601-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clp.2013.07.001
- de Jong M, Verhoeven M, Lasham CA, Meijssen CB, van Baar AL. Behaviour and development in 24-month-old moderately preterm toddlers. Arch Dis Child. 2015;100(6):548-53. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2014-307016
- Johnson S, Evans TA, Draper ES, et al. Neurodevelopmental outcomes following late and moderate prematurity: a population-based cohort study. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2015;100(4):F301-F8. https://doi.org/10.1136/archdischild-2014-307684
- Woythaler MA, McCormick MC, Smith VC. Late preterm infants have worse 24-month neurodevelopmental outcomes than term infants. Pediatrics. 2011;127(3):e622-e9. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2009-3598
- Niklasson A, Engstrom E, Hard AL, Wikland KA, Hellstrom A. Growth in very preterm children: a longitudinal study. Pediatr Res. 2003;54(6):899-905. https://doi.org/10.1203/01.PDR.0000091287.38691.EF
- Yeşinel S, Aldemir EY, Kavuncuoğlu S, Yeşinel S, Yıldız H. Evaluation of growth in very Low birth weight preterm babies. Turk Pediatri Ars. 2014;49(4):289-98. Published 2014 Dec 1.

https://doi.org/10.5152/tpa.2014.1989

- Sütçüoğlu S, Dikerler A, Halıcıoğlu O, Akkaya M, Öztürk C, Akman S, Özer E. Neurodevelopmental follow-up results in very low birth weight premature infants and influential factors. Behcet Uz Cocuk Hast Derg. 2012;2(2):94-101. https://doi.org/10.5222/buchd.2012.094
- Koç Ö, Kavuncuoğlu S, Ramoğlu MG, Aldemir E, Aktalay A, Eras Z. School Performance and Neurodevelopment of Very Low Birth Weight Preterm Infants: First Report From Turkey.

J Child Neurol. 2016;31(2):170-6.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0883073815587028

- de Jong M, Verhoeven M, van Baar AL. School outcome, cognitive functioning, and behaviour problems in moderate and late preterm children and adults: a review. Semin Fetal Neonatal Med. 2012;17(3):163-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.siny.2012.02.003
- Ballard JL, Khoury JC, Wedig K, Wang L, Eilers-Walsman BL, Lipp R. New Ballard Score, expanded to include extremely premature infants. J Pediatr. 1991;119(3):417-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(05)82056-6
- Ovali F. Intrauterine growth curves for Turkish infants born between 25 and 42 weeks of gestation. J Trop Pediatr. 2003;49(6):381-3. https://doi.org/10.1093/tropej/49.6.381
- Gökçay G, Furman A, Neyzi O. Updated growth curves for Turkish children aged 15 days to 60 months. Child Care Health Dev. 2008;34(4):454-63. https://doi.org/10.1111/i.1365-2214.2008.00813.x
- Bundak R, Neyzi O. Büyüme-Gelişme in Neyzi O, Ertuğrul T (eds). Pediatri İstanbul Nobel Tıp Kitabevi; 2010.p. 89-113.
- Lifshitz F, Cervantes CD. Short stature. In Lifshitz F (eds) Pediatric Endocrinology (3rd ed) New York Marcel Deckel Inc; 1996.p.1-18.
- Rosenfeld RG and Cohen P. Disorders of growth hormone / insulin like growth factor secretion and action in Sperling MA (edit). Pediatric Endocrinology (2nd ed) Philadelphia, Saunders Co; 2002.p.211-88.
- 19. Tenovuo A, Kero P, Piekkala P, Korvenranta H, Sillanpää M, Erkkola R. Growth of 519 small for gestational age infants during the first two years of life. Acta Paediatr Scand. 1987;76(4):636-46.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1651-2227.1987.tb10534.x

20. Casey PH, Kraemer HC, Bernbaum J, et al. Growth patterns

of low birth weight preterm infants: a longitudinal analysis of a large, varied sample. J Pediatr. 1990;117(2 Pt 1):298-307. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(05)80551-7

21. Albertsson-Wikland K, Wennergren G, Wennergren M, Vilbergsson G, Rosberg S. Longitudinal follow-up of growth in children born small for gestational age. Acta Paediatr. 1993;82(5):438-43.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1651-2227.1993.tb12718.x

- 22. Kavuncuoğlu S, Hanedan S, Hatipoğlu N, Aktay N, Öztürk S. Catch-up growth features of premature infants and effects of different patterns of nutrition on growth. Turk Pediatri Ars. 2001;36:26-31.
- 23. Hack M, Schluchter M, Cartar L, Rahman M, Cuttler L, Borawski E. Growth of very low birth weight infants to age 20 years. Pediatrics. 2003;112(1 Pt 1):e30-e8. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.112.1.e30
- 24. McGowan JE, Alderdice FA, Doran J, et al. Impact of neonatal intensive care on late preterm infants: developmental outcomes at 3 years. Pediatrics. 2012;130(5):e1105-e12. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2012-0745
- 25. Shrivastava A, Lyon A, McIntosh N. The effect of dexamethasone on growth, mineral balance and bone mineralisation in preterm infants with chronic lung disease. Eur J Pediatr. 2000;159(5):380-4. https://doi.org/10.1007/s004310051291
- 26. Kavuncuoğlu S, Aldemir E, Altuncu E, Arduç A, Alpaslan S, Arslan G, et al. Assessment of the patients with bronchopulmonary dysplasia in terms of somatic growth, pulmonary problems and neurodevelopmental features on long-term follow-up .Turk Pediatri Ars. 2008;43(1):17-23.
- 27. Toome L, Varendi H, Männamaa M, Vals MA, Tänavsuu T, Kolk A. Follow-up study of 2-year-olds born at very low gestational age in Estonia. Acta Paediatr. 2013;102(3):300-7. https://doi.org/10.1111/apa.12091

A New Experimental Allergic Rhinitis Model in Mice

Farelerde Oluşturulan Yeni Bir Alerjik Rinit Modeli

Şükran Köse © Tuba Tatlı Kış © Gulden Diniz © İlkay Akbulut © Başak Göl Serin © Canberk Yılmaz © Mine Özyazıcı © Mesut Arıcı © Aysu Yurdasiper © Osman Yılmaz ©

ABSTRACT

Objective: Allergic rhinitis (AR) is an inflammatory disease of the nasal mucosa mediated by IgE after exposure to an allergen. The most well known related comorbidity of AR is asthma. This study was planned due to the need for an animal model for studies on AR-asthma coexistence. In this study, the frequency of AR accompanying in the asthma model created in mice, and the usability of the related model in AR studies will be investigated.

Methods: In our study, 6-8 week-old, 18-20 g BALB/c mice were used. Chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA Grade V, Sigma) was administered through intraperitoneal (IP) route at doses of 10 µg on days 0 and 14. Mice were exposed to aerosolized 2.5% ovalbumin solution in sterile saline for 30 minutes 3 days a week for 8 weeks, starting 7 days after the last IP administration (21st day). After exposure to OVA, mice were observed for typical signs of AR including sneezing, runny nose, and nasal itching. The final diagnosis of AR was made by histopathological examination of the rhinotracheal tissues of mice.

Results: In our study, all mice exposed to ovalbumin received histopathologic diagnosis of AR. Increased number of capillaries lymphocytes, polymorphonuclear leukocytes and eosinophilsper square millimetre of rhinotracheal tissues were calculated in the murine model of AR compared to the the control group.

Conclusion: This study introduced a new AR model, not cited in the literature, and induced with the longest-term ovalbumin exposure in the literature. It was concluded that this model, known as the asthma model, can also be used to induce an AR model and can be used in studies investigating coexistence of allergic rhinitis and asthma.

Keywords: Allergic rhinitis, asthma, mouse

ÖZ

Amaç: Alerjik rinit (AR), allerjenle karşılaştıktan sonra IgE aracılığı ile oluşan burun mukozasının inflamatuvar hastalığıdır. AR' in en iyi bilinen ve üzerinde en fazla durulan ilişkili komorbiditesi astım'dır. AR-astım birlikteliği üzerine yapılacak çalışmalar için hayvan modeli ihtiyacından dolayı bu çalışma planlanmıştır. Bu çalışmada farelerde oluşturulan astım modelinde AR'in ne sıklıkta eşlik ettiği araştırılacak olup, ilgili modelin aynı zamanda AR çalışmalarında da kullanılabilirliği araştırılacaktır.

Yöntem: Çalışmamızda 6-8 haftalık 18-20 gr ağılığında, BALB/c fareler kullanılmıştır. Farelere 0. ve 14. günlerde 10 µg intraperitoneal tavuk yumurtası ovalbumini (OVA Grade V, Sigma) uygulanmıştır. Son uygulamadan 7 gün sonra (21. gün) başlamak üzere, günde 30 dakika süre ile haftanın 3 günü, 8 hafta boyunca steril serum fizyolojik içindeki %2,5'lik ovalbumin solüsyonundan oluşan aerosol inhale ettirilmiştir. İnhalasyon uygulamaları tüm vücut inhalasyon sistemi ile yapılmıştır. OVA'ya maruz kaldıktan sonra fareler hapşırma, burun akıntısı, burun kaşınması dahil AR'nin tipik belirtileri açısından gözlenmiştir. AR kesin tanısı farelerin rinotrakeal materyallerinin histopatolojik incelenmesi ile konulmuştur.

Bulgular: Çalışmamızda ovalbumine maruz bırakılan tüm fareler histopatolojik olarak AR tanısı almıştır. Bu farelerin rinotrakeal dokusunda kontrol grubundaki farelerin rinotrakeal dokusuna kıyasla AR lehine milimetrekarede artmış kapiller sayısı, lenfosit, polimorfonükleer lökosit ve eozinofil sayısı saptanmıştır. **Sonuç:** Bu çalışmanın literatürde en uzun süreli ovalbümin maruziyeti ile oluşturulan yeni bir AR modeli olduğu saptanmıştır. Astım modeli olarak bilinen bu modelin AR oluşturulmak için de kullanılabileceği ve astım-AR birlikteliği üzerine yapılacak çalışmalarda bu modelin kullanılabileceği sonucuna ulaşılmıştır.

Anahtar kelimeler: Alerjik rinit, astım, fare

Received: 24.02.2021 Accepted: 19.04.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Köse Ş, Tatlı Kış T, Diniz G, et al. A new experimental allergic rhinitis model in mice. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):233-9.

Tuba Tatlı Kış

Silopi Devlet Hastanesi, Enfeksiyon Hastalıkları ve Klinik Mikrobiyoloji Kliniği, Şırnak, Türkiye Mubatatlii@hotmail.com ORCID: 0000-0001-6952-3748

Şükran Köse 0000-0002-4228-1213 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, İzmir Tepecik Eğitim ve Araştıma Hastanesi, Enfeksiyon Hastalıkları ve Klinik Mikrobiyoloji Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

Gülden Diniz 0000-0003-1512-7584 İzmir Demokrasi Üniversitesi, Patoloji Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye

İlkay Akbulut 0000-0002-4840-6865 Gümüşhane Kelkit Devlet Hastanesi, Enfeksiyon Hastalıkları ve Klinik Mikrobiyoloji Kliniği, Gümüşhane, Türkiye

Başak Göl Serin 0000-0003-4810-3239 Balıkesir Şehir Hastanesi, Enfeksiyon Hastalıkları ve Klinik Mikrobiyoloji Kliniği, Balıkesir, Türkiye

Canberk Yılmaz 0000-0002-0049-7614 Foça Deniz Üs Komutanlığı 1. Basamak sağlık Hizmetleri, İzmir, Türkiye

Mine Özyazıcı 0000-0002-3288-0685 Mesut Arıcı 0000-0002-4054-4868 Aysu Yurdasiper 0000-0001-6551-4334 Ege Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fakültesi, Farmasötik Teknoloji Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye

Osman Yılmaz 0000-0001-7817-7576 Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Laboratuvar Hayvanları Bilimi Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

Allergic rhinitis (AR) is an inflammatory disease of the nasal mucosa occurring after exposure to the allergen and mediated by immunoglobulin E (IgE) ⁽¹⁾. The prevalence of AR in the world is 10-25% in adults and up to 40% in children, and millions of people have allergic rhinitis ⁽²⁾. The most well known and emphasized related comorbidity of AR is asthma, and up to 85% of asthmatic patients have AR ⁽¹⁾. AR and asthma are comorbidities that occur as a result of inflammation of the respiratory tract mucosa associated with similar cells and mediators, but the mechanisms by which AR and asthma occur in the same patient are still unclear.

As far as is known, in AR, the antigen binds to the IgE receptors and causes the release of histamine, prostaglandin, leukotriene and protease from the mast cells, revealing inflammation that will cause runny nose, sneezing, nasal itching, and congestion ⁽³⁾. This binding to IgE receptors in asthmatic patients creates acute bronchoconstriction in smooth muscles of the lower respiratory tract.

Animal models of AR are extremely important for research studies on AR. To date, guinea pigs, mice, rats and rabbits have been used in animal models of AR ⁽⁴⁻⁸⁾. Firstly, guinea pigs were used, and BALB/c type mice have been used mostly in recent years ⁽⁴⁾. The reasons why mice are used in AR models are that they produce human-like IgE and are relatively cheap ⁽⁹⁾. In various studies ovalbumin, pollen, dust mites, fungi, and schistosoma antigens have been used as allergens ^(4,6). These agents were also administered as nasal drops, inhalation or multipoint subcutaneous injections to increase sensitivity ⁽⁴⁾.

In our study, the animal model, which was created by Temelkovski J. et al. ⁽¹⁰⁾ in BALB/c type mice and defined as an asthma model, was used. Our aim was to investigate whether AR also coexisted in these asthma-induced mice and whether the asthma model induced can also be used as an AR model in future studies. At the end of this study, the frequency of coexistence of AR in the murine model of asthma model, and the usability of the relevant model in AR studies and/or studies on asthma-AR coexistence will be investigated.

The aim of this study is to contribute to the literature by using a new murine model of AR. If at the end of the study, AR is induced in mice, then this animal model of AR will be defined as an AR model with the longest-term ovalbumin exposure in the literature.

MATERIAL and METHOD

A total of 22 BALB/c female 6-8- week- old mice weighing 18-20 g were used in the study. Before starting the study, ethics committee approval (decision no: 40/2018 date: February 24, 2021) was obtained from Dokuz Eylül University Experimental Animals Local Ethics Committee. Mice were kept individually in plastic cages on a 12 hour light/12 hour dark cycle, at 22±2°C room temperature and 40-50% relative humidity.

Mice acclimated to the environment for one week were fed ad libitum with standard pellets and tap water under optimum conditions throughout the study. The asthma model developed by Temelkovski J. et al. ⁽¹⁰⁾ in BALB / c mice was used.

To induce mice model of asthma, chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA Grade V, Sigma) was administered through intraperitoneal (IP) route at doses of 10 µg on days 0 and 14. Female BALB/c mice inhaled an aerosol solution consisting of 2.5% OVA in sterile saline for 8 weeks, 3 days a week for 30 minutes a day, starting 7 days after the last IP injection of OVA (day 21). Inhalation applications were performed with the whole- body exposure inhalation system.

OVA was given in a closed glass chamber through a jet nebulizer using whole-body exposure inhalation system and the particle size was below 4 μ m with a concentration of 10-20 mg/m³. After the mice models were created, the mice were sacrificed and the rhinotracheal tissue samples were evaluated histopathologically.

Randomly selected mice were divided into 3 groups.

Group 1: Sham (control) group (n=6).

Group 2: Mice model of asthma was induced, and the group was sacrificed on the 74^{th} day (n=7).

Group 3: The asthma model was formed and the group was sacrificed on the 81^{st} day (n=9).

Evaluation of AR Symptoms

After sensitization following exposure to OVA, mice were observed for typical signs of AR including sneezing, runny, and itching nose. Nasal itch was defined as perinasal rubbing with one or both forelimbs.

Histopathological evaluation

Rhinotracheal tissue samples were evaluated histopathologically after the mice were sacrificed. All tissue samples were first fixed in a 10% formaldehyde solution for 24 hours. Following this process, the tissue samples were treated with conventional grades of alcohol (70%, 80%, 90%, and 100%) to remove the water within the tissues. The tissue samples were then passed through xylol and embedded in paraffin. Four-to-five micron sections were cut from the paraffin blocks and stained with hematoxylin-eosin. An experienced pathologist examined the histological preparations under a light microscope (Olympus BX51), and photographs were taken with an Olympus DP72 camera. Histopathological evaluation was performed by this pathologist blinded to the allocation of study groups.

Number of capillaries, lymphocytes, polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNLs), eosinophils per mm² were calculated in histopathological examination.

RESULTS

Clinical evaluation

In all mice exposed to OVA, increased sneezing,

rubbing perinasal area with one or both forelegs, significant increase in nasal discharge were observed compared to the control group, all of which suggested clinical symptoms of AR.

Histopathological findings

In our study, diagnosis of AR was made histopathologically in all mice exposed to OVA in Groups 2 and 3. In Groups 2 and 3, increased number of capillaries, lymphocytes, PNLs and eosinophils were found per mm² of the rhinotracheal tissue of mice in favor of AR compared to the control group (Table 1). The increase in lymphocyte, PNL and eosinophil counts in Group 3 compared to Group 2 could be attributed to the longer exposure to ovalbumin. Although the number of capillaries in Group 3 decreased compared to Group 2, there was no statistically significant difference between the two groups. All mice that were sacrificed on the 74th and 81st days after exposure to OVA received the histopathologic diagnosis of AR. Considering the cost of the experiment, we thought that it will be



Figure 1. Cross-sectional area of nasal cavity (HEx40).

Table 1. Number of capillaries, lymphocytes, PNLs and eosinophils calculated per mm² of rhinotracheal tissue samples of mice in Groups 1, 2 and 3.

	Number of capillaries/HPF mean (min-max)	Lymphocytes/mm ² mean (min-max)	PNLs/mm ² mean (min-max)	Eosinophils/mm² mean (min-max)
Group 1	5.3 (4-7)	18.3 (10-30)	0.5 (0-2)	0.16 (0-1)
Group 2	9.8 (7-13)	57.2 (35-70)	6.2 (4-10)	3.7 (2-5)
Group 3	8 (6-10)	64.4 (40-90)	8.2 (4-15)	4 (3-5)

HPF: high - power field; PNL: polymorphonuclear leukocyte.

appropriate for the AR model to terminate the experiment on the 74^{th} day.

Full-thickness sections were prepared from nasal

specimens obtained from mice (Figure 1). In the control, and AR groups, capillary vessels in the nasal tissue samples were countedper high-power field



Figure 2. Capillary vessels per high power field (HPF) were counted. A) A rat from the control group with 3-4 capillary vessels per HPF and B) A rat from the allergic rhinitis group with 13 capillary vessels per HPF (HEX200).



Figure 3. A) A case from the control group with mild inflammation B) A case from allergic rhinitis group with diffuse inflammation (Hex 200).



Figure 4. In all samples, a demonstrative area was selected, marked, and the inflammatory cells per 0.1 mm² were calculated. A) A microscopic area with minimal inflammation B) Demonstration of the same area in dark-field microscopy (HEX400).



Figure 5. A) A microscopic area with severe inflammation B) Demonstration of the same area in dark-field microscopy (HEX200).

(Figure 2). A case from the control group with mild inflammation in the rhinotracheal tissue and the case from the allergic rhinitis group with intense inflammation are shown in Figure 3. In all samples, a demonstrative area was selected and marked, then inflammatory cells per mm² were counted. Crosssectional areas with minimal (HEX400), and diffuse (HEX200) inflammation are shown in dark-field microscopy (Figures 4, and 5, respectively).

DISCUSSION

In our study, all mice exposed to OVA were clinically and histopathologically diagnosed with AR. AR models have been defined using different living species in the literature. AR has been induced by Nabe et al. ⁽¹¹⁾ by making guinea pigs to inhale the pollen of Japan cedar flower ⁽¹²⁾. In this study, AR had been induced by dropping pollen extracts into the nostrils of guinea pigs twice a day for a total of 7 days ⁽¹¹⁾. The researchers used lidocaine inhalation anesthesia to prevent the antigen from being removed by nasal ciliary activity ⁽¹¹⁾. Chen et al. ⁽⁵⁾ reported that AR was induced by IP injection of OVA on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 14 and 21, and then instillation of intranasal OVA for seven consecutive days.

In the rabbit model of AR defined by Güneş et al. ⁽⁷⁾ 30 mg of OVA in 100 mL of saline was administered intraperitoneally to rabbits every other day for 14 days. Then AR was induced in rabbits by intranasal application of OVA twice a day between the 14th and 18th days. In another rabbit model of AR, AR was induced by IP administration of OVA on days 0, 2, 4 and 6, followed by its intranasal application for seven days ⁽¹³⁾. In the literature, AR models have been described in rats induced by a total of 7 IP injections of OVA once a day on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11 and 13, followed by its once daily intranasal applications for 14 days ^(6,14-16).

AR models are important for experimental studies performed on diagnosis and treatment of AR. Mice have been the most widely used animal species in AR models because they can be easily raised for the purpose, and often produce IgE allergens similar to humans at almost no expense (19). AR has been induced in mice after IP injections of OVA on days 0, 7 and 14, followed by its intranasal applications twice a day for three weeks ^(8,17). Bisphenol A (BPA) has been reported to exacerbate allergic inflammation in an ovalbumin-dependent AR mouse model (18). In this study, BPA was given to mice after they received ovalbumin IP on days 0, 7 and 14. it was reported that allergic symptoms of AR were exacerbated and serum levels of OVA-specific IgE levels increased in mice ⁽¹⁸⁾. In a study that investigating the effect of mesenchymal stem cells of human umbilical cord in AR treatment, IP ovalbumin was given to mice on the 0,7, and 14th days to induce AR ⁽¹⁹⁾. In this study, AR was induced by instilling nasal ovalbumin in mice on days 15 and 21⁽¹⁹⁾. In our study, 10 µg chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA Grade V, Sigma) was administered intraperitoneally to BALB/c mice on days 0 and 14.

Then the mice were exposed to inhaled aerosolized 2.5% OVA solution in sterile saline for 30 minutes 3 days a week for 8 weeks, starting 7 days after the last IP administration (21st day). As a result, AR was induced in all mice. It has been concluded that this murine model of AR can be used in experimental studies on asthma-AR coexistence.

We think that the model we defined can be used in experimental treatment studies on AR. Kan et al. ⁽¹⁹⁾ used the AR model that created in mice while investigating the effect of stem cells of the umbilical cord in the treatment of AR. In this model, 25 µg IP OVA was given to Balb/c strain mice on days 0, 7 and 14, followed by intranasal OVA was administered on days 15, and 21 ⁽¹⁹⁾. Another study investigated the potential therapeutic effect of Metagonimus vokogawai extract on the OVA-induced allergic rhinitis model ⁽²⁰⁾. In this study, 25 µg OVA were given IP 4 times on days 0, 7 and 14 to Balb/c type mice ⁽²⁰⁾. Then, AR was induced by giving intranasal OVA every day from the 25th to the 29th day ⁽²⁰⁾. In another study investigating the role of topical red onion extract in AR treatment, the murine AR model was used ⁽²¹⁾. In this model, Balb/c strain mice received 25 µg OVA IP on days 0,7 and 14⁽²¹⁾. Intranasal 100 µg of OVA was administered five times a week between the days 21 and 41⁽²¹⁾. In another study, an AR mouse model was used to investigate the therapeutic effect of Astragalus membranaceus plant on AR (22). In this model, IP 75 µg OVA was given on days 0,7 and 14 ⁽²²⁾. AR model was created by intranasal administration of 200 μ g IP OVA on days 21 and 42 ⁽²²⁾.

In our study, 10 µg chicken egg ovalbumin (OVA Grade V, Sigma) was administered to BALB/c type mice via intraperitoneal route on days 0 and 14. Mice were made to inhale aerosolized 2.5% OVA solution in sterile saline for 30 minutes 3 days a week for 8 weeks, starting 7 days after the last IP administration (21st day). As a result of this application, which was used to create a murine model of asthma in the literature, AR diagnosis was made in all mice based on clinical and histopathological findings. It was concluded that this model can also be used to create an AR model whichcan be used in studies investigating asthma-AR coexistence.

Ethics Committee Approval: The study protocol was approved by the Dokuz Eylül University Experimental Animals Local Ethics Committee (decision no: 40/2018 date: February 24, 2021).

Conflict of Interest: The authors have stated that they have no conflict of interests.

Funding: The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

REFERENCES

- Bousquet J, Van Cauwenberge P, Khaltaev N. Allergic rhinitis and its impact on asthma, J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 2001;108(5):147-334. https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2001.118891
- Pallasaho P, Juusela M, Lindqvist A, Sovijärvi A, Lundbäck B, Rönmark E. Allergic rhinoconjunctivitis doubles the risk for incident asthma--results from a population study in Helsinki. Finland. Respir Med. 2011;105:1449-56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rmed.2011.04.013
- Vinke JG, KleinJan A, Severijnen LW, Hoeve LJ, Fokkens WJ. Differences in nasal cellular infiltrates between allergic children and age-matched controls. Eur Respir J. 1999;13(4):797-803.
- https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-3003.1999.13d17.x
 Luan ZL, Wang YN, Wang HT. Research progress of animal model of allergic rhinitis. 2016;30(13):1090-4. https://doi.org/10.13201/j.issn.1001-1781.2016.13.022.
- Chen M, Xu S, Zhou P, He G, Jie Q, Wu Y. Desloratadine citrate disodium injection, a potent histamine H(1) receptor antagonist, inhibits chemokine production in ovalbumininduced allergic rhinitis Guinea pig model and histamineinduced human nasal epithelial cells via inhibiting the ERK1/2 and NF-kappa B signal cascades. Eur J Pharmacol. 2015;767:98-107.
 - https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2015.10.014
- Acar M, Muluk NB, Yigitaslan S, Cengiz BP, Shojaolsadati P, Karimkhani H, et al. Can curcumin modulate allergic rhinitis in rats? J Laryngol Otol. 2016;6:1103-9. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022215116008999
- M.S Güneş, I Külahlı, K Kökoğlu, A Vural, D Avcı, S Güleç, et al. Evaluation of the efect of intranasal infiltrated botulinum toxin-A on a model of allergic rhinitis in rabbits: an Experimental Study, Int. J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2016;83:51-6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijporl.2016.01.010

 Aoishi K, Takahashi H, Hato N, Gyo K, Yokota M, Ozaki S, Suzuki M, Treatment of allergic rhinitis with intranasal infusion of botulinum toxin type A in mice. Life Sci. 2016;147:132-6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lfs.2015.08.003

- Kar M, Bayar Muluk N, Bafaqeeh SA, Cingi C. Consensus on the methodology for experimental studies in allergic rhinitis. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol. 2019;121:68-71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijporl.2019.03.009
- Temelkovski J, Hogan S, Shepherd D, Foster P, Kumar R. An improved murine model of asthma: selective airway inflammation, epithelial lesions and increased methacholine responsiveness following chronic exposure to aerosolised

allergen. Thorax. 1998;53(10):849-56. https://doi.org/10.1136/thx.53.10.849

11. Nabe T, Mizutani N, Shimizu K, Takenaka H, Kohno S. Development of pollen-induced allergic rhinitis with early and late phase nasal blockage in guinea pigs. Inflamm Res. 1998;47:369-74.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s000110050346

- Nabe T, Kubota K, Mizutani N, Fujii M, Terada T, Takenaka H, Kohno S. Effect of local nasal immunotherapy on nasal blockage in pollen-induced allergic rhinitis of Guinea pigs. Allergol Int. 2008;57(4):419-27. https://doi.org/10.2332/allergolint.08-OA-0013
- Yurttas V, Şereflican M, Erkoçoğlu M, Terzi EH, Kükner A, Oral M. Histopathological effects of intranasal phototherapy and nasal corticosteroids in allergic rhinitis in a rabbit model. J Photochem Photobiol B. 2015;149:289-91. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jphotobiol.2015.06.011
- Bozdemir K, Sahin E, Altintoprak N, Muluk NB, Cengiz BP, Acar M, et al. Is resveratrol therapeutic when used to treat allergic rhinitisinitis in rats? Clin Invest Med. 2016;39(2):E63-72.

https://doi.org/10.25011/cim.v39i2.26482

- Hanci D, Altun H, Çetinkaya EA, Muluk NB, Cengiz BP, Cingi C. Cinnamaldehyde is an effective anti-inflammatory agent for treatment of allergic rhinitis in a rat model, Int. J. Pediatr. Otorhinolaryngol. 07 Mar 2016;84:81-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijporl.2016.03.001
- Xu YY, Liu X, Dai LB, Zhou SH. Effect of Tong Qiao drops on the expression of eotaxin, IL-13 in the nasal mucosa of rats with allergic rhinitis. J Chin Med Assoc. 2012;75:524-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcma.2012.07.003
- 17. Wang YX, Gu ZW, Cao ZW, Hao LY. Nonylphenol can aggravate

allergic rhinitis in a murine model by regulating important Th cell subtypes and their associated cytokines. International Immunopharmacology. 2019;70:260-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2019.02.030

- Wang Y, Cao Z, Zhao H, Ren Y, Hao L, Gu Z. Bisphenol A Exacerbates Allergic Inflammation in an Ovalbumin-Induced Mouse Model of Allergic Rhinitis. J Immunol Res. 2020;2020:7573103. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/7573103
- 19. Kan X, Pan X, Zhao J, He J, Cai X, Pang R, et al. Effect and mechanism of human umbilical cord mesenchymal stem cells in treating allergic rhinitis in mice. Sci Rep. 2020;10:192-5.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-76343-4

- 20. Yang HC, Won EJ, Kim MJ, Sung CM, Rhee JH, Nam KI. Intralymphatic Administration of Metagonimus yokogawai-Extracted Protein Attenuates Experimental Murine Allergic Rhinitis Model. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 2020; 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1159/000511532
- 21. Seo MY, Kim KR, Lee JJ, Ryu G, Lee SH, Hong SD et al. Therapeutic efect of topical administration of red onion extract in a murine model of allergic rhinitis. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):2883.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-39379-9

 Bing Z, Jin-Tao Du, Feng L, Ba L, Ya-Feng L, Shi-Xi L. Effect of Astragalus membranaceus in Ovalbumin-Induced Allergic Rhinitis Mouse Model. Am J Rhinol Allergy. 2019;33(4):420-32.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1945892419839259

The Effects of Low FODMAP Diet on the Quality of Life and Gastrointestinal Symptoms in Children with Irritable Bowel Syndrome. A Pilot Study

İrritabl Bağırsak Sendromu (İBS) Tanılı Çocuklarda Uygulanan Düşük FODMAP Diyetinin Yaşam Kalitesi ve Gastrointestinal Semptomlar Üzerine Etkisi. Pilot Çalışma Ecem İpek @ Çiğdem Ömür Ecevit @ Zeynep Akışın @ Aslı Ata Teneler @ Özlem Bağ @

ABSTRACT

Objective: Irritable bowel syndrome is a disease that negatively affects life. Recently, diet therapies have been emphasized. Our study, the aim was to investigate the effect of low FODMAP (fermented oligo-, di-, monosaccharide and polyols) diet on the frequency of gastrointestinal symptoms and the effects on quality of life in patients with IBS.

Method: 18 children aged between 7-18 years, who were diagnosed with IBS, followed by University of Health Sciences Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Diseases and Surgery Training and Research Hospital the Child Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition Clinic were included in the study. The appropriate KINDL scale was applied at the time of application and 2 weeks after the end of the low FODMAP diet. GIS symptoms of the week 0 and 6 KINDL results were compared. KINDL scale was applied to the families before and after dieting and the results were compared.

Results: The study was completed with 10 patients. The most common symptom was abdominal pain and it was present in all patients. All symptoms were found to decrease after diet but it was not significant. There was a significant increases in emotional well-being, family divisions and total KINDL results at the 6th week of diet in the children In parent KINDL scales, the results were not considered significant.

Conclusion: Despite there was a decrease in GIS related complaints and increase in quality of life in IBS patients who underwent low FODMAP diet, it has been found appropriate to continue the study with larger patient groups for longer follow-up periods.

Keywords: Irritable bowel syndrome, low FODMAP diet, KINDL scale

ÖZ

Amaç: İrritabl bağırsak sendromu yaşamı olumsuz etkileyen bir hastalıktır. Son zamanlarda diyet tedavileri üzerinde durulmaktadır. Çalışmamızda, İBS tanılı hastalara düşük FODMAP (fermente oligo, di, monosakkaritler ve polyoller) diyeti uygulanarak, gastrointestinal semptomların sıklığı ve yaşam kalitesi üzerine etkilerinin incelenmesi amaçlandı.

Yöntem: Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Gastroenteroloji, Hepatoloji ve Beslenme Kliniği tarafından takipli, İBS tanılı 7-18 yaş aralığında 18 çocuk çalışmaya dahil edildi. Olgulara başvuru anında ve düşük FODMAP diyeti bitiminden 2 hafta sonra KINDL (Çocuklar İçin Genel Amaçlı Sağlıkla İlgili Yaşam Kalitesi Ölçeği) uygulandı. 0. hafta ve 6. hafta KINDL sonuçları ve haftalık GİS semptomları karşılaştırıldı. Ailelere de diyetten önce ve sonra KINDL ölçeği uygulanarak sonuçlar karşılaştırıldı.

Bulgular: Çalışma 10 hasta ile tamamlandı. Hastaların 6'sı erkek (%60), 4'ü kız (%40) idi. 7-12 yaş arası 4 (%40), 13-17 yaş arası 6 (%60) hasta vardı. Semptom olarak en sık karın ağrısı eşlik etmekte olup tüm hastalarda mevcuttu. Semptomların tamamının diyet sonrası azaldığı tespit edildi ancak anlamlı p değeri elde edilemedi. Çocukların duygusal iyilik, aile bölümleri ve toplam KINDL sonuçlarında 6.hafta sonunda anlamlı artış saptandı. Ebeveyn KINDL öllçeklerinde ise sonuçlar istatistiksel olarak anlamlı değildi.

Sonuç: Hastalarda diyet ile genel iyilik hali ve bulgularda azalma sağlandığı görülse de, diyetin etkin ve geçerli olduğunun kanıtlanabilmesi için daha büyük gruplar ile daha uzun izlem süresini kapsayan çalışmalara ihtiyaç olduğunu düşünmekteyiz.

Anahtar kelimeler: İrritabl bağırsak sendromu, düşük FODMAP diyeti, KINDL ölçeği

Received: 14.08.2020 Accepted: 13.04.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: İpek E, Ecevit ÇÖ, Akışın Z, Ata Teneler A, Bağ Ö. The effects of low FODMAP diet dn the quality of life and gastrointestinal symptoms in children with irritable bowel syndrome. A pilot study. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):240-6.

Ecem İpek

Ç.Ö. Ecevit 0000-0002-3980-8686 SBÜ. Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Gastroenteroloji, Hepatoloji Ve Beslenme Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

Ö. Bağ 0000-0003-2178-4695 SBÜ. Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

Z. Akışın 0000-0002-2865-4810 SBÜ. Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, Diyetetik Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

A.A. Teneler 0000-0002-6054-1517 Ege Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Halk Sağlıüğı Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye

§ Bu makale, Ecem İpek Altınok'un uzmanlık tezinden üretilmiştir.



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY) E. İpek et al. The Effects of Low FODMAP Diet on the Quality of Life and Gastrointestinal Symptoms in Children with Irritable Bowel Syndrome. A Pilot Study

INTRODUCTION

Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) that causes abdominal discomfort is a common gastrointestinal system disease associated with changes in stool shape and frequency in defecation, which affects 20% of school- age children. Its pathophysiology can be explained partially with abnormal gastrointestinal motility, visceral hypersensitivity, low level inflammation, and psychological factors. Its etiology is complex and poorly understood, and there are many treatment methods developed, although very few are actually effective ⁽¹⁻⁴⁾.

Gastrointestinal symptoms encountered most frequently and causing discomfort in patients include abdominal pain, bloating, diarrhea, constipation, vomiting, and a sudden feeling of the need to defecate. Recently, the effect of diet on the development of symptoms has been understood in more detail, and different dietary treatments have begun to be applied. In randomized controlled studies, the Low FODMAP (fermented oligo-, di-, monosaccharide and polyols) diet has been shown to be effective on alleviation of gastrointestinal symptoms and for the treatment of IBS ^(5,6).

Quality of life is a broader concept that includes personal well-being rather than personal health. The Generic Health-Related Quality of Life Scale for Children (KINDL) is used in children with various chronic illnesses and developmental problems to determine which aspects of life are more deeply affected due to disease or its treatment. There are three versions of the KINDL scale: Kiddy-KINDL (version implemented through the interviewer) for children 4-7 years old, Kid-KINDL for children 8-12 years old, and Kiddo-KINDL for adolescents 13-16 years old. In addition, there are two parent forms in which the quality of life of young children (4-7 years) and older children and adolescents (8-16 years) can be indirectly evaluated by their families. KINDL consists of six domains (physical well-being, emotional well-being, self-esteem, family, friends, and school) with the evaluation of a total quality of life (7).

Studies have shown that children with IBS have a quality of life worse than healthy children. However, there is little data on the quality of life of these children during the posttreatment follow-up period ⁽⁸⁾.

In this study, we aimed to examine the effects of low FODMAP diet on the frequency of gastrointestinal symptoms and quality of life in patients with IBS.

MATERIALS and METHOD

Because IBS does not have a specific biological marker, diagnosis of these patients is made based on symptoms. First of all, some examinations, which are the first step to rule out organic pathologies are performed. Rome III criteria are used for the diagnosis. To establish the diagnosis of IBS two of the following criteria associated with at least 3 attacks of abdominal pain per month persisting for the previous 3 months should be present: relief of pain with defecation, change in the frequency of defecation, and feçes.

A total of 18 children between 7-18 years of age diagnosed with IBS according to the Rome III criteria and followed up by University of Health Sciences Behçet Uz Pediatrics and Surgery Training and Research Hospital Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition Clinic were included in the study. These children were all IBS patients who were followed up by this clinic during the study period extending from December 2016 to December 2017.

Patients who were followed up with a diagnosis of IBS but used medication within the previous week were not included in the study. Six of the 18 study patients on dietary treatment were excluded due to non-compliance with the diet plan. One patient was excluded from the study because of a diagnosis of FMF, and symptoms of another patient increased and required further investigation. The study was completed with the remaining ten patients.

Subjects were queried about family history, medication use, diets, presence of abdominal pain, bloating, diarrhea, constipation, nausea-vomiting, need for urgent defecation, loss of appetite, weight loss, abdominal pain at night, nocturnal defecation and fever. Hemogram, liver-kidney function tests, electrolytes, calcium-phosphorus levels, stool tests, abdominal ultrasonography findings, and standing direct abdominal radiographs were evaluated.

Our study was conducted based on the hypothesis "With a low FODMAP diet, the gastrointestinal symptoms of IBS patients will decrease and the quality of life of the IBS patients will improve." All patients diagnosed with irritable bowel syndrome and their families were informed about the study and their consent was obtained. Existing symptoms were identified and age-adjusted KINDL scales were applied to patients before starting dietary therapy for four weeks. Follow-up visits were implemented at 1, 3, 4, and 6 (two weeks after the end of dietary treatment) weeks after the initiation of a low FODMAP diet. The symptoms were reevaluated at the follow-up visits so as to make comparisons. KINDL scale scores were calculated again two weeks after termination of the dietary therapy (sixth week). In our study, GIS symptoms and KINDL scale results were compared before implementation of the dietary plan, between one, four, and also six weeks after termination of the dietary therapy. Similarly, the changes in the results were evaluated by applying the KINDL scale scores to the parents before and after the treatment in the sixth week.

The low FODMAP diet is based on the removal of oligo-di-monosaccharides and polyols that can be fermented by intestinal bacteria. The low FODMAP diet does not contain monosaccharides (glucose, fructose, galactose, xylose, arabinose), disaccharides (sucrose, lactose, maltose, isomaltose) ,oligosaccharides (maltodextrin, refined sugars, fructo-oligosaccharide, soy), and polyols (sorbitol, mannitol, isomalt, lactitol(. Luminal distension and visceral hypersensitivity caused by these small molecules are prevented ^(9,10). The adjustment of the diet together with collection of information about the patients was performed by a single dietician. Food lists containing low or high FODMAP were given to the patients. Full low FODMAP diet was applied for the first two weeks. Then in the remaining two weeks, food from the high FODMAP groups consumed in the daily routine were added to the diet at three-day intervals. The FODMAP dietary therapy was terminated at the end of four weeks.

SPSS (Statistical Package for Social Sciences- IBM Inc, Chicago, Illinois, USA) 22 Windows programs were used for statistical analysis. Mean, standard deviation and percentage distribution data were used for descriptive findings and KINDL scores. The McNemar test was used to evaluate the symptoms and the weekly controls were made using chi-square test. Use of average and standard deviation for parametric, and median and minimum-maximum values for nonparametric data was preferred. The t-test was used for parametric and Wilcoxon ranksum test for nonparametric measurements in the comparison of KINDL scores and the factors affecting the KINDL scores in independent groups,. Test results with p<0.05 were considered statistically significant. A post-hoc power analysis was calculated using the G*power computer program. The result of the posthoc power analysis was found to be 32% for our study, which has a one tailed hypothesis.

RESULTS

Six (60%) male, and 4 (40%) female 10 patients completed the study. Although the number of patients was low in our study, it was found that 30% of the patients had mixed type IBS, 30% had constipation predominant IBS, 10% had diarrhea predominant IBS and type of IBS of 30% of the patients were not classified.

The complaints of the patients were urgency (60%), constipation (50%), anorexia (50%) and diarrhea (40%) in decreasing frequency. At the follow-up visits performed at the first and fourth weeks after the dietary therapy was started, it was found that the complaints of abdominal pain, bloating, diarrhea, constipation, vomiting, urgent defecation, anorexia, weight loss decreased but the p value could not be obtained due to the limited number of study patients (Table 1).

The results observed at follow-up visits two weeks after the end of the dietary therapy were compared with the symptoms of GI before the initiation of the dietary therapy. Abdominal pain decreased in 50%, and constipation in 40% of the

	We	ek 1	We	Week 4		
	Yes n (%)	No n (%)	Yes n (%)	No n (%)	p value	
Abdominal pain	7 (70)	3 (30)	4 (40)	6 (60)	NA	
Diarrhea	2 (20)	8 (80)	0 (0)	10 (100)	NA	
Constipation	4 (40)	6 (60)	3 (30)	7 (70)	NA	
Vomiting	2 (0)	8 (80)	0 (0)	10 (100)	NA	
Urgent feeling of defecation	5 (50)	5 (50)	2 (20)	8 (80)	NA	
Anorexia	2 (20)	8 (80)	1 (10)	9 (90)	NA	
Weight loss	1 (0)	9 (90)	0`(0)	10 (100)	NA	

Table 1. Comparison of symptoms of gastrointestinal tract week 1 and week 4 (n=10).

 Table 3. Comparison of Child-Adolescent KINDL scores before and after diet.

	Departm Mean±Stand		
KINDL Subgroups	Before diet	After Diet	p
	(Week 0)	(Week 6)	value
Physical well-being	46.25±15.92	53.75±15.36	0.2
Emotional well-being	65.62±14.80	79.32±13.19	0.01
Family Relationships	45.62±8.86	75.00±21.65	0.01
Friend Relationships	72.50±16.97	70.00±22.97	0.76
School	63.75±17.12	71.25±15.36	0.14
Total score	59.58±9.69	68.12±12.97	0.039

As the T-test failed to meet the conditions, the Wilcoxon signedranks test, a nonparametric measurement, was used to evaluate the self-esteem section. There were negative findings at the end of the 6th week in the results of the self-esteem section, but without any statistically significant intergroup difference (p=0.63).

cases, and urgency described in 50% of the patients persisted. While bloating was present in only one case (10%), the complaints of diarrhea, vomiting, anorexia and weight loss were not observed in any case at the end of the dietary therapy (Table 2).

There was a significant increase in emotional well-being, family subscale and total KINDL scores after termination of the dietary therapy (p=0.01, p=0.01, and p=0.039). Though not statistically significant, there was a positive increase in the physical well-being and school subscale scores (p=0.2, and p=0.14). The KINDL scores of the patients related to peer relationships were lower after the dietary therapy without statistically significant intergroup difference.

Table 2. Comparison of symptoms of gastrointestinal tract before and after low FODMAP diet.

	Before Diet		Afte	After Diet	
	(Week 0)		(W	(Week 6)	
	Yes	No	Yes	No	p
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	value
Abdominal pain Bloating Diarrhea Constipation Vomiting Urgent feeling of defecation Anorexia Weight loss	10 (100) 7 (70) 4 (40) 5 (50) 2 (0) 6 (60) 5 (50) 1 (0)	0 (0) 3 (30) 6 (60) 5 (50) 8 (80) 4 (40) 5 (50) 9 (90)	5 (50) 1 (10) 0(0) 2 (20) 0 (0) 3 (30) 0 (0) 0 (0)	5 (50) 9 (90) 10 (100) 8 (80) 10 (100) 7 (70) 10 (100) 10 (100)	NA 0.07 NA 0.25 NA 0.25 NA NA

Table 4. Comparison of parental KINDL scores before and after diet.

	Departm Mean±Stand		
KINDL Subgroups	Before diet	After Diet	p
	(Week 0)	(Week 6)	value
Physical well-being	51.87±19.77	61.25±11.33	0.14
Self-esteem	61.87±20.50	66.25±20.87	0.34
Family Relationships	75.62±23.28	75.00±19.09	0.92
Friend Relationships	73.75±19.72	66.25±15.92	0.18
School	68.12±16.78	68.75±22.43	0.93
Total score	65.62±14,96	67.60±13.61	0.65

Although there were negative findings at the end of the sixth week in the self-esteem section results, again the intergroup difference was not statistically significant (p=0.63) (Table 3).

The KINDL scale scores of the parents estimated following dietary therapy showed a nonsignificant increase in physical well-being, self-esteem, school subscale and total scores compared to baseline (p>0.05). KINDL subscale scores of the parents concerning family and peer relationships were lower after dietary therapy without any significant intergroup difference (p>0.05) (Table 4). As the test for normality failed to allow for a t test, as a nonparametric test, Wilcoxon signed-ranks test was used in the evaluation of the emotional well-being dimension. There was a positive, but a nonsignificant increase in emotional well-being subscale scores after the dietary therapy (p=0.49).

DISCUSSION

IBS is a functional disease of the intestines characterized by chronic abdominal pain, which cannot be explained by an organic pathology, and changes in bowel habits which resolve with defecation. It forms a large part of the group known as functional gastrointestinal diseases. The main symptoms of this disease, whose pathophysiology has not yet been fully clarified, are chronic abdominal pain, changes in stool character and frequency, and bloating, together with abdominal distention ⁽¹¹⁾.

Sample size was calculated as 30 patients. However, this goal was not achieved in IBS patients followed up between December 2016 and December 2017. The number of patients may have been low due to the non-compliance to a strict dietary therapy, and the lower incidence of functional gastrointestinal disorders (FGID) in childhood. In the literature, there are still few studies performed with pediatric patients and the number of patients recruited is around 30 ⁽¹²⁾. According to the result of the power analysis of the study based on a one tailed hypothesis, statistical power of the study was found to be 32 percent. Since no other study cited in the literature used the FODMAP diet in pediatric IBS patients, our study is particularly important as being a pilot study.

As a general application of diet in the studies, the patients did not consume high-FODMAP foods for 2 weeks and and these food types were added to the diet gradually at the end of 2 weeks ⁽¹⁰⁾. In adult studies, the duration of the full high FODMAP diet was longer (about 21 days). The reason for this may be the concerns about the deterioration of dietary continuity in pediatric patients. Especially in childhood, the duration of the diet cannot be extended. In addition, unfortunately, there is no information about the duration of the diet even in our classic textbooks. Total duration of dietary therapy is around 6-8 weeks in adult reviews.

Most of the studies with irritable bowel syndrome and FODMAP diet consist of adult studies ^(5,6,13,14). In these studies, when the new dietary therapy was used in patients with IBS, there was a decrease in GIS symptoms primarily including abdominal pain and urgent defecation. Similar to the results of the present study. Halmos et al. have found positive responses using the low FODMAP diet in the adult patient group, particularly complaining with nausea and intestinal passage, with a concomitant significant improvement in the frequency and form of defecation in IBS, where diarrhea was at the forefront ⁽⁵⁾. In our study, consistent with findings in the literature, 40% of the patients initially complained of diarrhea that did not persist after dietary therapy.

In our study, the rates of symptomatic improvement were 50% for abdominal pain, 100% for diarrhea and 80% for constipation. In a study conducted in 29 patients with functional intestinal disease in the pediatric age group, improvement was observed in 77% of patients with abdominal pain, 87% of those with diarrhea, 85% of those with constipation after the FODMAP diet ⁽¹²⁾. In another randomized controlled double-blind study performed with 33 pediatric IBS patients, clinical responses of the patients to the FODMAP diet and the relationship between this response and intestinal microbiome biomarkers were investigated ⁽⁹⁾. In this study as in ours, it was observed that abdominal pain episodes decreased after the FODMAP diet. In addition, response to the diet has been shown to be better in patients with a high intestinal microbiome, and it has been suggested that microbiota may be important in the pathophysiology of and clinical response in IBS.

Irritable bowel disease, like many other chronic diseases, is thought to negatively affect the quality of life. In many studies, the quality of life has been shown to be lower in children with both functional and organic GIS disease compared to healthy children. In this study, the KINDL scale, which was validated in Turkish and developed as a general-purpose quality of life assessment for children, was preferred ⁽⁷⁾. In a study performed by Pederson et al. with 19 adult IBS cases, cases were evaluated with IBS-SSS (Irritable Bowel Syndrome Symptom Severity Scale) and IBS- QoL (Irritable Bowel Syndrome Quality of lifeScale), and a decrease in symptoms during the dietary therapy was observed, along with a concomitant increase in the quality of life scores ⁽¹⁵⁾. In our study, results similar to those of this pilot study were obtained as a result of querying about symptoms and evaluating them using the KINDL scoring system

The KINDL scoring made two weeks after the end of dietary therapy demonstrated that physical wellbeing, emotional well-being, family, school and total KINDL scores and averages increased, and a significant p value was observed in the results related to emotional well-being, family relationships and the total scale (p < 0.05). In the self-esteem and friendship sections, the repeatedly lower KINDL scale scores were not found to be significant. This fact may suggest that more time should be spent for the treatment of these patients so as to estimate the the impact of dietary therapy on their social lives. In addition, a conclusion could be drawn that aspects of physical well-being are partly more objective findings and that other subscales may be affected by the duration of the dietary therapy. The problems experienced during the day and mood changes that took place should be taken into consideration when evaluating results.

In a study using the Pediatric Quality of Life Questionnaire (PedsQL), which also covered functional GIS patients, the quality of life of patients was found to be lower for GIS patients than for the healthy group ⁽¹⁶⁾. In our study, general quality of life scores, which were lower before the diet, increased after the dietary therapy, and the increases in the subscale scores related to emotional well-being and family dimensions were statistically. The negative relationship between age and the total KINDL scale scores may be attributable to a better ability to understand complaints and to respond to questions asked by the older people.

The first KINDL scale scores calculated at the beginning of treatment were higher in parents than in children. From a study using PedsQL on 25 functional GIS patients, when a questionnaire was

applied to the family and the patient, the quality of life scores assessed by the parents were shown to be significantly worse than those reported by the children ⁽¹⁷⁾. Our study did not show similarity with the literature in this aspect. At the end of the diet, the total KINDL scale scores and their averages calculated in the mothers were higher than in the first questionnaires. While increases were observed in the subscale scores of physical well-being, emotional well-being, self-esteem and school performance, relatively lower values were observed in dimensions of the family and friend relationships. We concluded that the results were not significant due to the fact that they were very close to each other and that there were few patients.

Adaptation and uninterrupted compliance to diet in the pediatric patient group is more difficult than in the adult group. This fact, and the scarcity of patients are the limitations of the study. In addition, nonrandomization of the patients is another limitation of the study.

CONCLUSION

After use of the low FODMAP diet in our study, an improvement was noticed in gastrointestinal system symptoms and in the affected quality of life of the patients. However, we think that studies involving larger groups with longer follow-up periods are needed to determine the effects of low FODMAP diet therapy on duration and long-term symptoms in children with the diagnosis of IBS.

As the T-test failed to meet the conditions, the Wilcoxon signed-ranks test, a nonparametric measurement, was used to evaluate the self-esteem section. There were negative findings at the end of the 6th week in the results of the self-esteem section, but without any statistically significant intergroup difference (p=0.63).

Ethics Committee Approval: For the study, İzmir Güney Public Hospitals Union, University of Health Sciences. Approval was obtained from University of Health Sciences Behçet Uz Pediatrics and Surgery Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee on 08.12.2016 and 2016 / 16-04.

Conflict of Interest: The authors have not declared any potential conflicts of interest.

Funding: No financial support has been received from any institution for this research.

Informed Consent: Patient permissions for this study were obtained from the parents of the patients.

REFERENCES

- 1. Sökücü S, Saner G, Durmaz Ö. Sindirim Sistemi ve Hastalıkları. In Neyzi O, Ertuğrul T, editorler. Pediyatri. Nobel Tıp Kitapevi, 2010;906-15.
- Bradesi S, Mc Roberts JA, Anton PA, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease and irritable bowel syndrome: Separate or unified. Curr Opin Gastroenterol. 2003;19:336-42. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001574-200307000-00003
- Apley J, Naish N. Recurrent abdominal pains: A field's survey of 1000 school children. Arch Dis Child. 1958;33:165-70. https://doi.org/10.1136/adc.33.168.165
- Hyams JS, Burke G, Davis, et al. Abdominal pain and irritable bowel syndrome in adolescents: A community-based study. J Pediatr. 1996;129:220-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(96)70246-9
- Halmos EP, Power VA, Shepherd SJ, et al. A diet low in FODMAPS reduces symptoms of irritable bowel syndrome. Gastroenterology 2014;49:67-75. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2013.09.046
- de Roest RH, Dobbs BR, Chapman BA, et al. The low FODMAP diet improves gastrointestinal symptoms in patients with irritable bowel syndrome. a prospective study. Int J Clin Pract. 2013;67:895-903.
 - https://doi.org/10.1111/ijcp.12128
- Eser E, Yüksel H. Çocuklar için genel amaçlı sağlıkla ilgili yaşam kalitesi ölçeği Türkçe sürümünün psikometrik özellikleri. Türk Psikiyatri Dergisi. 2008;19:409-17.
- 8. Devanarayana M, Rajindrajith S, Benninga M. Quality of life and health care consultation in 13 to 18 year olds with abdominal pain predominant functional gastrointestinal

diseases. BMC Gastroenterology. 2014;14:150. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-230X-14-150

- Böhn L, Störsrud S, Liljebo T. Diet low in FODMAPs reduces symptoms of irritable bowel syndrome as well as traditional dietary advice: A randomized controlled trial. Gastroenterology. 2015;149:1399-407. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.gastro.2015.07.054
- Shepherd SJ, Parker FC, Muir JG, et al. Dietary triggers of abdominal symptoms in patients with irritable bowel syndrome: Randomized placebo-controlled evidence. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol.2008;6:765-71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cgh.2008.02.058
- Öhman L,Simren M. New insights into the pathogenesis and pathophysiology of irritable bowel syndrome. Dig Liver Dis. 2007;39:201-15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dld.2006.10.014
- Brown SC, Whelan K, Gearry RB, Day AS. Low FODMAP diet in children and adolescents with functional bowel disorder: A clinical case note review. JGH Open.2019;4:153-9. https://doi.org/10.1002/jgh3.12231
- Vanner SJ, Depew WT, Peterson WG. Predictive value of the Rome criteria for diagnosing the irritable bowel syndrome. Am J Gastrenterol. 1999;94:2803-7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1572-0241.1999.01437.x
- 14. Tuck CJ, Muir JG, Barrett JS, et al. Fermentable oligosaccharides, disaccharides, monosaccharides and polyols: Role in irritable bowel syndrome. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2014;8:819-34. https://doi.org/10.1586/17474124.2014.917956
- Pedersen N, Vegh Z, Burisch J, et al. Ehealth monitoring in irritable bowel syndrome patients treated with low fermentable oligo-, di-, mono-saccharides and polyols diet. World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20:6680-4. https://doi.org/10.3748/wig.v20.i21.6680
- Varni JW, Bendo CB, Nurko S. Health-related quality of life in pediatric patients with functional and organic gastrointestinal disorders. The Journal of Pediatrics. 2015;166:85-90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2014.08.022
- Carlson M, Moore C, Tsai C. Child and parent perceived food induced gastrointestinal symptoms and quality of life in children with functional gastrointestinal disorders. J Acad Nutr Diet. 2014;114:403-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jand.2013.10.013

Central Venous Catheter Types and Association with Bloodstream Infection in the Pediatric Intensive Care Unit: Experience of two Years

Pediatrik Yoğun Bakım Ünitesinde Santral Venöz Kateter Tipleri ve Kan Dolaşımı Enfeksiyonuyla İlişkisi: İki Yıllık Deneyimimiz

ABSTRACT

Objective: Central venous catheters (CVC) provides great convenience in pediatric intensive care units (PICUs). In this study, we aimed to prospectively examine patients who underwent CVC in the PICU in terms of catheter types and infections

Methods: We conducted our monocentric, prospective, and cohort study by including patients between January 2019 and December 2020, involving all central catheters temporarily inserted, except port-line catheters, PICCs, indwelling catheters (cuffed and uncuffed tunnel catheters), and arterial catheters. The main issue we focus on is the rate of catheter-associated bloodstream infection (CLABSI). We analyzed the relationship between infection and risk factors using binary logistic regression analysis.

Results: We included 26 CLABSIs with 196 CVCs. The incidence rate was 6.2/1000 catheter days. We found that the incidence of CLABSI increased in femoral catheters (OR: 0.04 p: 0.035, 95% CI: 0.49-3.49). Moreover, the incidence was increased in catheters with 3 lumens (OR: 0.06, p: 0.031, 95% CI: 0.34-1.69). The prolongation of the catheter also increases the risk of infection (OR: 0.06, p: 0.028, 95% CI: 0.56-2.36). Also, we found that the frequency of CLABSI increased in patients with underlying immunodeficiency (OR: 0.19, p: 0.007, 95% CI: 0.85-1.39) and in patients who were given total parenteral nutrition (OR: 0.02, p: 0.041, 95% CI: 0.063-2.38).

Conclusion: The number of studies that directly compare catheter types in pediatric patients and their relationship with CLABSI is limited. Moreover, the comparison of unrelated studies is difficult because of heterogeneity in study populations. Multicenter pediatric prospective studies focused on identifying catheter-associated infections are needed.

Keywords: Catheter-associated bloodstream infections, central venous catheter, pediatric intensive care unit

ÖZ

Amaç: Santral venöz kateterler (SVK), çocuk yoğun bakım ünitelerinde (ÇYB) büyük kolaylık sağlar. Bu çalışmada, ÇYB'de SVK uygulanan hastaları kateter tipleri ve enfeksiyon oranları açısından ileriye dönük olarak incelemeyi amaçladık.

Yöntem: Port-line kateterler, periferik olarak yerleştirilen santral kateterler, kalıcı kateterler (kaflı ve kafsız tünelli kateterler) ve arteryel kateterler hariç geçici olarak takılmış olan santral keteterleri içeren Ocak 2019 ile Aralık 2020 arasındaki hastaları dahil ederek monosentrik, prospektif ve kohort olarak tasarladiğimiz çalışmamızı yürüttük. Odaklandığımız ana konu, SVK tiplerine göre kateterle ilişkili kan dolaşımı enfeksiyonu (Kİ-KDE) oranıdır. Enfeksiyon ve risk faktörleri arasındaki ilişkiyi ikili lojistik regresyon analizi ile inceledik.

Bulgular: Çalışmamıza toplam 26 Kİ-KDE ile 196 SVK dahil ettik. İnsidans oranı 6.2/1000 kateter günü idi. Kateter yerleşim yerlerinden femoral kateterlerde Kİ-KDE insidansının arttığını saptadık (OR: 0.04, p: 0.035, 95% CI: 0.49-3.49). Ayrıca 3 lümenli olan kateterlerde daha az lümeni olanlara göre Kİ-KDE insidansı artmaktaydı (OR: 0.06, p: 0.031, 95%, CI: 0.34-1.69). Santral kateterin takılı kaldığı sürenin uzaması da hastalarda enfeksiyon riskinde artışa neden olmaktadır (OR: 0.06, p: 0.028, 95% CI: 0.56-2.36). Bunun yanısıra altta yatan immün yetmezliği olan hastalarda (OR: 0.19, p: 0.007, 95% CI: 0.85-1.39) ve total parenteral nutrisyon verilmiş olan hastalarda Kİ-KDE sıklığının arttığını saptadık (OR: 0.02, p: 0.041, 95% CI: 0.063-2.38).

Sonuç: Pediyatrik hastalarda kateter tiplerini ve bunların Kİ-KDE ile ilişkisini doğrudan karşılaştıran çalışma sayısı sınırlıdır. Dahası, çalışma popülasyonlarındaki heterojenlik nedeniyle çalışmaların karşılaştırılması zordur. Kateter ilişkili enfksiyonlara odaklanmış, çok merkezli pediatrik ileriye dönük çalışmalara ihtiyaç vardır.

Anahtar kelimeler: Kateter ilişkili kan dolaşımı enfeksiyonları, santral venöz kateter, çocuk yoğun bakım ünitesi

Sevgi Topal @ Özlem Saraç Sandal @ Gökhan Ceylan @ Gülhan Atakul @ Mustafa Çolak @ Ekin Soydan @ Utku Karaarslan @ Elif Böncüoğlu @ İlker Devrim @ Hasan Ağın @

> Received: 10.02.2021 Accepted: 11.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Topal S, Sarac Sandal Ö, Ceylan G, et al. Central venous catheter types and association with bloodstream infection in the pediatric intensive care unit: Experience of two years. Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):247-54.

Sevgi Topal

Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Yoğun Bakım Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye sevgi_topal86@hotmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-7725-5509

Ö. Saraç Sandal 0000-0003-2684-0625 G. Ceylan 0000-0002-1730-6968 G. Atakul 0000-0002-3832-9691 M. Çolak 0000-0001-8310-3766 E. Soydan 0000-0003-2626-5499 U. Karaarslan 0000-0002-3267-6983 H. Ağın 0000-0003-3306-8899 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Yoğun Bakım Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

E. Böncüoğlu 0000-002-3521-0484 İ. Devrim 0000-0002-6053-8027 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Enfeksiyon Hastalıkları Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)
INTRODUCTION

Safe and effective venous access is essential for providing care to children in pediatric intensive care units (PICUs). Central venous catheters (CVCs) are usually applied for long-term treatments such as blood transfusion, inotropic agents, and parenteral nutrition in intensive care units (1,2). Catheterassociated bloodstream infections (CLABSIs) are the most common healthcare-associated infection reported in a network of 1003 hospitals in the United States between 2011 and 2014⁽³⁾. In previous studies, CLABSIs have been shown to significantly increase mortality, morbidity, length of hospital stay, and cost (4-7). In general, studies involving risk factors of CLABSIsmostly include adult patients. The risk of CLABSI depends on many factors: choice of the device, technique of insertion, the technique of management, and prompt removal ^(1,2,8). In the previous studies; risk factors such as neutropenia, prolonged mechanical ventilation, total parenteral nutrition have been identified for the development of CLABSI ^(8,9).

When we review the literature on this topic; no specific studies related to the type of catheter have been observed in pediatric intensive care patients. In our study; we aimed to prospectively examine the relationship between the particular subtype of the CVCs and the frequency of CLABSIs and the type of infections (frequency and microorganisms) in our clinic.

MATERIAL and METHODS

We conducted a prospective cohort study of CLABSI incidence and association with the characteristics of catheters. This study includes all CVCs, except port-line catheters, permanent catheters, and arterial catheters, inserted from a month to 18 years of age between January 2019 and December 2020 in our tertiary care hospital's PICU.

The study was conducted by the ethical standards stated in the 'Declaration of Helsinki'. The local ethics committee approved the study (protocol number: 2020/05-09).

Population

Patients between a month to 18 years of age who needed to be admitted to the PICU of our hospital and who were followed up with CVCs for at least 48 hours between January 2019 and December 2020 were included in the study. Patients with CLABSI for the second time during the study period were included in the study only once.

Catheters

All of the central catheters temporarily inserted during the study period in our tertiary care hospital's PICU in two years were included. Port-line catheters, permanent catheters (cuffed-tunneled and noncuffed tunneled catheters), peripherally inserted central catheters (PICCs), and arterial catheters were excluded in this study. Also, those catheters which have been removed in less than 48 hours were excluded.

Protocols for insertion of the central venous catheters

During the study period, catheters were placed by pediatric intensivists or pediatric intensive care fellows. We used a solution of alcoholic 4% chlorhexidine gluconate as an antiseptic solution to clean the site before applying. Practitioners cleaned the surgical area with antiseptics after they are prepared according to full barrier protection measures (sterile gloves, mask, bone, and longsleeved sterile box). Central venous catheters were inserted by ultrasound-guided Seldinger method to the internal jugular, femoral and subclavian veins. After the application of the catheter, a transparent semipermeable dressing is made around it. It is replaced when the dressings are loose, moist, and get dirty. Also, even if nothing happens, dressing is renewed every 48 hours period ⁽¹⁰⁾. In our study, only catheters inserted using a percutaneous route were included. Catheters inserted with cut down or implanted were not included. We implement a bundle care program to reduce the CLABSI incidence in our intensive care.

Definition of central catheter-associated bloodstream infection

Clinical Practice Guidelines for the Diagnosis and Management of Intravascular Catheter-Related Infection: 2009 Update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America is adopted for the definition of CLABSI, in our clinic ⁽¹¹⁾. If bacteremia or fungemia is detected in a patient who has been using a central venous catheter for more than 48 hours and has multiple positive blood cultures from a peripheral vein and clinical signs of infection (such as fever, chills, and/or hypotension), and a bloodstream infection is excluded, except for a visible central catheter. defined as CLABSI in the absence of an other resource.

To diagnose CLABSI, one of the specified criteria must be present: a positive result of a semiquantitative (>15 CFU per catheter segment) or quantitative (>10² CFU per catheter segment) catheter culture in which the same organism is isolated from a blood culture from a catheter and from a peripheral blood sample; simultaneous quantitative blood cultures (catheter versus peripheral blood) with >3:1 CFU/mL blood ratio; different time to positivity (growth in a blood culture obtained through a catheter hub should be detected at least 2 hours before an equal volume of a peripheral blood sample taken simultaneously).

Study process and data collection

A case report form was prepared. The form started to be filled as soon as the catheter was inserted. Participants were followed from catheter insertion to removal only until one course of CLABSI. Data were prospectively collected by clinicians. About the catheter; an indication of insertion, type, diameter, number of lumens, vein to which it is inserted (jugular, femoral, subclavian), whether it is inserted urgently or electively, whether it is the first catheter, the length of stay (in days), and the presence of a microbial agent in the blood and catheter culture, the microorganism type were prospectively recorded. About the patient; age, gender, weight, the primary diagnosis at admission if any the condition and duration of stay in the invasive mechanical ventilation for longer than 48 h, whether or not total parenteral nutrition was given from the catheter and its duration, duration of the hospitalization in days, were recorded prospectively. If several catheters were inserted in the same patient, a catheter form was completed for each one.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 20 software (IBM, Armonk, NY, USA). First of all, numerical and categorical data were evaluated by descriptive statistical methods. Distributions of numerical variables were examined by visual (histogram and probability graphs) and analytical methods (Kolmogorov-Smirnov). The mean and standard deviation were used as the distribution was homogenous. Non-homogeneous data were shown with median and interquartile ranges.

The incidence rate was defined as the number of new CLABSIs relative to the total number of catheter days in our study. The definition of the number of catheter days was specified as the number of days between insertion and removal of CVCs. The confidence interval for each incidence was 95%.

We examined binary logistic regression analysis to determine independent predictors of CLABSI. Hosmer-Lemeshow goodness of fit statistics was used to assess model fit. A 5% type-I error level was used to infer statistical significance. The results were interpreted and reported by the researchers. Statistically, a p-value of less than 0.05 was considered significant.

Sample size

The sample size of our study was determined based on the total number of CVCs in the intensive care. Because the aim of us was to obtain an overview of CVCs of PICU patients. All of them were therefore included in our study.

RESULTS

Characteristics of the patients

We included a total of 196 patients. The patients' median age at placement days was 13 (IR-interquartile

range-: 7-26) months; median weight was 8 (IR: 7-15) kg; median height was 72 (IR: 62-103) cm. The median length of hospitalization was 61 (IR: 15-132) days and the median duration of CVCwas 22 (IR:11-33) days. No relationship was found between the height and weight of the patients and the frequency of CLABSI.Underlying diseases at admission was respiratory deficiency (76; 39%), sepsis (59; 30%), cardiovascular deficiency (37; 19%) and neurologic diseases (24; 12%). On the other hand, some of the foremost underlying chronic diseases of patients' were neurologic and genetic diseases (74; 42%), hematologic diseases (34; 17%), metabolic diseases (12; 6%), and immunodeficiency rate at admission (23; 13%) is specified in Table 1. Also, a total of 62 (32%) of the patients had defined immunodeficiency. Immunodeficiencies that have been identified were: neutropenia (39; 62%), Severe combined immunodeficiency (2; 3%), Common variable immunodeficiency (3; 5%), T cell deficiency(6; 10%), Hypogammaglobulinemia (10; 16%), Griscelli syndrome (1; 2%), and DiGeorge syndrome (1; 2%). Immune deficiency accompanied all of our patients with underlying hematological and oncological diseases. Neurological diseases were spinal muscular atrophy, congenital muscular dystrophy, and neurodegenerative diseases. There is no defined

 Table 1. Demographic and clinical characteristics of the children with cental venous catheters.

Gender (F; %) (M; %) Age (months)- median (IR) Weight (kg)- median (IR) Height (cm)- median (IR) Length of hospitalization (days) median (IR) Duration of CVC (days) median (IR) Underlying diseasesat admission (N/%) - Respiratory deficiency - Sepsis - Cardiovascular deficiency - Neurologic diseases Immunodeficiency rate at admission One of the foremost underlying chronic diseases	(88; 45%) (108; 55%) 13 (7-26) 8 (7-15) 72 (62-103) 61 (15-132) 22 (11-33) 76 (39) 59 (30) 37 (19) 24 (12) 23 (13)
- Neurologic diseases Immunodeficiency rate at admission	24 (12) 23 (13)
One of the foremost underlying chronic diseases	
 Neurologic and genetic diseases 	74 (42)
- Hematologic diseases	34 (17)
- Metabolic diseases	12 (6)
- Immune deficiency	23 (13)

CVC: Central venous catheter, IR: Interquartile range, N: Number. immunodeficiency in these patients. The patients with neurological, genetics, and metabolic diseases and by identified immunodeficiency are included in the immunodeficiency group. Immunodeficiency was identified in all of our patients who received TPN and they were included in both groups for statistical analysis.

Characteristics of the catheters

Indication of CVC were no vascular access (120; 61%), required inotropic treatment (35; 18%), extracorporeal treatment (41; 21%) (Table 2). Characteristics of catheter types are given detailed in Table 2.

Table 2. Description of the catheters.

CVC type (N; %)	
- Simple CVC	(154; 79%)
- Hemodialysis catheter	(42; 21%)
CVC placement (N; %)	
- Jugular	(150; 77%)
- Subclavian	(24; 12%)
- Femoral	(22; 11%)
Indication of CVC (N; %)	
 No vascular access 	(120; 61%)
 Required inotropic treatment 	(35; 18%)
- Extracorporeal treatment	(41; 21%)
Number of lumens (N; %)	
- 1	(16; 8%)
- 2	(100; 51%)
- 3	(80; 41%)
CVC diameter (F-French)-median (IR)	5 (4-5)
CVC length (cm)-median (IR)	8 (8-12)

CVC: Central venous catheter, IR: Interquartile range, N: Number.

The incidence rate

We included a total of 196 CVCs and 26 CLABSIs. The total time of catheter use was 4180 days. The incidence rate(Number of CLABSIs/Total catheter days x1000)was 6.2/1000 catheter-days (95% CI: 0.92-7.91). The confidence interval was determined 95%.

Characteristics of the CLABSI

Microbial agentsin catheter infections was determined as gram-negative (18; 69%), fungus (5; 19%), gram-positive (3; 12%). Identified microorganisms were; *Klebsiella pneumonia* (7;

28%), Pseudomonas aeruginosa (5; 20%), Klebsiella oxytoca (2; 7%), Escherichia coli (2; 7%), Serratia marcescens (1; 3%), Burcholderia cepacia (1; 3%), Proteus mirabilis (1; 3%), Candida albicans (2; 7%), Candida parapsilosis (2; 7%), Candida glabrata (1; 3%) and Coagulase negative staphylococcus (Staphylococcus epidermidis, Staphylococcus hemolyticus, ...) (3; 12%).

The infection rate of femoral catheters was higher than the other placements (OR: 0.04 p: 0.035, 95% CI: 0.49-3.49). The rate of CLABSI was increasing in patients with three catheter lumens (OR: 0.06, p: 0.031, 95% CI: 0.34-1.69) and in whom catheters

 Table 3. Logistic regression analysis of risk factors associated with catheter-related infections.

	OR (95% CI)	р
CVC type		1.0
CVC placement (Femoral)	*0.04 (0.49-3.49)	0.035
CVC duration (Longer than 10 days)	**0.06 (0.56-2.36)	0.028
Count of lumens (3)	***0.06 (0.34-1.69)	0.031
CVC diameter (F-French)		0.109
CVC length (cm)		0.591
TPN infusion through the CVC	****0.02 (0.63-2.38)	0.041
Administration of invasive MV		0.658
Immune deficiency	*****0.19 (0.85-1.39)	0.007
Neutropenia	0.08 (0.77-2.72)	0.022
SCID		0.678
CVID		0.701
T cell deficiency		0.059
Hypogammaglobulinemia		0.067
Griscelli syndrome		0.564
DiGeorge syndrome		0.094
Underlying chronic diseases	******0.15 (0.91-2.11)	0.009
Neurologic and genetic diseases	0.09 (0.82-1.79)	0.028
Hematologic diseases	0.02 (0.59-2.58)	0.045
Metabolic diseases		0.866
First catheter		0.707
Urgent catheter		0.999

CI: Confidence interval, CVC: Central venous catheter, CVID: Common variable immunodeficiency, MV: Mechanical ventilation, SCID:Severe combined immunodeficiency, TPN: Total parenteral nutrition were placed for longer than 10 days period (OR: 0.06, p: 0.028, 95% CI: 0.56-2.36). Also, the rate of CLABSI was higher in patients with immunodeficiency (OR: 0.19, p: 0.007, 95% CI: 0.85-1.39). In addition, neutropenia (one of the immunodeficiency subgroups) increased the rate of catheter infection (OR: 0.08, p: 0.022, 95% CI: 0.77-2.72). No effect of other immunodeficiency subgroups on the frequency of CLABSI was detected. In addition, we determined that the underlying chronic diseases have increased the catheter infections rate (OR: 0.15, P: 0.009, 95% CI: 0.91-2.11). For instance, the incidence of CLABSI was higher in patients with underlying neurological and genetic diseases(OR: 0.09, P: 0.028, 95% CI: 0.82-1.79). The hematological disease of the underlying chronic diseases was found to increase the CLABSI incidence (OR: 0.02, P: 0.045, 95% CI: 0.59-2.58). However, the underlying metabolic diseases did not show any statistical effect on CLABSI incidence. The fact that total parenteral nutrition was given through the catheter increases the risk of CLABSI (OR: 0.02, p: 0.041, 95% CI: 0.63-2.38). Furthermore; receiving mechanical ventilation support, being the first catheter, urgent insertion of the catheter did not have any statistical effect on the CLABSI rate (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

In our study, the CLABSI incidence was calculated as 6.2/1000 catheter days. We only examined the effect of non-permanent catheters. The infection rate of femoral catheters, three catheter lumens, and in whom catheters were placed for longer than 10 days period was higher than the others. The CLABSI rate was higher in patients with immunodeficiency (neutropenia), underlying chronic diseases, and receiving total parenteral nutrition. On the other hand; receiving mechanical ventilation support, being the first catheter, urgent insertion of the catheter did not show any statistical effect on the CLABSI rate.

The incidence of CLABSI in our clinic was higher than in other studies on this topic ^(12,13). When the studies conducted were examined and when the

^{*}Logistic Regression; Cox&Snell R Square: 0,376, Nagelkerke R Square: 0,717.

^{**}Logistic Regression; Cox&Snell R Square: 0,429, Nagelkerke R Square: 0,855.

^{***}Logistic Regression; Cox&Snell R Square: 0,415, Nagelkerke R Square: 0,781.

^{****}Logistic Regression; Cox&Snell R Square: 0,233, Nagelkerke R Square: 0,507.

^{*****}Logistic Regression; Cox&Snell R Square: 0,641, Nagelkerke R Square: 0,978.

^{******}Logistic Regression; Cox&Snell R Square: 0,634, Nagelkerke R Square: 0,932

CLABSI incidence was looked into, it was seen that Carter et al. ⁽¹³⁾ were found 3.87 per 1,000 in-hospital line days. This incidence rate includes neonatal patients and catheters placed in general pediatrics and surgical services, as well as in pediatric intensive care. Also, in this study, the inclusion of totally implantable catheters, PICCs, and tunneled catheters, as well as temporary CVCs may cause the incidence rate to be lower. In the study of Broudic et al. ⁽¹⁴⁾, CLABSI incidence was determined 4.6/1000 catheter days for general hospitals and it was 2.4/1000 catheter days specifically for the pediatric intensive care. Unlike our study, in this study PICCs and tunneled catheters inclusion with temporary catheters may be the reason for the lower incidence of infection.

Besides, in the study which is designed in a tertiary care children's university hospital by Venturini et al. (12); port catheters, PICC line catheters, and indwelling catheters in all departments of the hospital are included. A total of 388 children between October 2014 and April 2015 with all catheters under the age of 18 were included. Catheterassociated bloodstream infections rate was determined 3.73/1000 (95% CI: 2.54-5.28) central line-days. The results of the International Nosocomial Infection Control Consortium surveillance study from January 2007 to December 2012 in PICUs showed a CLABSI rate of 6.1/1000 (95% CI: 5.7-6.5) central line-days (15).

To obtain reliable data on this topic, a continuous prospective study should be conducted. A prospective study performed in 29 NICU in the United States and found that the risk of CLABSI is very low during the first week of catheterization and especially with lines inserted in the jugular vein ^(12,16). In the study conducted by Ergul et al. ⁽¹⁷⁾, it was determined that CLABSI incidence increased with the catheter duration. Similarly in our study, there was a relation between CLABSI and catheter duration days, femoral catheters, and three-lumen catheters.

Moreover, studies are difficult to compare because of the diversity in study populations and study methods ⁽¹⁸⁻²⁰⁾. Larger prospective pediatric studies are needed to identify CVC types and their

association with infection rates. Point prevalence studies are easier to perform than long prospective studies but may underestimate the real risk. Pediatric studies which focusing on catheter infection in such patients should be conducted to deepen our understanding of the associated risk factors.

In a prospective pediatric cohort study which was conducted by Carter et al. ⁽¹³⁾, a total of 5648 patients, 385 who developed CLABSI between 1995 and 2013 were examined. Over time, the incidence of catheterassociated infection has decreased, but in the process, the hand hygiene campaign to the risk of CLABSI has been launched. The time in this study is very long, and in this process, there is inevitably expansion and change in the infection prevention packages. This suggests that other mixing factors cannot be standardized while evaluating the effect of the type of catheter on CLABSI in the process. In this study, it was also found that the risk of catheter infection increased with increasing the number of lumens ⁽¹³⁾. In our study, the rate of CLABSI increased in 3-lumen catheters compared to those with fewer lumens. This result shows us that choosing catheters with fewer lumens can reduce the CLABSI rate. Carter et al. ⁽¹³⁾ reported that patients' comorbidities and underlying chronic diseases increased the incidence of CLABSI. Underlying chronic comorbidities were present in most of our patients who needed catheter insertion. In our study, we determined that the underlying chronic diseases have increased catheter infections. As; genetic and neurological diseases have increased the incidence of CLABSI. This may also be associated with the need to be a longer hospitalization period. In addition, the underlying hematological diseases have also increased the incidence of CLABSI. This may be associated with the accompanying immunodeficiency of those with hematological disease. On the other hand, we determined the underlying metabolic diseases did not affect the CLABSI incidence. Also, the rate of catheter infection was higher in immunocompromised patients in our study. Similar to the results in other studies ^(8,9), the rate of catheter infection was increasing in patients with neutropenia. Since the intensive care follow-up of critical

hematology and oncology patients is also performed in our clinic, we think that our immunodeficiency especially the neutropenia rate is high and this may lead to an increase in susceptibility to infection and a high rate of CLABSI.

Our study has some limitations. The most important of these is the single-centered design of the study and therefore the inability to generalize the results. Also, more cases can be included by keeping the cohort research longer and the duration can be extended. Since there was a problem with the intake process of PICCs in our hospital, a limited number of cases could be inserted and CVCs were inserted to patients who could not have vascular access. For this reason, the number of catheter insertions was high with the indication of no vascular availability. Moreover, the change of CLABSI incidence over the years and factors can be specifically studied.

The incidence of CLABSIs in children hospitalized in our PICU is higher than reported in the literature. The results of our study show that choosing a catheter location other than femoral, preferring fewer lumen catheters instead of 3-lumen catheters, and removing the catheters as soon as possible can reduce the incidence of CLABSI.

Acknowledgments: We thank all the pediatric intensive care staff for their contribution to the study process.

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was conducted by the ethical standards stated in the 'Declaration of Helsinki'. The local ethics committee approved the study (protocol number: 2020/05-09).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Funding: There is no funding source.

Informed Consent: Informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

REFERENCES

 Ullman AJ, Marsh N, Mihala G, Cooke M, Rickard CM. Complications of Central venous access devices: a systematic review. Pediatrics2015;136:1331-44. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2015-1507

2. Davis M.Pediatric central venous catheter management: a review of current practice. J Assoc Vasc Access2013;18:93-8.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.java.2013.04.002

- Lake JG, Weiner LM, Milstone AM, Saiman L, Magill SS, See I. Pathogen distribution and antimicrobial resistance among pediatric healthcare-associated infections reported to the National Healthcare Safety Network, 2011-2014. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2018;39:1-11. https://doi.org/10.1017/ice.2017.236
- Slonim AD, Kurtines HC, Sprague BM, Singh N. The costs associated with nosocomial bloodstream infections in the pediatric intensive care unit. Pediatr Crit Care Med 2001;2:170-4.

https://doi.org/10.1097/00130478-200104000-00012

- Goudie A, Dynan L, Brady PW, Rettiganti M. Attributable cost and length of stay for central line-associated bloodstream infections. Pediatrics 2014;133:1525-32. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-3795
- Wilson MZ, Rafferty C, Deeter D, Comito MA, Hollenbeak CS. Attributable costs of central line-associated bloodstream infections in a pediatric hematology/oncology population. Am J Infect Control2014;42:1157-60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2014.07.025
- Elward AM, Hollenbeak CS, Warren DK, Fraser VJ. Attributable cost of nosocomial primary bloodstream infection in pediatric Intensive Care Unit patients. Pediatrics 2005;115:868-72. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2004-0256
- Niedner MF, Huskins WC, Colantuoni E, Muschelli J, Harris 2nd JM, Rice TB, et al. Epidemiology of central line-associated bloodstream infections in the pediatric Intensive Care Unit. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2011;32:1200-8. https://doi.org/10.1086/662621
- Sol J, van Woensel J, van Ommen C, Bos AP. Long-term complications of central venous catheters in children. Paediatr Child Health 2007;17:89-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paed.2007.01.010
- O'Grady NP, Alexander M, Burns LA, Dellinger EP, Garland J, Heard SO, et al.Guidelines for the prevention of intravascular catheter-related infections. Clin Infect Dis 2011;52:162-93. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/cir257
- Mermel LA, Allon M, Bouza E, Craven DE, Flynn P, O'Grady NP, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for the diagnosis and management of intravascular catheter-related infection: 2009 Update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis2009;49:1-45. https://doi.org/10.1086/599376
- 12. Venturini E, Montagnani C, Benni A, Becciani S, Biermann KP, Masi SD, et al. Central-line associated bloodstream infections in a tertiary care children's University hospital: A Prospective Study. BMC Infect Dis 2016;16:725.
 - https://doi.org/10.1186/s12879-016-2061-6
- Carter JH, Langley JM, Kuhle S, Kirkland S. Risk factors for central venous catheter-associated bloodstream infection in pediatric patients: A Cohort Study. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2016;37:939-45. https://doi.org/10.1017/ice.2016.83
- 14. Broudic M, Bodet LM, Dumont R, Joram N, Jacqmarcq O, Caillon J, et al.A 1-year Survey of Catheter-Related Infections in a Pediatric University Hospital: A Prospective Study. Arch Pediatr2020;27:79-86.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.arcped.2019.11.004

15. Rosenthal VD, Maki DG, Mehta Y, Leblebicioglu H, Memish

ZA, Al-Mousa HH, et al. International Nosocomial Infection Control Consortium (INICC) report, data summary of 43 countries for 2007-2012, Device-associated module. Am J Infect Control2014;42:942-56.

- Patrick SW, Kawai AT, Kleinman K, Jin R, Vaz L, Gay C, et al.Healthcare-associated infections among critically ill children in the US, 2007-2012. Pediatrics2014;134:705-12. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2014-0613
- 17. Ergul AB, Ozcan A, Aslaner H, Aslaner HA, Kose S, Coskun R, et al. Evaluation of Central Venous Catheterization Complications and Related Risk Factors in a Pediatric Intensive Care Unit J Med Surg Intens Care 2016;7:9-13. https://doi.org/10.5152/dcbybd.2016.818
- 18. Wagner M, Bonhoeffer J, Erb TO, Glanzmann R, Hacker FM,

Paulussen M, et al. Prospective study on central venous lineassociated bloodstream infections. Arch Dis Child2011;96:827-31.

https://doi.org/10.1136/adc.2010.208595

- Goes-Silva E, Abreu TF, Frota AC, Pessoa-Silva CL, Cunha AJ, Hofer CB. Use of peripherally inserted central catheters to prevent catheter-associated bloodstream infections in children. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol2009;30:1024-6. https://doi.org/10.1086/606040
- Westergaard B, Classen V, Walther-Larsen S. Peripherally inserted central catheters in infants and children - indications, techniques, complications and clinical recommendations. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand2013;57:278-87. https://doi.org/10.1111/aas.12024

Term İnfantlarda Oküler Anormalliklerin Prevalansı

Hatice Daldal @ Mustafa Türkyılmaz @ Oğuzhan Salış @ Musa Yiğit @ Mustafa Muhterem Ekim @

ABSTRACT

Objective: To exhibit the results of routine ophthalmologic screening in infants between 0-1 years of age referred to the ophthalmology clinic from the departments of pediatrics and family medicine.

Method: Referred to the ophthalmology clinic between August 2014 and November 2019, 11196 eyes of 5598 term infants were retrospectively investigated in the study, and all participants were ophthalmologically examined at 1st, 6th, and 12th months of age. Infants' pupils were dilated with 0.5% tropicamide and 2.5% phenylephrine. On examination, eye and face symmetries were evaluated with inspection, fixation, and ocular tracking. Pupil responses and motility were evaluated with the light source. While the red reflex test was evaluated using a direct ophthalmoscope, fundus was assessed through an indirect ophthalmoscope.

Results: Congenital cataract (6), congenital glaucoma (3), strabismus (81), epiphora (426), non-specific retinal hemorrhages (42) and retinal pigmentation changes (10), coloboma (4) (one eyelid, four iris, one optical disc and three chorioretinal), optic disc abnormalities (3), congenital ptosis (13) (unilateral in 12 patients and bilateral in one patient), corneal dysgenesis (2) and microphthalmia (3) were determined in 11196 eyes of 5598 infants (2709 females, 2889 males).

Conclusion: Perinatal ophthalmologic screening program is likely to diagnose several diseases earlier, such as congenital cataracts, congenital glaucoma, strabismus, corneal opacities, causing vision losses in infants. Treatment options are available, and some diseases can be treated due to early intervention. Early treatment can also eliminate the problems precluding the development of complex visual ability continuing in perinatal period. Consequently, final visual acuity may be increased.

Keywords: Amblyopia, congenital cataract, congenital glaucoma, vision loss

ÖZ

Amaç: Pediatri ve Aile Hekimliği kliniklerinden rutin göz taraması açısından yönlendirilen 0-1 yaş arası infantlardan elde edilen verileri değerlendirmek.

Yöntem: Ağustos 2014-Kasım 2019 tarihleri arasında Göz kliniğine yönlendirilen 5598 term infantın 11196 gözü retrospektif olarak çalışmaya dahil edildi. Tüm infantların 1. ay, 6. ay ve 12.ayda detaylı oftalmolojik muayeneleri yapıldı. Bebeklerin pupilleri %0,5 tropikamid ve %2,5 fenilefrin ile dilate edildi. Muayenede inspeksiyon ile göz ve yüz simetrisi, ışık kaynağı ile fiksasyon ve takip, pupil cevabı ve motilite, direkt oftalmoskop ile kırmızı refle testi, indirekt oftalmoskop ile fundus değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: 5598 infantın (2709 kız, 2889 erkek) 11196 gözünde, 6 konjenital katarakt, 3 konjenital glokom, 81 şaşılık, 426 epifora, 42 nonspesifik retinal hemoraji, 10 nonspesifik retinal pigmentasyon değişikliği, 4 kolobom (1 göz kapağı, 4 iris, 1 optik disk, 3 koryoretinal), 3 optik disk anomalisi, 13 konjenital pitoz (12 hasta tek taraflı, 1 hasta iki taraflı), 2 korneal disgenezi, 3 mikroftalmi tespit edildi.

Sonuç: Perinatal dönemde yapılacak oftalmik tarama programı ile bebeklerde görme azlığına neden olabilecek konjenital katarakt, konjenital glokom, şaşılık, kornea opasiteleri gibi hastalıklara erken tanı konulabilmekte, tedavisi mevcut olanlara müdahele edilebilmekte ve perinatal dönemde gelişimi devam etmekte olan kompleks görme işlevinin kazanılmasını engelleyebilecek durumlar ortadan kaldırılarak nihai görme keskinliği oranlarında artış sağlanabilmektedir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Konjenital katarakt, konjenital glokom, görme kaybı, ambliyopi

Received: 23.08.2020 Accepted: 02.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Daldal H, Türkyılmaz M, Salış O, Yiğit M, Ekim MM. Prevalence of ocular abnormalities in term infants. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):255-61.

Hatice Daldal

Uşak Üniversitesi Tip Fakültesi, Göz Hastalıkları Anabilim Dalı, Uşak, Türkiye Mrhdaldal@hotmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-7350-3050

M. Türkyılmaz 0000-0001-6891-9775 İnegöl Devlet Hastanesi, Göz Hastalıkları, Bursa, Türkiye

> O. Salış 0000-0001-7254-4988 Uşak Göz Merkezi, Göz Hastalıkları, Uşak, Türkiye

> M. Yiğit 0000-0002-2761-7321 Isparta Şehir Hastanesi, Göz Hastalıkları, Isparta, Türkiye

M.M. Ekim 0000-0003-3976-609X Parkhayat Hastanesi, Göz Hastalıkları, Afyon, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

were checked with a light source. The red reflex test was performed using a direct ophthalmoscope, and the motility was also evaluated. On the other hand.

fundus examination was performed with an indirect

ophthalmoscope with the help of a 20 D lens.

Abnormal ocular findings were recorded, and all

infants were followed up. The Statistical Package for

Social Sciences for Windows 22.0 program (SPSS Inc.,

Chicago, IL, USA) was used to perform the statistical

We included 5598 infants (2709 females, 2889

descriptive

statistics

using

INTRODUCTION

Ocular problems, such as poor vision in infants, should be determined passively because babies cannot express their discomfort ⁽¹⁾. Therefore, the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) recommends managing the red reflex test for newborns shortly after birth ^(1,2). However, there are no convincing data on the sensitivity and false negativity rates of the red reflex test ⁽³⁾. Such pathologies as congenital cataracts, corneal opacities, and retinoblastoma, which can be detected with the red reflex test, are of great importance due to potential threats to vision and even life ⁽⁴⁾. Based on the literature, this age segment has not yet to be studied adequately, and the true prevalence of temporary or permanent ocular abnormalities remains unknown ⁽³⁾.

Since 2016, ophthalmologic screening has been launched in 81 provinces of Turkey by family physicians. The present study aims to assess the prevalence of ocular abnormalities in term infants aged between 0-1 year by evaluating the results of ophthalmologic screening guided by the departments of pediatrics and family medicine. The study also intends to determine the features that may show demographic changes and compare our study results with those reported in previous studies.

MATERIAL and METHOD

In our study, 11196 eyes of 5598 infants were screened between August 2014 and November 2019 in our hospital referred to the ophthalmology clinic from the pediatric and family medicine clinics, and the data were evaluated retrospectively. Approval was obtained from the ethics committee of the institution before the study. Detailed ophthalmological examinations were performed at 1st, 6th, and 12th months of age by the researchers (Daldal H, Turkyılmaz M, and Salis O). Infants' pupils were dilated with 0.5% tropicamide and 2.5% phenylephrine. In performing examinations, the eyes, eyelids, and areas around the eyelids were first inspected, and eye and face symmetries were evaluated. Then, pupil responses and ocular motilities

as beenmales) in our study. Abnormal ocular findings were
detected in 593 (10.59%) cases of infants involved in
the study. Among the abnormal ocular findings, six
congenital cataracts, three congenital glaucomas, 81
strabismus, 426 epiphoras, 42 non-specific retinal
hemorrhages, 10 non-specific retinal pigmentation
changes, four colobomas (as one eyelid, four iris,
one optical disc, and three chorioretinal), three optic
udy also

analyses

(percentages).

RESULTS

bv

changes, four colobomas (as one eyelid, four iris, one optical disc, and three chorioretinal), three optic disc abnormalities, 13 congenital ptoses (unilateral in 12 patients and bilateral in one patient), two corneal dysgeneses and three microphthalmia were diagnosed (Table 1). Of 81 infants having strabismus, two and 79 were exotropia and esotropia, respectively. Those with exotropia had also cerebral palsy. Two of

Table	1.	Distributions	of	the	pathologies	determined	among
patien	ts						

Pathologies	Patients (n)	Percentage of all infants (%)	Percentage of determined pathologies (%)
Epiphora	426	7.61	71.83
Strabismus	81	1.44	13.66
Retinal hemorrhages	42	0.75	7.08
Congenital ptosis	13	0.23	2.19
Retinal pigmentation changes	10	0.18	1.69
Congenital cataracts	6	0.11	1.01
Coloboma	4	0.07	0.67
Congenital glaucomas	3	0.05	0.51
Optic disc abnormalities	3	0.05	0.51
Micro-ophthalmia	3	0.05	0.51
Corneal dysgenesis	2	0.04	0.34

those with esotropia had cataracts, and the other two had glaucoma, and the remaining 75 patients were with hypermetropia above three diopters. Of 593 ocular abnormalities, 115 (19.39%) were assessed as important findings threatening the visual acuity.

DISCUSSION

Ophthalmologic screening, as well as the tests used to diagnose such diseases as phenylketonuria, hypothyroidism, and developmental hip dysplasia, is performed through the red reflex test as a newborn screening in our country. The red reflex test is an indispensable part of the neonatal examination and is used to determine many important pathologies, including cataract, corneal opacity, retinoblastoma, and retinal detachment that may be located in the visual axis ⁽⁴⁾. In the study, the red reflex test performed in the eye without pathology is seen in Figure 1. Whether to be decreased, white, or asymmetrical, the presence of dark spots in the red reflex creates an indication for the referral of the baby to an ophthalmologist ⁽⁵⁾.



Figure 1. Red reflex test.

Ocular abnormalities can be classified into three groups. In the first group, there are non-clinical findings, such as subconjunctival hemorrhages, retinal pigmentation, and non-specific retinal hemorrhages. The second group, including findings such as the immature retina, has less clinical significance and requires the follow-up of the patients. The third and the last group consists of clinically important diseases, such as premature retinopathy, congenital cataract, congenital glaucoma, and ptosis requiring advanced treatment ${}^{\scriptscriptstyle (1)}$.

Retinal hemorrhages are one of the common conditions at birth and seen more commonly in vacuum-assisted births, followed by spontaneous vaginal deliveries, unlike those encountered rarely in cesarean deliveries ^(6,7). Most birth-related retinal hemorrhages are intraretinal and typically resorbed within seven to 10 days, but can last up to 30 days ⁽⁶⁻⁸⁾.

In two previous studies, the most common occurring abnormality was reported as retinal hemorrhages with a prevalence of 21.52 and 20.3%, respectively ^(3,9). In our study, the frequency of retinal hemorrhages was determined in 42 patients (0.75%). The low prevalence in our study was probably since our first examination at the first month of age was performed at a later period, compared to previous studies. Additionally, non-specific retinal pigmentation was observed in 10 patients (0.18%).

In a cohort study of 4792 infants by MacEwen et al., it was found out that the prevalence of epiphora was about 20% in the first year of life, and nearly 95% of the study population showed symptoms at the age of one month ⁽¹⁰⁾. In our study, epiphora was detected in 426 (7.61%) infants. Three of 426 cases were due to congenital glaucoma, while the rest were due to nasolacrimal duct obstruction.

Congenital cataracts are one of the common and treatable ocular pathologies leading to childhood blindness ⁽¹¹⁾. The incidence of congenital cataracts is 1.2-6 per 10.000 cases ⁽¹²⁾. The studies in the USA reveal that 10-38% of childhood blindness is due to congenital cataracts ⁽¹³⁾. In our study, congenital cataracts were observed in six patients (0.11%), and one patient with congenital cataracts had galactosemia. There was no drug use and radiation history in the mothers of infants with congenital cataracts. Additionally, the parents of another patient had also a history of consanguineous marriage. The cases with congenital cataracts are presented in Figures 2, 3, and 4.

Among the most important reasons bringing families to the healthcare centers are leukocoria, strabismus, suspicion of visual decreasement, and



Figure 2. Congenital cataract.



Figure 3. Congenital cataract with retroillumination.



Figure 4. Congenital cataract and aniridia.

nystagmus. Visual acuity is expressed by parents as "not pursuing the objects" in the early childhood period. The cases with congenital cataracts are mostly admitted to hospitals at a late stage, and the length of time between the deterioration of the image in the retina and the elimination of the cause may lead to the irreversible deprivation of amblyopia ⁽¹⁴⁾. Here, the point at which healthcare professionals should be meticulous is that pediatric cataracts may not always be seen with leukocoria. Besides ophthalmologists, therefore, family physicians and pediatricians should also examine children with the red reflex test so that cataracts can be detected more easily and treated at an early period.

Developmental glaucomas are associated with developmental ocular abnormalities at birth as a result of insufficient development of the anterior segment structures of the eyes and seen in approximately 1 out of 10000 live births ⁽¹⁵⁾. Primary congenital glaucomas are rare cases and usually affect less than 0.05% of ophthalmology patients; however, the rate of blindness is high in such patients, ranging between 2-15% (16). Glaucoma is the second most common cause of blindness across the world and can be prevented when diagnosed and treated at an early period ⁽¹⁷⁾. While the risk of congenital glaucomas does not exceed 3% in the second child of the couples if one child has glaucoma, the risk rises to 25% in the third child if there are two children with glaucoma⁽¹⁸⁾. For this reason, all family members should be questioned meticulously in terms of congenital glaucomas. When congenital glaucoma is detected in a member of the family, other children should also be examined. The probability of developing bilateral congenital glaucoma is 75%, and congenital glaucomas are encountered more often among the male population ⁽¹⁵⁾. In our study, congenital glaucomas were determined in three (0.05%) male cases, one was unilateral while the two were bilateral. Epiphora, photophobia, and blepharospasm are frequently seen as the first ophthalmologic symptoms in infants, and such symptoms are caused by irritation due to corneal epithelial edema due to the increased intraocular pressure. The blurred appearance of the cornea may be intermittent at the early stages and may result from tears in Descemet's membrane. The rupture of Descemet's membrane (Haab's striae) is seen in Figure 5. The abnormal growth of the globe (buphthalmos) occurs due to the increased intraocular pressure, and such a growth develops primarily at the corneoscleral junction. Accordingly, while the anterior chamber is deep, the anterior chamber is narrow in healthy babies ⁽¹⁵⁾. In our study, all congenital glaucoma patients had epiphora and photophobia.

Family physicians or pediatricians should suspect congenital glaucomas, especially whenever buphthalmos, epiphora, photophobia, and corneal haze are encountered in screening the baby. Early diagnosis and treatment are of crucial importance as congenital glaucoma can lead to life-long blindness.

Congenital ptosis is the congenital myogenic dystrophy of the levator muscle ⁽¹⁹⁾. In the general population, the incidence of amblyopia due to congenital ptosis is reported between 3-5% ^(20,21). Refractive errors, strabismus, and amblyopia are more common in those with congenital ptosis than those in the general population ^(20,22,23). Therefore, it is important to perform examinations for strabismus and refraction to prevent the development of amblyopia in those with ptosis. In our study, congenital ptosis was detected in 13 patients (0.23%).



Figure 5. Congenital glaucoma, Haab striae.



Figure 6. Congenital ptosis.

One of the patients had bilateral ptosis, while unilateral ptosis was found among the rest. Blepharophimosis syndrome was present in the bilateral case. Blepharophimosis syndrome is characterized by the narrowed horizontal palpebral opening, ptosis, epicanthus inversus, and telecanthus ⁽²⁴⁾. The case of congenital ptosis is seen in Figure 6.

While strabismus is seen between 2-4 % of the general population ⁽²⁵⁾, esotropia is seen between 1-3% of the children, and infantile esotropia constitutes 28-54% of all childhood esotropias ⁽²⁶⁾. Based on a recent study, esotropia was reported to affect an average of 0.25% of the society (27). The critical period for the development of stereopsis is between the 4th and 6th months of age ⁽²⁸⁾. Therefore, when the exposure of the infant to stereoscopic visual stimuli stops in the first 12th and 24th months of life, the development of stereopsis will be defective ⁽²⁹⁾. In a strabismic patient, irreversible sensory abnormalities may develop due to delayed examination. Amblyopia treatment with refractive error should be carried out at the earliest period ⁽³⁰⁾. It was suggested that if the strabismus was corrected before the 6th month of age, the sensory and motor outcomes would become superior to those operated within 18 months (31).

In our study, strabismus was detected in 81 infants. Of 81 infants having strabismus, two and 79 were exotropia and esotropia, respectively. Those with exotropia had also cerebral palsy. Two of those with esotropia had cataracts, and the other two had glaucoma, and the remaining 75 patients were with hypermetropia above three diopters.

Ocular coloboma is a rare malformation developing due to the closing defect of the embryonic optic cleft ^(32,33). Ocular colobomas may involve the iris, ciliary body, choroid, retina, and optic nerves ⁽³⁴⁾. In population-based studies, the prevalence of coloboma is stated to vary from 3.7 to 8 per 100.000 births ⁽³⁵⁻³⁷⁾. In our study, four (0.07%) patients had colobomas (one eyelid, four iris, one optical disc, and three chorioretinal). In our study, optic disc coloboma, optic disc hypoplasia, and morning glory syndrome were also observed in three patients (0.05%) as optic disc abnormalities. There was no history of infection,

diabetes mellitus, or drug use in the mothers of these patients. In the light of literature, the frequency of optic nerve hypoplasias was reported between 7-10/100,000 ^(38,39). In our study, however, two patients had corneal dysgenesis (0.04%); one had posterior embryotoxone, and the other had corneal opacity with iridocorneal adhesions.

The prevalence of some diseases appears to be lower than that in similar studies screening ocular conditions in infants. Such a situation can be explained by two reasons: The first is that because there are three hospitals in our region, the other infants could be diagnosed in other hospitals, and the second is that some babies are referred to ophthalmologists after 12 months of age, or at a later period.

In conclusion, such diseases as congenital cataracts, congenital glaucoma, strabismus, corneal opacities, retinal pathologies, and optic disc pathologies that may cause poor vision in infants should be diagnosed at an early period. Due to an easy test in detecting problematic eye disorders at the early stages of infants' lives, the red reflex test is of vital importance. We consider that with the early treatment, various situations that may prevent the acquisition of complex vision function in the perinatal period can be eliminated, and so an increase in final visual acuity can be obtained.

Acknowledgment

The authors would like to thank Prof. Dr. Feray Koc for her valuable contributions to Figures.

Ethics Committee Approval: Usak University Faculty of Medicine Clinical Research Ethics Committee approval was obtained (10.06.2020/232-10-06).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

Funding: This research received no external funding. **Informed Consent:** Not applicable.

REFERENCES

 Ma Y, Deng G, Ma J, Liu J, Li S, Lu H. Universal ocular screening of 481 infants using wide-field digital imaging system. BMC Ophthalmol. 2018;18:283. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12886-018-0943-7

 American Academy of Pediatrics, Section on Ophthalmology, American Association for Pediatric Ophthamology And Strabismus, American Academy of Ophthalmology, American Association of Certified Orthoptists. Red reflex examination in neonates, infants and children. Pediatrics. 2008;122:1401-4.

https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2008-2624

- Li LH, Li N, Zhao JY, Fei P, Zhang GM, Mao JB et al. Findings of perinatal ocular examination performed on 3573, healthy full-term newborns. Br J Ophthamol. 2013;97(5):588-91. https://doi.org/10.1136/bjophthalmol-2012-302539
- 4. Eventov-Friedman S, Leiba H, Flidel-Rimon O, Juster-Reicher A, Shinwell ES. The red reflex examination in neonates: an efficient tool for early diagnosis of congenital ocular diseases. Isr Med Assoc J. 2010;12 (5):259-61.
- 5. McLaughlin C, Levin AV. The red reflex. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2006;22(2):137-40.
- https://doi.org/10.1097/01.pec.0000199567.87134.81
 Giles CL. Retinal hemorrhage in the newborn. Am J Ophthalmol. 1960;49:1005-11.
 - https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9394(60)91824-9
- Emerson MV, Pieramici DJ, Stoessel KM, Berreen JP, Gariano RF. Incidence and rate of disappearance of retinal hemorrhage in newborns. Ophthalmology. 2001;108:36-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0161-6420(00)00474-7
- Jain IS, Singh YP, Grupta SL, Gupta A. Ocular hazards during birth. J Pediatr Ophthalmol Strabismus. 1980;17(1):14-6. https://doi.org/10.3928/0191-3913-19800101-04
- Callaway NF, Ludwig CA, Blumenkranz MS, Jones JM, Fredrick DR, Moshfeghi DM. Retinal and optic nerve hemorrhages in the newborn infant: one-year results of the newborn eye screen test study. Ophthalmology. 2016;123:1043-52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ophtha.2016.01.004
- Macewen CJ, Young JDH. Epiphora during the first year of life. Eye (Lond). 1991;5:596-600. https://doi.org/10.1038/eye.1991.103
- 11. Layden WE: Cataracts and Glaucoma, Clinical Ophthalmology, Harper and Row Publishers Inc, Philadelphia 1984 p. 5-17.
- Koller HP, Fecarotta CM. Maguire JI, Murchison AP, Jaeger EA. Congenital and Pediatric Cataracts. Wills Eyes Institute 5 Minute Ophthalmology Consult. Philadelphia 2012 p. 188-9.
- Grignolo A, Rivara A: Biometry of the human eye from the sixth month of pregnancy to the tenth year of life, in Vanysek J (eds): Diagnostica Ultrasonica in Ophthalmologia. Brno, Universita J E Purkyne 1968 p. 251.
- Zwaan J, Mullaney PB, Awad A, Al-Mesfer S, Wheeler DT. Pediatric intaocular lens implantation: Ophthalmol. 1998;105:112-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0161-6420(98)91568-8
- Tamcelik N. Primary Congenital Glaucoma. Ozcetin H. Glaucoma Diagnosis, Types, and Treatment. 2009 p. 350-7.
- CV Mosby, St Louis. Normal and abnormal development, Congenital deformities. Duke-Elder S (ed). System of Opthalmology. 1969 p.720.
- 17. Resnikoff S, Pascolini D, Etya'ale D, Kocur I, Pararajasegaram R, Pokharel GP, et al. Global data on visual impairment in the year 2002. Bull World Health Organ. 2004;82:844-51.
- Gurbuz Koz O. Congenital Glaucoma: Terminology, Classification, Pathogenesis. Glo-Kat. 2011;6:Special Issue:35-40.
- Berke RN, Wadsworth J. Histopathology of levator muscle in congenital and acquired ptosis. Arch Ophthalmol. 1955;53:413-28.

https://doi.org/10.1001/archopht.1955.00930010415017

- Hornblass A, Kass LG, Ziffer AJ. Amblyopia in congenital ptosis. Ophthalmic Surg. 1995;26:334-7. https://doi.org/10.3928/1542-8877-19950701-14
- 21. Downig AH. Ocular defects in 60.000 selectees. Arch Ophthalmol. 1945;33:137-43.
 - https://doi.org/10.1001/archopht.1945.00890140057006
- Merriam WW, Ellis FD, Helveston EM. Congenital blepharoptosis, anisometropia and amblyopia. Am J Ophthalmol. 1980;89:401-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9394(80)90011-2
- Anderson RL, Baumgartner SA. Strabismus in ptosis. Arch Ophtalmol. 1980;98:1062-7. https://doi.org/10.1001/archopht.1980.01020031052008
- Beaconsfield M, Walker JW, Collin JR. Visual development in the blepharophimosis syndrome. Br J Ophthalmol. 1991;75:746-8.

https://doi.org/10.1136/bjo.75.12.746

 Abrahamsson M, Magnusson G, Sjöstrand J. Inheritance of strabismus and the gain of using heredity to determine populations at risk of developing strabismus. Acta Ophthalmol Scand. 1999;77:653.

https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0420.1999.770609.x

 Williams C, Northstone K, Howard M, Harvey I, Harrad RA, Sparrow JM. Prevalence and risk factors for common vision problems in children: data from the ALSPAC study. Br J Ophthalmol. 2008;92:959-64.

https://doi.org/10.1136/bjo.2007.134700

- Louwagie CR, Diehl NN, Greenberg AE, Mohney BG. Is the Incidence of Infantile Esotropia Declining? A Population-Based Study From Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1965 to 1994. Arch Ophthalmol. 2009;127(2) :200-3. https://doi.org/10.1001/archophthalmol.2008.568
- Birch EE, Wang J. Stereoacuity Outcomes Following Treatment of Infantile and Accommodative Esotropia. Optom Vis Sci. 2009; 86(6):647-52.

https://doi.org/10.1097/OPX.0b013e3181a6168d

29. Birch EE, Fawcett S, Stager DR. Why does early surgical alignment improve stereoacuity outcomes in infantile esotropia? J AAPOS. 2000;4:10-4.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S1091-8531(00)90005-3

- 30. Costenbader FD. Infantile esotropia. Trans Am Ophthalmol Soc. 1961;59:397-429.
- Helveston EM, Ellis FD, Plager DA, Miller KK. Early surgery for essential infantile esotropia. J Pediatr Ophthalmol Strabismus. 1990;27:115-8.

https://doi.org/10.3928/0191-3913-19900501-03

32. Pagon RA. Ocular coloboma. Surv Ophthalmol. 1981;25:223-36.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0039-6257(81)90092-8

- Stoll C, Alembik Y, Dott B, Roth MP. Epidemiology of congenital eye malformations in 131 760 consecutive births. Ophthalmic Paediatr Genet. 1992;13:179-86. https://doi.org/10.3109/13816819209046487
- 34. Wang P, Liang X, Yi J, Zhang Q. Novel SOX2 mutation associated with ocular coloboma in a Chinese Family. Arch Ophthalmol. 2008;126:709-13. https://doi.org/10.1001/archopht.126.5.709
- 35. Vogt G, Szunyogh M, Czeizel AE. Birth characteristics of different ocular congenital abnormalities in Hungary. Ophthalmic Epidemiol. 2006;13(3):159-66. https://doi.org/10.1080/09286580600599465
- Morrison D, FitzPatrick D, Hanson I, Williamson K, van Heyningen V, Fleck B, et al. National study of microphthalmia, anophthalmia, and coloboma (MAC) in Scotland: investigation of genetic aetiology. J Med Genet. 2002;39(1):16-22. https://doi.org/10.1136/jmg.39.1.16
- 37. Bermejo E, Martínez-Frías ML. Congenital eye malformations: clinical-epidemiological analysis of 1,124,654 consecutive births in Spain. Am J Med Genet. 1998;75(5):497-504. h t t p s : / / d o i . o r g / 1 0 . 1 0 0 2 / (S I C I) 1 0 9 6 -8628(19980217)75:5<497::AID-AJMG8>3.0.CO;2-K
- Blohmé J, Bengtsson-Stigmar E, Tornqvist K. Visually impaired Swedish children. Longitudinal comparisons 1980-1999. Acta Ophthalmol Scand. 2000;78:416-20. https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0420.2000.078004416.x
- Blohmé J, Tornqvist K. Visual impairment in Swedish children. III. Diagnoses. Acta Ophthalmol Scand. 1997;75:681-7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0420.1997.tb00630.x

The Role of Early Family-Centered Therapy Program in Infants With Brachial Plexus Birth Palsy

Doğumsal Brakiyal Pleksus Felçli Bebeklerde Aile Odaklı Erken Terapi Programının Rolü

ABSTRACT

Objective: The purpose of this study is to evaluate the effectiveness of a family-centered early exercise program in infants with Narakas Stage 1 brachial plexus birth palsy.

Method: The data of the infants with brachial plexus birth palsy followed up at the physical medicine and rehabilitation outpatient clinic of a tertiary pediatric research center were retrospectively investigated. Infants with Narakas Stage 1 brachial plexus birth palsy according to the Narakas classification were included in the study. Sixty infants were assessed using a passive-active range of motion (ROM) and active movement scale at first clinic visit and every month until they became 12 months old.

Results: Cases were divided into two groups (Group I, n:32) or (Group II, n:28) according to their referral times to the outpatient clinics of physical medicine and rehabilitation. In both groups, a significant improvement was observed in the ROM and muscle strength of shoulder, elbow flexion, and forearm supination at the 3^{rd} , 6^{th} and 12^{th} -month assessments. At 12^{th} months intergroup differences were detected in shoulder abduction muscle force assessments (p<0.05) and active ROM measures of shoulder abduction-internal rotation-external rotation and forearm supination (p<0.05).

Conclusion: Family-centered early therapy program is effective against complications that may occur in the first year of infants with Narakas Stage1 brachial plexus birth palsy. In infants with brachial plexus birth palsy, not only neurological improvement should be focused, but also regular follow-ups should be made regarding complications.

Keywords: Brachial plexus birth palsy, brachial plexus, physiotherapy

ÖZ

Amaç: Bu çalışmanın amacı, aile odaklı erken terapi programının Narakas evre 1 olan doğumsal brakiyal pleksus felçli infantlar üzerindeki etkinliğini değerlendirmektir.

Yöntem: Üçüncü basamak pediyatrik araştırma merkezinin fiziksel tıp ve rehabilitasyon polikliniğinde takip edilen doğumsal brakiyal pleksus felçli infantların verileri retrospektif olarak incelendi. Çalışmaya Narakas sınıflamasına göre Narakas Evre 1 brakiyal pleksus doğum felçli bebekler dahil edildi. Altmış bebek, pasifaktif hareket açıklığı (EHA) ve aktif hareket ölçeği ilk klinik ziyareti ve sonrasında 12 aylık olana kadar her ay değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: Olgular, fiziksel tıp ve rehabilitasyon kliniğinde polikliniğine sevk zamanına göre iki gruba (Grup I, 32 olgu) (Grup II, 28 olgu) ayrıldı. Her iki grupta da 3., 6. ve 12. ay değerlendirmelerinde omuz, dirsek fleksiyonu ve önkol supinasyonunun EHA ve kas gücünde anlamlı iyileşme gözlendi. Omuz abdüksiyon kas kuvveti değerlendirmelerinde (p>0,05) ve omuz abdüksiyon-iç rotasyon-dış rotasyon ve önkol supinasyon aktif EHA ölçümlerinde 12. ay grupları arasında farklılıklar vardı (p<0,05).

Sonuç: Aile odaklı erken terapi programı Narakas evre 1 doğumsal brakiyal pleksus felçli infantlarda hayatın ilk 1 yılında oluşabilecek komplikasyonlara karşı etkilidir. Doğumsal brakiyal pleksus felçli bebeklerde sadece nörolojik iyileşmeye odaklanılmamalı, aynı zamanda komplikasyonlar ile ilgili düzenli takipler yapılmalıdır.

Anahtar kelimeler: Doğumsal brakial pleksus felci, brakial pleksus, fizyoterapi

Received: 22.02.2021 Accepted: 01.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Çubukçu D, Yılmaz Ü. The role of early familycentered therapy program in infants with brachial plexus birth palsy. izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):262-8.

Duygu Çubukçu

Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Fiziksel Tıp ve Rehabilitasyon Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye Cubukcuduygu@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-0406-8024

Ü. Yılmaz 0000-0002-7256-8557 Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Sağlığı ve Cerrahisi Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Nöroloji Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

E.

© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

Duygu Çubukçu © Ünsal Yılmaz ©

INTRODUCTION

Brachial plexus birth palsy (BPBP) is an upper extremity paralysis that occurs due to traction injury of the brachial plexus during birth ⁽¹⁾. Various data were obtained at different times and locations in terms of its incidence. Its incidence has been reported at a rate ranging from 0.42-4 per 1000 live births ^(2,3). As per Narakas' classification, the most obstetrical brachial plexus injuries are classified as type 1: Erb's palsy involving the spinal levels of C5 and C6. Studies have shown that the course of narakas type 1 BPBP leads a better course (4,5). Howover some of these infants with a seemingly complete neurologic recovery will develop a shoulder contracture or subluxation during growth ⁽⁶⁾. Several studies submitted their functional results however scheduling-planning of exercise programs and their contributions have not been presented in detail ^{(4, 7,} ⁸⁾. For this reason, this study was planned to investigate the effectiveness of the early exercise program applied on infants with narakas grade 1 brachial plexus birth palsy.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Newborns with diagnosis of the BPBP newborn infants referred to the physical medicine and rehabilitation (PMR) outpatient clinic of Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Pediatric Diseases and Surgery Training and Research Hospital over a three-year period were included in this study. The infants were identified by retrospectively investigating a prospective BPBP record at a single tertiary pediatric research hospital.

Patients were classified using Narakas classification ⁽⁹⁾. All nonsurgical candidates (Narakas class 1) were included in the study. The patients who had another comorbid neurological problem, fracture on the affected arm, lost to follow-up (<12 mo) and surgical candidates were excluded from the study (n=4). Sixty-four infants constituted the study sample. At each clinical visit, patients underwent standardized physical examination every month with use of the Active Movement Scale (AMS) and measurements of

passive and active range of motion of the elbow and shoulder. Recovery of antigravity elbow flexion was defined as AMS \geq 5 for elbow flexion. Our work was followed up regularly every month until one year but was given statistical data for the first, 3. months, 6. months and 12. months of age.

Since 4 patients had biceps muscle force <3 AMS when they were 4-5 months old, these children were referred to surgery and excluded from the study. A retrospective search of this prospective database identified 60 patients.

Demographic information including age at the time of referral for PMR outpatient clinic for initial functional evaluation, gender and affected side was recorded. Subjects were divided into two groups (group I, n:32) or (group II, n:28) according to PMR referral time. The group I received a family-centered therapy program starting from the 3 weeks of life (Early referred to PMR), whilst the group II received this program the after 3 weeks of life (Delayed referred to PMR). Thirty two (%53) patients were referred within the 3 weeks after delivery, while 28 (%47) applied after the first 3 weeks of life.

The families were trained by a physiotherapist at the hospital through a visual and applied training program, and then the parents were tested. The patients are evaluated by the same physiatrist for sustained. Within the scope of this program, a few days after birth, the patients were recommended to support the arm in the neutral position for 10 days, and after 10 days the joint movements of the paralyzed limb were initiated. Parents were taught a home-based range of motion exercise program, and guided by monthly therapy sessions. Very gentle passive range of motion (PROM) were given every waking hour for 10 repetitions for shoulder flexion, abduction-external rotation, elbow flexion and extension, forearm supination and pronation and wrist flexion and extension. One month aftery delivery passive joint movements were first shown to the parents and progressed towards active reinforcement, active positioning and strengthening exercises against gravity in the periodic evaluator lights. Passive joint movements were first shown to the parents, and proceeded towards active assistive

and strengthening exercises against gravity in the periodic evaluative directions. In order to increase the awareness of the child's paretic extremity, the family were taught initiatives that could induce tactile stimulation, such as contacting materials with different tissue surfaces along the child's affected arm and transferring weight to the affected arm. In order to increase the awareness of the child's paretic extremity, the family were taught initiatives that could induce tactile stimulation, such as contacting materials with different tissue surfaces along the child's paretic extremity, the family were taught initiatives that could induce tactile stimulation, such as contacting materials with different tissue surfaces along the child's affected arm and weight-bearing exercises. After the 4 th; the exercises in the previous stages were continued. Bimanual activities were encouraged to avoid neglect of the limb involved ⁽¹⁰⁾.

Assessment criteria: Narakas classification; this classification consists of four groups: Group I C5-6 shoulder and biceps paralysis, Group II C5-7 shoulder, biceps and forearm extremities, Group III C5-Th1 complete paralysis of the extremity and Group IV C5-Th1 complete paralysis of the extremity accompanying Horner syndrome ⁽⁹⁾. The Active Movement Scale (AMS): AMS is a method recommended for the evaluation of patients with brachial palsy from the newborn period to the age of one (11,12). At each visit functional recovery is assessed with a special grading system based on" the AMS" as below. The Active Movement Scale (AMS) is used to objectively examine the activation of UE muscle groups. Scores for UE joint motions are graded on a 0-7 point scale based on the percent of active motion observed within the available PROM. Active motions performed with minimize impact of gravity scored from 0-4 and motions performed against gravity are scored from 5-7^(11,12) (Table 1). Range of motions (ROM) involving flexion-extension and abduction adduction and internal and external rotation of the shoulder, flexion, extension and supination of the elbow are measured by goniometer and then recorded.

Ethical Approval: All procedures performed in this study involving human participants were in accordance with the ethical standards of the institutional and/or national research committee as well as the 1964 Helsinki Declaration and its later amendments or comparable ethical standards. The study was approved by the medical local research ethics committee of Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Pediatric Diseases and Surgery Training and Research Hospital (26.12.2013/No:1339918/80).

Statistical Analysis: Statistical evaluation was performed using PASW Statistics for Windows, Version 18.0. (SPSS Inc. Chicago, USA, Released 2009). The Student t-test was used for independent groups to analyze data that complied with a normal distribution. A paired sample t-test was used for dependent group analysis p<0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

RESULTS

According to Narakas classification, 64 patients asessed as grade I cases were included in this study. Since biceps muscle strenght of 4 patient was AMS <3 when they were 4-5 months old, these children were referred to surgery and excluded from the study. So a total of 60 patients were included in the study. There were a total of 32 patients in Group I (15 girls, 17 boys; mean age 7.4±day, mean birth weight 3420±287 grams) and 28 patients in group II (13 girls,15 boys; mean age 37.8±0.5 day, mean birth weight 3485±216 grams). The general characteristics of both groups are presented in Table 1. At baseline, there were no significant differences between two groups.

İntragroup statistical analysis inside the groups: In terms of active ROM, while a statistically significant improvement was achieved in both groups between

Table 1. Hospital for sick childr	en muscle grading system.
-----------------------------------	---------------------------

Observation Muscle grade	
Gravity eliminated	0
No contraction	1
Contraction, no motion	2
Motion<1/2 range	3
Motion> 1/2 range Full motion	4
Against gravity	5
Motion<1/2 range	6
Motion> 1/2 range Full motion	7

Table 2. Characteristics of patients of BPBP.

n=60	Group I (n=32)	Group II (n=28)	р
Age (days)			
Mean±SD	7.4±2.0	37.8±5.0	< 0.001
Sex, n (%) *			
Girl	15 (46.9)	13 (46.4)	
Воу	17 (53.1)	15 (53.1)	0.603 ²
Affected side, n (%) *			
Right	17 (53.1)	13 (46.9)	
Left	15 (46.9)	15 (53.1)	0.603 ²
Birt weight (g)			
Mean±SD	3420±287	3485±216	0.515 ¹

*Row percentage, ¹t-test, ²chi square-test

Table 3. Hospital for sick children muscle grading system in patients with BPBP.

 $1^{st}-3^{rd}$ months, $3^{rd}-6^{th}$ months and $6^{th}-12^{nd}$ months in shoulder abduction-flexion, external-internal rotation and elbow flexion and forearm supination (p<0,001). Active ROM measures of the patients are shown in Table 3. A significant muscle strength improvement was observed in both groups between 1^{st} , 3^{rd} , 6^{th} , and 12^{nd} months in shoulder abduction, shoulder flexion, elbow flexion and forearm supination (p<0.001). The active movement scale (AMS) measures of the patients are shown in Table 4.

Statistical analysis between the groups: statistically significant difference was observed between the

	Birth		3 months		6 months		12 months	
n=60	Group I (n=30)	Group II (n=30)	Group I (n=30)	Group II (n=30)	Group I (n=30)	Group II (n=30)	Group I (n=30)	Group II (n=30)
Shoulder								
Abduction ¹	2.5±0.5	2.7±0.4	3.8±0.4	3.8±0.5	5.3±0.5	5.0±0.6	6.5±0.5 ²	6.2±0.4 ²
Flexion ¹	2.4±0.6	2.6±0.3	4.6±0.7	4.5±0.7	5.6±0.4	5.5±.5	6.6±0.4	6.4±0.5
Elbow								
Flex ¹	0.8±0.6	1.1±0.7	3.5±0.5	3.4±0.5	5.5±0.5	5.5±0.5	6.6±0.4	6.5±0.5
Forearm								
Supination ¹	0.5±0.5	0.7±0.6	2.8±0.4	2.9±0.5	5.5±0.7	5.4±0.5	6.5±0.5	6.4±0.5

¹: Statistically significant differences according to the birth value inner group I and II evaluations (p<0.001).

²: p<0.05 for each between group evaluations.

	Birth		3 months		6 months		12 months	
n=60	Group I (n=32)	Group II (n=28)	Group I Group II (n=32) (n=28)		Group I Group II (n=32) (n=28)		Group I Group II (n=32) (n=28)	
Shoulder								
Abduction ¹	13.7±3.3	15.7±5.4	37.0±4.4	36.6±4.7	62.2±.0	59.2±7.4	103.7±27.6 ²	88.0±21.6 ²
Ext rot ¹	0	0.3±2.6	18.1±1.9	17.7±.3	24.9±1.9	23.9± .1	33.4±9.1	30.5± 6.5 ²
Int rot ¹	36.0±4.2	39.2±.2	59.1±3.4	57.5±.0	76.3±3.5 ²	73.5±4.5 ²	79.0±2.4 ²	76.0±4.5 ²
Flexion ¹	20.3±3.6	23.7±3.0	48.8±4.3	46.6±9.4	67.3±12.7	73.3±22.1	92.8±21.4	87.1±2.5
Elbow								
Flexion ¹	0.9±1.5	1.9±3.0	65.7±4.1	63.2±5.4	78.2±3.8	76.4±3.6	103.7±5.6	101.0±6.8
Forearm								
Supination ¹	1.1±2.0	1.6±2.3	31.6±.6	29.2±5.3	68.1±7.2	65.4±8.6	79.8±6.6 ²	74.2±7.4 ²

¹: Statistically significant differences according to the birth value inner group I and II evaluations (p<0.001).

²: p<0.05 for each between group evaluations.

groups At 12nd months in shoulder abduction muscle force assessments and (p>0.05) shoulder abductioninternal rotation-external rotation and 6th months in shoulder internal rotation (p<0,05).

All infants regained antigravity elbow flexion

(AMS≥5) at a median of 6 months. Elbow outcomes remained unaffected by delayed referral to PMR. Early referral PMR clinic were associated with an improved shoulder outcome. As for range of passive motion two children had reduced shoulder external rotation and observed revealed posterior glenohumeral dislocation, two supination contracture and the trumpet sign was present in 2 children at 12 months of age in group II.

DISCUSSION

The Group I received a family-centered early therapy program starting from the 3 weeks of life, whilst the Group II took this program after 3 weeks of life. The parents of 28 children were unable to early bring their children to the hospital, because they were living in the rural or remote areas. This study proved that regarding Narakas 1 BPBP patients, any significant difference did not exist between the groups who had, and had not started exercise programme at an early stage as for functional improvement in elbow. In all the patients who early initiate exercise program nearly normal shoulder functions were found 12 months old. Shoulder complications developed in the patients during their follow-ups who did not the initiate exercise program early. Early referral for physical therapy has been observed to be beneficial to children with BBPI.

Meta-analysis-based results revealed that the prognosis of Narakas stage 1 cases have a more improved prognosis ⁽¹³⁾. However, it should be kept in mind that approximately 20-30% of patients with C5-C6 root involvement may develop permanent deficiencies on the upper limb ⁽¹⁾. A physical therapy program is the recommended treatment for patients with BPBP at the first stage. The main goal of physical therapy program is to prevent the development of contractures in the period when improvement of passive joint movement, the flexibility of joints and muscle strength are expected and healing of the plexus. In many studies; the effectiveness of primary conservative treatment in infants with BPB has been investigated, but a complete conclusion could not be achieved ^(8,14). Some authors suggested that exercises did not have much effect on recovery ⁽⁵⁾. However, there are limited studies about the time-planning of exercise programs for the patients with brachial plexus birth palsies.

It is generally believed that most BPBP patients

will recover spontaneously ⁽¹⁵⁾. However, many studies have overestimated the spontaneous functional recovery rate, as reported in the systematic review of Pondaag et al ⁽¹⁶⁾. Hamzat et al. ⁽¹⁷⁾, reported that some infants with BPBP were referred for physiotherapy more than 6 months after birth. In this study, it was observed that some narakas 1 cases were neglected and were not directed in the early period. Parents who may not have appreciated the significance of the disorder can delay their appointments for various family-social-economic reasons and difficulties in accessing PMR clinic. In some cases, the movements of the biceps and deltoid muscles that could never reach a sufficient level; cause complaints induce optimistic expectations in the parents of the patient and the infant is not brought for control.

DiTaranto et al ⁽¹⁸⁾ evaluated 91 infants with BPBP treated conservatively for 2 years. In 69% of the patients with a typical Erb's palsy functions of biceps, deltoid, triceps, and wrist recovered well by 6 months, and by 2 years, only mild shoulder range of motion was only mildly restricted. Therapy consisted of active, active-assisted and passive range of motion exercises. Azzi et al reported an association between delayed referral Narakas class 1 BPBP the the obstetric brachial plexus clinic and shoulder outcome. They stated that the early referral to the PMR clinic crucially prevents joint contractures. However, the frequency and intensity of physical therapy were not taken into account in this study ⁽¹⁹⁾.

Ultrasound is recommended to detect infantile shoulder dislocation ⁽²⁰⁾. Therefore, in our study, we evaluated suspicious patients with ultrasound. Dahlin et al; described six of 82 patients with brachial plexus birth palsy who developed a posterior dislocation of the shoulder during the first year of life ⁽²¹⁾. In our study, 5 patients were referred for baseline shoulder ultrasonography at 12 months of age and posterior glenohumeral dislocation was revealed in 2 patients aged> 3 weeks who applied to PMR clinic.

A patient who detected internal rotation contracture of the shoulder in the 9th months of age has used a SUP-ER orthosis for three months. An increase in the ROM of the passive shoulder external rotation was observed at the 12th month. Weekly kinesiology taping added to stretching exercises was applied to 2 patients who developed supination strain in 9 months. The kinesiotype of the patients was renewed every week until 12 months. The supination strain of these patients was resolved at 12 months. However, supination contracture and trumpet sign were observed in 2 different patients at 12 months. No relationship was found between rotation movements of the forearm and the onset time of biceps recovery. The age at which biceps function recovers is not a reliable predictor of forearm rotation.

Exercises increase the sensory input which results in increasing plasticity. The development of plasticity can be precipitated with excercises initiated at an early stage and repeated frequently, and regularly ^(22,23). In the first months of neonatal life, passive joint movement exercises and stretches performed depending on the number and set of motion repetitions performed with the affected upper extremity may play a role in preparing the environment for regeneration by preventing secondary changes that may ocur during joint movements. In our study, it was shown that secondary deformities were prevented by shoulder positioning and range of motion exercises taught to the family from the birth. It is important to perform regular measurements in children with birth-related brachial plexus palsy in order to follow the clinical course adequately and detect and take precautions against future deformities.

Our results indicate significant improvement in ROMs, and the function to the upper extremity functions by means of an early exercise program. The newborn with BPP should be referred to PMR at an early stage and then followed-up regularly. Focus should not be placed only on neurological improvement but the patients should also be monitored regarding complications. Since the rate of spontaneous recovery tends to be less than the previously reported literature data, early diagnosis and regular follow-up should be performed by a qualified healthcare provider who is aware of the complications and long-term effects of this condition.

Acknowledgments: The authors are grateful to physiotherapist Asiye Nur Küçüköner and members of the rehabilitation unit who assisted in the study.

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the medical local research ethics committee of Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Pediatric Diseases and Surgery Training and Research Hospital (26.12.2013/ No:1339918/80).

Conflict of Interest: There is no conflict of interest among the authors.

Funding: No financial support was received for the study.

Informed Consent: Since our study had a retrospective design, informed consent was not obtained.

REFERENCES

- Buterbaugh KL, Shah AS. The natural history and management of brachial plexus birth palsy. Current Reviews in Musculoskeletal Medicine. 2016;9(4):418-26. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12178-016-9374-3
- Obstetrical Brachial Plexus Palsy. O'Berry P, Brown M, Phillips L, Evans SH. Current Problems in Pediatric and Adolescent Health Care. 2017;47(7):151-5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cppeds.2017.06.003
- Chauhan SP, Blackwell SB, Ananth CV. Neonatal brachial plexus palsy: Incidence, prevalence, and temporal trends. Semin Perinatol. 2014;38:210-8. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.semperi.2014.04.007
- Smith NC, Rowan P, Benson LJ, Ezaki M, Carter PR. Neonatal brachial plexus palsy. Outcome of absent biceps function at three months of age. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2004;86-A(10):2163-70.

https://doi.org/10.2106/00004623-200410000-00006

- Bahm J, Ocampo-Pavez C, Disselhorst-Klug C, Sellhaus B, Weis J. Obstetric brachial plexus palsy: treatment strategy, long-term results, and prognosis. Deutsches Arzteblatt International. 2009;106(6):83-90. https://doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2009. 0083
- Kambhampati SB, Birch R, Cobiella C, Chen L. Posterior subluxation and dislocation of the shoulder in obstetric brachial plexus palsy. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 2006;88:213-9. https://doi.org/10.1302/0301-620X.88B2.17185
- Strombeck C, Krumlinde-Sundholm L, Remahl S, Sejersen T. Longterm follow-up of children with obstetric brachial plexus palsy I: functional aspects. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2007;49(3):198-203.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2007.00198.x

8. Bialocekowski AE, Vladusic S, Moore RP. Lack of effectiveness of primary conservative management for infants with

brachial plexus birth palsy. JBI Library of Systematic Reviews. 2009;7:354-86.

https://doi.org/10.11124/jbisrir-2009-191

 Al-Qattan MM, El-Sayed AAF, Al-Zahrani AY, Al-Mutairi SA, Al-Harbi MS, Al-Mutairi AM ve ark. Narakas classification of obstetric brachial plexus palsy revisited. J Hand Surg Eur. 2009;34(6):788-91.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1753193409348185

- Murphy KP, Wunderlich CA, Pico EL, Driscoll SW, Moberg-Wolff E, Rak M, Nelson MR. Orthopedics and musculoskeletal conditions. In Alexander MA, Matthews DJ (eds): Pediatric Rehabilitation: Principles and Practice, 4th ed. New York: Demos Medical. 2010: 361-423.
- Clarke HM, Curtis CG. An approach to obstetrical brachial plexus injuries. Hand Clinics. 1995;11(4):563-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0749-0712(21)00264-X
- Curtis CG, Stephens D, Clarke HM, Andrews D. The active movement scale: an evaluative tool for infants with obstetrical brachial plexus palsy. J Hand Surg [Am]. 2002;27(3):470-9.

https://doi.org/10.1053/jhsu.2002.32965

 Smith NC, Rowan P, Benson LJ, Ezaki M, Carter PR. Neonatal brachial plexus palsy. Outcome of absent biceps function at three months of age. J Bone Joint Surg Am. 2004;86(10):2163-70.

https://doi.org/10.2106/00004623-200410000-00006

 Yang LJ. Neonatal brachial plexus palsy management and prognostic factors. Seminars in Perinatology. 2014;38(4):222-342.

https://doi.org/10.1053/j.semperi.2014.04.009

15. Hoeksma AF, Ter Steeg AM, Nelissen RG, van Ouwerkerk WJ, Lankhorst GJ, de Jong BA. Neurological recovery in obstetric brachial plexus injuries: an historical cohort study. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2004;46:76-83.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2004.tb00455.x

16. Pondaag W, Malessy MJA, van Dijk JG, et al. Natural history

of obstetric brachial plexus palsy: a systematic review. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2004;46:138-44.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2004.tb00463.x

- Hamzat TK, Carsamer S, Wiredu EK. Prevalence of newborn brachial plexus palsy in Accra, Ghana. J Pediatr Neurol. 2008;6:133-8. URI:http://197.255.68.203/ handle/123456789/3863
- Di Taranto P, Campagna L, Price AE, Grossman JA. Outcome following nonoperative treatment of brachial plexus birth injuries. J Child Neurol. 2004;19:87-90. https://doi.org/10.1177/08830738040190020101
- Azzi AJ, Camille AL, Chakriya K J, Helene R, Salah A, Teanoosh Z. Prompt Referral in the Nonoperative Treatment of Obstetrical Brachial Plexus Injuries. Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery Global Open. 2017;5(12):e1587. https://doi.org/10.1097/GOX.00000000001587
- Somashekar DK, Di Pietro MA, Joseph JR, Yang LJ, Parmar HA. Utility of ultrasound in noninvasive preoperative workup of neonatal brachial plexus palsy. Pediatr Radiol. 2015;46(5):695-703.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00247-015-3524-4

 Dahlin LB, Erichs K, Andersson C, Thornqvist C, Backman C, Düppe H, Lindqvist P and Forslund M. Incidence of early posterior shoulder dislocation in brachial plexus birth palsy. Journal of Brachial Plexus and Peripheral Nerve Injury. 2007;2:24.

https://doi.org/10.1186/1749-7221-2-24

 Strombeck C, Krumlinde-Sundholm L, Remahl S, Sejersen T. Longterm follow-up of children with obstetric brachial plexus palsy I: functional aspects. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2007;49(3):198-203.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2007.00198.x

 Brown T, Cupido C, Scarfone H, Pape K, Galea V, McComas A. Developmental apraxia arising from neonatal brachial plexus palsy. Neurology. 2000;55(1):24-30. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.55.1.24

The Prevalence and Risk Factors of Allergic Diseases in School-Age Athletes in Southwest of Turkey: A Cross-Sectional Questionnaire Study

Türkiye'nin Güney Batısında Okul Çağındaki Atletlerde Alerjik Hastalık Prevalansı ve Risk Faktörleri: Kesitsel Anket Çalışması **Research Article**

Şennur Keleş ⊕ Serkan Filiz ⊕ Ali Eraslan ℗ Gufat Arslan ℗ Muhammed Furkan Bakkal ℗

ABSTRACT

Objective: The prevalence and the risk factors influencing allergic disorders in amateur athletes are still poorly defined. The aim of this study was to evaluate the prevalence and risk factors of the common allergic disorders in school aged athletes compared with the general population in southwest of Turkey.

Methods: Using the "International Study of Asthma and Allergy in Childhood (ISAAC) Phase I" questionnaire, 714 athletes aged 7-18 and 325 age-matched healthy controls were examined. Risk factors that would affect the prevalence were evaluated with the questions given in addition to this questionnaire.

Results: In the athlete group, the prevalence of existing asthma, allergic rhinitis, and eczema was lower than controls [(3.8%) and (16.3%), respectively, p<0.001], [(18.7%) and (42.1%)], respectively, p<0.001] and [(5.5%) and (10.5%), respectively, p<0.001]. Multivariate logistic regression analysis revealed that in the athlete population, a previously known allergy increased risk of current wheezing (odds ratio [OR] =5.3; confidence interval, [CI]=1.8-15.4), current allergic rhinitis ([OR]=2.8; [CI]=1.3-6.2), and current eczema [OR]=4.5; [CI]=1.1-17.1). Familial atopy increased risk of current allergic rhinitis (OR=2.2; CI=0.9-4.9), and current eczema ([OR] = 6.6; [CI]=1.7-25.7).

Conclusion: This study is the first prevalence study using the ISAAC method in school-age sports children in southwestern Turkey. Unlike adults, the prevalence of asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema was found to be lower than controls of the same age. It is thought that sports and spending more time outdoors in children reduce allergic inflammation.

Keywords: School age, children, allergic disease, sports, prevalence, athlete

ÖZ

Amaç: Spor yapan çocuklarda alerjik hastalıkların sıklığı ve bu hastalıklara yol açan risk faktörleri tam olarak tanımlanmamıştır. Bu çalışma,Türkiye'nin güneybatısında okul çağındaki sporcularda alerjik hastalıkların sıklığını ve risk faktörlerini araştırmayı amaçlamaktadır.

Yöntem: Kesitsel, prospektif bu çalışmaya 7-18 yaş arası 714 sporcu ve yaş uyumlu 325 sağlıklı kontrol grubu alınmıştır. Alerjik hastalıkların prevalansı için "International Study of Asthma and Allergy in Childhood (ISAAC) Phase l'anketi kullanılmış, prevalansı etkileyecek risk faktörleri ise bu ankete ek olarak verilen sorular ile değerlendirilmiştir.

Bulgular: Okul çağındaki sporcu çocuklarda; astım (%3,8), alerjik rinit (%18,7) ve egzama (%5,5) sıklığı kontrol grubundaki astım (%16,3), alerjik rinit (%42,1) ve egzama (%10.5) sıklığına göre daha düşük idi (sırasıyla p<0,001, p<0.001). Çok değişkenli lojistik regresyon analizinde okul çağındaki sporcu çocuklarda daha önce bilinen bir alerjik hastalık olmasının, mevcut hışıltı(odds oranı [OR]=5.3; güven aralığı, [Cl]=1.8-15.4), alerjik rinit ([OR]=2.8; [Cl]=1.3-6.2) ve egzama ([OR]=4.5; [Cl]=1.1-17.1) için önemli bir risk faktörü olduğunu gösterdi. Ailede atopi varlığını alerjik rinit ([OR]=2.2; [Cl]=0.9-4.9) ve egzama ([OR]=6.6; [Cl]=1.7-25.7) ile istatistiksel olarak anlamlı ilişkisi olduğu saptandı.

Sonuç: Bu çalışma Türkiye'nin güneybatısında okul çağındaki sporcu çocuklarda ISAAC yöntemi kullanılarak yapılan ilk prevalans çalışmasıdır. Çalışmada erişkinlerden farklı olarak astım, alerjik rinit ve egzama prevalansı aynı yaştaki kontrollere göre daha düşük bulunmuştur. Çocuklarda sporun ve dış ortamda daha fazla zaman geçirmenin alerjik inflamasyonu azalttığı düşünülmüştür.

Anahtar kelimeler: Okul çağı, çocuklar, alerjik hastalıklar, spor, prevalans, atlet

Received: 25.03.2021 Accepted: 16.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Keleş Ş, Filiz S, Eraslan A, Arslan G, Bakkal MF. The prevalence and risk factors of allergic diseases in school-age athletes in southwest of Turkey: a crosssectional questionnaire study. izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):269-76.

Serkan Filiz

Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi Antalya Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Çocuk Alerji ve İmmünoloji Kliniği, Antalya, Türkiye Serkanfiliz75@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-7733-9067

Ş. Keleş 0000-0001-8282-190X Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi Antalya Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Çocuk Alerji ve İmmünoloji Kliniği, Antalya, Türkiye

A. Eraslan 0000-0001-6909-8198 G. Arslan 0000-0001-7956-9539 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi Antalya Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Spor Hekimliği Kliniği, Antalya, Türkiye

M.F. Bakkal 0000-0002-8565-7911 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi Antalya Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Çocuk Sağlığı ve Hastalıkları Kiniği, Antalya, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

Estimating the incidence and prevalence of allergic disorders such as asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema, is challenging worldwide. Allergies are affected by environmental factors, including diet, infections, exposure to air pollutants and occupational exposure ⁽¹⁾. A large proportion of the young population undertake exercise and amateur sports in various disciplines ⁽²⁾.

Recent epidemiological studies have reported that the prevalence of asthma and rhinitis in athletes is higher than in the normal population ^(3,4). In contrast, some studies have found that doing sport does not affect allergic symptoms, including asthma and rhinitis ^(5,6). The relationship between sports activities and allergies in school children is not yet fully understood. It is seen that the problems regarding the management and prevention of allergic symptoms in this age group continue ⁽⁷⁾.

Allergic diseases can decrease sports performance through deteriorations in quality of life, sleep disturbances and inadequate training ⁽⁸⁻¹⁰⁾. Exerciseinduced (EI) allergic disorders are complex, frustrating and distressing for both patients and physicians. The respiratory (asthma, bronchospasm and rhinitis), cutaneous (urticaria and angio-oedema) or cardiovascular (anaphylaxis) systems are usually targeted ⁽¹¹⁾.

Asthma and rhinitis are more common in competitive athletes because of airway dehydration from hyperpnea, increased exposure to aeroallergens and airway injury caused by irritant chemicals and the environment ^(3,4,11).

The prevalence of allergic diseases shows a great variability and differs not only between countries but also among various regions of the same country ⁽¹²⁾ (The International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood (ISAAC) Steering Committee). Worldwide variations have been reported in the prevalence of symptoms of asthma, allergic rhinoconjunctivitis and atopic eczema ⁽¹³⁾. The inconsistencies in rates can also be attributed to methodological differences between studies, such as variations in the age range of study participants

⁽¹²⁾. In recent years, there are many studies on the prevalence of asthma and allergic diseases in our country. Prevalence studies have reported a frequency of 2.8% to 13.4% for asthma, 3.4% to 13.3% for wheezing, 4.5% to 17.3% for allergic rhinitis, and 0.9% to 4.6% for atopic dermatitis ^(12,14-20).

To the best of our knowledge, there is no epidemiological study about allergic diseases in young athletes in the southwest of Turkey. Therefore, the aim of this survey-based study was to investigate the prevalence and risk factors of asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema in young Turkish athletes, and to compare the results with an age-matched control group.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Study Population and Design

This cross-sectional study was conducted between June 2019 and January 2020, using the ISAAC Phase I method on a group of children aged 7-18 years (n:714), who presented at the Sports Medicine Department of our hospital requesting a medical certificate testifying to their suitability to practise a sport (mandatory by Turkish law for participation in sports). The control group was formed of sexmatched volunteer children aged 7-18 years, randomly selected from the general population (n:325). Parents were asked to complete the International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood (ISAAC) phase I questionnaire, which has been previously validated for the Turkish population ^(13,21). An additional questionnaire was prepared and used to identify related risk factors for allergy. The research was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board, (2019-222, 16/11) and informed consent was provided by a parent of each subject.

Questionnaires

Parents were questioned about allergic diseases of their child such as asthma, allergic rhinitis and atopic dermatitis, using the International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood (ISAAC) phase I questionnaire. Risk factors that would affect the prevalence were evaluated with the questions given in addition to this questionnaire. The additional questionnaire included items about the income level of the family, number of persons in the household, the presence of a separate bedroom for the child, home heating system, educational levels of the parents, employment status of the parents, prematurity, duration of breastfeeding, the time of starting supplementary foods, pet ownership, and tobacco smoke exposure at home and during pregnancy. Income was classified in three levels as 'lower than 300 USD, between 300-750 USD and higher than 750 USD. Famial atopy was defined as a positive history or diagnosis of asthma, rhinitis, and/ or eczema in one or both of the parents.

Definitions and terms

Individuals were requested to reply to questionnaire which contained questions regarding the terms below ⁽²²⁾.

- Wheeze ever: Have you ever had wheezing or whistling in the chest at any time in the past?
- Current wheezing: In the past 12 months, have you had wheezing or whistling in the chest?
- Severe wheeze in the past year: In the past 12 months, has wheezing ever been severe enough to limit your speech to only 1 or 2 words at a time between breaths?
- Asthma ever: Have you ever had asthma?
- Exercise-induced wheeze in the past year: In the past 12 months, has your chest sounded wheezy during or after exercise?
- Nocturnal cough in the past year: In the past 12 months, have you had a dry cough at night, apart from a cough associated with a cold or a chest infection?
- Allergic rhinitis ever: Have you ever had a problem with sneezing, or a runny, or a blocked nose when you did not have a cold or the flu?
- Current allergic rhinitis: In the past 12 months, have you had a problem with sneezing, or a runny, or a blocked nose when you did not have a cold or the flu?

- Current rhinoconjunctivitis: In the past 12 months, has this nose problem been accompanied by itchy/watery eyes?
- Hay fever ever: Have you ever had hay fever?
- Itchy rash ever: Have you ever had an itchy rash which came and went for at least 6 months?
- Current itchy rash: Have you had this itchy rash at any time in the past 12 months?
- Itchy flexural rash in the last year: Has this itchy rash at any time affected any of the following places: the folds of the elbows, behind the knees, in front of the ankles, under the buttocks, or around the neck, ears or eyes?
- Eczema ever (skin allergy ever): Have you ever had eczema (skin allergy)?

Statistical Methods

Data obtained in the study were analysed statistically using SPSS vn. 23.0 software. Descriptive statistics were presented as mean, standard deviation, median, IQR, minimum and maximum values, or number (n) and percentage (%). Conformity of the data to normal distribution was assessed using the Kolmogrov- Smirnov test. The Chi- square test, Fisher Exact Test and Mann Whitney U-test were used to compare groups. For the multivariate analysis, the possible factors identifed with univariate analyses were then entered into the logistic regression analysis to determine independent predictors of asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema outcome. Hosmer-Lemeshow goodness of fit statistics were used to assess model fit. A value of p <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

The athletes group comprised 67.9% males with mean height of 155 ± 17 cm (range, 110-197 cm) and the control group comprised 54.8% males with mean height of 152 ± 18 cm (range, 110-187 cm) (p<0.0001, p=0.019). The demographic characteristics of the study participants are summarized in Table 1.

The sports practised most frequently in the

	AG	CG	p value
No of subjects (%)	714 (68.7%)	325 (31.3%)	0.801
Age (years) (mean±SD)	12.65±2.88	12.72±3.34	< 0.0001*
Male/Female	485/229	178/147	0.019
Height (cm) (mean±SD)	155±17	152±18	0.198
BMI (mean±SD)	19.29±3,53	19.69±3,83	0.484
Previously known allergy n (%)	69 (9.7)	36 (11.1%)	< 0.0001
Familial atopy n (%)	65 (9.1)	80 (24.6)	
Income level n (%)			
<300 USD	139 (20.1)	42 (13.3)	0.004*
300-750 USD	446 (64.5)	204 (64.6)	
>750 USD	107 (15.5)	70 (22.2)	
Total	692 (100)	316 (100)	
Maternal education n (%)			
Primary school	171 (24.1)	75 (23.3)	0.68
Secondary school	107 (15.1)	52 (16.1)	
High school	220 (31)	90 (28)	
University	211(29.8)	105 (32.6)	
Total	709 (100)	322 (100)	
Paternal education n (%)			
Primary school	145 (20.4)	53 (16.6)	0.002*
Secondary school	99 (13.9)	40 (12.5)	
High school	241 (33.8)	85 (26.6)	
University	227 (31.9)	142 (44.4)	
Total	712 (100)	320 (100)	
Gestational age (≤37 weeks)	34 (4.9%)	18 (5.9%)	0.52
Breast feeding (mean±SD)	16.49±9.25	15.31±8.43	0.17
Starting supplementary	6.17±1.6	6.12±1.6	0.84
food (mean±SD)			
Smoking at home n (%)	177 (25.5)	105 (33.5)	0.008*
Smoking during pregnancy	42 (6.1)	41 (12.9)	< 0.0001*
Home type n (%)			
Apartment	624 (87.8)	248 (76.5)	< 0.0001*
Detached house	60 (8.4)	58 (17.9)	
Slum area dwelling	27 (3.8)	18 (5.6)	
Total	711(100)	324(100)	
Duration of doing sports	2.68±2.29		
(years) mean±SD			

Values in parentheses are percentages; *p<0.05 is statistically significant, AG: Athletes Group, CG: Control Group, SD: Standard Deviation.

athletes group were football (25.2%) and basketball (24.4%). The athletes had been playing sports for an average of 2.68±2.29 years. The sport disciplines and categories are summarized in Figure 1. There was a positive association between doing sports and income level below 300 USD per month and above 750 USD per month (p=0.004). In the athlete group, there was a higher rate of fathers with college level education (p=0.002).

Maternal education status, prematurity, a separate bedroom, number of people living in the home, home heating system, and pet ownership



*Taekwondo, Kick-boxing, Muay-thai, Karate, Judo

**Tennis, Table tennis, Squash, Badminton

***Archery, Cycling, Orienteering, Weightlifting, Hockey, Skating

Figure 1. Distribution of the athletes according to sport disciplines.

Table 2. Responses to the key questions of the questionnaire.

Question	AG	CG	р
Wheeze ever	45 (6.3)	86 (26.5)	<0.0001*
Current wheeze	27 (3.8)	53 (16.3)	< 0.0001*
Attacks of wheezing in last year			
• 1-3	21 (2.9)	41 (12.6)	< 0.0001*
• 4-12	6 (0.8)	10 (3)	
• <12	0(0)	1(0.3)	
Sleep disturbed by wheeze in			
last year			
Never woken with wheezing	15 (2.1)	24 (7.3)	< 0.0001*
• Less than one night per week	11 (1.5)	24 (7.3)	
• One or more nights per week	2 (0.3)	5 (1.5)	
Severe attacks of wheeze limi-	3 (0.4)	21 (6.7)	
ting speech in last year			
Doctor-diagnosed asthma	32 (4.5)	35 (10.8)	< 0.0001*
Wheeze after exercise in last year	13 (1.8)	27 (8.3)	< 0.0001*
Waking with cough in last year	37 (5.2)	78 (24)	< 0.0001*
Allergic rhinitis ever	167 (23.4)	158 (48.6)	< 0.0001*
Current rhinitis	134 (18.8)	137 (42.2)	< 0.0001*
Current rhinoconjunctivitis	46 (6.4)	65 (20)	< 0.0001*
Doctor-diagnosed allergic rhi- nitis	36 (5)	44 (13.5)	<0.0001*
Itchy rash ever	29 (4.1)	42 (12.9)	< 0.0001
Current itchy rash	18 (5.5)	34 (10.5)	< 0.0001*
Itchy flexural rash in the last year	13 (1.8)	24 (7.4)	< 0.0001*
Doctor-diagnosed eczema	17 (2.4)	12 (3.7)	0.23

Values in parentheses are percentages; *p<0.05 *is statistically significant, AG: Athletes Group, CG: Control Group.*

were not correlated with doing sports. The prevalence of ever wheeze, current wheeze, doctor diagnosed asthma, ever rhinitis, current rhinitis, current rhinoconjunctivitis, doctor diagnosed conjunctivitis, itchy rash ever, current itchy rash and doctor diagnosed eczema was lower in the athlete group (6.3%, 3.8%, 4.5%, 23.4%, 18.8%, 6.4%, 5.0%, 4.1%, 5.5%, 2.4%) compared to the control group (26.5%, 16.3%, 10.8%, 48.6%, 42.2%, 20.0%, 13.5%, 12.9%, 10.5%, 3.7%, p<0.001, respectively). The prevalence rates of atopic eczema, allergic rhinitis and asthma are shown in Table 2. Differences were determined in sex, height, family income level, and paternal education level. After adjustment for potential confounders, the athletes showed no statistically significant increased risk for asthma, allergic rhinitis or eczema. When the influences were evaluated with multivariate logistic regression analysis, in the athlete population, a previously known allergy was associated with a statistically significant increased risk of curent wheezing (OR=5.3; CI=1.8-15.4), current allergic rhinitis (OR=2.8; CI=1.3-6.2), and current eczema (OR 4.5; 95% CI 1.1-17.1). Familial atopy was associated with a statistically significant increased risk of current allergic rhinitis (OR=2.2; CI=0.9-4.9), and current eczema (OR=6.6; CI=1.7-25.7). A seasonal difference in complaints was associated with a statistically significant increased risk of current allergic rhinitis (OR=7.7; CI=2.9-20.5) in comparsion with the control group.

DISCUSSION

Epidemiologic studies have demonstrated that the prevalence of allergic diseases have increased progressively over the last few decades in worldwide. Likewise, a rising trend of asthma and allergy have also been observed among competitive athletes (4,23,24). The studies demonstrated that the prevalence of rhinitis in elite athletes was highly variable, ranging from 16.8 % to 56.0% and the and the prevalence of asthma between 3.7% and 22.8%, depending on the study population and methods used for diagnosis ⁽²⁵⁻²⁹⁾. Therefore, asthma and asthma-like symptoms occur very frequently in elite athletes compared with age-matched control subjects. It has been shown in ongoing studies that the frequency of the disease continues in comparable population samples (24,29-31). Most of the studies examining the relationship between allergy and sports have been conducted on

elite or Olympic athletes who are quite heterogeneous in terms of age, gender, geographical origin and type of sport. The training programs of these athletes differ considerably from those of non-professional young amateur athletes ⁽³²⁾.

Unlike previous elite athlete studies, we showed that there is no increased risk of allergic diseases in school-age athlete children in our study. In Turkey, school-age children in must obtain a physical fitness certificate from the Sports Medicine Center in order to participate in any sports activity. Since almost all the residents of Antalya who are involved in sports are examined at the Sports Medicine Center, it can be considered that the study sample is probably quite representative of the entire athlete population in the region. Macucci et al. (33) assessed the prevalence of asthma and related respiratory symptoms in a sample of the Siena pediatric population engaged in sport. The subjects were 460 young athletes, aged 7-14 years, and the lifetime prevalences of asthma, allergic rhinitis and atopic dermatitis were found to be 17.33%, 22.16% and 11.08%, respectively. Kurowski et al. (24) found the prevalence of diagnosed asthma to be 5.9% and allergic rhinitis 21.0% among Olympic athletes, which was similar to the prevalence in the current study.

The prevalence of self reported asthma in the athletes of the present study was roughly similar to the findings of previous studies of amateur endurance-trained athletes (5,6,34). Tardivo et al. (5) reported the prevalence of ever asthma and current asthma to be lower in athletes (4.0%, 3.0%) than in the general population (11.0%, 4.8%), asthma was found to be less common in amateur athletes than in the general population and the risk of asthma and respiratory symptoms was associated more with outdoor sports than indoor, but not with any particular type of exercise. Ventura et al. (32) studied 194 soccer players in age groups of beginners (8-11 years), juniors (12-16 years) and under 21 (17-20 years). The prevalence of allergic diseases was 34.5% in the soccer players and 31.6% in the control subjects, skin sensitization to inhalant allergens was detected in 14.4% of symptomatic soccer players and in 19.2% of the control subjects, and patch tests were positive in 35.7% of the soccer players and

23.0% of the control subjects with allergic dermatitis (p>0.05). The prevalence of allergic diseases did not significantly change in relation to the intensity of training. Although the relative prevalence of sensitization to perennial allergens and asthma was less frequent in the soccer players than in the control group, sensitization to pollens was relatively (p<0.05) more frequent in the soccer players than in the control group (64.3% vs 20.0%) while sensitization to dust mites occurred relatively more often in the control group (50.0% vs 14.3%). In the current study, when the groups were separated into age groups of 7-12 years and 13-18 years to exclude the age effect, no significant change was determined in the prevalence of allergic disease.

In another study in Trabzon, northern Turkey, which investigated the prevalence of exercise-induced bronchospasm (EIB) in football players aged 8-18 years, the prevalence of a history of doctor-diagnosed asthma or allergic rhinitis was 0.9% and 2.1% respectively and a reduction in FEV1 of ≥10% was observed after exercise in 22 (9.6%) children ⁽³⁵⁾. In the current study, EIB was not diagnosed in any of the children with doctor-diagnosed asthma or allergic rhinitis. No difference was determined in the prevalence of EIB between children who reported or did not report ever wheezing, current wheezing, a whistle in the chest after running and playing in the last 12 months, and symptoms of allergic rhinitis. None of the children reported symptoms of atopic dermatitis or had doctor-diagnosed atopic dermatitis. Exercise testing was not performed in this study, but the prevalence of wheeze after exercise was reported to be 1.8%. This may be due to a belief that a child with a chronic respiratory disease such as asthma should avoid any activities including strenuous exercise.

The current study results showed that seasonal complaints were a risk factor for allergic rhinitis. It can be speculated that outdoor activities might increase the airway exposure to environmental factors, such as air pollutants or pollen allergens ^(36,37). Asthma and allergy are caused by complex mechanisms and their interaction. Personal factors (familial atopy) and environmental factors play an important role on an individual basis ^(18,38).

The main result of this study was that the prevalence of self-reported asthma and allergic diseases was lower in athletes than in the control group. It should be taken into account that many differences such as genetic variability, geographical conditions, differences in exercise intensity and duration, and other lifestyles factors may have an effect on this ⁽³⁹⁾. Although intense regular training over long periods of time may contribute to the development of asthma and other respiratory allergies, regular aerobic training promotes health and may prevents allergic disease by decreasing the systemic inflammation. Physical exercise has been shown to regulate chronic allergic inflammation by modulating cytokines ^(40,41).

Limitations of this study were primarily the low number of control group children from the general population, the questionnaire-based design and the fact that information bias could not be completely ruled out as there were no face-to-face interviews.

In conclusion, based on the results of this study, the prevalence of self-reported asthma, allergic rhinitis and eczema were seen to be lower in Turkish school-age athletes than in age-matched control subects. Unlike professional athletes, the frequency of allergic diseases is less common among amateur athletes. Previously known allergy and family atopy can be considered to increase the risk of allergic diseases. This study can provide a basis for studies that will have broader involvement, as there is a need for further more extensive studies on this subject using standard survey forms.

Acknowledgements: The authors thank all the subjects who participated in this study and their parents.

Ethics Committee Approval: S.B.U. Antalya Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee approval was obtained (2019/222).

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no conflict of interests to declare.

Funding: The authors declare that this study received no financial support.

Informed Consent: Yes.

REFERENCES

- 1. Devereux G MEC, Burney PGJ. Epidemiology of Asthma and Allergic Diseases. Middleton's Allergy Principles and Practice 8ed2013. p. 755-83.
- 2. Del Giacco S, Manconi P, Del Giacco G. Allergy and sports. Allergy. 2001;56(3):215.

https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1398-9995.2001.056003215.x

 Helenius I, Haahtela T. Allergy and asthma in elite summer sport athletes. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2000;106(3):444-52.

https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2000.107749

- 4. Carlsen K, Anderson S, Bjermer L, Bonini S, Brusasco V, Canonica W, et al. Exercise-induced asthma, respiratory and allergic disorders in elite athletes: epidemiology, mechanisms and diagnosis: Part I of the report from the Joint Task Force of the European Respiratory Society (ERS) and the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology (EAACI) in cooperation with GA2LEN. Allergy. 2008;63(4):387-403. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01662.x
- 5. Tardivo S, Zerman T, Frizzera S, Locatelli F, Ferrari P, Schenk K, et al. Self-reported asthma and respiratory symptoms among Italian amateur athletes. European Journal of Sport Science. 2012;12(1):96-102.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2010.545437

- Kippelen P, Caillaud C, Coste O, Godard P, Prefaut C. Asthma and exercise-induced bronchoconstriction in amateur endurance-trained athletes. International journal of sports medicine. 2004;25(02):130-2.
 - https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2004-819944
- Kusunoki T, Takeuchi J, Morimoto T, Sakuma M, Mukaida K, Yasumi T, et al. Sports activities enhance the prevalence of rhinitis symptoms in schoolchildren. Pediatric Allergy and Immunology. 2016;27(2):209-13. https://doi.org/10.1111/pai.12516
- Katelaris CH, Carrozzi FM, Burke TV, Byth K. Patterns of allergic reactivity and disease in Olympic athletes. Clinical Journal of Sport Medicine. 2006;16(5):401-5. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.jsm.0000244606.56935.59
- Graham DM, Blais MS. Quality-of-life outcomes measures of asthma and allergic rhinitis. Pediatric annals. 2000;29(7):438-43.

https://doi.org/10.3928/0090-4481-20000701-12

- Walker S, Khan-Wasti S, Fletcher M, Cullinan P, Harris J, Sheikh A. Seasonal allergic rhinitis is associated with a detrimental effect on examination performance in United Kingdom teenagers: case-control study. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2007;120(2):381-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaci.2007.03.034
- Schwartz L, Delgado L, Craig T, Bonini S, Carlsen K, Casale T, et al. Exercise-induced hypersensitivity syndromes in recreational and competitive athletes: a PRACTALL consensus report (what the general practitioner should know about sports and allergy). Allergy. 2008;63(8):953-61. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01802.x
- Civelek E, Yavuz ST, Boz AB, Orhan F, Yuksel H, Uner A, et al. Epidemiology and burden of rhinitis and rhinoconjunctivitis in 9-to 11-year-old children. American journal of rhinology & allergy. 2010;24(5):364-70.

https://doi.org/10.2500/ajra.2010.24.3484

 Worldwide variation in prevalence of symptoms of asthma, allergic rhinoconjunctivitis, and atopic eczema: ISAAC. The International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood (ISAAC) Steering Committee. Lancet. 1998;351(9111):1225-32.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(97)07302-9

- 14. Türktaş I, Selçuk ZT, Kalyoncu AF. Prevalence of asthmaassociated symptoms in Turkish children. The Turkish journal of pediatrics. 2001;43(1):1-11.
- Kalyoncu A, Selcuk Z, Karakoca Y, Emri A, Cöplü L, Şahin A, et al. Prevalence of childhood asthma and allergic diseases in Ankara, Turkey. Allergy. 1994;49(6):485-8. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.1994.tb00846.x
- SELÇUK ZT, Caglar T, Enünlü T, Topal T. The prevalence of allergic diseases in primary school children in Edirne, Turkey. Clinical & Experimental Allergy. 1997;27(3):262-9. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2222.1997.tb00704.x
- Demir AU, Karakaya G, Bozkurt B, Şekerel BE, Kalyoncu AF. Asthma and allergic diseases in schoolchildren: third cross-sectional survey in the same primary school in Ankara, Turkey. Pediatric allergy and immunology. 2004;15(6):531-8. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3038.2004.00202.x
- Kurt E, Metintas S, Basyigit I, Bulut I, Coskun E, Dabak S, et al. Prevalence and risk factors of allergies in Turkey: results of a multicentric cross-sectional study in children. Pediatric Allergy and Immunology. 2007;18(7):566-74. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-3038.2007.00551.x
- Akçay A, Duksal F, Becerir T, Ergin A, Güler N. The prevalence of atopic dermatitis in adolescents living in Denizli, Turkey (ISAAC Phase III): Is a parent working in textile industry a risk factor? 2016.

https://doi.org/10.5336/dermato.2014-43002

- Tamay Z, Akcay A, Ones U, Guler N, Kilic G, Zencir M. Prevalence and risk factors for allergic rhinitis in primary school children. International journal of pediatric otorhinolaryngology. 2007;71(3):463-71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijporl.2006.11.013
- 21. Saraçlar Y, Kuyucu S, Tuncer A, Şekerel B, Saçkesen C, Kocabaş C. Prevalence of asthmatic phenotypes and bronchial hyperresponsiveness in Turkish schoolchildren: an International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood (ISAAC) phase 2 study. Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology. 2003;91(5):477-84. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1081-1206(10)61517-7
- Rahimi Rad M, Hejazi M, Behrouzian R. Asthma and other allergic diseases in 13-14-year-old schoolchildren in Urmia: an ISAAC study. EMHJ-Eastern Mediterranean Health Journal, 13 (5), 1005-1016, 2007. 2007. https://doi.org/10.26719/2007.13.5.1005
- 23. Carlsen KH, Kowalski M. Asthma, allergy, the athlete and the Olympics. Wiley Online Library; 2008. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01630.x
- 24. Kurowski M, Jurczyk J, Krysztofiak H, Kowalski ML. Exercise-induced respiratory symptoms and allergy in elite athletes: A llergy and A sthma in P olish O lympic A thletes (A2POLO) project within GA2LEN initiative. The clinical respiratory journal. 2016;10(2):231-8. https://doi.org/10.1111/crj.12210
- 25. Katelaris CH, Carrozzi FM, Burke TV, Byth K. A springtime Olympics demands special consideration for allergic athletes. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2000;106(2):260-6.
 - https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2000.108603
- 26. Bousquet J, Khaltaev N, Cruz AA, Denburg J, Fokkens W, Togias A, et al. Allergic rhinitis and its impact on asthma (ARIA) 2008. Allergy. 2008;63:8-160. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2007.01620.x

- Helbling A, Müller U. Bronchial asthma in high-performance athletes. Schweizerische Zeitschrift fur Sportmedizin. 1991;39(2):77-81.
- Lapucci G, Rasi G, Bonini S, Aloe L, Ambrosini B, Berlutti G, et al. Allergy and infectious diseases in athletes. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2003;111(2):S142. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0091-6749(03)80450-5
- Bonini S, Bonini M, Bousquet J, Brusasco V, Canonica G, Carlsen KH, et al. Rhinitis and asthma in athletes: an ARIA document in collaboration with GA2LEN. Allergy. 2006;61(6):681-92.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01080.x

- Weiler JM, Layton T, Hunt M. Asthma in United States Olympic athletes who participated in the 1996 Summer Games. Journal of allergy and clinical immunology. 1998;102(5):722-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0091-6749(98)70010-7
- Weiler JM, Ryan III EJ. Asthma in United States olympic athletes who participated in the 1998 olympic winter games. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2000;106(2):267-71.

https://doi.org/10.1067/mai.2000.108605

- Ventura M, Cannone A, Sinesi D, Buquicchio R, Carbonara M, Di Leo E, et al. Sensitization, asthma and allergic disease in young soccer players. Allergy. 2009;64(4):556-9. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01857.x
- 33. Macucci F, Guerrini L, Strambi M. Asthma and allergy in young athletes in Siena Province: Preliminary results. Journal of sports medicine and physical fitness. 2007;47(3):351.
- 34. Drobnic F, Casan P. The prevalence of asthma among the Spanish athletes participating in the Barcelona Olympic Games. Archivos de bronconeumologia. 1994;30(8):419-20. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0300-2896(15)31040-1

- 35. Arslan EA, Orhan F, Bakİ A, KarakaŞ T, Topçu İK, Can E, et al. Prevalence of exercise-induced bronchospasm in 8-18-yearold amateur or professional football players in Trabzon, Turkey.
- McConnell R, Berhane K, Gilliland F, London SJ, Islam T, Gauderman WJ, et al. Asthma in exercising children exposed to ozone: a cohort study. The Lancet. 2002;359(9304):386-91.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(02)07597-9

- Langdeau J-B, Boulet L-P. Prevalence and mechanisms of development of asthma and airway hyperresponsiveness in athletes. Sports Medicine. 2001;31(8):601-16. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-200131080-00005
- 38. Kang H, Yu J, Yoo Y, Kim D, Koh Y. Coincidence of atopy profile in terms of monosensitization and polysensitization in children and their parents. Allergy. 2005;60(8):1029-33. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1398-9995.2005.00804.x
- Woods JA, Vieira VJ, Keylock KT. Exercise, inflammation, and innate immunity. Immunology and allergy clinics of North America. 2009;29(2):381-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iac.2009.02.011
- França-Pinto A, Mendes FA, de Carvalho-Pinto RM, Agondi RC, Cukier A, Stelmach R, et al. Aerobic training decreases bronchial hyperresponsiveness and systemic inflammation in patients with moderate or severe asthma: a randomised controlled trial. Thorax. 2015;70(8):732-9. https://doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2014-206070
- Silva R, Almeida F, Olivo C, Saraiva-Romanholo B, Martins M, Carvalho C. Airway remodeling is reversed by aerobic training in a murine model of chronic asthma. Scandinavian journal of medicine & science in sports. 2015;25(3):e258-e66. https://doi.org/10.1111/sms.12311

Morphometric Analysis of Corpus Callosum with Magnetic Resonance Imaging in Children; Correlation with Age and Gender

Hatice Arıöz Habibi Ozan Berk Gül Emine Caliskan Mehmet Öztürk

Research Article

Çocuklarda Korpus Kallozumun Manyetik Rezonans Görüntüleme ile Morfometrik Analizi; Yaş ve Cinsiyetle Korelasyon

ABSTRACT

Objective: Corpus Callosum (CC) is a dynamic organ that undergoes morphological modifications throughout life which must be taken into account for appropriate evaluation of CC. The objectives of this study were to provide normative data about the morphological modifications in CC during childhood and to evaluate possible differences related to age and sex.

Methods: In this retrospective study, cranial MRI studies of 320 children (160 boys, and 160 girls) between 2 to 17 years old with normal neurologic examination findings were reviewed. We divided the age groups as increments of 1 year, and included 10 girls and 10 boys, in each age group. The following parameters were measured on midsagittal T1-weighted images: area of CC (CCA), supracallosal area (SCA), length of CC (LCC), genu thickness (GT), body thickness (BT), splenium thickness (ST), ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness (GT/ST) and a novel parameter termed callosal index (CCA/SCA). These parameters were correlated with age and sex.

Results: All parameter values increased with age. After age 10, there was no evident age or genderrelated changes between groups, except for the 15-year-old group. When we appraised all age groups, we determined that CCA and SCA were larger in boys but the callosal index did not differ between genders. **Conclusion:** This is the first study which used the modified callosal index in the pediatric age group. Callosal index gives the opportunity to make brain size corrections according to the individual and allows a more accurate and personal measurement in the follow-up of the same individual. This study offers an objective assessment measure.

Keywords: Corpus callosum, magnetic resonance imaging, biometry, callosal index, pediatrics

ÖZ

Amaç: Korpus Kallozum (KK), yaşam boyu morfolojik değişiklikler gösteren dinamik bir organdır. Günlük pratikte KK değerlendirmesi subjektif yapılsa da daha doğru değerlendirme yapabilmek yaş ve cinsiyete göre hazırlanmış referans değerlere ihtiyaç vardır. Bu çalışmanın amacı, çocuklarda yaş grubuna göre referans değerleri sağlamanın yanı sıra ve yaş ve cinsiyet farklılıklarını değerlendirmektir. Ek olarak kişinin kendi KK'si ile beyin alanını oranlayarak kişiselleştirilmiş ölçüm yapılmasına imkan veren Modifiye Kallozal İndeksi çocuklarda değerlendirmeyi amaçladık.

Yöntem: Retrospektif dizayn edilmiş çalışmamızda, nörolojik muayene bulguları normal olan 2-17 yaş arası 320 çocuğun (160 erkek, 160 kız) kraniyal MRG'leri incelendi. Midsagittal planda T1 görüntülerde: KK alanı (CCA), suprakallozal alan (SCA), KK uzunluğu (LCC), genu kalınlığı (GT), gövde kalınlığı (BT), splenium kalınlığı (ST), genu kalınlığının splenium kalınlığına oranı (GT / ST) ve callosal indeksi (CCA / SCA) olarak adlandırılan yeni bir parametre değerlendirildi. Bu parametrelerin yaş ve cinsiyet ile ilişkisi değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: Değerlendirilen tüm parametreler yaşla artış göstermiştir. 10 yaşından sonra 15 yaşındaki grup dışında, gruplar arasında yaş veya cinsiyetle ilgili istatistiksel olarak anlamlı farklılık saptanmadı. Tüm yaş gruplarını değerlendirdiğimizde, erkek çocuklarda CCA ve SCA'nın daha büyük olduğunu ancak kallozal indeksin cinsiyetler arasında istatistiksel olarak anlamlı farklılık göstermediğini belirledik.

Sonuç: Çalışmamız, KK değerlendirilirken yaşa ve cinsiyete göre gösterdiği değişikliği göz önünde bulundurarak objektif ölçüme olanak sağlayan bir referans değer belirlemesi açısından önemlidir. Ayrıca kantitatif modifiye kallozal indeksi çocuklarda kullanan ilk çalışmadır.

Anahtar kelimeler: Korpus kallozum, Manyetik rezonans görüntüleme, biyometri, kallozal indeks, pediatri

Received: 23.01.2021 Accepted: 06.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Ariöz Habibi H, Gül OB, Caliskan E, Öztürk M. Morphometric analysis of corpus callosum with magnetic resonance imaging in children; correlation with age and gender. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):277-85.

Hatice Arıöz Habibi

O.B. Gül 0000-0001-8321-2276 M. Öztürk 0000-0001-5585-1476 Selçuk Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Radyoloji Anabilim Dalı, Konya, Türkiye

E. Çalışkan 0000-0001-9869-1396 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi Kartal Lüfi Kırdar Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Radyoloji Bölümü, İstanbul, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

The corpus callosum (CC) is the most significant forebrain commissure, a true evolutionary modification only seen in placental mammals ^(1,2). The first role of CC is to assemble and transfer data between the two hemispheres. The CC processes sensory, motor, and high-level cognitive signals ⁽³⁾. The posterior part of the CC transfers visual, auditory, and somatosensory information. Higher cognitive functions are processed in the anterior part of the CC⁽³⁾. As the brain structures evolve, the CC improves motor movements and develops cognitive functions ^(3,4). Fiber composition of the CC changes with differing proportions of small and large diameter fibers across callosal subregions. The splenium and genu have high density of short fibers; however, the corpus contains large diameter fibers. Morphological differences and morphological changes in the CC throughout infancy lead to assessment and measurement challenges for each segment and size ⁽⁵⁾.

A large number of studies have demonstrated that the callosal abnormalities are related with neurological disorders, learning disabilities, aphasia, schizophrenia, dyslexia and spastic cerebral palsy ⁽⁶⁻¹⁰⁾. Because of these adverse conditions, and in consideration of changes associated with age and gender, it is very important to distinguish the appearance of normal CC from the pathological one, and only visual evaluation is not sufficient to make this distinction.

Several different imaging modalities can be used in the assessment of CC. Ultrasound is an advantageous method, in that it is an easily available, cost-effective, radiation-free bedside procedure which provides real-time information. Unfortunately, ultrasound can only be used for CC screening in the prenatal and only in the early postnatal period until the anterior fontanel closes. Although computed tomography (CT) appears to be advantageous over magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) with shorter procedural time, it is not recommended for the evaluation of CC due to the high radiation exposure and low soft tissue resolution relative to MRI. MR images in the midsagittal plane are useful for measurement of CC length and evaluating subsegmental anatomy. However, in many reference centers, CC is assessed visually without measuring the dimensions of CC. Failure to obtain standard measurement data for fellows or residents who have just started pediatric neuroradiology practice may lead to difficulties in structured reporting. To date, there are limited number of studies in the literature about biometric evaluation of the size and thickness of CC in children ^(5,6,11,12). There is a need for standard normative biometric data about the CC that are easy to use in daily practice.

The aims of this study were to provide reference biometric data about the CC with MR imaging in children and to evaluate possible impact of age and gender on biometric and morphologic characteristics of CC. Normal values may be used to differentiate and evaluate developmental diseases or diseases that may lead to changes in CC structure in the future.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Patient Selection

Cranial MR imaging data were selected from the hospital Picture Archiving Communication Systems (PACS) encompassing the period extending from March 2018 to January 2020. Local ethics committee approval was obtained prior to initiation of the study (02.19.2020/file number: 2020/77). We assessed a total of 320 cases including 160 males and 160 females, with ages ranging from 2-17 years (median age: 9.5 years). The MR imaging studies were performed for a variety of symptoms like seizures, myoclonus, dizziness, balance disorders, precocious puberty, headache, abnormal visual findings, deafness, facial palsy. Patients without cerebral pathology identified on MRI were included the study.

Children with metabolic disorders, cranial trauma, intracranial hemorrhage, intracranial mass, cerebral edema, hydrocephalus, cranial malformation, cerebral atrophy and multiple extracerebral malformations, any pathologic cranial findings, premature birth and suboptimal image quality were excluded from the study.

Cases were stratified by age in increments of 1 year and each age group was evaluated separately. Each group contained 10 male and 10 female cases with a total of 20 individuals in every age group. Evaluation of MR images was performed by a pediatric radiologist with more than 8 years of experience in pediatric neuroradiology.

MR imaging and measurements

MR imaging was performed on a 1.5 T scanner (Magnetom Aera; Siemens AG Healthcare Sector,



Figure 1. Measurement of the thickness of the CC, at the level of the genu (GT), corpus (CT), and splenium (ST).



Figure 2. Measurement.

Erlangen, Germany) and midsagittal T1-weighted images which best illustrated the CC were selected for evaluation. Parameters for T1-weighted images were as follows: FOV: 230 mm, matrix: 256x256, slice thickness: 5 mm, interslice gap: 1 mm, NEX: 2, and TR/TE: 562/14 msec. We have chosen T1 sequence, because it allows the best morphologic evaluation.

On midsagittal T1-WI, thickness of CC was measured at the level of genu, body and splenium



Figure 3-4. Sagittal T1-weighted MR image demonstrates the area measurements for index calculation. Area of CC (Figure 3) and area of supracallosal cerebral parenchymal area (Figure 4).

Abbreviation	Parameter	Definition				
LCC	True length of CC	Curvilinear distance between the rostrum and the splenium at mid-thickness of the				
GT	Genu Thickness of the CC	CC				
BT	Body Thickness of the CC	Thickness of the CC measured at the level of the genu				
ST	Splenium Thickness of the CC	Thickness of the CC measured at the level of the body				
CCA	Area of CC (mm ²)	Thickness of the CC measured at the level of the splenium				
SCA	Supracallosal area (mm ²)	The area inside of a closed line crossing the CC				
GT/ST	Genu-splenium thickness ratio	The area of supracallosal brain parenchyma				
CCA/ SCA	Callosal Index	Ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness Ratio of callosal area to supracallosal area				

Table 1. B	Biometric	parameters	evaluated in	n the study.
------------	-----------	------------	--------------	--------------

CC: Corpus Callosum, LCC: True length of CC, GT: genu thickness, BT: body thickness, ST: splenium thickness, GT / ST: the ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness, CCA: area of corpus callosum, SCA: supracallosal area, Callosal index: Ratio of callosal area to supracallosal area

(Figure 1). True length of CC was measured as the curvilinear distance between the rostrum and the splenium at midthickness of the CC (Figure 2). Ratio of GT to ST was calculated.

A region of interest was placed around the CC and area of CC at midsagittal plane was measured (Figure 3). Subsequently, the supracallosal area at the same level was measured by placing a region of interest on it (Figure 4). Area measurements were calculated automatically by the device. Callosal index indicating ratio of CC area to supracallosal area was calculated. Analysis of morphological parameters is detailed in Table 1.

Statistical analysis

Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to examine whether the quantitative variables had a normal distribution. For independent groups, variables with normal distribution were compared with t test oneway analysis of variance (ANOVA), and variables that were not normally distributed were compared with Mann-Whitney U test or Kruskal-Wallis H test. The relationship between quantitative variables and age was examined with the Spearman correlation analysis. Descriptive statistics of variables with normal distribution are presented as mean ± standard deviation, and descriptive statistics of non-normally distributed quantitative variables are shown as median (25th-75th percentile). Descriptive statistics for qualitative variables are expressed as frequency (%). p<0.05 values were considered statistically significant. Accordingly, descriptive statistics for BT and GT/ST variables are shown as median (25-75 percentile) and descriptive statistics for GT, BT, ST, CCA, SCA, LCC, CCA/SCA and GT/ST variables are stated as arithmetic mean ± standard deviation. Accordingly, descriptive statistics for SCA and CCA/SCA variables are given as arithmetic mean±standard deviation.

RESULTS

Descriptive statistics for quantitative variables are given in Table 2. In the 2, 3, 7 and 15 year-age groups, SCA was larger in boys than in girls, GT in the 4 year-age group and GT/ST ratio in the 5 year-age group was higher in girls, and the GT/ST ratio was greater in boys in the 12-year age group. Under the normality assumption, descriptive statistics for quantitative variables of 320 individuals are given in Table 2. Descriptive statistics for quantitative

Table 2. Descriptive statistics of quantitative variables.

GT (mm)	8.25±1.50
BT (mm)	4.10 (3.59-4.74)
ST (mm)	8.08±1.49
CCA (mm ²)	521.65±95.90
SCA (mm ²)	8029.24±891.47
LCC (mm)	79.85±7.48
CCA/SCA	0.07±0.01
GT/ST	1.02 (0.89-1.14)

CC: Corpus Callosum, LCC: True length of CC, GT: genu thickness, BT: body thickness, ST: splenium thickness, GT / ST: the ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness, CCA: area of corpus callosum, SCA: supracallosal area, Callosal index: Ratio of callosal area to supracallosal area.

Table 3. Descriptive statistics of quantitative variables in gender groups.

	GENDER					
VARIABLES	Girls (n=160)	Boys (n=160)	Р			
GT (mm)	8.24±1.43	8.26±1.57	0.905			
BT (mm)	4.06 (3.59-4.72)	4.25 (3.59-4.80)	0.346			
ST (mm)	8.06±1.48	8.10±1.50	0.849			
CCA (mm ²)	508.74±91.21	534.56±98.99	0.016			
SCA (mm ²)	7782.83±849.91	8275.66±865.96	0.001>			
LCC (mm)	79.10±6.89	80.61±7.99	0.072			
CCA/SA	0.07±0.01	0.06±0.01	0.443			
GT/ST	1.03 (0.89-1.14)	1.02 (0.89-1.14)	0.762			

CC: Corpus Callosum, LCC: True length of CC, GT: genu thickness, BT: body thickness, ST: splenium thickness, GT / ST: the ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness, CCA: area of corpus callosum, SCA: supracallosal area, Callosal index: Ratio of callosal area to supracallosal area. variables according to gender are given in Table 3. Accordingly, descriptive statistics for BT and GT/ST variables are shown as median (25-75 percentile), descriptive statistics for GT, ST, CCA, SCA, LCC and CCA/SCA (callosal index) variables are stated as arithmetic mean±standard deviation. According to the results of the correlation analysis, SCA and CCA values were significantly higher in boys than girls. But the callosal index was identical for girls and boys. Descriptive statistics for quantitative variables by age groups are given in Table 4.

In our study, we found a moderate positive correlation between age and CCL, GT, ST, CCA, and SCA. A weak positive correlation was present between age, BT and CCA/SCA. Results of correlation analysis for quantitative variables with age is given in Table 5. All parameters increased with age.

Table 4. Descriptive statistics of quantitative variables in age groups.

		AGE GROUPS						
Variables	2 (n=20)	3 (n=20)	4 (n=20)	5 (n=20)	6 (n=20)	7 (n=20)	8 (n=20)	9 (n=20)
GT (mm)	6.23 (5.43-7.15)	7.23 (6.37-7.75)	6.75 (5.91-7.61)	7.40 (6.73-8.81)	7.57 (6.41-8.52)	8.76 (7.63-9.52)	8.68 (8.07-9.71)	8.73 (8.06-9.84)
BT (mm)	3.28 (3.13-3.76)	4.20 (3.52-4.51)	3.75 (3.24-4.46)	3.85 (3.62-4.96)	4.04 (3.59-4.51)	4.39 (3.59-4.67)	4.39 (4.04-4.74)	4.04 (3.55-4.51)
ST (mm)	6.27 (5.86-6.92)	7.23 (6.10-8)	6.89 (6.18-7.43)	6.89 (6.30-7.68)	8 (6.63-8.37)	7.77 (6.53-8.50)	8.17 (7.57-9.29)	8.09 (7.29-9.03)
CCA (mm)	352.45	454.55	423.95	480.10	462.10	520.50	552.80	496.10
. ,	(329.15-429.78)	(397.13-489.80)	(400.50-475.40)	(437.03-566.40)	(428.85-558.85)	(479.55-583.13)	(504.33-576.10)	(460.43-588.30)
SCA (mm ²)	6460.58±774.06	7393.70±649.76	7329.70±851.82	7708.68±528.60	7873.07±953.39	8226.74±796.95	8081.92±670.85	8098.13±719.07
LCC (mm)	71 (66.75-73)	75 (70.50-76.75)	80 (70-82)	78 (73-82)	74 (71.25-81.75)	78 (71.25-86.50)	80.50 (77-85)	78.50 (76-82)
CCA/SA	0.059±0.011	0.061±0.009	0.059±0.007	0.064±0.011	0.064±0.010	0.065±0.011	0.068±0.008	0.064±0.010
GT/ST	0.98 (0.86-1.12)	0.97 (0.87-1.13)	1 (0.91-1.15)	1.08 (0.98-1.21)	0.96 (0.89-1.11)	1.16 (0.94-1.40)	1.06 (0.97-1.14)	1.07 (0.92-1.24)

Table 4. continued .

	AGE GROUPS							
Variables	10 (n=20)	11 (n=20)	12 (n=20)	13 (n=20)	14 (n=20)	15 (n=20)	16 (n=20)	17 (n=20)
GT (mm)	8.68 (7.96-9.91)	8.65 (7.47-9.42)	8.59 (7.28-9.42)	8.56 (7.75-9.16)	9.44 (7.90-10.02)	8.41 (7.51-9.11)	9.13 (8.27-9.91)	9.28 (8.64-10.16)
BT (mm)	4.30 (3.64-5.28)	4.01 (3.59-4.51)	3.96 (3.59-4.77)	4.06 (3.93-5.16)	4.21 (3.64-5.28)	4.50 (3.70-4.96)	4.63 (4.08-5.16)	4.93 (3.74-5.39)
ST (mm)	7.66 (7.38-8.54)	8.32 (7.43-8.72)	8.26 (7.40-9.55)	8.46 (7.43-10.40)	8.88 (8.27-9.94)	9.49 (8.56-10.49)	9.11 (8.35-9.68)	9.06 (8.14-10.09)
CCA (mm)	539.45	528.05	512.55	568.78	558.40	584.65	576.90	593.26
	(466.28-624.10)	(490.13-573.45)	(463.35-592.55)	(523.63-643.78)	(514.50-607.95)	(496.90-647.50)	(527.13-598.10)	(531.83-652.63)
SCA (mm2)	8533.51±782.69	8404.92±575.02	8349.02±657.68	8408.04±750.42	8410.13±770.59	8415.43±744.49	8310.82±582.91	8463.52±631.40
LCC (mm)	79.50 (74-84.25)	83 (79-88)	82 (77.25-86.75)	82.50 (79.25-87)	83.50 (78-87)	84.50 (77.75-87)	82.50 (80-84)	85.50 (81-87)
CCA/SA	0.064±0.008	0.065±0.008	0.063±0.011	0.069±0.009	0.068±0.011	0.068±0.010	0.069±0.009	0.070±0.010
GT/ST	1.11 (1.01-1.28)	1.06 (0.91-1.17)	0.94 (0.88-1.13)	0.94 (0.81-1.17)	1.02 (0.82-1.14)	0.94 (0.80-1.02)	1.04 (0.93-1.12)	1.05 (0.87-1.13)

CC: Corpus Callosum, LCC: True length of CC, GT: genu thickness, BT: body thickness, ST: splenium thickness, GT / ST: the ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness, CCA: area of corpus callosum, SCA: supracallosal area, Callosal index: Ratio of callosal area to supracallosal area.

	GT	BT	ST	CCA	SCA	LCC	CCA/SA	GT/ST
Age	r=0.498	r=0.269	r=0.596	r=0.541	r=0.491	r=0.466	r=0.288	r=-0.059
	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p=0.294

Table 5. Results of correlation analysis of quantitative variables with age.

r : Correlation coefficient

CC: Corpus Callosum, LCC: True length of CC, GT: genu thickness, BT: body thickness, ST: splenium thickness, GT / ST: the ratio of genu thickness to splenium thickness, CCA: area of corpus callosum, SCA: supracallosal area, Callosal index: Ratio of callosal area to supracallosal area.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge this is the largest MR imaging study to investigate the efficiency of age and gender on multiple measurements of CC morphology and its subsegments in healthy children, and the first study which used modified callosal index in pediatrics.

The corpus callosum is the most important commissure in the human brain, connecting cortical regions of both hemispheres. The CC is the largest commissure, existing of more than 200-300 million fibers of various lengths, connecting both hemispheres. Myelination of this commissure, which is present from birth, continues throughout puberty ⁽¹³⁾. Although there is no anatomically obvious border in the CC, it is topographically divided into 5 sections from anterior to posterior as rostrum, genu, body, isthmus, and splenium. Callosal length and width displayed significant differences based on sex and age of the individuals (13-16). Variations among studies may be caused by being without brain size corrections, differences in patient groups or devices and the method of measurement. In this study we added a new parameter of callosal index to evaluate the CC more objectively, accounting for variations in cerebral size.

Callosal Index

Callosal index is estimated by proportioning CC area with the supracallosal area. Callosal index gives the opportunity to make individualized brain size corrections and allows more accurate and personal measurement in the follow-up of the same individual.

Erdogan et al. ⁽¹⁷⁾ evaluated callosal index in adults and found no significant difference between genders. Erdoğan et al. used midsagittal T1-weighted images. First, they calculated the area inside of a closed line crossing the CC. Later, supratentorial areas were calculated and proportioned by them. Like their study, we also found that callosal index did not show differences between girls and boys in all pediatric age groups. In the literature, there are very old two studies in which callosal index was used in children ^(11,18). But they are different from our study due to the measurement technique and developments in MR technology.

The measurement technique of Rauch and Jinkins is different from ours. They proportioned the CC area to the average of the cerebral areas calculated in the axial and sagittal planes ⁽¹¹⁾. In line with the study of Rauch and Jinkins, we observed that the supracallosal area grows with age and the callosal index does not differ between genders.

Schaefer et al. ⁽¹⁸⁾ measured the total cerebral parenchyma by dividing it into 4 different parts using MR images and photo printing technique. It is quite different from our study in terms of both measurement technique and possible errors that may arise from using different measurement tools.

Since dura mater is a good reference line for distinction of the supratentorial area, in our study we used ST for the calculation of the ratio. The method we used to estimate callosal index is different from previously used ones, and seems to be a method with high ease of application and reproducibility. It is also a parameter that can be used confidently in follow-up of the same cases by minimizing variations among individuals.

CCA and SCA

In our study consistent with Erdogan et al. ⁽¹⁷⁾ the supratentorial area and CC area of boys were found

to be significantly larger than girls. Clarke et al. ⁽¹⁹⁾ performed brain examination in the postmortem period on children aged 28 weeks to 14 years. They found that CCA was larger in boys than girls, as in our study. Clarke et al. stated that the difference in CC size may have been solely related to the differences in brain size.

In support of this, the disparity reported between boys and girls in terms of CC size was about 15 percent.

The length of CC

To the best of our knowledge, very few studies in the literature evaluated true curvilinear length of CC ⁽³⁾. In our study, we preferred to examine, and use curvilinear measurement technique, even though it was more demanding and meticulous. We did not find a significant difference in LCC measurements among age and sex groups, except the 15-year-old group, which could be called preadults. In this age group LCC in boys was significantly longer than girls. Also, we found that supracallosal area was larger in boys than girls in the 15-year-old group. The difference between sexes in this age group in LCC may be the result of the diffuse growth of CC due to hormonal changes. As shown in functional MRI and brain mapping studies, testosterone has a beneficial effect on the microstructure of white matter. Moreover, positive associations have been reported between testosterone and white matter fractional anisotropy in boys ^(20,21).

There is a conflict in the literature in terms gender-related differences in measurements. These discrepancies have been attributed to the differences in the age range of the sample group or in the number of male, and female subjects included in the studies ⁽²²⁻²⁴⁾.

Effect of Age and Sex

In our study all parameters related to the size and length of CC showed increases with age in accordance with the literature, ^(5,17). This study was performed on healthy children and subregions of CC showed proportional growth in healthy children. The present study has not demonstrated significant gender difference in age subgroups as for morphometry of the CC in children after 10 years old, which is consistent with the results of many studies cited in the literature. This finding suggests that CC acquires its adult form by about age 10 ^(4,6,12,23). However, we found some differences between the sexes in the 15-year-old group for supracallosal area and CC length which were larger in boys than girls. The correlation we found between these parameters is different from other studies, which may be due to ethnic, and hormonal factors, or the small number of patients included per age groups.

The size and degree of myelination of callosal fibers depends on their location. The large fibers are mostly placed in the isthmus which is responsible from connection between somatosensory, motor, auditory cortex. We also encountered large fibers in the posterior splenium (visual cortex). Thin fibers are localized in the genu and in the anterior splenium which connects prefrontal and temporoparietal lobes ⁽⁴⁾. We also investigated correlations of age and gender with the ratio of anterior to posterior fibers (GT/ST). The sex-related differences were seen in the 4-year age group for GT values and in the 5-year age group for GT/ST ratio, with higher values in girls compared with boys. In the 12-year age group, GT/ST ratio was significantly higher in boys than in girls. In the literature, some studies have found significant relationships between the thickness of posterior body of the CC and academic success in language and mathematics. Ng et al. (12) investigated the relationship between CC morphometry and gender, academic performance in Chinese children and concluded that language and mathematic skills are related to the shape and size of the fibers connecting both posterior parietal and temporal lobes.

When all age groups were evaluated separately, any significant gender differences were not found in ST and BT values. Allen et al. also found no gender difference in the area of CC or its subsegments in children from 2 to 16 years old. Nevertheless, they suggested that the shape of the splenium was more bulbous in girls than boys which makes it difficult to accurately measure and evaluate the corpus callosum (12,23).
Prendergast et al. ⁽²⁵⁾ observed different ageassociated changes through the lifetime of males and females in the subsegments of CC corresponding to the genu. Their findings implicate gender-related differences localized to the genu in CC morphology through the lifetime which apparently mediates neuropsychological functions.

Morphologic and size differences of CC can be seen in autism, dyslexia, attention deficit, hyperactivity disorders and other neuropsychiatric disorders. Hence morfologic and size determination of CC is important and beneficial in pediatric population with neuropsychiatric disorders. ^(5,25-27). Therefore, it is important to identify the size and morphology of CC according to age and gender in childhood.

Limitations

Many factors implicated in CC growth and morphology have been reported. Various studies have indicated environmental factors, ethnicity, prematurity, mother's alcohol intake in prenatal period, and protein-poor diet that are effective in the development of CC $^{(10,28)}$.

We did not question variables other than age, and gender which might be one of the limitations that affected the results of our study. Another limitation is that although we included a large number of participants in our survey, we evaluated each age group separately and the number of people per subgroup was relatively low. BMI values could not be obtained due to the retrospective design of the study. Lastly, images were assessed by a single radiologist. Therefore, interobserver agreement could not be evaluated. Handedness was not deliberately investigated because previous studies have shown that left-handed people's both hemispheres acting equal role in language, or that right-handed people have 1-5% right hemisphere dominance (29).

In conclusion; we provided reference normative data about the CC using multiple parameters on MR imaging in patients from 2 to 17 years of age and showed differences between age and gender. Modified callosal index did not display any genderrelated changes. When we evaluated all age groups in combination, we determined that CCA and SCA are.

Ethics Committee Approval: This study was approved by the local ethics committee with the protocol file number: 2020/77.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Funding: None.

Informed Consent: Receipt.

REFERENCES

1. Raybaud C. Corpus Callosum Molecular Pathways in Mice and Human Dysgeneses. Neuroimag Clin N Am 2019;29: 445-59.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nic.2019.03.006

 Mihrshahi R. The Corpus Callosum as an Evolutionary Innovation. Journal of Experimental Zoology 2006;306B: 8-17.

https://doi.org/10.1002/jez.b.21067

 Tzourio-Mazoyer N. Intra- and Inter-hemispheric Connectivity Supporting Hemispheric Specialization. In: Kennedy H, Van Essen DC, Christen Y, editors. Micro-, Meso- and Macro-Connectomics of the Brain. Springer; Cham (CH), 2016; pp. 129-46.

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-27777-6_9

- Musiek FE. Neuroanatomy, neurophysiology, and central auditory assessment. Part III: Corpus callosum and efferent pathways. Ear Hear 1986;7(6):349-58. https://doi.org/10.1097/00003446-198612000-00001
- Garel C, Cont I, Alberti C et al. Biometry of the Corpus Callosum in Children: MR Imaging Reference Data. American Journal of Neuroradiology 2011;32(8): 1436-43. https://doi.org/10.3174/ajnr.A2542
- Hwang SJ, Ji EK, Lee EK et al. Gender differences in the corpus callosum of neonates. DevelopmentalNeuroscience Neuroreport 2004;15(6):1029-32. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001756-200404290-00019
- Njiokiktjien C, Sonneville L, Vaal J. Callosal size in children with learning disabilities. Behav Brain Res 1994;64:213-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/0166-4328(94)90133-3
- Woodruff PW, McManus IC, David AS. Meta-analysis of corpus callosum size in schizophrenia. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1995;58:457-61. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.58.4.457
- Hynd GW, Hall J, Novey ES et al. Dyslexia and corpus callosum morphology. Arch Neurol 1995;52:32-8. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.1995.00540250036010
- Kulak W, Sobaniec W, Kubas B, et al. Corpus Callosum Size in Children With Spastic Cerebral Palsy: Relationship to Clinical Outcome. Journal of Child Neurology 2007;22(4):371-4. https://doi.org/10.1177/0883073807300537
- 11. Rauch RA, Jinkins R. Analysis of cross-sectional area measurements of the corpus callosum adjusted for brain size in male and female subjects from childhood to adulthood. Behavioural Brain Research 1994;64:65-78.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0166-4328(94)90119-8

- 12. Ng WHA, Chan Y, Au A et al. Morphometry of the corpus callosum in Chinese children: relationship with gender and academic performance. Pediatr Radiol 2005;35:565-71. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00247-004-1336-z
- Luders E, Thompson PM, Toga AW. The development of the corpus callosum in the healthy human brain. Journal of Neuroscience 2010;30:10985-90. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5122-09.2010
- 14. Witelson SF. Hand and sex differences in the isthmus and genu of the human corpus callosum. A postmortem morphological study. Brain 1989;112:799-835. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/112.3.799
- Aboitiz F, Scheibel AB, Fisher RS et al. Individual differences in brain asymmetries and fiber composition in the human corpus callosum. Brain Research 1992;59:154-61. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(92)90179-D
- Hasan KM, Kamali A, Kramer LA, et al. Diffusion tensor quantification of the human midsagittal corpus callosum subdivisions across the lifespan. Brain Research 2008;1227:52-67.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2008.06.030

- Erdoğan N, Ülger H, Tuna İ, et al. A novel index to estimate the corpus callosum morphometry in adults: callosal/ supratentorialsupracallosal area ratio. Diagn Interv Radiol 2005;11:179-81.
- 18. Schaefer GB, Thompson JN, Bodensteiner JB et al. Quantitative Morphometric Analysis of Brain Growth Using Magnetic Resonance Imaging. J Child Neurol 1990;5(2):127-30. https://doi.org/10.1177/088307389000500211
- Clarke S, Kraftsik R, Van der Loos H, et al. Forms and measures of adult and developing human corpus callosum: is there sexual dimorphism? J Comp Neurol 1989;280:213-30.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.902800205

 Hahn A, Kranz GS, Sladky R, et al. Testosterone affects language areas of the adult human brain. Hum Brain Mapp2016;37(5):1738-48. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.23133

- Rametti G, Carrillo B, Gomez-Gil E, et al. Effects of androgenization on the white matter microstructure of female-to-male transsexuals. A diffusion tensor imaging study. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2012;37:1261-69. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2011.12.019
- 22. Suganthy J, Raghuram L, Antonisamy B, et al. Gender- And Age-Related Differences in the Morphology of the Corpus Callosum. Clin Anat 2003;16(5):396-403. https://doi.org/10.1002/ca.10161
- 23. Sullivan EV, Rosenbloom MJ, Desmond JE, et al. Sex Differences in Corpus Callosum Size: Relationship to Age and Intracranial Size. Affiliations Neurobiology of Aging 2001;22(4):603-11.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0197-4580(01)00232-9

- 24. Prendergast D, Ardekani B, Ikuta T, et al. Age and Sex Effects on Corpus Callosum Morphology Across the Lifespan. Hum Brain Mapp. 2015;36(7): 2691-702. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.22800
- Giedd JN, Castellanos FX, Casey BJ, et al. Quantitative morphology of the corpus callosum in attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. Am J Psychiatry 1994;151:665-69. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.151.5.665
- Hill DE, Yeo RA, Campbell RA, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging correlates of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in children. Neuropsychology 2003;17:496-506. https://doi.org/10.1037/0894-4105.17.3.496
- Hardan AY, Pabalan M, Gupta N, et al. Corpus callosum volume in children with autism. Psychiatry Res 2009;174:57-61.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2009.03.005

- Tepper R, Leibovitz Z, Garel C, et al. A New Method for Evaluating Short Fetal Corpus Callosum. Prenat Diagn 2019;39(13):1283-90. https://doi.org/10.1002/pd.5598
- 29. Bloom JS, Hynd GW. The role of the corpus callosum in interhemispheric transfer of information: excitation or inhibition? Neuropsychology 2005;15(2):59-71. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11065-005-6252-y

What is the Role of Mannose-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphism in the Development of Acute Post-Streptococcal Glomerulonephritis?

Akut Post Streptokokal Glomerülonefrit Gelişiminde Mannoz-Bağlayıcı Lektinin Rolü Nedir?

ABSTRACT

Objective: This study aims to determine the effects of the mannose-binding lectin (MBL) gene polymorphism on the clinical and laboratory findings, response to treatment, and progress of patients with acute post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis (APSGN).

Methods: Codon 54 polymorphism found in exon 1 of the MBL gene was investigated by polymerase chain reaction-restriction fragment length polymorphism method in 110 children followed up with the diagnosis of APSGN and compared with healthy control group.

Results: The normal allele AA and, the variant alleles AB and BB gene frequencies were determined within the APSGN group as 74.5%, 20% and, 5.5%, respectively. No statistically significant difference was found with concerning to the gene polymorphism in the APSGN group when compared with the control group (p>0.05). No correlation was found in the patient group between gene polymorphism and the presence of hematuria, edema, central nervous system findings, and blood pressure (p>0.05). Concerning laboratory findings during the diagnosis, no correlation existed between the gene polymorphism and high levels of urea, creatine, total cholesterol, and triglycerides, low levels of albumin, and the presence of proteinuria (p>0.05). Within the first years following the diagnosis, no statistically significant difference was found in the glomerular filtration rates, blood creatine levels, proteinuria levels, duration of microscopic hematuria and proteinuria between the patients with the gene polymorphism and those without the gene polymorphism (p>0.05)

Conclusion: Our study determined that the MBL gene polymorphism was not important in the development, the laboratory and clinical findings, or the progression of the patients with APSGN.

Keywords: Acute post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis, mannose-binding lectin, gene polymorphism, prognosis

ÖZ

Amaç: Bu çalışma, mannoz bağlayıcı lektin (MBL) gen polimorfizminin, akut post-streptokokal glomerülonefrit (APSGN) klinik ve laboratuvar bulguları, tedaviye yanıtı ve prognozu üzerindeki etkilerini belirlemeyi amaçlamaktadır.

Yöntem: MBL geninin ekson 1'inde bulunan Codon 54 polimorfizmi, APSGN tanısı ile takip edilen 110 çocukta polimeraz zincir reaksiyon-restriksiyon fragman uzunluğu polimorfizmi yöntemi ile araştırıldı.

Bulgular: APSGN grubunda normal alel AA ve varyant allel AB ve BB gen frekansları sırasıyla %74,5, %20 ve %5,5 olarak belirlendi. Kontrol grubuna göre APSGN grubunda gen polimorfizmi açısından istatistiksel olarak anlamlı ilişki bulunmadı (p>0,05). MBL gen polimorfizmi ile tanı sırasındaki laboratuvar bulguları olan; yüksek üre, kreatin, total kolesterol ve trigliserid düzeyleri, düşük albümin düzeyleri ve proteinüri varlığı arasında ilişki yoktu (p>0,05). Tanıyı takip eden ilk yılda gen polimorfizmi olan ve olmayan hastalar arasında glomerüler filtrasyon oranları, kan kreatin düzeyleri, proteinüri düzeyleri, mikroskobik hematüri ve proteinüri süresi açısından istatistiksel olarak anlamlı fark bulunmadı (p>0,05)

Sonuç: Çalışmamız, MBL gen polimorfizminin APSGN gelişiminde, laboratuvar ve klinik bulgularında ve hastalığın ilerlemesinde önemli olmadığını göstermiştir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Akut post-streptokokal glomerülonefrit, mannoz bağlayıcı lektin, gen polimorfizm, prognoz

Deniz Güven © Mustafa Bak © Erkin Serdaroglu © Ferda Özkınay © Ayça Aykut ©

Received: 01.05.2021 Accepted: 18.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Güven D, Bak M, Serdaroglu E, Özkınay F, Aykut A. What is the role of mannose-binding lectin gene polymorphism in the development of acute post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis?. Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):286-94.

Deniz Güven

SBÜ Ankara Keçiören Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, Pediatri Kliniği, Ankara, Türkiye ☑ deniz.guven06@hotmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-4293-910X

> M. Bak 0000-0002-0383-5623 Özel İzmir Çocuk Sağlığı ve Çocuk Nefroloji Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

E. Serdaroglu 0000-0002-6863-8866 SBÜ İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Pediatrik Nefroloji Kliniği, İzmir, Türkiye

F. Özkınay 0000-0001-7542-7787 Ege Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Pediatri Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye

A. Aykut 0000-0002-1460-0053 Ege Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Genetik Anabilim Dalı, İzmir, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

Acute post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis (APSGN) is the most common non-suppurative and immune-mediated disease of the kidneys that is related with the nephritogenic strains of group A streptococci that cause throat and skin infections ⁽¹⁾. APSGN can present as asymptomatic microscopic hematuria or a full-blown acute nephritic syndrome with red to brown urine, proteinuria, edema, hypertension, and acute kidney injury. The prognosis is generally favourable, particularly in children, but the long-term prognosis is not always favorable ⁽¹⁾.

Streptococcal contents and products are known to trigger this process, while the process has not been precisely defined. Although the mechanism of renal damage is not known, theories, such as glomerular localization of circulatory immune complexes, the molecular similarity between streptococcal and renal antigens, immune complex formation between *in situ* anti-streptococcal antibodies and glomerular antigens, and complement activation directly induced by deposit streptococcal antigens inside the glomerulus have been proposed ⁽¹⁻⁴⁾.

Many morphologic, clinical and serologic findings support the idea of APSGN is an immune complex disease. Even though the mechanism of the antigenantibody complexes in APSGN has not been delineated, it is thought that complement activation takes place through the alternative rather than the classic pathway. None of the studies have addressed the role of the lectin pathway (LP) ⁽¹⁾. Renal biopsies performed in typical cases involving APSGN within the 4th week following the onset of symptoms have demonstrated MBL, C4d, and MAPS-1-positivities inside the mesangium ⁽²⁾. It has been proposed that the LP, which is the third pathway of the complement system, can activate APSGN which takes place by the recognition of glucosamine residues on the bacterial wall by MBL; however, patients with defects in MBL may also develop glomerulonephritis ⁽³⁾. By studying nephritogenic Streptococcus pyogenes serotype M1 in APSGN patients, it has been shown that the lectin pathway of the complement system plays a role in the development of hypocomplementemia in APSGN

⁽⁴⁾. Based on these findings, it appears that the LP is essential in the pathogenesis of APSGN ⁽⁵⁾. This study aimed to analyze the effect of the MBL gene polymorphism on the development of APSGN, relevant laboratory, clinical findings, and disease progression.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Diagnosis

A total of 110 patients diagnosed with APSGN (39 females, 71 males) and 100 healthy controls without hypertension, renal, and/or cardiac disease were enrolled in the study. The diagnosis of APSGN was defined as the occurrence of edema, hypertension, hematuria, oliguria, decreased C3 in addition to increased plasma creatine levels following streptococcal upper respiratory tract or skin infection within previous 1-3 weeks. Hematuria was defined as the presence of 5 or more erythrocytes in the microscopic analysis of urine with high magnification. Hypertension was defined as systolic blood pressure being higher than 95 percentile according to appropriate age, gender and height; measured multiple times, at three visits or more. Proteinuria was defined as the presence of protein at a rate of 4 mg/ m²/hour in 24-hour urine. Glomerular filtration rate (GFR) was evaluated by Schwartz formula. The medical records of patients were evaluated retrospectively for the following parameters: age at the time of diagnosis, history of infection, presence of macroscopic or microscopic hematuria, edema, central nervous system findings, hypertension, blood urea nitrogen (BUN) at the first visit, creatine, total cholesterol, triglycerides, C3, C4 levels, GFR. The duration of hematuria and proteinuria, GFR, BUN and creatinine levels, and blood pressure percentiles within the first year were evaluated.

Molecular Analysis

In the DNA obtained from the peripheral blood of the patient and control groups, the codon 54 polymorphism of exon 1 of the MBL2 gene was investigated by the restriction fragment length polymorphism method (separation of DNA into fragments of different sizes using restriction enzymes). The first exon of the MBL gene was amplified by PCR (349 bp). Primer sequences were 5'-TAGGACAGAGGGCAT-GCTC-3' (F) and inverse 5'-CAGGCAGTTTCCTCTG-GAAGG-3' (R). The PCR product was obtained at 94°C for 30 seconds after denaturation at 94°C for 10 minutes, 57°C for 30 seconds, and 72 cycles of 72°C for 45 seconds with final holding at 7°C for 7 minutes. The PCR product thus obtained was kept at 50°C for 60 minutes with 5 IU of BanI restriction enzyme. The normal allele (allele A) of BanI was cut into two parts of 260 bp and 89 bp, while the variant allele (allele B) remained uncut. The products obtained were visualized by electrophoresis on 2% agarose gel.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 15.0 software (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). MBL genotype frequencies were compared by chi-square test, where p<0.05 was considered significant. ANOVA testing was used for comparison of numerical parameters between variables with multiple groups, and the Kruskal-Wallis test was used for those variables that did not have multiple groups. MBL gene polymorphism allele distribution was studied with the Hardy-Weinberg equation in the patient and control groups.

RESULTS

The study population consisted of 71 male and 39 female patients. The mean age of patients at the time of diagnosis was 7.8±3 years (min-max: 2-15). A history of streptococcal upper respiratory tract infection was present in 83 (75.5%) and a history of streptococcal skin infection was present in 4 (3.6%) patients. Macroscopic hematuria was present in 77 (70%), edema in 91 (82.7%), and central nervous system findings in 5 (4.5%) patients. The systolic blood pressure at the time of the first visit was between 50 -90 percentiles in 31 (28.2%), 90-95 percentiles in 7 (6.4%), 95-99 percentiles in 21 (19.1%), and >99 percentile in 51 (46%) patients when evaluated with respect to appropriate age, gender and height. Having evaluated the diastolic blood pres-

sure with respect to appropriate age, gender and height at the time of first visit, there were 47 (42.7%) patients between 50-90 percentiles, 16 (14.5%) between 90-95 percentiles, 11 (10%) between 95-99 percentiles, and 36 (32.7%) >99 percentile. The mean (min-max) values for some laboratory parameters were as follows: BUN, 36.09±38.356 g/dL (minmax:3-252); creatine, 1.133±1.0566 mg/dL (minmax: 0.5-9.8); C3, 23.739±14.7712 (min-max: 0.1-77); C4, 17.005±6.4751 (min-max: 6-34); total cholesterol, 147.25±38.462 mg/dL (min-max: 86-304); triglycerides, 116.31±57.072 mg/dL (min-max: 20-414); total protein, 5.921±0.8132 g/dL (min-max: 3.7-8.2); albumin, 3.210±0.6279 g/dL (min-max: 1.1-5); GFR 77.6±524.734 mL/min/1.73 m² (minmax:11-158); and proteinuria in 24-hour urine, 24.399±42.0391 mg/m²/hour (min-max:1.5-260) (Table 1).

When the patients were examined again at the end of the 1st year, the following values were measured; GFR, 142. $62\pm27.267 \text{ mL/min/}1.73 \text{ m}^2$ (minmax: 83-212); and blood creatine, $0.518\pm0.1277 \text{ mg/}$ dL (min-max: 0.3-1). The systolic blood pressure with respect to appropriate age, gender and height after 1 year was <50 percentile in 92 (83.6%), and between 50-90 mmHg in 18 (16.4%) patients; the diastolic blood pressure was <50 percentile in 12 (10.9%), and between 50-90 percentiles in 98 (81%) patients. The duration of macroscopic hematuria (1.26\pm0.470 weeks [min-max: 1-3]), microscopic hematuria (2.75±1.213 months [min-max:1-6]), and proteinuria (3.68±5.553 weeks [min-max:1-40]) was also determined (Table 1).

While AA (normal allele), AB (homozygous allele), and BB (variant allele) MBL codon 54 polymorphism were determined in exon 1 at rates of 82 (74.5%), 22 (20%) and 6 (5.5%) in children with APSGN, these rates were 73 (73%), 26 (26%) and 1 (1%) in the control group. Thus, in terms of codon 54 polymorphism in exon 1, no statistically significant difference was found between the patient and the control group (p=0.318) (Table 2).

Among children who were diagnosed with APSGN, when those with, and without MBL gene polymorphism (AA and BB) were compared in terms of their

Parameters	APSGN cases(n=110)
	39/71
Age of onseta	7.825±3.027 years (min-max:2-15)
Upper respiratory tract infection*	83 (75.5%)
Skin infection*	4 (3.6%)
Macroscopic hematuria*	77 (70%)
Edema*	91 (82.7%)
Central nerve system findings*	5 (4.5%)
First visit systolic blood pressure*	
50-90 percentiles	31 (28.2%)
90-95 percentiles	7 (6.4%)
95-99 percentiles	21 (19.2%)
>99 percentiles	51 (46.4%)
First visit diastolic blood pressure*	
50-90 percentiles	47 (42.7%)
90-95 percentiles	16 (14.5%)
95-99 percentiles	11 (10%)
>99 percentiles	36 (32.7%)
First visit blood urea/nitrogen (g/dL) ^a	36.09±38.356 (min-max:3-252)
First visit creatine (mg/dL) ^a	1.133±1.0566 (min-max:0.5-9.8)
First visit C3 ^a	23.739±14.7712 (min-max:0.1-77)
First visit C4 ^a	17.005±6.4751 (min-max:6-34)
First visit total cholesterol (mg/dL) ^a	147.25±38.462 (min-max:86-304)
First visit triglycerides (mg/dL) ^a	116.31±57.072 (min-max:20-414)
First visit total protein (g/dL) ^a	5.921±0.8132 (min-max:3.7-8.2)
First visit total albumin (g/dL) ^a	3.210±0.6279 (min-max:1.1-5)
First visit GFR (mL/min/1.73 m ²) ^a	77.6±524.734 (min-max:11-158)
First visit proteinuria in 24-hour urine (mg/m ² /hour) ^a	24.399±42.0391 (min-max:1.5-260)
First year GFR (mL/min/1.73 m ²) ^a	142. 62±27.267 (min-max:83-212)
First year creatine (mg/dL) ^a	0.518±0.1277 (min-max: 0.3-1)
First year systolic blood pressure*	
50-90 percentiles	92 (83.6%)
90-95 percentiles	18 (16.4%)
First year diastolic blood pressure*	
<50 percent	12 (10.9%)
50-90 percentiles	98 (81%)
Duration of macroscopic hematuria (weeks) ^a	1.26±0.470 (min-max:1-3)
Duration of microscopic hematuria (months) ^a	2.75±1.213 (min-max:1-6)
Duration of proteinuria (weeks) ^a	3.68±5.553 (min-max:1-40)

Table 1. Demographic, clinical and laboratory	I findings, and disease pro	pression in children diagnosed with APSGN.
		0

Values^{*a*}: *mean*±*SD*; *:*number of patients and percentiles.* The blood pressure evaluated according to appropriate age, gender and height; *measured multiple times, three visits or more.*

Table 2. Distribution of MBL gene polymorphisms in children who were diagnosed with APSGN and the control group.

Gene Polymorphisms	APSGN (n=110)	Control (n=100)	P Value
AA	82 (74.5%)	73 (73%)	
AB	22 (20%)	26 (26%)	0.318ª
BB	6 (5.5%)	1 (1%)	

Values indicate the numbers of patients and those within the parentheses are percentiles. A chi-square test was performed between the patient and control groups. A p<0.05 was assumed to be statistically significant.

genders, no statistically significant difference was found. The mean age at onset was 7.7927±3.02964 years in the AA, 7.8182±2.92178 years in the AB, and 8.4±4.03733 years in the BB group without any statistically significant intergroup difference (p>0.05). No relationship existed between history of streptococcal upper respiratory tract or skin infection and MBL gene polymorphism (p>0.05). No correlation existed between a MBL gene polymorphism and following findings: macroscopic hematuria; edema;

Parameters	AA	AB	BB
	48 (69.6%)	19 (26.8%)	4 (5.6%)
Female [*] (n=39)	34 (87.2%)	3 (7.7%)	2 (5.1%)
Age of onset*	7.7927±3.02964	7.8182±2.92178	8.4±4.03733
Upper respiratory tract infection* (n=83)	62 (74.4%)	16 (19.3%)	5 (6%)
Skin infection (n=4)	4 (100%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Macroscopic hematuria* (n=77)	61 (79.2%)	13 (16.9%)	3 (3.9%)
Edema* (n=91)	67 (73.6%)	19 (20.9%)	5 (5.5%)
Central nerve system findings* (n=5)	5 (100%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
First visit systolic blood pressure*			
50-90 percentiles (n=31)	22 (71%)	7 (22.6%)	2 (6.5%)
90-95 percentiles (n=7)	4 (57.1%)	3 (42.9%)	0 (0%)
95-99 percentiles (n=21)	18 (85.7%)	2 (9.5%)	1 (4.8%)
>99 percentiles (n=51)	38 (74.5%)	10 (19.6%)	3 (5.9%)
First visit diastolic blood pressure*			
50-90 percentiles (n=47)	38 (80.9%)	8 (17%)	1 (2.1%)
90-95 percentiles (n=16)	11 (68.8%)	5 (31.3%)	0 (0%)
95-99 percentiles (n=11)	7 (63.6%)	2 (18.2%)	2 (18.2%)
>99 percentiles (n=36)	26 (72.2%)	7 (19.45)	3 (8.3%)
First visit blood urea/nitrogen (g/dL) ^a	37.96±41.178	34.68±30.84	15.67±6.218
First visit creatine (mg/dL) ^a	1.125±1.1448	1.232±0.8357	0.883±0.2317
First visit C3 ^a	24.483±14.5684	19.455±12.1370	29.283±23.9341
First visit total cholesterol (mg/dL) ^a	145.76±39.704	144.73±28.345	176.83±47.131
First visit triglycerides (mg/dL) ^a	114.91±53.813	114.14±33.165	143.33±136.180
First visit total albumin (g/dL) ^a	3.330±0.6253	3.195±0.5420	2.983±0.9786
First visit GFR (mL/min/1.73 m ²) ^a	77.55±23.725	75.32±29.912	87.67±17.773
First visit proteinuria in 24-hour urine (mg/m ^a /hour) ^a	24.362±43.5361	27.109±42.0249	24.399±42.0391
First year GFR (mL/min/1.73 m ²) ^a	143.52±27.713	139.73±26.157	140.83±28.958
First year creatine (mg/dL) ^a	0.518±0.1304	0.509±0.1192	0.550±0.1378
First year systolic blood pressure*			
50-90 percentiles	68 (73.9%)	19 (20.7%)	5 (5.4%)
90-95 percentiles	14 (77.8%)	3 (16.7%)	1 (5.6%)
First year diastolic blood pressure*			
<50 percentiles	73 (75.4%)	20 (20.4%)	5 (5.1%)
50-90 percentiles	9 (75%)	2 (16.7%)	1 (8.3%)
Duration of macroscopic hematuria (weeks) ^a	1.26±0.444	1.15±3.76	1.67±1.155
Duration of microscopic hematuria (months) ^a	2.68±1.206	2.68±1.125	3.33±1.633
Duration of proteinuria (weeks) ^a	4.03±6.417	2.80±1.135	2.50±1.732

Table 3. Demographic, clinical and laboratory findings, and disease progression in children diagnosed with APSGN according to distribution of MBL gene polymorphisms.

Values^{*a*}: *mean*±*SD*; *:*number of patients and percentiles. The blood pressure evaluated according to appropriate age, gender and height; measured multiple times, at three visits or more.*

central nervous system findings; high systolic and diastolic blood pressures; high levels of BUN; creatine; total cholesterol and the triglycerides; the level of proteinuria in the 24-hour urine sample; low levels of C3 and albumin; GFR at the time of first visit (p>0.05) (Table 3).

GFR and blood creatine levels of children who were diagnosed with APSGN were evaluated again at the end of the first year, and no statistically significant correlation existed between APSGN, and the presence of a MBL gene polymorphism (p>0.05). At the end of first year proteinuria was observed in 3 patients. Each one of these patients had AA, AB or BB allele. No statistically significant correlation was found between the MBL gene polymorphism and ongoing proteinuria (p>0.05). At the end of the first year, there were no elevations in systolic and diastolic pressures in any of patients. MBL gene polymorphism did not predispose to the development of APSGN and the presence of the polymorphism did not cause severe laboratory abnormalities or clinical symptoms and it is not important in terms of disease progression (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

MBL is a crucial component of innate immunity ⁽⁶⁻⁸⁾. Studies related to MBL have reported that a MBL deficiency increases the risk of infection, especially in lower and upper respiratory tracts ^(9,10). The higher MBL levels are crucial in terms of protection from sepsis and septic shock when different alleles compared with each other ⁽¹¹⁾. A wide variety of bacteria, fungi, viruses, and parasitic organisms have connections to MBL ⁽¹²⁾. MBL plays an important role in host defense against N. meningitis, H. influenza, Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV), Influenza A, Herpes simplex virus, Candida Albicans, Saccharomyces *Cerevisiae, Aspergillus Fumigatus* infections ^(6,13). The frequency of the MBL variant allele was also evaluated in pediatric patients with infections and suspected immunodeficiency.

The MBL defect was first described in 1989 as a major opsonization defect ⁽¹⁴⁾. MBL deficiency and low MBL levels have been strongly associated with three missense mutations in codons 52, 54, and 57 of exon 1 in the human MBL gene (11,13). These mutations cause impairment in MBL multimerization, decrease in ligand binding and, inactivation of complement. Polymorphism has been detected in the promoter region of MBL. These polymorphism are called H/L, X/Y and, P/Q, and they are in positions 550, 221, +4. HYP leads to medium to high MBL production, LXP to low MBL production. While 5% of people are homozygous or heterozygous for these three types of point mutations and they have MBL deficiency (11,13,14). In this defect, MBL levels are less than 100 ng/ml. MBL deficiency is not a classic primary immunodeficiency, it has various regulatory mutations, and its clinical penetrance is significantly low (2,14).

An increase in MBL levels has been correlated with autoimmune diseases such as Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE), Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA), Celiac disease, Sjögren's syndrome and, Crohn's disease ^(15,16). MBL deficiency increases an individual's potential vulnerability to infectious and autoimmune diseases. Considering that the MBL pathway causes a tendency for autoimmune diseases, the role of MBL has been investigated in the development of glomerulonephritis in human beings. MBL manifests itself with immunoglobulin (Ig) G deposits in the kidney biopsy materials of patients with lupus nephropathy, membrane-proliferative glomerulonephritis, anti-glomerular basement membrane nephritis, focal segmental glomerulosclerosis, and IgA nephropathy ⁽⁷⁾. It has been suggested that a MBL genetic defect can be related to the development of SLE; lower MBL levels serve as a risk factor in terms of SLE development ^(18,19). In membranous nephropathy (MN) and Henoch-Schönlein Purpura nephritis, complement activation through the lectin pathway may play a role in the development of advanced glomerular injuries (20-22). The higher levels of MBL are associate with a higher risk of acute kidney allograft rejection and the decrease in graft life expectancy ⁽²³⁾. Studies have investigated the role of higher levels of MBL in the pathogenesis of cryoglobulinemic glomerulonephritis ⁽²⁴⁾. MBL deficiency and excess can both slow the progression of Ig A Nephropathy ⁽²⁵⁾. Higher MBL levels have been correlated with the development of persistent micro-macro albuminuria and microvascular complications in early onset type-1 diabetes patients (26). Increased MBL activation has been proposed to trigger organ damage that develops as a result of acute renal deficiency and ischemia-reperfusion and can cause a tendency for the development of atherosclerosis in patients with chronic renal insufficiency (27,28). LP can also activate APSGN, and patients with MBL defects may develop glomerulonephritis ^(1,5). MBL and C4d staining intensity in the glomerular mesangium in post-streptococcal GN determine the degree of LP activation ^(29,30).

The polymorphism in the MBL gene is also associated with diseases ⁽³¹⁾. The MBL exon 1 polymorphisms may play a role in the predisposition to SLE, progression of RA, development of leprosy and tuberculosis ⁽³¹⁻³⁴⁾. Preterm infants with MBL2 gene polymorphisms are at an increased risk of developing respiratory distress syndrome and sepsis ⁽³⁵⁾. The MBL genotypes AA for rs180040 (G/A), GG for rs1800451 (G/A), and CC for rs5030737 (T/C) have a higher prevalence in patients infected with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). The patients with these polymorphisms and COVID-19 have a worse outcome due to the extreme activation of the lectin pathway, with a focus on the MBL pathway ${}^{(36)}$.

APSGN is known as immune-mediated disease that occurs following skin and pharyngeal infections which are related to nephritogenic strains of group a streptococci; however, the pathologic process has not been clarified yet ⁽¹⁾. The role of lectin cascade, which is triggered by MBL (the third pathway of complement system) in the development of APSGN has received considerable attention (2-5). MBL recognizes high levels of mannose and N-acetylglucosamine (G1cNAc) derivatives, which are located on the surface of micro-organisms. Cell wall polysaccharides bear G1cNAc as an antigenic determinant and it is thought that MBL activates the complement system by recognizing this molecule on the pathogen ⁽³⁻⁵⁾. MBL can also bind to galactosamine radicals, which in turn can bind glomeruli that contain these carbohydrates covered with streptococcal neuraminidase. The lectin pathway of the complement system leads to renal damage by activation of C3 directly by MAPS-1 and C4 by MAPS-2 ⁽³⁷⁾. Recognition of lectin may be important in early pathogen invasion. Antigen is independent of the antibody system and hence can illuminate the development of APSGN (5,37). However, there is no study in the literature investigating the relationship between MBL gene polymorphism and APSGN. With these interactions in mind, patients who developed APSGN and healthy controls were compared in terms of MBL gene polymorphism and the importance of the lectin pathway in the pathogenesis of APSGN was investigated. In our study, it was observed that MBL polymorphism did not lead to the development of APSGN by increasing the tendency for streptococcal infections.

The studies have suggested that MBL can play a harmful as well as a beneficial role in renal diseases, sometimes it does not cause any tendency to disease progression based on clinical and laboratory entities. Because of the association between MBL and APSGN, we suspected that MBL gene polymorphism could lead to a higher risk of APSGN development in children. In this study, we looked at the codon 54 (allele B) polymorphism in the first exon of the MBL gene, its distribution, and its impact on clinical laboratory results, prognosis of APSGN and other related factors were evaluated. AA (normal allele), AB, and BB (variant allele) gene frequencies were 74.5% (n:82), 20% (n:22) and 5.5% (n:6), respectively in the patient group. No significant difference was found in terms of gene polymorphism when patients were compared with the control group (p>0.05). The infectious and autoimmune origin of the disease activation was investigated because those with MBL gene polymorphisms could be predisposed to defect-related development; however, there was no statistically significant difference in terms of development of APSGN between the AB (heterozygous) and BB (homozygous) groups with polymorphism and the AA (normal allele) group without polymorphism (p>0.05). In patients with APSGN, no significant difference was found in terms of susceptibility to MBL gene polymorphism.

CONCLUSION

Due to association between MBL and APSGN; we investigated the role of MBL gene polymorphism in the development of APSGN. Being consistent with the literature, our study also revealed that MBL gene polymorphism does not cause tendency for the development of APSGN and the presence of the polymorphism did not cause severe laboratory or clinical abnormalities and it is not important in terms of disease progression. Since the number of patients has increased and the rate of mutation increases as the level of MBL decreases, it would be valuable to perform new studies that elucidate the role of MBL mutation in the etiology of APSGN in children.

Acknowledgments

All the staff of Medical Genetics, Faculty of Medicine Ege University, Departments of Medical Genetics, Izmir, Turkey

Ethics Committee Approval: Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital Ethics Committee approval was obtained (2008).

Conflict of Interest: None.

Funding: No financial support was received for this study.

Informed Consent: The patients provided written informed consent for genetic analysis.

REFERENCES

- Ellis D, Avner William e, Harmon Patrick N. Acute Proliferative Glomerulonephritis. Pediatric Nephrology. 5th Edition. p 601-11.
- Onyewotu II, Mee J. Circulating immune complexes and complement levels in relation to the clinical presentation of Nigerian children with acute poststreptococcal glomerulonephritis. J Clin Pathol. 1978;31(9):817-22. https://doi.org/10.1136/jcp.31.9.817
- Rodríguez-Iturbe B, Batsford S. Pathogenesis of poststreptococcal glomerulonephritis a century after Clemens von Pirquet. Kidney Int. 2007;71(11):1094-104. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ki.5002169
- Skattum L, Akesson P, Truedsson L, Sjöholm AG. Antibodies against four proteins from a Streptococcus pyogenes serotype M1 strain and levels of circulating mannan-binding lectin in acute poststreptococcal glomerulonephritis. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 2006;140(1):9-19. https://doi.org/10.1159/000091745
- Hisano S, Matsushita M, Fujita T, Takeshita M, Iwasaki H. Activation of the lectin complement pathway in post-streptococcal acute glomerulonephritis. Pathol Int. 2007;57(6):351-7.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1827.2007.02107.x

- Stefansson Thors V, Kolka R, Sigurdardottir SL, Edvardsson VO, Arason G, Haraldsson A. Increased frequency of C4B*Q0 alleles in patients with Henoch-Schönlein purpura. Scand J Immunol. 2005;61(3):274-8.
- https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3083.2005.01533.x 7. Dommett RM, Klein N, Turner MW. Mannose-binding lectin
- Dommett RM, Klein N, Turner MW. Mannose-binding lectin in innate immunity: past, present and future. Tissue Antigens. 2006;68(3):193-209.
 - https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1399-0039.2006.00649.x
- Ip WK, Takahashi K, Ezekowitz RA, Stuart LM. Mannosebinding lectin and innate immunity. Immunol Rev. 2009;230(1):9-21.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00789.x

 Koch A, Melbye M, Sørensen P, Homøe P, Madsen HO, Mølbak K et al. Acute respiratory tract infections and mannose-binding lectin insufficiency during early childhood. JAMA. 2001;285(10):1316-21.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.285.10.1316

 Chen J, Xu Z, Ou X, Wang M, Yang X, Li Q. Mannose-binding lectin polymorphisms and recurrent respiratory tract infection in Chinese children. Eur J Pediatr. 2009;168(11):1305-13.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00431-009-0924-1

 Turner MW. Mannose-binding lectin: the pluripotent molecule of the innate immune system. Immunol Today. 1996;17(11):532-40.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0167-5699(96)10062-1

 Eisen DP, Minchinton RM. Impact of mannose-binding lectin on susceptibility to infectious diseases. Clin Infect Dis. 2003;37(11):1496-505. https://doi.org/10.1086/379324

 Gadjeva M, Takahashi K, Thiel S. Mannan-binding lectin--a soluble pattern recognition molecule. Mol Immunol. 2004;41(2-3):113-21.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molimm.2004.03.015

- 14. Klein NJ. Mannose-binding lectin: do we need it? Mol Immunol. 2005;42(8):919-24.
 - https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molimm.2004.12.006
- Boniotto M, Braida L, Spanò A, Pirulli D, Baldas V, Trevisiol C et al. Variant mannose-binding lectin alleles are associated with celiac disease. Immunogenetics. 2002;54(8):596-8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00251-002-0504-2
- Tsutsumi A, Sasaki K, Wakamiya N, Ichikawa K, Atsumi T, Ohtani K, et al. Mannose-binding lectin gene: polymorphisms in Japanese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis and Sjögren's syndrome. Genes Immun. 2001;2(2):99-104. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.gene.6363744
- Lhotta K, Würzner R, König P. Glomerular deposition of mannose-binding lectin in human glomerulonephritis. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1999;14(4):881-6. https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/14.4.881
- Huang YF, Wang W, Han JY, Wu XW, Zhang ST, Liu CJ et al. Increased frequency of the mannose-binding lectin LX haplotype in Chinese systemic lupus erythematosus patients. Eur J Immunogenet. 2003;30(2):121-4. https://doi.org/10.1046/i.1365.2370.2002.00270.x
 - https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2370.2003.00370.x
- Perazzio SF, Silva NP, Carneiro-Sampaio M, Andrade LE. Mild and moderate Mannose Binding Lectin deficiency are associated with systemic lupus erythematosus and lupus nephritis in Brazilian patients. Rev Bras Reumatol Engl Ed. 2016;56(3):220-7. English, Portuguese. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rbre.2016.01.002
- Rabie RA, Ibrahim NF, Gebriel MG. Mannose-Binding Lectin Serum Level and Gene Polymorphism in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Egyptian Patients. Egypt J Immunol. 2020;27(1):45-53.
- Hayashi N, Okada K, Matsui Y, Fujimoto K, Adachi H, Yamaya H et al. Glomerular mannose-binding lectin deposition in intrinsic antigen-related membranous nephropathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2018;33(5):832-40. https://doi.org/10.1093/ndt/gfx235
- 22. Hisano S, Matsushita M, Fujita T, Iwasaki H. Activation of the lectin complement pathway in Henoch-Schönlein purpura nephritis. Am J Kidney Dis. 2005;45(2):295-302. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ajkd.2004.10.020
- Czerewaty M, Tarnowski M, Safranow K, Domanski L, Pawlik A. Mannose binding lectin 2 gene polymorphisms in patients after renal transplantation with acute graft rejection. Transpl Immunol. 2019;54:29-37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trim.2019.01.004
- Ohsawa I, Ohi H, Tamano M, Endo M, Fujita T, Satomura A et al. Cryoprecipitate of patients with cryoglobulinemic glomerulonephritis contains molecules of the lectin complement pathway. Clin Immunol. 2001;101(1):59-66. https://doi.org/10.1006/clim.2001.5098
- 25. Guo WY, Zhu L, Meng SJ, Shi SF, Liu LJ, Lv JC et al. Mannose-Binding Lectin Levels Could Predict Prognosis in IgA Nephropathy. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2017;28(11):3175-81. https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2017010076
- 26. Hovind P, Hansen TK, Tarnow L, Thiel S, Steffensen R, Flyvbjerg A et al. Mannose-binding lectin as a predictor of microalbuminuria in type 1 diabetes: an inception cohort study. Diabetes. 2005;54(5):1523-7.

https://doi.org/10.2337/diabetes.54.5.1523

 de Vries B, Walter SJ, Peutz-Kootstra CJ, Wolfs TG, van Heurn LW, Buurman WA. The mannose-binding lectin-pathway is involved in complement activation in the course of renal ischemia-reperfusion injury. Am J Pathol. 2004;165(5):1677-88.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63424-4

 Satomura A, Endo M, Ohi H, Sudo S, Ohsawa I, Fujita T et al. Significant elevations in serum mannose-binding lectin levels in patients with chronic renal failure. Nephron. 2002;92(3):702-4.

https://doi.org/10.1159/000064089

 Ohsawa I, Ohi H, Endo M, Fujita T, Matsushita M, Fujita T. Evidence of lectin complement pathway activation in poststreptococcal glomerulonephritis. Kidney Int. 1999;56(3):1158-9.

https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1523-1755.1999.00642.x

 Sethi S, Nasr SH, De Vriese AS, Fervenza FC. C4d as a Diagnostic Tool in Proliferative GN. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2015;26(11):2852-9.
 https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2014040406

https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2014040406

 Mahto H, Pati A, Sahu SK, Sharma HP, Padhi A, Panda AK. Association of MBL-2 gene polymorphisms with systemic lupus erythematosus: an updated meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. Lupus. 2020;29(10):1227-37. https://doi.org/10.1177/0961203320939156 32. Xu J, Chen G, Yan Z, Qiu M, Tong W, Zhang X et al. Effect of mannose-binding lectin gene polymorphisms on the risk of rheumatoid arthritis: Evidence from a meta-analysis. Int J Rheum Dis. 2021;24(3):300-13.

https://doi.org/10.1111/1756-185X.14060

- 33. Tiyo BT, Vendramini ECL, de Souza VH, Colli CM, Alves HV, Sell AM et al. Association of MBL2 Exon 1 Polymorphisms With Multibacillary Leprosy. Front Immunol. 2020;11:1927. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01927
- 34. Zhang JX, Gong WP, Zhu DL, An HR, Yang YR, Liang Y et al. Mannose-binding lectin 2 gene polymorphisms and their association with tuberculosis in a Chinese population. Infect Dis Poverty. 2020;9(1):46.
- https://doi.org/10.1186/s40249-020-00664-9 35. Dogan P, Ozkan H, Koksal N, Oral HB, Bagci O, Guney Varal I. Mannose-binding lectin gene polymorphism and its effect on short term outcomes in preterm infants. J Pediatr (Rio J). 2020;96(4):520-6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jped.2019.03.001

- 36. Malaquias MAS, Gadotti AC, Motta-Junior JDS, Martins APC, Azevedo MLV, Benevides APK et al. The role of the lectin pathway of the complement system in SARS-CoV-2 lung injury. Transl Res. 2021;231:55-63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trsl.2020.11.008
- Ruiz P, Soares MF. Acute postinfectious glomerulonephritis: an immune response gone bad? Hum Pathol. 2003;34(1):1-2. https://doi.org/10.1053/hupa.2003.57

Çocukluk Çağının Fokal Başlangıçlı Dirençli Epilepsisinde Lakozamid Tedavisinin Etkinliği: Tek Merkez Deneyimi Halil Ural Aksoy Celil Yılmaz Senem Ayça Aslı Kübra Atasever Muzaffer Polat Sercan Öztürk

ABSTRACT

Objective: Treatment of childhood refractory epilepsy is a challenge for clinicians. Lacosamide is a new generation antiepileptic drug which is being used for focal onset seizures of adults and children. Efficacy and safety of the drug for adults have been demonstrated in various studies. The aim of this retrospective cross-sectional study is to evaluate the efficacy and safety of lacosamide in childhood refractory focal seizures in our clinic.

Methods: We examined the medical records of 14 patients treated with lacosamide in our clinic between January 2016 and January 2020 in terms of demographic, etiological, neuroimaging findings, responses to treatment, adverse effects and drug-drug interactions. We evaluated the patients as responders to treatment whose seizure frequency decreased \geq %50 after 6 months of lacosamide treatment.

Results: In 12 patiens (%85.7) seizure frequency decreased \geq %50 (p<0.001) while 5 of them (%35.7) was seizure free. Despite to the long term treatment one patient did not response to lacosamide treatment, and 1 patient's treatment stopped due to aggravation of seizure after initiation of lacosamide treatment. Clinical adverse effects were observed in 3 (%21.4) patients. Cardiac adverse effects or drug-drug interactions were not observed in any patient.

Conclusion: As a result of our study, we think that lacosamide is an effective and reliable treatment option for refractory focal seizures of childhood similar to the results of the studies cited in the literature. We also think that further investigations are needed to evaluate its efficacy in focal and different type of seizures of childhood.

Keywords: Childhood, focal epilepsy, lacosamide

ÖZ

Amaç: Çocukluk çağının refrakter nöbetlerinin tedavisi klinisyenler için zorluk oluşturmaktadır. Lakozamid, yetişkinlerde ve çocuklarda fokal başlangıçlı nöbetler için kullanılan yeni nesil bir antiepileptik ilaçtır. İlacın yetişkinler için etkinliği ve güvenliği çeşitli çalışmalarda gösterilmiştir. Bu retrospektif kesitsel çalışmanın amacı refrakter fokal nöbetleri olan ve lakozamid tedavisi başlanan hastalarda tedavinin etkinliğini ve güvenilirliğini değerlendirmektir.

Yöntem: Ocak 2016 ve Ocak 2020 tarihleri arasında kliniğimizde lakozamid tedavisi alan 14 hastanın tıbbi kayıtlarını demografik, etiyolojik, görüntüleme bulguları, tedaviye yanıtları, tedavi yan etkileri ve ilaç-ilaç etkileşimleri açısından inceledik. Tedavinin 6. ayında nöbet sıklığında ≥%50 azalma olan hastaları tedaviye yanıtlı olarak değerlendirdik.

Bulgular: On iki hastada (%85,7) nöbet sıklığında ≥%50 azalma izlenirken (p<0,001) bunlardan 5 tanesinde (%35,7) tam nöbet kontrolü sağlandı. Bir hastada uzun dönem lakozamid kullanımına rağmen tedaviye yanıt alınamadı, bir hastamızda ise tedavi sonrası nöbet sıklığında artış olması nedeni ile ilaç kesildi. Toplam 3 hastamızda (%21,4) klinik yan etki izlendi. Hiçbir hastamızda kardiak yan etki veya ilaç-ilaç etkileşimi izlenmedi.

Sonuç: Çalışmamızın sonucunda lakozamid tedavisinin etkinliği literatürdekine benzer şekilde yüksek olarak izlendi. Lakozamidin çocukluk çağı refrakter fokal nöbetlerinde etkili ve güvenilir bir tedavi seçeneği olduğunu düşünüyoruz. Çocukluk çağının fokal nöbetlerinde ve diğer nöbet tiplerinde etkinliğini ve güvenilirliğini değerlendirmek için daha fazla araştırmaya ihtiyaç olduğunu düşünüyoruz..

Anahtar kelimeler: Çocukluk çağı, fokal epilepsi, lakozamid

Received: 15.06.2020 Accepted: 31.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Aksoy PU, Yilmaz C, Ayça S, Atasever AK, Polat M, Öztürk S. Efficacy of lacosamide therapy in focal onset refractory epilepsy of childhood. A single center experience. Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):295-300.

Halil Ural Aksoy

Celal Bayar Üniversitesi Tip Fakültesi, Çocuk Nöroloji Bilim Dalı, Manisa, Türkiye i uralaksoy@hotmail.com ORCID: 0000-0003-3131-1808

C. Yılmaz 0000-002-0951-8258 S. Ayça 0000-0001-7486-9655 A.K. Atasever 0000-0003-2608-0443 M. Polat 0000-0002-1291-6417 Celal Bayar Üniversitesi Tip Fakültesi, Çocuk Nöroloji Bilim Dalı, Manisa, Türkiye

S. Öztürk 0000-0002-7952-5656 Celal Bayar Üniversitesi Tip Fakültesi, Çocuk Sağlığı ve Hastalıkları Ana Bilim Dalı, Manisa, Türkiye

INTRODUCTION

Epilepsy is the most common chronic neurological disease in childhood. With a properly selected monotherapy, seizures can be controlled in approximately 2/3 of patients, while approximately 30% of patients have refractory seizures despite proper use of multiple antiepileptic drugs ⁽¹⁾. Since most antiepileptics used in the treatment of refractory epilepsy have similar mechanisms of action, decreased activity or increased toxic effects of antiepileptics as a result drug-drug interactions in polytherapy are common problems. Nonpharmacologic treatments such as epilepsy surgery, vagal nerve stimulation (VNS) and ketogenic diet have limited indications, in addition to difficulty of administration and variable treatment response rates among patients. Because of these treatment difficulties in patients that have refractory epilepsy, several studies on the development of new antiepileptic drugs evaluation of their post-marketing effectiveness and safety are ongoing ⁽²⁾.

Lacosamide (LCM) is a new-generation antiepileptic drug that reduces neuronal membrane excitability with slow inactivation of sodium channel ⁽³⁾. LCM also modulates collapsin response mediator protein (CRMP-2), which is an intracellular messenger effective in neuronal growth, axonal sprouting and myelinization ⁽⁴⁾. However, the clinical effect of this mechanism is not fully understood. Thanks to its mechanism of action different from other sodium channel blockers, lack of its induction or inhibition by hepatic enzymes, low rate of binding to serum proteins, high renal clearance rates, and linear pharmacokinetics, LCM has low drug-drug interaction and advers effect profile ⁽⁵⁾. LCM was first approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in 2008 for the treatment of focal seizures in adult patients. In our country, it was approved for use in resistant focal seizures in adults in 2012, and pediatric patients with refractory focal seizures over 4 years old in 2016 ⁽⁶⁾.

In this retrospective cross-sectional study, we evaluated efficacy and the safety of LCM in children with refractory focal seizures.

MATERIAL and METHODS

The records of patients who were treated with LCM and followed-up at our clinic between January 2016 and January 2020 were retrospectively examined. Patients with ≥50% reduction in their seizure frequencies after 6th month of treatment were accepted as responders to treatment. Patients were evaluated as for age, gender, seizure etiology, and semiology; Electroencephalography (EEG), Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) Electrocardiography (ECG) findings; types, numbers and serum levels of antiepileptic drugs used concomitantly or before LCM treatment; non-drug antiepileptic therapies such as VNS, ketogenic diet, and epilepsy surgery. After obtaining these information, all patiens evaluated in our clinic in terms of seizure frequency, adverse effects of the treatment, serum drug levels, control EEG and ECG findings.

Statistical analysis was performed by using IBM SPSS 20 package program. Descriptive statistics were expressed as percentages, mean±standard deviation, or median (minimum-maximum) according to the normality distribution. McNemar chi-square test was applied for categorical variables. Type 1 error value was evaluated as 5%, and a p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. Ethical approval for our research was obtained from local ethics committee (2020/66).

RESULTS

Patients' Demographic Data: Fourteen children (female n=3 21.4%, male n=11 78.6%, and mean age: 8.64 years) on LCM add-on therapy included in the study (Table 1). Cranial MRI was normal in 3 patients (21.4%), while 11 patients (78.6%) had various pathological findings in their cranial MRI. The average number of antiepileptic drugs used by patients after being diagnosed with epilepsy was 3.29 (range: 2-6). All patients used at least two antiepileptic drugs (max: 4, mean: 2.4) at the beginning of treatment. The most commonly used antiepileptics in decreasing order of frequency were levetiracetam (n=13),

Patient	Male	Age (year)	Etiology	Concomitant AED	Duration of Treatment (Month)	≥%50 Seizure Reduction	Seizure Free	Adverse Effects
1	М	13	İdiopathic	LEV, VPA, CLB	16	Yes	Yes	None
2	Μ	16	HIE	LEV, VPA	26	Yes	Yes	Aggression, behavior change
3	Μ	9	Choroid plexus papilloma	VPA, CBZ	25	Yes	Yes	None
4	Μ	12	Epileptic encephalopathy	LEV, VPA	1	No	No	Seizure aggravation
5	Μ	16	İdiopathic	LEV, VPA	34	Yes	Yes	Nausea and vomiting
6	Μ	10	HIE	LEV, TPR, OXC	14	Yes	No	None
7	F	16	Neurodegenerative disease	LEV, VPA, TPR	14	Yes	No	None
8	Μ	7	Trauma/ICB	LEV, VPA	16	Yes	Yes	None
9	F	13	HİE	LEV, CBZ	13	Yes	No	None
10	Μ	9	Meningitis sequelae	LEV, VPA, CBZ, TPR	12	No	No	None
11	Μ	14	HIE	LEV, VPA	11	Yes	No	None
12	F	13	Structural/CCA	LEV, VPA	15	Yes	No	None
13	Μ	12	Structural/Cerebellar athropy	LEV, VPA	12	Yes	No	None
14	Μ	8	Trauma/ICB	LEV, VPA	8	Yes	No	None

Table 1. Demographic, clinic informations and treatment responses of patien	Table 1	. Demographic,	clinic informat	tions and treatment	responses of	patients
---	---------	----------------	-----------------	---------------------	--------------	----------

AED:Antiepileptic drug, HİE Hypoxic ischemic encephalopathy, İCB:Intracranial bleeding, CCA: Corpus callosum agenesis, LEV:Levetiracetam, VPA:Valproic acid, CLB:Clobazam, CBZ:Carbamazepine, OXC:Oxcarbazepine:, TPR:Topiramate.

sodium valproate (n=12), carbamazepine (n=3), topiramate (n=3), oxcarbazepine (n=1), and clobazam (n=1) respectively. Our four patients (28.6%) were using sodium channel blocking antiepileptics along with LCM. None of the patients had received nondrug antiepileptic treatments. When the laboratory values were examined in the 6th month of the treatment, liver and kidney function tests of all our patients were found to be normal. Serum concentrations of valproic acid, carbamazepine and phenobarbital were examined in the 6th month of the treatment. Serum drug concentrations of all of our patients who used these antiepileptics were within normal range. Serum levels of other antiepileptics could not be tested in our clinic.

Etiology: Etiological examination revealed that 2 patients (14,3%) were classified as idiopathic epilepsy, while 12 patients (85,7%) had symptomatic epilepsy. The most common etiology was hypoxic-ischemic encephalopathy (HIE) (n=4, 28.6%), trauma-related bleeding and brain damage (n=2, 14.3%), congenital structural anomalies of brain (n=2, 14.%), choroid plexus papilloma (n=1), meningitis sequelae (n=1), neurodegenerative disease (n=1) and epileptic encephalopathy (n=1) respectively.

Seziure semiology: All of fourteen patients had the same seizure semiology (focal-onset seizures).

Isolated focal seizures were observed in 6 patients (42.9%), while 8 patients (57.1%) had secondary generalized seizures with focal onset. The mean age at the onset of seizures was 35.5 months (range: 1 month-10 years).

EEG findings: Several epileptiform anomalies were present in all patients' EEGs before initiation of the treatment. Focal epileptiform anomalies were observed in 8 patients (57.1%), while 6 patients (42.6%) had generalized epileptiform anomalies. Eleven (78.6%) patients had moderate-to-severe mental-motor developmental delay.

Efficacy: The mean age of initiating LCM treatment was 12 years (median: 12-13). LCM has given in an average dose of 9.57 mg/kg/day (lowest: 8, highest: 12 mg/kg/day) after three weeks titration period. The mean duration of treatment for all our patients was 15.5 months (range: 1-34 Months). When ignoring the patient whose treatment was terminated in the 1th month due to aggravation of the seizure. the average duration of treatment was 16.62 months (Range: 8-34 Months).

In the 6th month of the treatment, in 12 patients (85,7%) seizure frequency decreased by \geq 50% compared with the beginning of the treatment (p<0.001). Five patients (35.7%) were seizure-free. LCM treatment was discontinued at the 1th month

after the number and frequency of seizures increased in the patient with the diagnosis of electrical status epilepticus of slow sleep (ESES). The patient is still being followed-up with a diagnosis of epileptic encephalopathy. In one patient, despite using lacosamide for 12 months, there was no significant decrease in the frequency of seizures. When the total number of seizures of our patients was evaluated, the average number of seizures before treatment was 18,86/month while it was found to be 7.14/month in the first year of treatment (p<0.001) (Table 2).

When we examined the effect of LCM therapy by gender and etiology, the p-value could not be calculated because the data did not meet the statistical assumptions due to the low number of units in females (3/11), and patients with idiopathic epilepsy etiology (2/11). Clinical Treatment-related clinical adverse effects were observed in 3 patients (21.4%) The symptoms of a patient with complaints of nausea and vomiting, and another patient with complaints of hyperactivity and aggressiveness were disappeared after dose regulation and did not require drug discontinuation. However, there was a significant increase in the number and frequency of seizures after treatment in the patient we followed with the diagnosis of ESES. The treatment of this patient was discontinued in the 1th month. Subsequently the patient diagnosed as epileptic encephalopathy with unknown etiology. No abnormalities were found in the QT/QTC or PR intervals in the follow-up. No major change was observed in EEG of any patient in the 6th month of their treatment.

Table 2. Seiz	ure frequencies	at the first	year of	treatment.
---------------	-----------------	--------------	---------	------------

	Before LCM treatment mean±sd (25P-75P)	At the first year of LCM treatment mean±sd (25P-75P)	р
Average seizure frequency	18.86±30.69	7.14±17.11	<0.001
(number of seizures per month)	(4.00-15.00)	(0.00-1.75)	

LCM: Lacosamide, sd: Standard deviation.

DISCUSSION and CONCLUSION

LCM therapy in refractory childhood focal epilepsies was approved, and several researches regarding efficacy and safety of the drug is ongoing. Recently, in a broad review including 26 studies and 797 patients (refractory epilepsy and epileptic syndromes n=757, status epilepticus n=40) demonstrated that 50.07% of the cases had a decreased frequency of seizures at a rate of \geq 50%, and 23.62% of the patients were seizure-free during an average follow-up period of 10.23 months after LCM treatment. The drug efficacy rates among the studies included in the review were quite different (0%-100%)⁽⁷⁾. The reason for these different treatment response rates seem to be due to the highly heterogeneous age ranges, seizure types, seizure etiologies, drug dose, and duration of drug use of the patients in the studies. But in studies performed with only groups of patients with focal-onset seizures, the efficacy of LCM was found to be higher (8-10).

The first randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled study for efficacy and safety of LCM in childhood focal seizures was published in 2019. The study included 306 patients (LCM=152, placebo=154, mean age=10.7), and ≥50% decrease in seizure frequency on the 28th day of treatment was found to be statistically significant (p=0.0006) in the LCM group, compared to the placebo group ⁽¹¹⁾. LCM treatment seems to be more effective in focal-onset seizures of childhood in literature. In our study, efficacy of LCM in focal-onset seizures was quite high (85,7%), like those cited in the literature. However, the number of patients in our study was small. The age range, gender (female/ male: 3/11) and etiologies (idiopatic/symptomatic: 2/12) of our patients were comparable to each other. We think that high response rates to LCM treatment in our research are likely due to these factors.

Studies on the efficacy of LCM in special epileptic syndromes of childhood are limited. In a study of 18 patients with Lennox-Gastaut syndrome -a specific epileptic encephalopathy, efficacy of LCM treatment was low (33%) with a higher seizure aggravation rate (17%) ⁽¹²⁾. In our study, seizure aggravation was observed in one male patient with a diagnosis of

ESES, who was diagnosed as epileptic encephalopathy in his follow-up. The average follow-up period of our cases was more than 1 year (mean=15.5 months) in line with the literature. In some studies seizure control rates at the end of the first year of treatment was significantly lower than the seizure control on the 28th day ^(8,13). In our study, seizure frequency of the patients significantly decreased (p<0.0001) at first year of treatment compared to their seizure frequency before treatment (Table 2).

There is no common consensus on the dose of lacosamide in childhood, however, the recommended dose is 8-12 mg/kg/day ⁽¹⁴⁾. In the literature, various dose ranges (2.4-19.4 mg/kg/day) were used, but any difference in dose-related efficacy was not reported ⁽⁷⁾. In our study, the drug was used according to the dose range recommended by the manufacturer (mean=9.57mg/kg/day). In our patients no relationship was found between dose and clinical response.

The most common adverse effects during treatment are dizziness and somnolence, similar to those in adult patients. Headaches, tremors, ataxia, behavioral disorders and aggression have been also observed. These adverse effects are usually seen in the titration phase of the drug and can be controlled by dose adjustments. Most commonly adverse effect which requires discontinuation of treatment is the aggravation of seizures (3,7,11,14,15). The mechanism of seizure aggravation is unknown. Although it is stated that the frequency of adverse effects increases with concomittant use of a classical sodium channel blocker, there are no findings to support this suggestion ⁽¹⁶⁾. LCM treatment apparently has a favourable safety profile as for cardiac system and no arrhythmias or QT/QTc and PR interval changes have been detected during treatment in childhood patients ^(3,17). No pathological ECG findings were found in any of our patients who used drugs for more than 6 months. The adverse effects such as dizziness and somnolence, which are the most common adverse effects seen in the literature, were not observed in our study. Behavioral change and aggression observed in one of our patients, and nausea-vomiting symptoms in one patient were controlled by dose titration. Initially we could not understand whether the increase in seizures in our patient with epileptic encephalopathy was due to medication or the course of the disease. Since seizures decreased after drug withdrawal, we thought that this was an adverse effect of the drug. Serum levels of sodium valproate, carbamazepine, and phenobarbital were within normal ranges in patients receiving these treatments. In our clinic serum levels of other drugs could not be analyzed. Most of our cases (78.6%) were unable to state their subjective complaints due to having moderate-severe mental and motor developmental delays. Parents and caregivers might not remember the symptoms at the beginning of treatment. We think that these two factors are mainly causes of low adverse effect rate (21.4%) detected in our study distinctively different from literature data.

In our country, permission from the national drug agency is required for LCM treatment in patients younger than 16 years old. Therefore, the number of patients in our study was small. Another limitation in our study was the inability to compare statistical assumptions because gender (female/male=3/11) and etiological (idiopathic/symptomatic=2/11) distributions were not close to each other.

In conclusion, results of our study and other studies in the literature suggest that LCM is an alternative treatment with high efficacy and safety in the treatment of focal-onset refractory seizures in childhood. We think that more prospective randomized, placebo-controlled studies with a wider number of patients are needed to evaluate its efficacy and safety in focal and other type of seizures and epileptic syndromes of childhood.

Ethics Committee Approval: Manisa Celal Bayar University Faculty of Medicine Clinical Research Ethics Committee approval was obtained (27.01.2020/66). **Conflict of Interest:** The authors declared nopotential conflicts of interest with respect to theresearch, authorship and/or publication of thisarticle.

Funding: The authors received no financial supportfor the research, authorship, and/or publication ofthis article.

Informed Consent: Written informed consents were obtained from all patients' parents.

REFERENCES

 Dudley RW, Penney SJ, Buckley DJ. First-drug treatment failures in children newly diagnosed with epilepsy. Pediatr Neurol. 2009;40(2):71-7.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2008.09.021

 Moavero R, Pisani LR, Pisani F, Curatolo P. Safety and tolerability profile of new antiepileptic drug treatment in children with epilepsy. Expert Opin Drug Saf. 2018;17(10):1015-28.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14740338.2018.1518427

 Cawello W. Clinical pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profile of lacosamide. Clin Pharmacokinet. 2015;54(9):901-14.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s40262-015-0276-0

- Beyreuther BK, Freitag J, Heers C, Krebsfänger N, Scharfenecker U, Stöhr T. Lacosamide: a review of preclinical properties. CNS Drug Rev. 2007;13(1):21-42. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1527-3458.2007.00001.x
- Brodie MJ. Practical Use of Newer Antiepileptic Drugs as Adjunctive Therapy in Focal Epilepsy. CNS Drugs. 2015;29(11):893-904. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40263-015-0285-4
- Akyol Gürses A, Genç E, Genç BO. Lacosamide add-on Treatment in Refractory Focal Epilepsy: The Experience of a Single Tertiary Center. Epilepsi. 2020;26(2): 88-93. https://doi.org/10.14744/epilepsi.2020.04274
- Ortiz de la Rosa JS, Ladino LD, Rodríguez PJ, Rueda MC, Polanía JP, Castañeda AC. Efficacy of lacosamide in children and adolescents with drug-resistant epilepsy and refractory status epilepticus: A systematic review. Seizure. 2018;56:34-40.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seizure.2018.01.014

- Pasha I, Kamate M, Didagi SK. Efficacy and tolerability of lacosamide as an adjunctive therapy in children with refractory partial epilepsy. Pediatr Neurol. 2014;51(4):509-14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2014.07.004
- Kim JS, Kim H, Lim BC, Chae JH, Choi J, Kim KJ, Hwang YS, Hwang H. Lacosamide as an adjunctive therapy in pediatric patients with refractory focal epilepsy. Brain Dev. 2014;36(6):510-5.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.braindev.2013.07.003

- Rastogi RG, Ng YT. Lacosamide in refractory mixed pediatric epilepsy: a prospective add-on study. J Child Neurol. 2012;27(4):492-5. https://doi.org/10.1177/0883073812436741
- Farkas V, Steinborn B, Flamini JR, Zhang Y, Yuen N, Borghs S, Bozorg A, Daniels T, Martin P, Carney HC, Dimova S, Scheffer IE; SP0969 Study Group. Efficacy and tolerability of adjunctive lacosamide in pediatric patients with focal seizures. Neurology. 2019;93(12):e1212-e26. https://doi.org/10.1212/WNL.00000000008126
- Grosso S, Coppola G, Cusmai R, Parisi P, Spalice A, Foligno S, Verrotti A, Balestri P. Efficacy and tolerability of add-on lacosamide in children with Lennox-Gastaut syndrome. Acta Neurol Scand. 2014;129(6):420-4. https://doi.org/10.1111/ane.12221
- 13. Grosso S, Parisi P, Spalice A, Verrotti A, Balestri P. Efficacy and safety of lacosamide in infants and young children with refractory focal epilepsy. Eur J Paediatr Neurol. 2014;18(1):55-9.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpn.2013.08.006

14. Verrotti A, Loiacono G, Pizzolorusso A, Parisi P, Bruni O, Luchetti A, Zamponi N, Cappanera S, Grosso S, Kluger G, Janello C, Franzoni E, Elia M, Spalice A, Coppola G, Striano P, Pavone P, Savasta S, Viri M, Romeo A, Aloisi P, Gobbi G, Ferretti A, Cusmai R, Curatolo P. Lacosamide in pediatric and adult patients: comparison of efficacy and safety. Seizure. 2013;22(3):210-6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seizure.2013.10.007

- Beydoun A, D'Souza J, Hebert D, Doty P. Lacosamide: pharmacology, mechanisms of action and pooled efficacy and safety data in partial-onset seizures. Expert Rev Neurother. 2009;9(1):33-42. https://doi.org/10.1586/14737175.9.1.33
- 16. Edwards HB, Cole AG, Griffiths AS, Lin B, Bean A, Krauss GL. Minimizing pharmacodynamic interactions of high doses of lacosamide. Acta Neurol Scand. 2012;125(4):228-33. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0404.2011.01619.x
- 17. Kropeit D, Johnson M, Cawello W, Rudd GD, Horstmann R. Lacosamide cardiac safety: a thorough QT/QTc trial in healthy volunteers. Acta Neurol Scand. 2015;132(5):346-54. https://doi.org/10.1111/ane.12416

A Preliminary Report on the Efficacy of The Lateral T-Stoma: Solution for Functional Obstruction and Short Bowel Sydrome in High Jejunoileal Atresia

Yüksek Jejunoileal Atrezide Fonksiyonel Tıkanma ve Kısa Bağırsak Sendromu için Çözüm: Lateral T-Stoma'nın Etkinliğine İlişkin Bir Ön Rapor

Ayşenur Celayir © Tuğçe Merve Orbay © Naime İpek Öztürk © Olga Devrim Ayvaz © Şefik Çaman ©

Research Article

ABSTRACT

Objective: This study is a preliminary report in the efficacy of lateral T-stoma (LTS), which we developed as a solution for anastomosis dysfunction and/or short bowel syndrome in the jejunoileal atresia (JIA). **Method:** The primary pathologies and results of all cases who underwent lateral t-stoma between July 2017-2020 were evaluated retrospectively.

Results: Case 1 with meconium pseudocysts secondary to intrauterine volvulus had Type-3A JIA at 50 cm from the Treitz, and end-oblique anastomosis was performed. The LTS was created proximal to the first anastomosis. on Day 15 due to abdominal distension with 5/1 diameter ratio. The patient was discharged 13 days later. The LTS was closed in the 10th month. In Case 2 with Type-2 JIA at 60 cm from the Treitz, primary LTS was created proximal to the anastomosis with 5/1 diameter ratio. Patient was discharged 15 days later. The LTS was closed in the 10th month. End-to-side anastomosis was performed in Case 3 with Type-2 JIA located 70 cm from Treitz. Anastomotic leakage occurred on Day 36, and the LTS was created with 6/1 diameter ratio. The LTS was closed in the 5^{tt} month. Prenatally diagnosed Case 4 was postnatally intubated due to pulmonary hypertension, and surfactant was applied. Intrauterine volvulus, meconium pseudocyst and intestinal perforation were detected at 50 cm from the Treitz, and jejunoileal anastomosis together with primary LTS was performed with 5/1 diameter ratio. Nasogastric feeding started on the 10th day, but patient was lost on Day 44 without extubation. Primary repair and end-stoma were performed in Case 5 with gastroschisis/intestinal atresia with perforation. Due to high-flow stomal discharge/weight loss, the ileo-colic anastomosis and LTS were performed proximal to anastomosis with 3/1 diameter ratio at 60 cm from Treitz on Day 68. Patient was discharged on Day 90. In Case 6 with prenatal diagnosis as meconium cyst with Type-2 JIA (at 65 cm from Treitz), primary LTS was created proximal to the anastomosis with 4/1 diameter ratio. The LTS was closed in the 14th month due to high-flow stomal discharge. Conclusion: Creation of lateral T-stoma proximal to the anastomosis in JIAs with large differences in diameters may shorten hospitalization time and relieve functional obstruction/short bowel syndrome.

Keywords: Jejunoileal atresia, meconium ileus, neonatal obstructions, enterostomy, bishop-koop prosedure, santulli procedure

ÖZ

Amaç: Bu çalışma, jejunoileal atrezide (JIA) anastomoz disfonksiyonu ve/veya Kısa Barsak Sendromu (SBS) için bir çözüm olarak geliştirdiğimiz lateral T-stomanın (LTS) etkinliğine ilişkin bir ön rapordur.

Yöntem: Temmuz 2017-2020 tarihleri arasında lateral T-stoma yapılan olguların birincil patolojileri ve sonuçları geriye dönük olarak değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: İntrauterin volvulusa sekonder mekonyum psödokistli ilk olguda Treitz'den 50 cm uzaklıkta Tip-3a JIA mevcuttu, uç oblik anastomoz yapıldı. Abdominal distansiyon nedeniyle 15. gün 5/1 çap farkı nedeniyle anastomoz proksimalinden LTS oluşturuldu. Hasta 13. gün taburcu edildi, 10. ayda stoması kapatıldı.

Treitz'den 60 cm uzaklıkta Tip-2 JIA'li ikinci olguda, 5/1 çap farkı nedeniyle anastomoz ve proksimalinde primer LTS oluşturuldu, 15. gün taburcu edildi, 10. ayda stoması kapatıdı. Treitz'e 70 cm uzaklıkta bulunan Tip 2 JIA'lı 3. olguda uç-yan anastomoz yapıldı. 36. gün anastomoz kaçağı nedeniyle yeniden opere edildiğinde 6/1 çap farkıyla LTS oluşturuldu, 5.ayda stoması kapatıldı. Prenatal tanılı 4.olgu pulmoner hipertansiyon nedeniyle doğum sonrası entübe edildi, sürfaktan uygulandı. İntrauterin volvulus, mekonyum psödokisti ve Treitz'den 50 cm'de barsak perforasyonu ve 5/1 çap farkı nedeniyle primer LTS yapıldı. Nazogastrik beslenme 10. gün başladı, ancak hasta 44. gün ekstübe edilemeden kaybedildi. Gastroşizis, intestinal atrezi ve barsak perforasyonu olan 5.olguda primer onarım ve end-stoma yapıldı. Yüksek debili stomadan kilo kaybı nedeniyle, 68. gün Treitz'den 60 cm'de 3/1 çap farkıyla ileo-kolik anastomoz proksimalinden LTS oluşturuldu, 90.gün taburcu edildi. Prenatal intrauterin volvulus/mekonyum kisti tanılı 6. olguda Treitz'den 65 cm'de Tip-2 JIA'ya 4/1 çap farkı nedeniyle anastomoz proksimalde primer LTS oluşturuldu. Yüksek debili stoma gelenleri nedeniyle 3,5. ayda stoması kapatıldı.

Sonuç: Büyük çap farklılıkları olan JİA'lerde anastomozun proksimalinde lateral T-stoma oluşturulması hastanede kalış süresini kısaltabilir, fonksiyonel obstrüksiyon ve kısa bağırsak sendromu bulgularını hafifletebilir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Jenunoileal atrezi, mekonyum ileus, yenidoğan tıkanıklıkları, enterostomi, bishop-koop prosedürü, santulli prosedürü



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY) Received: 08.04.2021 Accepted: 01.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Celayir A, Orbay TM, Öztürk Ni, Ayvaz OD, Çaman Ş. A preliminary report on the efficacy of the lateral T-stoma: Solution for functional obstruction and short bowel sydrome in high jejunoileal atresia. izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):301-8.

Olga Devrim Ayvaz

Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, İstanbul Zeynep Kamil Kadın ve Çocuk Hastalıkları SUAM, Çocuk Cerrahisi Kliniği, İstanbul, Türkiye Solga_ozbay@yahoo.com ORCID: 0000-0002-4465-0975

 A. Celayir 0000-0002-7809-4137
 T.M. Orbay 0000-0001-8360-3904
 N.İ. Öztürk 0000-0001-8634-5381
 Ş. Çaman 0000-0003-4620-4263 Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, İstanbul Zeynep Kamil Kadın ve Çocuk Hastalıkları SUAM, Çocuk Cerrahisi Kliniği, İstanbul, Türkiye

INTRODUCTION

Jejunoileal atresia (JIA) is a congenital gastrointestinal defect that occurs in one of 5,000 live births ⁽¹⁾. The type of atresia, remaining bowel length, and accompanying anomalies are among the factors affecting the transition to enteral feeding and the duration of hospital stay in cases with jejunoileal atresia ⁽¹⁾. In recent years, improvements have been made in the treatment of patients with intestinal atresia due to the improvements in neonatal intensive care units, the development of anesthesia methods and the widespread use of total parenteral nutrition ^(2,3).

Basic treatment methods for cases of jejunoileal atresia include primary anastomosis or the creation of intestinal stoma. The Mikulicz double-barreled enterostomy was defined firstly by Gross et al. (4). Bishop and Coop created a distal chimney enterostomy in 1957⁽⁵⁾. The opposite of the Bishop-Koop enterostomy was the proximal enterostomy described by Santulli and Blanc four years later ⁽⁶⁾. In 1970, O'Neill et al. ⁽⁷⁾ described tube enterostomy with or without resection. A similar tecnique as a T-tube enterostomy was created by Harberg⁽⁸⁾. A method of the appendiceal stump for irrigation and evacuation of impacted meconium was described by Fitzgerald and Conlon⁽⁹⁾. Despite all of these technological advances in medicine; being of great diameter difference between the atretic tips, functional obstruction of adynamic enlarged intestinal loop in the proximal, anastomotic leak and short bowel syndrome (SBS) are still the most important complications in cases with high jejunoileal atresia.

The intent of this study is to show the preliminary results of the lateral T-stoma (LTS) technique which was developed as a solution to the anastomotic dysfunction and short bowel syndrome in cases with jejunoileal atresia by Aysenur Celayir.

MATERIAL and METHODS

After the approval of the ethics committee of our hospital, retrospective study was performed in cases

that had undergone lateral T-stoma procedures. Informed consent of the families was obtained both during the hospitalization and before this procedure. The parents of all cases had been informed about the disease, all procedures performed before the treatment and surgery, and their consent was obtained.

All patients who had undergone the LTS between July 2017 and January 2020 were evaluated retrospectively. The lateral T-stoma was used in some cases with high jejunal atresia and large difference between luminal diameters of proximal and distal loops.

The success and effectiveness of the LTS were revealed by evaluating the findings in terms of age, gender, prenatal diagnosis, diagnosis, intraoperative findings, clinical condition before and after opening the LTS and its outcomes. Stool passage from the lateral T-stoma and the rectal route, transition to the enteral feeding, weight gain, duration of the total parenteral nutrition and enteral nutrition were evaluated. The results were evaluated with percentage distributions, statistical analysis was not performed because the number of cases was not sufficient yet.

Surgical technique of the Lateral T-Stoma:

Firstly, the wide jejunum at the proximal and the narrow ileum at the distal end were anastomosed from antimesenteric edge (Figure 1A).

Secondly, approximately 4cm-long middle incision between the trouser legs was made along the antimesenteric edge of the enlarged jejunal loop at the proximal of the anastomosis leaving an equalsized bowel lumen on both sides (Figure 1B).

Thirdly, the incision was sutured starting from the anastomosis as a single line continuously with 5/0 Vycril or PDS, and approximately 7-8 cm- suture line was created along the antimesenteric edge of the proximal loop. Thus, the diameter of the upper large loop was equal to that of the lower loop and the continuity of the bowel was provided with an anastomosis (Figure 1C).

Finally, an approximately 3-4 cm-long tubularized intestine extending laterally from the antimesenteric

A. Celayir et al. A Preliminary Report on the Efficacy of The Lateral T-Stoma: Solution for Functional Obstruction and Short Bowel Sydrome in High Jejunoileal Atresia



Figures 1A, B, C, D. (A) Diagram of the first step of this technique; end-to-end anastomosis of the intestinal loops from the mesenteric edge. (B) Diagram of the second step of this technique; 4-cm long middle incision on trouser legs was made along the antimesenteric edge of enlarged proximal loop. (C) The incision made between trouser legs was sutured starting from the anastomosis side through the other side as a single line with 5/0 Vycril or PDS continuously, and approximately 7-8 cm-long suture line was created on the antimesenteric edge of the proximal loop. The continuity of the bowel was provided with an anastomosis made with the same caliber. Thus, the diameter of the anastomosed bowel was equalized. (D) Finally, an approximately 3-4 cm-long tubularized intestine extending laterally from the antimesenteric edge of the proximal loop at 4 cm above the anastomosis was anastomosed to the abdominal wall in the form of a lateral end stoma. Thus, the anastomosis and suture line remained under the stoma.



Figures 2A, B. (A) Intraoperative photo (B) Closure of the lateral T-stoma is demonstrated. Anastomosis line is marked with blue arrow in each picture.

edge of the proximal loop at 4 cm above the anastomosis was anastomosed to the abdominal wall in the form of a lateral end stoma. Thus, the anastomosis and suture line remained under the stoma (Figure 1D).

In all cases, ganglion cells in the edge of lateral T stoma, and all removed intestinal tissues were evaluated.. Before the creation of LTS, the stoma mouth was closed with a dressing, and complete stool passage was observed rectally for fifteen days. Rectal biopsies of all patients were performed before the stoma closure; and the stoma edge biopsies were evaluated.

RESULTS

The lateral T-stoma was created in six cases over a 2.5 years period; 4 of them were created as primary and 2 of them as secondary procedures.

Case 1: A Type 3a JIA at 50th cm from the Treitz was detected during the operation in a male neonate who was born with a prenatal diagnosis of meconium pseudocysts secondary to intrauterine volvulus. Distally a 35 cm ileum was detected, and end-to-oblique anastomosis was performed with a diameter difference of 5/1. Due to the development of abdominal distention and the absence of stool passage, an explorative laparotomy was performed on the 15th day. It was observed that the intact anastomosis did not work due to the diameter difference; and in the dilated jejunum loop LTS was created from the proximal of the anastomosis. A little amount stool came out from the stoma at the

third day, and the stool passage started on the 6th day. Enteral feeding was started on the 8th day, and full dose oral feeding was passed on the 11th day, TPN was tapered gradually and terminated three days later, and the patient was discharged on the 13th day. The stoma was closed due to the fact that the majority of the stool passage was achieved rectally at the 10th month. The 3.5 years old child is still devoid of any relevant complications.

Case 2: An abdominal exploration was performed on the postnatal 3rd day in a girl baby born 3900 g with the prenatal diagnosis of an intestinal dilatation. A Type 1 JIA atresia was found at 60th cm from Treitz. Primary anastomosis of the dilated jejunum and ileum was performed, and at the same session the LTS from the proximal to the anastomosis was created primarily. Discharges from the stoma and rectal route started on the 4th day, and the oral feeding was started on the 6th day as a trophic feeding, and full feeding by mouth was initiated on the 12th day. She was discharged on the 14th day. At the 10th month, the stoma was closed due to the large amount of rectal discharge. An intraoperative photo taken during the surgery of the LTS and closure of the stoma closure is demonstrated in Figures 2A, and B. Now she is 3.5 years old and is still devoid of any relevant complications.

Case 3: A 3250 g male neonate was born with the prenatal diagnosis of intestinal obstruction. In the abdominal surgery, end-to-side anastomosis was performed due to Type 2 JIA at 70th cm from the Treitz. On the 36th day, a second laparotomy was made due to intolerance of the feeding, incomplete gastrointestinal passage, abdominal distension, and a closed perforation on the anastomosis line was detected. The LTS was opened from dilated proximal loop because of the diameter difference as 6/1. In this case full-dose oral feeding was initiated on the 4th day after stool discharge from the stoma and rectal route, and the stoma was closed after observing high flow rate of rectal discharge at the 5th month.

Case 4: A male neonate with prenatal diagnosis as intestinal dilatation and suspected cystic fibrosis was born at the 36th gestational week as 2680 g. He was intubated due to low APGAR scores, and

pulmonary hypertension in delivery room and the surfactant was applied. The meconium pseudocyst secondary to the intrauterine volvulus and perforation of jejunum at 50th cm from the Treitz were detected in the exploration performed on the second day after birth. All proximal and distal intestines were filled up with sticky meconium and meconium beads suggestive of cystic fibrosis. The end-to-end anastomosis with 5/1 diameter difference and primary LTS from the proximal dilated loop were performed. The patient tolerated feeding on the postoperative 8th day, and he had complete stomal and rectal passage, but still intubated infant died on the 44th day due to sepsis because he was unresponsive to treatment of severe pulmonary hypertension and heart failure.

Case 5: This male neonate was born as 2220 g with gastroschisis at 32 weeks of gestation without prenatal diagnosis. During the primary abdominal repair of gastroschisis at the postnatal first hour; an end-stoma from the site of the intestinal perforation was also created. The short bowel syndrome developed due to a very high output stoma, and the patient was not able to gain weight despite total parenteral nutrition. Breast milk was definitely not given to the patient because of bacterial growth in the breast milk sample taken from his mother, and the patient suffered from the sepsis caused by Serratia Marcencens. During the laparotomy performed on a 3380 g, and 68-day-old male newborn, it was determined that the end ileostoma was 60 cm from Treitz and only 30 cm of unused colon remained distally. These operative findings suggested that the patient had short bowel syndrome secondary to a possible volvulus in the intrauterine period together with high type jejunoileal atresia and gastroschisis. The end-stoma was excised from the abdominal wall, and an end-to-end jejunocolic anastomosis was performed with 3/1 diameter difference at both bowel ends. Then the lateral T-stoma was created from the enlarged proximal jejunum. The patient still had short bowel syndrome. Stomal and rectal passage started from the 6th day, oral feeding on the 8th day, and increased to full dose at 14th day. Total parenteral nutrition was gradually

reduced and ceased at an average of 80th days. The patient was fed with 75 cc oral formula containing medium chain fatty acid at every three hours with 75 cc oral water intake before each feeding. Weight gain was between 10-20 g per day and he was discharged on the 90th day after treatment of second episode of sepsis caused by Serratia Marcescens completed. However, it was learned that a 17-year-old mother who was admitted to our department again one week later did not feed her baby with severe dehydration and weight loss. Rotavirus was grown in his stool. Total parenteral nutrition and enteral nutrition were started again due to the patient's excessive dehydration and weight loss. Despite the complete passage through the stoma and rectal route and weight gain, he was lost at the age of 4.5 months due to severe sepsis.

Case 6: A male neonate with prenatal diagnosis as intestinal dilatation, suspected volvulus and meconium cyst was born at the 36th gestational week as 3000 g. The meconium pseudocyst secondary to the intrauterine volvulus and jejunoileal atresia Type II at 65th cm from the Treitz was detected in the exploration on the first day of his life. Volvulated intestine was excised aproximately for 25 cm, and end-to-end anastomosis with 4/1 diameter difference and primary LTS from the proximal dilated loop were performed. The patient tolerated feeding after the postoperative 5th day, and he was discharced on the 30th day when he had complete stomal and rectal passage. At the 3.5th month, the stoma was closed due to the large amount of rectal discharge.

Fecal discharge from the stoma and rectal route was completely achieved in 6 patients at the time of discharge from the hospital. The mean time to rectal and stomal passage was 5.6±1.66 days, and to the initiation of full oral feeding was 8.4±1.41 days. All stomas worked without any complications. Amount of rectal discharge was lower than the stomal passage in all cases initially, but during the discharge of patients amount of the rectal discharge was higher than the discharge from the stoma The mean time to discharge was 21.6±13.01 days. The causes of death of two cases were not related with their stomas, and parents of both cases were second-degree relatives (both of them were cousins). These cases had jejunal

n	Gender	Diagnosis	1. operation and anastomosis	From Treitz (cm)	Diameter Difference	Lateral T-Stoma	Oral İntake (day)	Before Stoma/ Discharge (day)	Stoma Closure
1	Male	Meconium cyst, Type3aJIA	end-to-oblique	50.	5/1	secondary	22./7.	30./13.	10. months
2	Female	Type1 JIA	end-to-end	60.	5/1	primary	7.	14.	10. months
3	Male	Type2 JIA	end-to-end	70.	6/1	secondary	44./8.	56./15.	5. months
4	Male	Meconium Cyst: Meconium İleus, Volvulus, Perforation	end-to-end	50.	5/1	primary	10.	44. exitus	exitus
5	Male	Gastroschisis with İntrauterin (Jejunum) Perforation	primary repair with end-stoma	60.	3/1	secondary	78./10.	98./22. sepsis exitus	exitus
6	Male	Meconium Cyst: Volvulus, Tip2 JIA	end-to-end	65.	4/1	primary	5.	30.	3.5 months

Table 1. The demographic characteristics, diagnoses, operations and final results of our 6 patients.

n=6	Stool passage from	Oral intake
Mean day	5,6	8,4
Standart deviation	±1,66	±1,41

perforations secondary to intrauterine volvulus, and possibly cystic fibrosis disease.

Biopsies obtained from stoma edge and rectum were reported as ganglion-positive in all cases. The demographic characteristics, diagnoses, operations and final results of the patients are summarized in Table 1.

DISCUSSION

In Type 1 and Type 2 atresia where the length of the distal intestine is sufficient, removal of the adynamic dilated bowel is recommended for anastomotic safety and passage. However, the slightest resection in Type 3b and Type 4 jejunoileal atresia, or complicated intrauterine atresia, may aggravate the short bowel condition. Atresia, such as the presence of meconium peritonitis with Type 3b and Type 4 jejunoileal atresia called severe intestinal atresia requires long-lasting parenteral nutrition with higher mortality rates and re-operation ^(10,11).

Treatment of cases with intestinal atresia include primary anastomosis and/or the stoma opening. Both of these techniques have its potential complications as well as variable success rates (12-15). In cases where a stoma needs to be opened, different stoma opening methods have been defined in consideration of the length of the intestine up to the stoma as well as facilitating stool passage distally. The Mikulicz double-barreled enterostomy is preferred by some because complete evacuation of thickened meconium is not necessary and intraabdominal anastomosis is avoided, thereby preventing the risk of anastomotic leakage ⁽⁴⁾. In addition, the bowel can be opened after complete closure of the abdominal wound, thereby reducing the risk of intraperitoneal contamination. A distal chimney enterostomy, described by Bishop and Koop, involves resection with anastomosis between the end of the proximal segment and the side of the distal segment of bowel. The opposite of the Bishop-Koop enterostomy is the proximal enterostomy described by Santulli and Blanc (4-6). Like the distal chimney enterostomy, catheter inserted into distal limb is pulled out through the stoma, thus providing

means of irrigating the distal bowel. Performing a Santulli or Bishop-Koop type enterostomy allows progressive transanastomotic enteral feeding by slight flow of luminal nutrients, which has a trophic influence on the distal intestinum and stimulated maturity of bowel motility and function (4-6,10-15). Bishop-Koop ileostomy shortened the median hospital stay and TPN duration in severe intestinal atresia ⁽¹³⁾. Bishop-Koop or Santulli ileostomies can be preferred as a more effective method than divided stoma in patients with meconium ileus, intestinal atresia and necrotizing enterocolitis ⁽¹³⁾. Despite medical and surgical management, cases with short bowel syndrome (SBS) and discrepancy between the luminal diameters of proximal small bowel and distal colon, have persistent feeding intolerance; and the apparent disadvantage with these techniques is the presence of a high output stoma and the inherent risk of dehydration ⁽⁴⁾.

The lateral T-stoma procedure developed by Aysenur Celayir. involves end- to- end anastomosis between proximal and distal segments and tapering a part of the antimesenteric side of the dilated proksimal segment as a stoma. Actually LTS can be considered as a modification of the Santulli procedure. Lateral T-stoma is more advantageous than the Santulli procedure; since the anastomosis and tapering suture line remain under the stoma in the lateral T-stoma technique, and also complications such as anastomotic leak or detachment are not observed.

In the lateral T-stoma procedure, since the disadvantages of adynamic ileal loop are eliminated by tapering the large adynamic loop at the proximal of the lateral T-stoma as inspired by Santulli or Bishop-Koop ileostomy, the possibility of leakage from sutures decreases. Thus sutures of the tapering and anastomosis are located approximately 3-4 cm distally from the stoma which reduces the risk of anastomotic leakage from sutures. This tecnique provides the enteral continuity and anastomotic line and tapering line retain its distal position for treatment or inspection. Secondarily since the diameter of the intestine proximal to the anastomosis created by the tapering is larger at least as wide as

the distal bowel, easy transition to the distal part is achieved. This method, which was applied for the first time in a secondary case, was thought to be useful in the treatment of high jejunal atresia with a large diameter difference between the blind ends. It was thought that this procedure can be applied primarily in cases with an increased difference between luminal diameters.

A high-output stoma occurred in all patients after creation of a lateral T-stoma. In all patients with LTS, functions of stomas were good after stomas matured, with regression of the mucosal edema and restart of bowel movement, and gastrointestinal passages under the level of stoma were opened, and rectal outputs were much more than the stomal outputs in all patients. No patient with lateral T-stoma required premature closure of the stoma thanks to achievement of a high-output stoma. Surgical choice for lateral T-stoma procedure allowed maintenance of enteral continuity with the distal anastomosis and tapered suture lines, therefor were provided in reducing the risk of short bowel syndrome and the duration of TPN and hospitalization even in "severe" cases.

Anastomotic leaks are serious complications occurring after repair of intestinal atresia. The high incidence of anastomotic leaks in apple peel atresia (14%) compared with the other types of intestinal atresia (4%) is due to inadequate blood supply at the anastomotic site owing to its retrograde blood supply provided by only a single artery ⁽¹¹⁾. Due to the large diameter difference in high jejunoileal atresia and the long suture line in tapering, anastomotic leaks can be seen at very high rates. Some studies have reported that half of the cases of sepsis were caused by anastomotic leakage, and therefore a functional anastomosis appears to be a key prognostic factor for the early survival of these children (11). Since the patency of the passage could not be achieved due to the adynamic bowel loop at the proximal of the anastomosis because of the high difference in luminal diameters, the LTS technique was applied in two cases as a secondary procedure. Anastomotic leakage did not develop in any patient after the creation of the LTS as primary or secondary procedure.

According to preliminary results of our six cases; LTS can be applied as a primary alternative in appropriately selected cases, and it can be safely applied as a secondary procedure to all other cases in functional obstruction with greater difference in luminal diameters. Although the number of our cases is not sufficient yet, according to our preliminary results, the opening of gastrointestinal passage was achieved in cases in which LTS was applied as primary or secondary procedures. In these patients, the use of a lateral T-stoma in continuity as a salvage method to decompress the proximal intestine with or without maintaining maximal intestinal length can be proposed. In addition, a rectal biopsy was performed in all cases to exclude a possible Hirschsprung disease or neuronal intestinal dysplasia before closing the neonatal stoma. In cases with lateral T-stoma, it is also possible to close the lateral T-stoma without biopsy in cases where the stoma is closed with dressing and the rectal passage is seen to be uneventful. Therefore, lateral T-stoma seems to be more advantageous compared to other methods in neanatal intestinal obstructions with increasd difference in luminal diameters in terms of ease of application and decreasing the need for rectal biopsy.

In selected cases of candidates carrying higher risk for developing short bowel syndrome such as jejunoileal atresia, total colonic aganglionosis or meconium ileus where difference between the diameters of proximal distal ends is greater than 5/1, the lateral T-stoma procedure seems to be a promising option. LTS is a feasible and safe surgical chois for the management of congenital anomalies resulting in SBS. LTS provides early intestinal continuity, creates intestinal tapering from congenitally dilated intestinal loop, and appears to prevent the need for creating interval stomas and their associated loss of intestinal length in newborns with congenital SBS. However, additional studies with recent changes in SBS treatment emphasizing intestinal rehabilitation are needed to assess long-term impact on bowel adaptation of the lateral T-stoma performed in neonates prior to adoption of this method.

Ethics Committee Approval: Zeynep Kamil Gynecology and Pediatrics Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee approval was obtained (18.09.2019/91).

Acknowledgements: Authors thank Alberto Peña for valuable ideas and comments during the preparation of this manuscript.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

Funding: The authors declared that this study has not received any financial support.

Informed Consent: Obtained.

REFERENCES

- 1. Carroll RE, Benedetti E, Schowalter JP, Buchman AL. Management and Complications of Short Bowel Syndrome: An Updated Review. Curr Gastroenterol Rep. 2016;18(7):40. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11894-016-0511-3
- Jarkman C, Salö M. Predictive Factors for Postoperative Outcome in Children with Jejunoileal Atresia. Surg J. 2019;5:e131-e6.

https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0039-1697628

- Stollmana TH, De Blaauwa I, Wijnena MHWA, Van Der Staaka FHJM, Rieua PNMA, Draaismab JMT, Wijnena RMH. Decreased mortality but increased morbidity in neonates with jejunoileal atresia; a study of 114 cases over a 34-year period. J Pediatr Surg. 2009;44:217-21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2008.10.043
- Sehgal S, Sandler AD, Chahine AA, Mohan P. Ostomy in Continuity: A Novel Approach for the Management of Children with Complex Short Bowel Syndrome. J Pediatr Surg. 2018;53(10):1989-95.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2018.02.059

5. Bishop HC, Koop CE. Management of meconium ileus; resection, Roux-en-Y anastomosis and ileostomy irrigation with pancreatic enzymes. Ann Surg. 1957;145:410-4.

https://doi.org/10.1097/00000658-195703000-00017

- 6. Santulli TV, Blanc WA. Congenital atresia of the intestine: pathogenesis and treatment. Ann Surg. 1961;154:939-48.
- O'Neill JA, Grosfeld JL, Boles ET, et. al. Surgical treatment of meconium ileus. Am J Surg. 1970;119:99-105. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9610(70)90019-X
- Harberg FJ, Senekjian EK, Pokorny WJ. Treatment of uncomplicated meconium ileus via T-tube ileostomy. J Pediatr Surg. 1981;16:61-3. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3468(81)80117-0
- Fitzgerald R, Conlon K. Use of the appendix stump in the treatment of meconium ileus. J Pediatr Surg. 1989;24:899-900.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3468(89)80591-3

 Gonzalez-Hernandez J, Prajapati P, Ogola G, Channabasappa N, Drews B, Piper HG. Predicting time to full enteral nutrition in children after significant bowel resection. J Pediatr Surg. 2017;52:764-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2017.01.038

 Peng Y, Zheng H, He Q, Wang Z, Zhang H, Chaudhari PBK, Zhong W, Yu J. Is the Bishop-Koop procedure useful in severe jejunoileal atresia? J Pediatr Surg. 2018;53:1914-7.

- https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2018.03.027 12. Hasan MDS, Mitul AR, Karim S, Kazi Md Noor-Ul Ferdous KMDNU, Islam MK. Comparison of T Tube Ileostomy and Bishop Koop Ileostomy for the Management of Uncomplicated Meconium Ileus. J Neonatal Surg. 2017;6(3):56. https://doi.org/10.21699/jns.v6i3.617
- Martynov I, Raedecke J, Klima-Frysch J, Kluwe W, Schoenberger J. The outcome of Bishop-Koop procedure compared to divided stoma in neonates with meconium ileus, congenital intestinal atresia and necrotizing enterocolitis. Medicine. 2019;98(27):e16304. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.00000000016304
- 14. Dalla Vecchia LK, Grosfeld JL, West KW, et al. Intestinal atresia and stenosis: a 25-year experience with 277 cases. Arch Surg. 1998;133(5):490-6. https://doi.org/10.1001/archsurg.133.5.490
- O'keefe SJD, Buchman AL, Fishbein TM, Jeejeebhoy KN, Jeppesen PB, Shaffer J. Short Bowel Syndrome and Intestinal Failure: Consensus Definitions and Overview. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;4:6-10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cgh.2005.10.002

Long-Term Follow-up Results of Children Undergoing Achalasia Surgery

Akalazya Nedeniyle Ameliyat Edilen Çocukların Uzun Dönem Sonuçları

Kutay Bahadır © Ergun Ergun © Anar Jafarov © Merve Bülbül © Gülnur Göllü © Meltem Bingöl-Koloğlu © Aydın Yağmurlu © Murat Çakmak © Ufuk Ateş ©

ABSTRACT

Objective: Achalasia is a disease characterized by lower esophageal sphincter motility disorder. Whereas there is no clear algorithm in treating achalasia in children, Heller myotomy is known to be as the most effective method. Gastroesophageal reflux after myotomy is a frequently reported complication. Therefore, the fundoplication procedure should be added to the myotomy simultaneously. Our study aimed to present the results of patients who underwent Heller myotomy and fundoplication for achalasia.

Materails and Methods: Twelve patients who underwent laparoscopic Heller myotomy with the diagnosis of achalasia between the 2006 and 2019 have been included in the study.

Results: There were 12 children. 75% of them were male, and 25% were female. Laparoscopic Heller myotomy and antireflux procedure were applied to all patients. The average nasogastric withdrawal time was 1.75 days, the average time to start feeding was 2.25 days. The average hospital stay was 6.75 days. Dysphagia persisted in 3 patients who underwent Dor fundoplication and in 1 patient who underwent Toupet fundoplication at postoperative 3rd-week controls. It was observed that the symptoms improved after the one-time endoscopic dilatation procedure.

Conclusion: Heller myotomy is gold standard method in the treatment of achalasia in children. We believe that partial fundoplication added to myotomy reduces the risk of GER.

Keywords: Esophageal achalasia, heller myotomy, fundoplication

ÖZ

Amaç: Akalazya, alt özofagus sfinkterinde motilite bozukluğuyla karaterize bir hastalıktır. Çocuklarda akalazya tedavisinde net bir algoritma olamamakla birlikte Heller miyotomisi en etkili yöntem olarak kabul edilmektedir. Miyotomi sonrası gastroözofageal reflü sık bildirilen bir komplikasyondur. Bu nedenle miyotomiye eş zamanlı olarak fundoplikasyon prosedürü eklenebilir. Çalışmamızda akalazya nedeniyle Heller myotomi ve fundoplikasyon yapılan hastaların sonuçlarının sunulması amaçlanmıştır.

Yöntem: Kliniğimizde 2006-2019 yılları arasında akalazya tanısı ile laparoskopik Heller miyotomisi uygulanan 12 hasta çalışmaya dahil edildi.

Bulgular: Olguların %75'i erkek, %25'i kızdı. Hastalara laparoskopik Heller miyotomisi ve antireflü prosedürü uygulandı. Ortalama nazogastrik çekilme süresi 1,75 gün, ortalama beslenmeye başlama zamanı 2,25 gündü. Ortalama hastane yatış süresi 6,75 gündü. Dor fundoplikasyonu uygulanan 3 hastada ve Toupet fundoplikasyonu uygulanan 1 hastada postoperatif 3. hafta kontrollerinde disfajinin devam ettiği görüldü. Tek seferlik endoskopik dilatasyon işlemi sonrası semptomların düzeldiği izlendi.

Sonuç: Heller miyotomi çocuklarda akalazya tedavisinde altın standart yöntemdir. Miyotomiye eklenen parsiyel fundoplikasyonun GÖR riskini azalttığını düşünüyoruz.

Anahtar kelimeler: Özofageal akalazya, heller miyotomi, fundoplikasyon

Received: 08.03.2021 Accepted: 31.05.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Bahadir K, Ergun E, Jafarov A, et al. Longterm follow-up results of children undergoing achalasia surgery. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):309-13.

Ufuk Ateş

Ankara Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Çocuk Cerrahisi Anabilim Dalı, Ankara, Türkiye Mufukates@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0001-6591-7168

K. Bahadır 0000-0002-4492-5262 Kırıkkale Yüksek İhtisas Devlet Hastanesi Çocuk Cerrahisi Anabilim Dalı, Kırıkkale, Türkiye

E. Ergun 0000-0001-8806-4022 A. Jafarov 0000-0003-0088-8209 M. Bülbül 0000-0003-1541-0670 G. Göllü 0000-0001-8163-2226 M. Bingöl-Koloğlu 0000-0001-7726-7633 A. Yağmurlu 0000-0002-3294-4482 M. Çakmak 0000-0002-4870-8361 Ankara Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Çocuk Cerrahisi Anabilim Dalı, Ankara, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY) **Research Article**

INTRODUCTION

Achalasia is a pathology characterized by degeneration of myenteric neurons that innervate the lower end of the esophagus and characterized by a motility disorder in the esophagus ^(1,2). It is a rare disease in children and its annual incidence is 0.11/100,000 ^(2,3). Although its etiology is not fully elucidated, it is thought to be autoimmunemediated situation connected with viral infections ⁽⁴⁾. It has also been shown to be associated with trisomy 21 and Triple-A Syndrome (Achalasia, Alachymia, and Adrenal Insufficiency) (4,5). Vomiting, loss of appetite and chronic cough may be the initial symptoms in children under five years of age, and it progressive dysphagia, regurgitation, chest pain, and growth retardation in older children (2,3,5). The diagnosis may usually be made clinically. However, since the symptoms are generally interpreted in favor of gastroesophageal reflux (GER) due to its rarity, diagnosis is often delayed ⁽⁴⁾. The definitive diagnosis is made by esophageal manometry, contrast studies and endoscopic examinations ⁽³⁾.

The treatment of achalasia aims to relieve the symptoms by eliminating the obstruction in the lower esophageal sphincter with relaxation disorder ⁽⁵⁾. For this purpose, pharmacological treatment such as calcium channel blocker and botulinum toxin injection, mechanical or pneumatic dilatation, open or laparoscopic esophagomyotomy (Heller Myotomy) can be used in treatment (4-6). Pharmacological treatment options are not preferred in the pediatric population because of their short-term effectiveness, and calcium channel blockers have side effects such as headache and dizziness ⁽⁴⁾. Although publications are reporting that pneumatic balloon dilatation is as effective as Heller myotomy in adult achalasia patients, it is not recommended for use in children because it is not designed for pediatric use (7). Heller myotomy is considered as the most effective method in the treatment of achalasia ^(4,6). GER is a frequently reported complication after Heller myotomy. Therefore, the fundoplication procedure is usually added to this Heller myotomy ⁽⁴⁾.

Our study aimed to present the results of patients

who underwent laparoscopic Heller myotomy and fundoplication due to achalasia.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Twelve patients with a diagnosis of achalasia who underwent laparoscopic Heller myotomy between 2006 and 2019 were included in the study. This study was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration and with the permission of the local ethics committee (No: I11-682-20) Demographic data, symptoms at the time of application, methods used in diagnosis, operation details (antireflux surgery added to myotomy, intraoperative complications), length of hospital stay, surgery complications, recurrence and follow-up results were reviewed retrospectively.

Preoperative Management

Patients who presented with a pre-diagnosis of achalasia were diagnosed by preoperative contrast studies and endoscopy (Figure 1). With the induction of anesthesia, a nasogastric catheter with a size suitable for the patient's age was inserted, and prophylaxis at a dose of 100 mg/kg/day of ceftriaxone was administered.

Surgical Technique

The patients were placed in a supine position under general anesthesia and prepared for the laparoscopic approach. A 5 mm (millimeter) camera trocar was inserted through the umbilicus and intraabdominal space was inflated with carbon dioxide up to 10-14 mmHg according to the age of the patient. 5 mm working trocars were inserted from the right and left hypochondriac region from the 3 cm superolateral of the umbilicus under camera guidance. A 5 mm incision was made for liver retraction in the epigastric region, and a Nathanson retractor was inserted. The adequate vision was provided by retracting the liver. In esophageal dissection, only the anterior surface was dissected, preserving the posterior and lateral physiological adhesions. Appropriate abdominal esophagus was obtained and myotomy was performed from the

gastroesophageal junction towards the distal esophagus. Myotomy was completed by cutting the muscle tissue up to the mucosa with the help of hook cautery. Saline was given to the area where myotomy was performed. At the same time, possible perforation controls were made by blowing air through a nasogastric catheter. Afterward, according to the surgeon's preference, an anti-reflux procedure was performed with Dor (Anterior partial fundoplication) or Toupet (Posterior partial fundoplication). Dor fundoplication is performed by wrapping the stomach 180 degrees around the anterior of esophagus. If Toupet procedure is performed, short gastric vessels are divided minimmaly, posterior part of the esophagus is dissected for fundus mobilization and fundus is wrapped 270 degrees around the posterior part of the esophagus. The procedure was completed by suturing the port incisions.

Postoperative Management

Generally, the patients' nasogastric catheters were removed on the first postoperative day, and oral fluid intake was allowed on the second day. Patients were recommended to feed a soft food diet for three weeks. Children were recommended to have outpatient visits at postoperative 3rd week, 6th and 24th months. Gastrointestinal tract contraswt studies and/or esophagoscopy was performed in case of residual symptoms.

RESULTS

Between 2006-2019, 12 patients underwent surgery due to lower esophageal achalasia. Nine (75%) of the patients were male, and 3 (25%) were female. The median age of the patients was 12 years (1-17 years). Triple-A syndrome was found in 1 patient. All patients applied with symptoms of dysphagia. Additionally, 3 patients had vomiting, and 2 patients had retrosternal painsymptoms. Endoscopic balloon dilatation was performed initiallyfor 4 children in different centers. Laparoscopic Heller myotomy and antireflux surgery were performed in all of the patients. Dor fundoplication was performed in 4 patients and Toupet fundoplication in 8. There were no intraoperative complications. The average nasogastric withdrawal time was 1.75 days (1-3 days). The average feeding start time was 2.25 days (2-5 days). The average hospital stay was 6.75 (3-19 days) days. The average follow-up time was 6.25 years (1-14 years). It was observed that dysphagia symptoms persisted in the postoperative 3rd-week control in 3 patients who underwent Dor partial fundoplication and in 1 patient who underwent Toupet partial fundoplication. The children underwent one time endoscopic dilatation and did not have any further symptoms.



Figure 1. Preoperative esophageal stomach image taken for the diagnosis of achalasia.

DISCUSSION

Achalasia is an esophageal motility disorder that results in the inability to relax and peristalsis in the lower esophagus sphincter due to the pathology in the inhibitory ganglion cells in the myenteric plexus ^(8,9). The study aims to show the results of patients who underwent Heller myotomy and antireflux surgery due to achalasia.

There are options such as calcium channel blockers such as nifedipine, botulinum toxin injection, endoscopic balloon dilatation, and surgical myotomy in the treatment of achalasia ^(3,5,6). Although there is no consensus about which is the gold standard treatment, the treatment option with the highest success rate is Heller myotomy ^(8,9). The short duration of calcium channel blocker and botulinum toxin injection effectiveness is seen as a disadvantage of pharmacological treatment ^(4,10,11). In addition, although the short-term success rate in the treatment of achalasia is high, there are not enough studies in the literature regarding the optimal dose of botulinum toxin injection in pediatric patients ⁽⁸⁾. Calcium channel blockers are not preferred in pediatric patients in the treatment of achalasia due to their side effects such as headache and dizziness ⁽⁴⁾.

Although successful results have been published for endoscopic balloon dilatation used in adult series treatment, there are not enough publications about the success rate in pediatric patients (11). Besides, it is not recommended to be used for treatment purposes in children under 5 years of age because of the technical difficulties (7,11). Surgical myotomy becomes a priority in the treatment of pediatric patients due to complications such as recurrence of symptoms within the first year after balloon dilatation and the risk of perforation at a rate of 4-12% ^(9,11,12). In the first 4 patients in our series, endoscopic dilatation was applied primarily as a treatment. The recurrence of the patients' symptoms after the treatment led to myotomy as the first choice of treatment. Also, laparoscopic Heller myotomy is the preferred method in achalasia surgery because it gives early nutrition opportunity, the advantage of less analgesic need, it shortens the length of hospital stay, has better cosmetic results and shorter return to normal life⁽¹³⁾.

GER is a common complication after Heller myotomy in patients with achalasia. In the literature while some authors argue that an antireflux surgery should generally be added to the Heller myotomy to prevent this complication, some authors argue that dysphagia will recur, and therefore antireflux surgery should not be added ^(4,8,14,15). The antireflux surgery procedure was performed simultaneously with myotomy in the present study. Dysphagia presented in four patients, and it resolved with endoscopic balloon dilatation in one session. There were not postoperative GER findings in any patient. A partial antireflux procedure may respond these arguments since it may prevent reflux and also not cause dysphagia. Dor and Toupet fundoplications may both be performed but the authors' prefer Dor fundoplication in case of intraoperative esophageal perforations since it may prevent esophageal leakage. This suggestion may only be hypothetical since we did not encounter any esophageal perforations in our series.

Another controversial issue is that which fundoplication procedure will be added to Heller myotomy simultaneously ⁽¹⁴⁾. Considering the literature, the most preferred surgical procedure has been reported as 360 ° total Nissen fundoplication, 270° Toupet posterior partial fundoplication, and 180° Dor anterior partial fundoplication ⁽¹⁴⁾. Some authors argue that the presence of motility impairment and total Nissen fundoplication in achalasia patients will increase esophageal emptying more than partial fundoplications. Therefore, there will be a symptom of permanent dysphagia ⁽¹⁴⁾. In their 10-year series published by Topart et al., it was reported that there were 82% recurrent dysphagia ⁽¹⁶⁾. In the 5-year series published by Rebecchi et al., it was reported that the recurrent dysphagia symptom was higher in patients who underwent Nissen total fundoplication compared to patients who underwent Dor anterior partial fundoplication ⁽¹⁷⁾. The advantages of toupet posterior partial fundoplication and Dor anterior partial fundoplication over each other have not been demonstrated in the literature⁽¹⁴⁾. Therefore, we think that surgeons should choose one of these procedures according to their experience and preference.

The study's limitation is that the two groups that underwent partial fundoplication were not statistically compared because of the small number of patients.

Heller myotomy is gold standard method in the treatment of achalasia in children. Partial fundoplication added to myotomy may reduce the risk of GER and dysphagia.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ankara University Ethics Committee approval was obtained (24.12.2020/682-20).

Conflict of Interest: The authors report no proprietary or commercial interest in any product mentioned or concept discussed in this article.

Funding: None.

Informed Consent: Informed consent was obtained from the patients family with regards they could be used in the scientific study before the operation.

REFERENCES

 Bloomston M, Boyce W, Mamel J, Albrink M, Murr M, Durkin A, Rosemurgy A. Videoscopic Heller myotomy for achalasia

 Results beyond short-term follow-up. J Surg Res. 2000;92(2):150-6.

https://doi.org/10.1006/jsre.2000.5886

- Lee CW, Kays DW, Chen MK, Islam S. Outcomes of treatment of childhood achalasia. J Pediatr Surg. 2010;332(4):927-32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpedsurg.2010.02.086
- Franklin AL. Childhood achalasia: A comprehensive review of disease, diagnosis and therapeutic management. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;6(4):105. https://doi.org/10.4253/wige.v6.i4.105
- van Lennep M, van Wijk MP, Omari TIM, Benninga MA, Singendonk MMJ. Clinical management of pediatric achalasia. Expert Rev of Gastroenterol and Hepatol. 2018;12(4):391-404.

https://doi.org/10.1080/17474124.2018.1441023. Epub 2018 Feb 26.

- Meyer A, Catto-Smith A, Crameri J, Simpson D, Alex G, Hardikar W, Cameron D, Oliver M. Achalasia: Outcome in children. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2017;32(2):395-400. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgh.13484
- Litle VR. Laparoscopic Heller Myotomy for Achalasia: A Review of the Controversies. Ann Thorac Surg. 2008;85(2):743-6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.athoracsur.2007.12.004

 Nabi Z, Ramchandani M, Chavan R, Darisetty S, Kalapala R, Shava U, Tandan M, Kotla R, Reddy N. Outcome of peroral endoscopic myotomy in children with achalasia. Surg Endosc. 2019;33(11):3656-64.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00464-018-06654-1. Epub 2019 Jan 22.

8. Divarci E. Esophageal Functional Disorders in Children.

Turkiye Klin J Pediatr Surg-Special Top. 2015;5(2):47-53. Avaible From: https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/281632867_Cocuklarda_Ozofagus_Fonksiyon_ Bozukluklari

- Imperiale TF, O'Connor JB, Vaezi MF, Richter JE. A costminimization analysis of alternative treatment strategies for achalasia. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000;95(10):2737-45. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1572-0241.2000.03181.x
- Guvenc H, Avtan L, Ekingen G, Sozubir S, Günaltay N, Senel U. Laparoscopic Heller Esophagomyotomy Without Fundoplicatin in Pediatric Achalasia Patients. End Lap ve Minimal Invaziv Cerrahi Derg. 2002;9(3):171-4. Avaible from: https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/290169161_Laparoscopic_Heller_ esophagomyotomy_in_pediatric_achalasia_disease
- Di Nardo G, Rossi P, Oliva S, Aloi M, Cozzi D, Frediani S, Redler A, Mallardo S, Ferrari F, Cucchiara S. Pneumatic balloon dilation in pediatric achalasia: Efficacy and factors predicting outcome at a single tertiary pediatric gastroenterology center. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76(5):927-32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gie.2012.06.035. Epub 2012 Aug 21.
- Zaheed Hussain S, Thomas R, Tolia V. A review of achalasia in 33 children. Dig Dis Sci. 2002;47(11):2538-43. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1020572328777
- Patti MG, Pellegrini CA, Horgan S, Arcerito M, Omelanczuk P, Tamburini A, Diener U, Eubanks TR, Way LW. Minimally invasive surgery for achalasia: An 8-year experience with 168 patients. Ann Surg. 1999;230(4):587-93. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000658-199910000-00014
- Di Corpo M, Farrell TM, Patti MG. Laparoscopic Heller Myotomy: A Fundoplication Is Necessary to Control Gastroesophageal Reflux. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech. 2019;29(6):721-5.
- https://doi.org/10.1089/lap.2019.0155. Epub 2019 Apr 19. 15. Diamantis T, Pikoulis E, Felekouras E. Tsigris C, Arvelakis A, Karavokyros I, Bastounis E. Laparoscopic esophagomyotomy
- for achalasia without a complementary antireflux procedure. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech. 2006;16(4):345-9. https://doi.org/10.1089/lap.2006.16.345
- Topart P, Deschamps C, Taillefer R, Duranceau A. Long-term effect of total fundoplication on the myotomized esophagus. Ann Thorac Surg. 1992;54(6):1046-51. https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-4975(92)90068-F
- Rebecchi F, Giaccone C, Farinella E, Campaci R, Morino M. Randomized controlled trial of laparoscopic heller myotomy plus dor fundoplication versus nissen fundoplication for achalasia long-term results. Ann Surg. 2008; 248(6):1023-30.

https://doi.org/10.1097/SLA.0b013e318190a776

Retrospective Analysis of Hashimoto's Thyroiditis in Children and Adolescents: A Single Center Experience

Hashimoto Tiroiditinin Çocuklarda ve Ergenlerde Geriye Dönük Analizi: Tek Merkez Deneyimi

ABSTRACT

Objective: Hashimoto's thyroiditis is an organ-specific autoimmune disease and the most common cause of goiter and acquired hypothyroidism in children and adolescents in regions devoid of endemic iodine deficiency. In this study, it was aimed to examine the epidemiological, clinical and laboratory features of Hashimoto's thyroiditis and autoimmune diseases accompanying Hashimoto's thyroiditis in children and adolescents.

Methods: We retrospectively examined thyrotropin, free thyroxin, thyroid autoantibodies (thyroid peroxidase and thyroglobulin antibodies), immunoglobulin A (IgA), anti-tissue transglutaminase antibodies (IgA-tTG), and thyroid ultrasonography findings of 108 cases aged 5-18 years with positive anti-thyroid antibodies.

Results: The female/male ratio was 80/28 and 68% of the patients were adolescents. The most common admission complaint was goiter. At the time of diagnosis, the cases had euthyroidism (44.4%), subclinical hypothyroidism (35%), overt hypothyroidism (16.6%), and hyperthyroidism (3.7%). Goiter was detected in 58 (53.7%) cases by thyroid ultrasonography. During the follow-up, overt hypothyroidism developed in 6 patients who had subclinical hypothyroidism and subclinical hypothyroidism developed in 8 patients who had subclinical hypothyroidism became euthyroid. Levothyroxine treatment was administered to 47 (43.5%) patients. Celiac disease was detected in 2 and type 1 diabetes mellitus in 1 patient.

Conclusions: The prevalence of Hashimoto's thyroiditis increases with age both in childhood and adolescence, and thyroid functions tend to deteriorate over time. Therefore, close follow-up and appropriate treatment are important. Although the prevalence of celiac disease is higher in children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis compared to healthy children, the true prevalence of autoimmune diseases accompanying Hashimoto's thyroiditis will be revealed in studies to be conducted in larger patient populations.

Keywords: Hashimoto's thyroiditis, children and adolescents, thyroid function, goiter

ÖZ

Amaç: Hashimato tiroiditi, organa özgü otoimmun bir hastalık olup çocuk ve ergenlerde endemik iyot eksikliğinin bulunmadığı bölgelerde guatr ve kazanılmış hipotiroidinin en sık nedenidir. Bu çalışmada çocuk ve ergenlerde Hashimato tiroiditinin epidemiyolojik, klinik ve laboratuvar özellikleri ve en sık eşlik eden otoimmun hastalıkları irdelemek amaçlandı.

Yöntem: Tiroid otoantikorları (tiroid peroksidaz ve tiroglobulin antikorları) pozitif olan 5-18 yaş arası 108 olgunun tirotropin, serbest tiroksin, doku transglutaminaz Ig A antikoru (dTG-igA) ve tiroid ultrasonografi bulguları retrospektif olarak incelendi. Tiroid fonksiyon durumuna göre gruplandırılan olgular karşılaştırıldı.

Bulgular: Bu çalışmada olguların %68'i ergen ve kadın/erkek oranı 80/28 idi. En yaygın başvuru şıkayeti guatr idi. Tanı anında vakaların %44,4'ünde ötiroidizm, %35'inde subklinik hipotiroidizm, %16,6'sında aşıkar hipotiroidizm ve yaklaşık %3,7'sinde hipertiroidizm saptandı. Olguların 58'inde (%53,7) tiroid ultrasonografi (US) ile guatr tespit edildi. Takip sırasında, ötiroidisi olan 8 hastada subklinik hipotiroidi ve subklinik hipotiroidi açıkar hipotiroidi gelişti. Hipertiroidili tüm hastalar takipte ötiroid hale geldi. Olguların %45,5'i (n=47) levotiroksin tedavisi alıyordu. Hashimato tiroiditi 2 hastada çölyak hastalığı, 1 hastada tip 1 diabetes mellitus eşlik ediyordu.

Sonuç: Çocukluk ve ergenlik döneminde Hashimato tiroiditi prevelansı yaşla birlikte artarken, tiroid fonksiyonları zamanla bozulma eğilimindedir. Bu nedenle bu hastalarda yakın takip ve uygun tedavi önemlidir. Hashimato tiroiditli çocuk ve ergenlerde çölyak hastalığı prevalansı sağlıklı çocuklara göre daha yüksek saptanmakla birlikte Hashimato tiroiditine eşlik eden otoimmün hastalıkların gerçek prevalansının belirlenmesi, daha geniş katılımlı çalışmalar ile mümkün olabilecektir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Hashimato tiroiditi, çocuk ve ergenler, tiroid fonksiyonu, guatr



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY) **Research Article**

Selma Tunç o Behzat Özkan o

Received: 01.04.2021 Accepted: 20.06.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Tunç S, Özkan B. Retrospective analysis of hashimoto's thyroiditis in children and adolescents: A single center experience. izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):314-20.

Selma Tunç

Diyarbakır Çocuk Hastalıkları Hastanesi, Diyarbakır, Türkiye ≤ selma_2365@hotmail.com ORCID: 0000-0001-8466-9104

B. Özkan 0000-0002-9153-8409 İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahis Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, İzmir, Türkiye

INTRODUCTION

Hashimoto's thyroiditis is an organ-specific autoimmune disease associated with other autoimmune diseases. It is the most common cause of goiter and acquired hypothyroidism in children and adolescents in the regions where there is no endemic iodine deficiency⁽¹⁾. Although the prevalence of Hashimoto's thyroiditis varies from region to region, it occurs in 3% of children aged 6-18 years. The female/male ratio is 2-9/1 in children and adolescents and 9/1 in adults. It is most common in the pediatric age group in early and middle adolescence and peaks in girls in the pubertal age group⁽²⁾.

The etiology of Hashimoto's thyroiditis is multifactorial and occurs under the influence of environmental and genetic factors. The fact that it occurs in more than one member of the same family and is more common in monozygotic twins than dizygotic ones in twin studies points to the presence of genetic factors. In Hashimoto's thyroiditis, cellular and humoral responses play a role in the pathogenesis; lymphocytic infiltration of the thyroid gland progresses with fibrosis and leads to increased tissue hardness ⁽³⁾. In the families of 23-46% of children and adolescents affected by Hashimoto's thyroiditis, history of either Hashimoto's thyroiditis or other autoimmune disease has been reported (1-2). The most common clinical finding in Hashimoto's thyroiditis is goiter. Hashimoto's thyroiditis is the most common cause of acquired goiter in children and adolescents. Hashimoto's thyroiditis accounts for 40% of goiters found in adolescents. Affected children may be asymptomatic or present a wide variety of complaints. Thyroid function in Hashimoto's thyroiditis can range from euthyroidism to hypothyroidism or in rare instances to hyperthyroidism ⁽⁴⁾.

Thyroid is the most frequently affected organ in autoimmune diseases. Hashimoto's thyroiditis, an autoimmune disease, may accompany other autoimmune diseases such as alopecia, vitiligo, celiac disease, Addison's disease, type 1 diabetes and polyglandular syndromes ⁽⁵⁾. The aim of this study is to evaluate clinical, epidemiological and laboratory findings in children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis and to determine the prevalence of autoimmune diseases accompanying Hashimoto's thyroiditis.

MATERIAL and METHODS

A total of 108 patients aged 5-18 years who were followed up with the diagnosis of Hashimoto's thyroiditis in the pediatric endocrinology outpatient clinic from 2017 to 2020 were included in the study. The diagnosis of Hashimoto's thyroiditis was made with increased levels of anti-thyroglobulin (anti-TG) and/or anti-thyroid peroxidase (anti-TPO) autoantibodies. Age, complaints at presentation, family history, body weight, height, body mass index (BMI) and laboratory findings of all subjects were recorded retrospectively from the medical records. Body weight and height of all subjects were measured by the same physician (S.T.) using a digital scale (sensitive to 10 grams) (Densi GL 150) with automatic measurement of the height. Body mass index was calculated by dividing body weight by the square of height in meters. Body weight, height and BMI standard deviation scores (SDSs) were obtained using national database ⁽⁶⁾.

Thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH), free thyroxine (fT4), thyroid autoantibodies (anti-TG and anti-TPO) and findings of thyroid ultrasonography (US) performed considering autoimmune thyroiditis were recorded. The tissue transglutaminase IgA (dTG -A) and serum total IgA levels measured considering accompanying autoimmune diseases were recorded. Thyroid volume measured with thyroid US was calculated using the formula; {(R1 x R2 x R3 x 0.5) / 1000} + {(L1 x L2x L3 x 0.5) /1000}.

Note: R's and L's indicate right, and left thyroid lobes, from right to left side, respectively.

Values above the 97th percentile were accepted as goiter ⁽⁷⁾. Serum fT4 and TSH levels were measured using the electro chemiluminescence method (Cobas 6000 Roche). Patients whose serum TSH and fT4 levels within normal reference values (fT4: 0.9-1.67 ng/dL, and TSH: 0.6-4.9 μ IU/ml, respectively) were accepted as euthyroidism. Elevated TSH, but decreaed fT4 were considered as hypothyroidism while elevated TSH but normal fT4 levels as subclinical hypothyroidism ⁽⁸⁾. Patients with large goiter accompanied by either overt or subclinical hypothyroidism, or even normal thyroid hormones received levothyroxine treatment in case of globus and/or compression findings. Serum anti-TPO and anti-TG levels were measured using the electro chemiluminescence method (Cobas 6000 Roche). The normal reference range was considered as 0-13 IU/mL for anti-TPO and 0-38 IU/mL for anti-TG.

Serum dTG-IgA was studied by micro ELISA method and 0-10 RU/mL was considered the normal reference range. Serum IgA was studied by immunoturbidimetric method using AU5800 autoanalyzer. Normal reference intervals were determined by age and gender. The cases were divided into groups according to the thyroid functions at admission (euthyroidism, subclinical hypothyroidism, hypothyroidism, hyperthyroidism). Ethics committee approval was obtained for this study.

Statistical analysis

SPSS 21.0 package program was used for all statistical analysis. Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk tests were used to determine the normal distribution. Descriptive statistics were used. Mean (± SD) values of continuous, and categorical variables were calculated. Student's t-test was applied for comparing two groups and Anova test was applied for comparing more than two groups. The chi-square test was used to compare percentages. A p value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

The study group consisted of 108 patients including 80 girls (74%) 28 boys (26%), of whom 68% were pubertal. Sixty-four patients (59%) had a family history of autoimmune thyroid disease. The mean age at diagnosis was 12.2 ± 2.8 years. The mean height SDS was 0.39 ± 0.98 and mean BMI SDS was 0.34 ± 1.2 . In our study, the most common complaint at presentation was swelling in the neck, followed by weight gain, weakness and fatigue, dry hair, muscle weakness and intolerance to cold. Fifteen percent of the cases were referred from other clinics due to impaired thyroid function tests with an accompanying goiter in 25% of them (n=4). The complaints of the cases at admission are summarized in Table 1.

Anti-TPO was positive in 95%, and anti-TG in 87% of the cases. At the time of diagnosis, the patients had euthyroidism (n:48; 44.4%) had, 38 (35%) subclinical hypothyroidism (n:38; 35%), overt hypothyroidism (n:18; 16.6%) and hyperthyroidism (n:4; 3.7%). Goiter was detected in 47 (43.5%) cases by physical examination, and in 58 (53.7%) cases by thyroid US. In 88% (n=95) of the cases, the thyroid parenchyma was heterogeneous due to fibrosis and

Table 1. Complaints of patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis.

Complaints	n	%	Complaints	n	%
Swelling in the neck	49	43.5	Hair loss	16	15
Fatigue-weakness	42	39	Thyroid dysfunction	16	15
Increased weight	38	35	Loss of appetite	15	14
Dry hair	25	23	Decreased academic success	14	13
Muscle weakness	24	22	Constipation	13	12
Intolerance to cold	17	16	Nervousness	11	12
Dry skin	16	15	Easy nail splitting	9	8.3

Table 2. Comparison of the groups according to thyroid function status.

	Euthyroidism n=48	Subclinical hypothyroidism n=38	Overt hypothyroidism n=18	Hyperthyroidism n=4	р
Mean (±SD) age (years)	12.1±2.5	12.6±2.1	13.3±1.8	12.5±2.2	0.620
Sex(female/male)	38/10	30/8	14/4	3/1	0.340
Pubertal status (%)	67%	63%	64%	66%	0.165
Goiter (PE) (n)	21 (43.7%)	16 (42%)	8 (44.4%)	2 (50%)	0.324
Goiter (US)	26 (54%)	20 (52.6%)	10 (55.5%)	2 (50%)	0.850
anti-TPO (IU/mL)	114±91	482±123	774±226	561±109	0.018

PE: physical examination, US: ultrasonography.

hypoechogenic areas, and in 12% (n=13) of the cases it was homogeneous. Moreover, with US, pseudonodular appearance was detected in 90 (83%), and true nodules (13 solitary, 5 multinodules) in 18 (17%) cases. The patients with thyroid nodules had euthyroidism (n:10; 55.5%), subclinical hypothyroidism (n:5; 27.7%), and overt hypothyroidism (n:3; 16.6%). Thyroid receptor antibody (TRab) was negative in all patients with hyperthyroidism. The characteristics of the cases grouped according to thyroid functions are shown in Table 2. The mean age, gender and pubertal status of the cases were similar in both groups (p=0.620, p=0.340, and p=0.165, respectively). There was no statistical difference between the groups in terms of prevalence of goiter detected by both physical examination and thyroid US (p=0.324, and p=0.85, respectively). The patients were compared according to the presence of goiter detected by ultrasound (Table 3). There was no significant difference between the groups in terms of anthropometric, clinical and laboratory parameters according to the presence of goiter. Mean serum TPO-ab titer was higher in patients with overt/subclinical hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism than in patients with euthyroidism (mean values: 774±226, 561±109, 482±123, and 114±91 IU/ml, ρ=0.018, respectively). After 3 years of follow-up, while 15.7% (n=6) of the patients who had subclinical hypothyroidism at presentation developed overt hypothyroidism, 8 patients with

Table 3. Comparison of the groups according to the presence of goiter.

	Goiter (+) n=58	Goiter (-) n=50	р
Mean age (years)	12.8±2.6	11.9±2.4	0.323
Female/male (n)	36/22	30/20	0.816
BMI SDS	0.28±0.9	0.24±1.1	0.160
Pubertal / prepubertal (n)	33/25	28/22	0.620
Anti-TPO (IU/mL)	642±113	581±99	0.265
Thyroid function status (n)			
Euthyroidism	26	22	0.920
Subclinical Hypothyroidsm	20	18	0.625
Overt hypothyroidsm	10	8	0.720
Hyperthyroidism	2	2	-

BMI: Body mass index, SDS: standard deviation score, Anti-TPO: anti-thyroid peroxidase.

euthyroidism developed subclinical hypothyroidism. All patients with hyperthyroidism became euthyroid during follow-up. These patients are still being followed up. While 47 (43.5%) cases included in the study were receiving levothyroxine treatment, the mean levothyroxine dose to reach euthyroid state was $1.62\pm0.53 \mu g/kg/day$. When other accompanying autoimmune diseases were evaluated, celiac disease was detected in two, and type 1 diabetes mellitus in one patient.



Figure. Thyroid functions of patients with Hashimoto thyroiditis at baseline and follow-up.

DISCUSSION

Hashimoto's thyroiditis is more common in women, and a female/male ratio varying between 2.1-9.7/1 in childhood and adolescence has been reported ⁽⁹⁾. In our study, the female/male ratio was 2.8/1. Hashimoto's thyroiditis is more common in adolescence. In this study, 68% of the cases were between the ages of 12-15 years. In the literature, age peaks similar to our results have been reported ⁽⁹⁻¹²⁾. Hashimoto's thyroiditis is very rare under 5 years of age. However, rare cases in early childhood have been reported and even in infancy (9-12). In our study, there were no patients younger than 5 years of age. Euthyroidism is the most common thyroid pattern associated with Hashimoto's thyroiditis (20-80%). Dundar et al. (13) reported euthyroidism in 62.8% of children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis, Özen et al.⁽¹⁴⁾ and Tuhan et al.⁽¹⁵⁾ reported euthyroidism in 51.2% and 36.7% of these cases, respectively.

Wasniewska et al. ⁽¹⁶⁾ found euthyroidism in 52.1%, SH in 19.2%, and overt hypothyroidism in 22.2% of the cases in a study involving 608 children

and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis. In our study, the most common thyroid pattern was euthyroidism (44.4%) followed by subclinical and overt hypothyroidism, and hyperthyroidism. The frequency of subclinical hypothyroidism in our study was 35%, which was similar to the rates reported in other studies (26.5%-39.4%) ^(11,17-20).

It has been reported that thyroid functions in children with Hashimoto's thyroiditis are mainly associated with the age of the cases and the possibility of subclinical and overt hypothyroidism increases with age ⁽⁹⁾. Contrarily, it has been reported in the literature that patients with thyroid dysfunction are younger, and this condition has been explained with the view that early onset HT could have a worse prognosis ^(1,15,16). However, in our study, no significant difference was found between age and thyroid functions which may be due to the small number of cases in our study population. Initially, thyroid function of the children with Hashimoto's thyroiditis presenting with both euthyroidism and SH tend to gradually worsen ⁽⁹⁾. In addition, children and adolescents with SH and underlying Hashimoto's thyroiditis have a higher risk of developing hypothyroidism over time compared to children and adolescents with SH without preexisting thyroid disease ⁽⁹⁾. In this study, 15.7% of the patients with SH developed overt hypothyroidism over time during follow-up, while SH developed in 8 cases with euthyroidism.

Although a specific genetic transition has not been identified in Hashimoto's thyroiditis, there is strong evidence that it has a familial inheritance. It has been reported that thyroid antibodies were found to be positive in the first-degree relatives in about half of the cases, and therefore autosomal dominant inheritance was considered. Tuhan et al. ⁽¹⁵⁾ reported that the history of thyroid disease in the first degree relatives of cases with Hashimoto's thyroiditis had been revealed in 47.5% of the cases, Wasniewska et al. ⁽¹⁶⁾ reported its incidence as 31.6%. In our study, a family history of thyroid disease was detected in 59% of the cases. This result is similar to the rates in the literature and has been evaluated as a finding supporting genetic predisposition for Hashimoto's thyroiditis.

In the literature, it has been stated that the most common complaint of the cases is neck swelling ^(4,14,21-23). In a study conducted by Demirbilek et al. ⁽⁹⁾, 54.9% of the cases with a diagnosis of Hashimoto's thyroiditis had asymptomatic goiter and in a study conducted by Matsuura et al. ⁽²⁴⁾ goiter was detected in 71% of the cases. In this study, asymptomatic goiter was the most common complaint in 45.3% of the cases which was consistent with the literature.

Hashimoto's thyroiditis is the most common cause of acquired hypothyroidism in children and adolescents. Its incidence varies between 13-52.4% in different series (17,19,20,25). The frequency of overt hypothyroidism in our study was 16.6%. In studies on children with a diagnosis of Hashimoto's thyroiditis, Alos et al. (11) reported over thypothyroidism in 21.2% and Tuhan et al. ⁽¹⁵⁾ in 17.5% of their cases. The differences in the frequency of hypothyroidism reported in the literature were explained by dietary iodine intake, female/male ratio, average age of the patients, diagnostic criteria, and the time elapsed between the onset of the disease and its diagnosis. Increasing iodine intake with diet, using higher TSH threshold levels for the diagnosis of the disease, and delay in diagnosis contribute to the increase in the estimated frequency of hypothyroidism ⁽⁹⁾.

Hyperthyroidism can also be seen at presentation and it is usually mild. However, some patients may present with thyrotoxicosis (Hashitoxicosis). In this study, hyperthyroidism was detected in 4 cases (3.7%). This rate was slightly lower than the previous reports (7.8-11.7%) ^(9,19,20). This situation may be due to the small number of cases in our study population.

In the literature, it has been reported that patients with thyroid dysfunction are younger ^(1,15,16). The younger age of the patients with thyroid dysfunction has been explained with the view that early-onset Hashimoto's thyroiditis may have a more severe course ⁽¹⁶⁾. However, when the cases in our study were compared according to thyroid function status, there was no difference between the groups in terms of age. Again, in this study, there was no significant difference between the groups in terms of gender, adolescence and the presence of goiter. Consistent with our study, Tuhan et al. ⁽¹⁵⁾ found that there was no difference in terms of gender, adolescence and presence of goiter between the groups that were compared according to thyroid function status. Dündar et al. ⁽¹³⁾ reported a higher rate of goiter in euthyroid cases.

In the literature, rates of thyroid nodules up to 34.4% have been reported in cases with Hashimoto's thyroiditis ^(13,15,26). Dündar et al. ⁽¹³⁾ reported thyroid nodules in 7% of children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis and Tuhan et al. ⁽¹⁵⁾ found thyroid nodules in 7.5% of their patients. In our study, true nodules (13 solitary, 5 multinodules) were detected in 17% of the cases. The patients with thyroid nodules had euthyroidism in 55.5%, SH in 27.7% and overt hypothyroidism in 16.6% of the cases.

In children with Hashimoto's thyroiditis, L-thyroxine treatment is given to the subjects with overt and subclinical hypothyroidism. L-thyroxine treatment is also recommended in euthyroid subjects who have large goiter leading to compression and/or tenderness ^(23,26). In the literature, the rate of using L-thyroxine in cases with Hashimoto's thyroiditis varies between 40-70% ^(13,26-28). In our study, 43.5% of the cases were receiving levothyroxine treatment, while the average L-thyroxine dose to reach euthyroid state was calculated as 1.62±0.53 µg/kg/day in accordance with the literature ⁽¹⁴⁾.

As an autoimmune disease Hashimoto's thyroiditis is frequently associated with other autoimmune diseases. In our study, 2 patients had celiac disease and 1 patient had type 1 diabetes. In studies conducted with adults, the prevalence of celiac disease in patients with autoimmune thyroid disease was reported to be 1.8-3.3% ⁽²⁹⁻³¹⁾. In children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis, the frequency of celiac disease is between 1.3-6.5% ^(32,33). Studies should be conducted with greater number of patients. In studies conducted with children and adolescents diagnosed with Hashimoto's thyroiditis, Sarı et al. ⁽³²⁾ found celiac disease in 4.9% of 101, while Tuhan et al. ⁽¹⁵⁾ in only one (1.25%) of 80 cases. In another study, Sattar et al. ⁽³³⁾, found dTG-IgA positivity in 14 (4.6%) of 302 children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis, and celiac disease was diagnosed by small intestine biopsy in half of these cases (2.3%).

As a result, Hashimoto's thyroiditis is more common in women, and its incidence increases with age during childhood and adolescence. Moreover, thyroid functions tend to deteriorate over time. Therefore, close follow-up and appropriate treatment are important. Although the prevalence of celiac disease in children and adolescents with Hashimoto's thyroiditis is higher than in healthy children, the true prevalence of autoimmune diseases accompanying Hashimoto's thyroiditis will be revealed by studies to be conducted in a larger patient population.

Ethics Committee Approval: S.B.U. Gazi Yaşargil Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee approval was obtained (05.03.2021/693).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declared that there were no conflicts of interest.

Funding: The authors received no specific funding for this work.

Informed Consent: Since our study was retrospective, consent was not obtained from the patients.

REFERENCES

- De Luca F, Santucci S, Corica D, Pitrolo E, Romeo M, Aversa T. Hashimoto's thyroiditis in childhood: presentation modes and evolution over time. Ital J Pediatr. 2013;39:8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1824-7288-39-8
- Inoue M, Taketani N, Sato T, Nakajima H. High incidence of chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis in apparently healthy school children: epidemiological and clinical study. Endocrinol Jpn. 1975;22:483-8.
 - https://doi.org/10.1507/endocrj1954.22.483
- Gopalakrishnan S, Chugh PK, Chhillar M, Ambardar VK, Sahoo M, Sankar R. Goitrous autoimmune thyroiditis in a pediatric population: a longitudinal study. Pediatrics. 2008;122:670-4. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2008-0493
- 4. Setian NS. Hypothyroidism in children: diagnosis and
- treatment. J Pediatr (Rio J). 2007;83:209-16. https://doi.org/10.2223/JPED.1716
- Pyzik A, Grywalska E, Matyjaszek-Matuszek B, Roliński J. Immune disorders in Hashimoto's thyroiditis: what do we know so far? J Immunol Res. 2015;2015:979167. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/979167
- 6. Neyzi O, Furman A, Bundak R, Gunoz H, Darendeliler F, Bas F. Growth references for Turkish children aged 6 to 18 years.
Acta Paediatr. 2006;95(12):1635-41.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08035250600652013

 Aydıner Ö, Karakoç Aydıner E, Akpınar İ, Turan S, Bereket A. Normative data of thyroid volume-ultrasonographic evaluation of 422 subjects aged 0-55 years. J Clin Res Pediatr Endocrinol. 2015;7:98-101.

https://doi.org/10.4274/jcrpe.1818

8. Cooper DS, Biondi B. Subclinical thyroid disease. Lancet. 2012;379(9821):1142-54.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60276-6

- Demirbilek H, Kandemir N, Gonenc EN, Ozon A, Alikasifoglu A, Yordam N. Hashimoto's thyroiditis in children and adolescents: a retrospective study on clinical, epidemiological and laboratory properties of the disease. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab. 2007;20(11):1199-205.
 - https://doi.org/10.1515/JPEM.2007.20.11.1199
- 10. Railison ML, Dobyns BM, Keating FR, Rail ER, Tyler FH. Occurence and natural history of chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis in childhood. J Pediatr. 1975;86:675-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(75)80350-7
- 11. Alos N, Huot C, Lambert R, Vliet GV. Thyroid scintigraphy in children and adolescents with Hashimoto disease. J Pediatr. 1995;127:951-3.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(95)70035-8

- Greenberg AH, Czernichow P, Hung W, Shelley W, Winship T, Blizzard RM. Juvenile chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis: clinical, laboratory and histological correlations. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1970;30:293-301. https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem-30-3-293
- Dundar B, Boyacı A, Sarıgün Ö, Dündar N. Hashimoto thyroidits in children and adolescents: evaluation of clinical
- and laboratory findings. Turk Pediatri Ars. 2011;46:318-22. (none DOI or PMID number) https://doi.org/10.4274/tpa.358.1338
- 14. Ozen S, Berk O, Simsek DG, Darcan S. Clinical course of Hashimoto's thyroiditis and effects of levothyroxine therapy on the clinical course of the disease in children and adolescents. J Clin Res Pediatr Endocrinol. 2011;3:192-7. https://doi.org/10.4274/jcrpe.425
- Tuhan H, Işık S, Abacı A, Şimşek E, Anık A, Anal Ö, et al. Celiac disease in children and adolescents with Hashimoto Thyroiditis. Turk Pediatri Ars. 2016;51(2):100-5. https://doi.org/10.5152/TurkPediatriArs.2016.3566
- Wasniewska M, Corrias A, Salerno M, Mussa A, Capalbo D, Messina MF, et al. Thyroid function patterns at Hashimoto's thyroiditis presentation in childhood and adolescence are mainly conditioned by patients' age. Horm Res Paediatr. 2012;78:232-6.

https://doi.org/10.1159/000343815

- Maenpaa J, Raatikka M, Rasanen J, Taskinen E, Wager O. Natural course of juvenile autoimmune thyroiditis. J Pediatr. 1985;107:898-904.
 https://doi.org/10.1150/000242845
 - https://doi.org/10.1159/000343815
- Larsen PR, Davies TF, Hay ID. The thyroid gland. In: Wilson JD, Foster DW, Kronenberg HM, Larsen PR, eds. Williams Textbook of Endocrinology, 9111 Ed. Philadelphia, PA: WB Saunders Co., 1998. P.475-9.
- Papendieck LG, Iorscansky S, Rivarola MA, Bergada C. Variation in clinical, hormonal and serological expression of chronic lymphocytic thyroiditis (CLT) in children and adolescents. Clin Endocrinol. 1982;16:19-28. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2265.1982.tb03143.x

- Doeker B, Reinehr T, Andler W. Autoimmune thyroiditis in children and adolescents. Klin Padiatr. 2000;212:103-7. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2000-9661
- Szymborska M, Staroszczyk B. Thyroiditis in children. Personal observations. Med Wieku Rozwoj. 2000;4:383-91. PMID: 11228596
- 22. Fava A, Oliverio R, Giuliano S, Parlato G, Michniewicz A, Indrieri A, et al. Clinical evolution of autoimmune thyroiditis in children and adolescents. Thyroid. 2009;19:361-7. https://doi.org/10.1089/thy.2008.0239
- 23. Gönç N, Kandemir N. Guatr. Cinaz P, Darendeliler F, Akıncı A, Özkan B, Dündar B, Abacı A, Akçay T editörler. Çocuk Endokrinolojisi, 1. Baskı, İstanbul, Nobel Yayınları, 2013, s. 345-54.
- 24. Matsuura N, Konishi J, Yuri K, Harada S, Fujieda K, Nohara Y, et al. Comparison of atrophic and goitrous autoimmune thyroiditis in children: clinical, laboratory and TSH-receptor antibody studies. Eur J Pediatr. 1990;149:529-33. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01957685
- 25. Rother KI, Zimmerman D, Schwenk F. Effect of thyroid hormon treatment on thyromegaly in children with Hashimoto disease. J Pediatr 1994;124:599-601. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3476(05)83141-5
- 26. Kaya T, Varim C, Nalbant A, Gunduz Y, Tamer A. Ultrasonographic findings of thyroid in patients with Hashimoto thyroiditis: overt hypothyroid and euthyroid. Med Glas (Zenica). 2013;10:343-7. PMID: 23892856
- 27. Dorr HG, Bettendorf M, Binder G, Karges B, Kneppo C, Schmidt H, et al. Levothyroxine Treatment of Euthyroid Children with Autoimmune Hashimoto Thyroiditis: Results of a Multicenter, Randomized, Controlled Trial. Horm Res Paediatr. 2015;84:266-74. https://doi.org/10.1159/000437140
- Radetti G, Gottardi E, Bona G, Corrias A, Salardi S, Loche S, et al. The natural history of euthyroid Hashimoto's thyroiditis in children. J Pediatr. 2006;149:827-32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2006.08.045
- Spadaccino AC, Basso D, Chiarelli S, Albergoni MP, D'Odorico A, Plebani M, et al. Celiac disease in North Italian patients with autoimmune thyroid diseases. Autoimmunity. 2008;41:116-21.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08916930701620209

- Valentino R, Savastano S, Maglio M, Francesco Paparo, Francesco Ferrara, Maurizio Dorato, et al. Markers of potential coeliac disease in patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis. Eur J Endocrinol. 2002;146:479-83. https://doi.org/10.1530/eje.0.1460479
- 31. Hadithi M, de Boer H, Meijer JW, Frans Willekens, Jo A Kerckhaert, Roel Heijmans, et al. Coeliac disease in Dutch patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis and vice versa. World J Gastroenterol. 2007;13:1715-22. https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v13.i11.1715
- Sari S, Yesilkaya E, Egritas O, Bideci A, Dalgic B. Prevalence of celiac disease in Turkish children with autoimmune thyroiditis. Dig Dis Sci. 2009;54:830-2. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10620-008-0437-1
- 33. Sattar N, Lazare F, Kacer M, Lourdes Aguayo-Figueroa, Vardhini Desikan, Mireya Garcia, et al. Celiac disease in children, adolescents, and young adults with autoimmune thyroid disease. The Journal of Pediatrics. Volume 2011;158(2):272-5.e1

Molecular Epidemiology and Clinical Risk Factors of Rotavirus Diarrhea: Single Center 5-Year Experience

Rotavirüs İshalinin Moleküler Epidemiyolojisi ve Klinik Risk Faktörleri: 5 Yıllık Tek Merkez Deneyim

ABSTRACT

Objective: Acute gastroenteritis due to the rotavirus is one of the common causes of morbidity and mortality in children under five years of age. The objective of this study was to evaluate the epidemiological, clinical, and laboratory data of rotavirus diarrhea in hospitalized children under five years of age.

Methods: All children between one month and 60 months old ages who were hospitalized in Health Sciences University Behçet Uz Child Disease and Pediatric Surgery Training and Research Hospital during September 2013 to August 2017 and diagnosed as acute gastroenteritis with rotavirus antigen test positive in feces were included in the current study. Data of the patients were collected retrospectively from medical records.

Results: A total of 100 patients were evaluated. The median age of the patients was 13 months (IQR 5-45 months) and 54 patients were male and 46 were female. The highest hospitalization rate was in December, followed by November, and in October. The most common type of G9P (8) serotype was detected in rotavirus serotype analysis by PCR. Breastfeeding infants had milder clinic findings in comparison to the older ones. It was found that clinical findings were milder and Vesicari score was lower in infants who had breast milk. Vesikari score was found to be high in children with severe clinical findings.

Conclusion: Rotavirus infection is important for all ages. In case of fever, increased numbers of vomiting and diarrhea, and higher Vesikari system scores may be associated with the severe clinical forms. Determination of rotavirus serotypes and clinical monitoring of genotypic changes are required.

Keywords: Gastroenteritis, rotavirus, rotavirus serotype, Vesikari score

ÖZ

Amaç: Rotavirüs gastroenteriti tüm dünyada, beş yaş altı çocuklarda önemli morbidite ve mortalite nedenidir. Bu çalışma ile rotavirüs ishali nedeni ile hastaneye yatan beş yaş altı çocukların epidemiyolojik özelliklerinin, klinik ve laboratuvar verilerinin değerlendirilmesi amaçlandı.

Yöntem: Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hastalıkları ve Cerrahisi Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi'ne Eylül 2013 - Ağustos 2017 tarihleri arasında akut ishal nedeni ile yatırılan ve dışkısında rotavirüs antijeni pozitif saptanan 1 ay - 60 ay aralığındaki hastalar çalışmaya dahil edildi. Hastaların verileri, geriye dönük olarak "hasta yatış dosyaları" ve "hastane elektronik bilgi sistemi" kullanılarak elde edildi. **Bulgular:** Çalışmada toplam 100 hasta değerlendirildi. Medyan yaş 13 ay (IQR 5-45 ay) ve 54'ü erkek, 46'sı kızdı. En sık yatış Aralık ayında yapılmış, bunu Kasım ve Ekim ayları takip etmiştir. PCR ile bakılan rotavirüs serotip analizinde en sık G9P(8) serotipi saptandı. Anne sütü alan bebeklerde klinik bulguların daha hafif olduğu ve vesikari skorunun daha düşük olduğu saptandı. Ağır klinik bulguları olan çocuklarda da Vesikari skorunun vüksek olduğu bulundu.

Sonuç: Rotavirüs enfeksiyonu, anne sütü alan bebeklerde daha hafif klinik bulgulara neden olmaktadır. Başvuru sırasında Vesikari skoru ciddi hastalığı ön görmede etkili olabilir. Rotavirüs serotiplerinin belirlenmesi ve genotipik değişimlerin klinik olarak izlenmesi gereklidir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Gastroenterit, rotavirüs, rotavirüs serotip, Vesikari skoru

Ekin Soydan ilknur Çağlar Mine Düzgöl Hurşit Apa ilker Devrim Nuri Bayram

Received: 22.03.2021 Accepted: 22.06.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Soydan E, Çağlar İ, Duzgol M, Apa H, Devrim İ, Bayram N. Molecular epidemiology and clinical risk factors of rotavirus diarrhea: Single center 5-year experience. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):321-7.

Ekin Soydan

Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Sağılğı ve Hastalıkları, Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk Yoğun Bakım Ünitesi, İzmir, Türkiye Mr-ekinsoydan@hotmail.com **ORCID:** 0000-0003-2626-5499

İ. Çağlar 0000-0003-3508-3531
M. Duzgol 0000-0002-3190-2950
H. Apa 0000-0002-0601-4679
İ. Devrim 0000-0002-6053-8027
N. Bayram 0000-0003-1802-2518
Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, Dr. Behçet
Uz Çocuk Sağlığı ve Hastalıkları, Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi, Çocuk
Enfeksiyon Hastalıkları, Kiniği, İzmir, Türkiye



© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

Rotavirus associated with diarrhea is the most common cause of mortality and morbidity in children under 5 years of age worldwide. In United States, there are 55,000-70,000 hospitalizations each year due to rotavirus diarrhea ^(1,2). In a report published between 2000 and 2013 on rotavirus, it was stated that the number of deaths with rotavirus gastroenteritis under the age of 5 was 529,000, 215.000 in 2013 ⁽¹⁾. By the studies conducted in different countries, it has been reported that rotavirus is the agent in 10-70% of viral gastroenteritis cases ⁽²⁾.

Rotavirus is a double-stranded ribonucleic acid (RNA) virus and divided into 7 serogroups from A to G (9). The most common rotavirus types in the world are G1P[8], G3P[8], G4P[8] and G2P[4], and G9P[8]. The frequency of these five strains makes up more than 90% of the strains compared to the other strains. The dominant serotypes vary from year to year and from region to region ⁽¹¹⁾.

Rotavirus infections are more common in winter and spring in studies ⁽³⁾. Sudden-onset watery diarrhea is followed by vomiting, which usually lasts 1-3 days. Diarrhea, which can occur 10-20 times a day, can last 5-7 days. It can cause severe dehydration, especially in children younger than 2 years old. It has been reported that the severity and duration of the disease are low in children fed with breast milk ⁽⁵⁾.

Altough the rotavirus associated diarhea has a usually self-limiting milder course, it may cause severe syptoms aspecially in infants. A scoring system was developed to determine the course of the disease and the treatment approach. Parameters used in clinical scoring; The number of daily diarrhea, the number of daily vomiting, the number of days for vomiting, the highest degree of fever, the degree of dehydration, and treatment requirements are included ⁽⁷⁾.

In this study, the clinical, laboratory, and epidemiological characteristics of children under the age of five who were hospitalized for rotavirus gastroenteritis between 2013-2017 were examined.

MATERIAL and METHODS

Patients between the ages of 1 month and 60 months who were hospitalized in the **** Hospital due to acute diarrhea between September 2013 and May 2017 and who were found to have positive rotavirus antigen in their stool were included in the study. The study was initiated after it was approved by the Ethics Committee of our hospital (2017/17-06).

The data of the patients were recorded retrospectively in the case report form using "patient admission files" and "hospital electronic information system". Patients whose diarrhea complaint lasted longer than 14 days were accepted as "prolonged diarrhea" and excluded from the study. Besides, patients over the age of five and under onemonth, patients with chronic diseases associated with the gastrointestinal system, immune system disorders, and patients whose rotavirus antigen test was found to be positive, were not included in the study.

A qualitative immunochromatographic assay test (Ameritek Inc, Everett, WA, USA), which is a rapid antigen test, was used to detect rotavirus antigen in stool. This examination was carried out in the microbiology laboratory of our hospital following the test procedure recommended by the manufacturer. After the stool sample was treated with 1 mL of buffer solution, approximately 150 microL of the mixture was dropped onto the strip in the kit. Waiting for 10 minutes, the reaction of the liquid was evaluated. The sensitivity of the test was 98,9% and the specificity was 99,6% ⁽¹³⁾.

The age, gender, number of days of hospitalization, month and season of hospitalization, breastfeeding history, previous antibiotic use, and complications developed during the follow-up of the patients with positive rotavirus antigen in stool samples were recorded. Vital signs, body weight, and dehydration degrees of the patients at admission were also recorded. Dehydration due to rotavirus gastroenteritis is classified as mild, moderate and severe ⁽¹⁴⁾.

The rotavirus diarrhea clinical severity score was applied to all patients. Clinical findings were scored between "0-20 points". Parameters used in clinical scoring; It includes the number of daily diarrhea, the number of daily vomiting, how many days it has been vomiting, the highest fever, the degree of dehydration, and treatment requirements (Table 1).

According to this scoring system, those who scored <7 points were considered mild, 7-10 points moderate, and 11 points as severe disease. The patients were divided into two groups according to their breastfeeding and not breastfeeding at the time of admission and compared in terms of Vesikari score, presence of vomiting, duration of diarrhea, length of stay, presence of fever, and dehydration.

Within the framework of the Central Laboratory surveillance program; The rotavirus genotypes were determined by sending stool samples of rotavirus positive patients. The frequency distribution of genotyped patients was made according to months and seasons. Statistical analysis of the data obtained as a result of the study was performed using the SPSS 24 (Statistical Package for the Social Sciences, Chicago, IL, USA) program. Chi-square test, Mann Whitney-U test, and median tests were used for demographic data. The Kruskal Wallis test (ANOVA) was used to evaluate whether there was any difference between the determined rotavirus

Table 1. The rotavirus diarrhea clinical severity score

	Vesikari Score			
Parameters	1	2	3	
Maximum Number Stools per Day	1-3	4-5	≥6	
Diarrhea Duration (Days)	1-4	5	≥6	
Maximum Number Vomiting Episodes per Day	1-2	2-4	≥5	
Vomiting Duration (Days)	1	2	≥3	
Temperature (C ^o)	37.1-38.4	38.5-38.9	≥39	
Dehydration	Normal or light	1-5%	≥6%	
Treatment	Rehydration	Hospitalization	Dehydration despite treatment	

genotypes in terms of clinical score, length of stay, season distribution, and duration of diarrhea. Average ages were given in months. Results are given as n (%) or mean±standard deviation (SD) (lower-upper value). p<0,05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

A total of 100 patients were evaluated in the study. Of these, 54 (54%) were male and 46 (46%) were female. The median age of the patients was 13 months (IQR 5-45 months). When the distribution of patients hospitalized due to rotavirus gastroenteritis by months was examined, it was observed that the most frequent hospitalizations were made in

December (n=17, 17%), followed by November







Figure 2. Distribution of PCR-detected serotypes in patients with positive rotavirus antigen .

(n=16, 16%) and October (n=13, 13%). Distrubition of the patients were shown in Figure 1.

Most frequently detected serotypes were G9P (n=26, 34%), G1P (n=18, 30%), and G3P (8) (n=16, 24%). In 20 (20%) patients, although rotavirus antigen was found to be positive in the stool, no serotype was detected by RT-PCR. Serotypes detected by PCR are shown in Figure 2. There was no statistically differences between the detected serotypes and clinical findings, duration of symptoms, and severity of the course (p>0.05).

When the patients who took breast milk and those who did not were compared, no statistically significant difference was found in terms of the presence of vomiting (p=0.069), duration of diarrhea (p=0.143), or length of stay (p=0.417). However, it was found that the frequency of fever was higher and the degree of dehydration was more severe in those who did not breastfeed (p=0.038 and p=0.025, respectively). It was found that among inpatients with positive rotavirus, Vesikari scores at the time of admission were higher than those who received breast milk, and there was a statistically significant difference (p=0.001).

It was found that among inpatients with positive rotavirus, Vesikari scores at the time of admission were higher than those who received breast milk, and there was a statistically significant difference (p=0.001).

Vesikari scores of patients admitted to the intensive care unit; It was statistically higher than patients who were not hospitalized in intensive care (p=0.001). There was no statistically significant difference in patients in the mild and moderate disease groups according to the vesikari classification.

Table 2. The degree of dehydration and Vesikari skore according to their breast milk intake.

Dehydration	Breastfeeding (n=41)	Not Breastfeeding (n=59)	P-value
Mild dehydration n (%) Moderate dehydration	27 (65.8%)	29 (49.2%)	0.025
n (%) Severe dehydration n (%) Vesikari skore mean (±sd)	14 (34.2%) 0 (0.0%) 8.4±2.0	22 (37.2%) 8 (13.6%) 9.9±2.1	0.001

Acute gastroenteritis is one of the most important causes of mortality and morbidity in the world, especially in developing countries. In prevalence studies conducted in different parts of the world, the frequency of rotavirus varies and it is reported that rotavirus is the agent in 10-70% of viral gastroenteritis cases (1,2,9,15,19). In previous studies, it has been reported that rotavirus diarrhea is most common in children between the ages of 6 and 24 months, and it peaks at 9-12 months (20). The median age of the patients in our study was 13 months. Although these values are similar to the literature, 69% of the patients were children older than 24 months. These results can only be due to the evaluation of inpatients. Indeed, in a large-scale study in which rotavirus surveillance in our country was tried to be determined, it was shown that rotavirus gastroenteritis was more common in children aged 13 to 24 months, and this age group was followed by children between 25 and 36 months ⁽²¹⁾. It has been reported that rotavirus infection shifts to older ages, especially in developed countries (20,21).

It is thought to be due to the increase in the average age, virus genotype changes, and the provision of hygiene conditions. Rotavirus is more common in cold seasons. The frequency of rotavirus in America and Europe increases in the period of December-March, while in Africa, the frequency of rotavirus was higher in dry seasons ⁽²²⁾. In our country, it has been reported that rotavirus gastroenteritis cases are frequently seen between September and May ^(23,24). In our study, it was observed that hospitalizations due to rotavirus gastroenteritis were more frequent in November and December, and seasonally, most frequently in autumn.

Rotavirus can cause serious and life-threatening dehydration accompanied by vomiting ⁽²⁵⁾. Fluid electrolyte loss, metabolic acidosis, nutritional deficiency, malnutrition, and dermatitis seen in acute gastroenteritis are also common in rotavirus infection. It may cause severe dehydration, especially in children younger than 2 years old ^(25,26). In a study

conducted in Africa, dehydration was reported to be more severe in the rotavirus positive group ⁽²⁷⁾. In our study, mild dehydration was found in 28%, moderate dehydration in 64%, and severe dehydration in 8% of the patients hospitalized due to rotavirus gastroenteritis. It was noted that 19 (19%) of the patients in our study received antibiotic treatment during their hospitalization, and 17 of these patients started treatment with a pre-diagnosis of respiratory tract infection. Similarly, in a study conducted in Mexico, it was reported that antibiotics were used at a rate of 17.6% in patients with rotavirus positive gastroenteritis ⁽²⁸⁾. Apart from fever and symptoms related to the gastrointestinal system, it can also lead to respiratory tract-related symptoms associated with rotavirus infection. Studies are reporting that 30-50% of the cases have respiratory tract symptoms, cough and nasal discharge are common (29,30).

It is a matter of debate whether this is due to the factor or to the viruses that affect the accompanying respiratory tract since the time of its occurrence is mostly in the winter months. Diagnosis of rotavirus gastroenteritis is generally indistinguishable from other gastroenteritis by physical examination and clinical findings. Since the treatment of rotavirus gastroenteritis is hydration and supportive therapy like other viral gastroenteritis, specific microbiological diagnosis is not necessary in most cases. However, in the case of prolonged diarrhea, patients with the suppressed immune system, severe chronic diseases, and in surveillance studies, rotavirus can be examined as an etiological agent. Definitive diagnosis may also prevent the use of unnecessary and potentially harmful antibiotics in rotavirus gastroenteritis ⁽³¹⁾. It is known that most physicians cannot determine whether there is rotavirus infection at the beginning of the clinic, and therefore, antibiotic treatment is started considering other diagnoses ⁽³²⁾. Many scoring systems have been established to determine the course and treatment approach of acute gastroenteritis. The most used scoring is Vesikari scoring (7). In a cohort study, Vesikari score was reported to be related in terms of dehydration and treatment duration (33). In our study, the median value of the Vesikari score of the patients was

determined to be 9,2. According to the degree of Vesikari, 35% of the cases were evaluated as mild, 57% as moderate, and 8% as a serious disease. Within the framework of different studies, it was observed that Vesikari scoring was more significant in outpatients ⁽³⁴⁾. In our study, the median value of Vesikari score of 7 (7%) patients hospitalized in the intensive care unit was 14 points, and we found statistically significantly higher. Therefore, it has been observed that the Vesikari score can also be used in severely ill patients.

Monitoring of serotypes is important in terms of the development of rotavirus infection and vaccine studies. Rotavirus serotypes differ by region. The most common serotypes in acute gastroenteritis caused by group A rotaviruses in the world are G1P(8), G2P(4), G3P(8), G4P(8), G9P(8) ⁽³⁵⁾. In a study conducted in our country in 2014, the most common G9 genotype (48%) was found, followed by G1 (25.9%), G2 (16.2%) and G3 (4.3%) (21). In another study conducted between 2014 and 2016, 1396 RT-PCR detected the most common G1 (28.3%), followed by G3 (21%), G9 (18.8%), G2 (16.3%) (36). While the prevalence of G9P(8) serotype was 2-10% in prevalence studies conducted in India between 2003 and 2007, it reached 40% in the prevalence studies conducted in 2013 ⁽³⁷⁾. In our study, we found G9P(8) with a frequency of 32,5% ⁽²⁶⁾ as the most common serotype in patients. Then, 22,5% ⁽¹⁸⁾G1P(8), 20% ⁽¹⁶⁾ G3P(8) followed. The types of virus serotypes in terms of frequency vary from country to country and from year to year. The most common serotype G9P(8) in our study is increasing in epidemiological studies conducted worldwide. It is the most common serotype in many studies. These findings support our study. It is necessary to determine virus serotypes and to monitor genotypic changes. Besides, it is important for which serotypes in the country for the use of the vaccine to be developed. The relationship between rotavirus serotypes in terms of the severity of the infection has not been established. In a study conducted in India, Vesikari scoring of G9 serotypes was found higher than G1 serotypes ⁽³⁸⁾. In another study, it was reported that the G2P(4) serotype caused a more severe clinical picture ⁽³⁹⁾. In our study,

we performed Vesikari scoring on our patients to investigate whether there is a difference in clinical severity of rotavirus serotypes. We found no significant difference in terms of the clinical severity of the disease.

Rotavirus, outside the intestine; has been detected in extraintestinal tissues such as the liver, heart, lung, and central nervous system. In our study, hypovolemic shock in 2 (2%) patients, acute renal failure secondary to dehydration in 3 (3%) patients, septic shock in 2 (2%), metabolic acidosis in 6 (6%) patients, increased liver function test in 5 (5%) patients, 4 (4%) patients had hyponatremia, 6 (6%) patients had hypernatremia, and 19 (19%) patients had respiratory tract infection. 7 (7%) patients were followed up in the intensive care unit.

Vesikari score was higher in patients with severe disease. Therefore, we determined that the vesikari score could be used in severe patients in terms of predicting the severity of the disease. The main principle in treatment is to replace lost fluid and electrolytes. There is no specific antiviral therapy. Rotavirus infections in infants younger than 4-6 months are often asymptomatic due to the protective effect of maternal antibodies. It is symptomatic in only 10-20% of cases and is usually mild. However, serious infections may be seen in premature babies. It has been reported that breastfeeding reduces the risk of rotavirus gastroenteritis (44). We found that the frequency of fever and dehydration was more severe in patients with rotavirus gastroenteritis compared to patients who did not take breast milk. Besides, we found higher Vesikari scores in patients who did not receive breast milk. It has been observed that breastfeeding is protective in rotavirus gastroenteritis and the clinical course is milder, and breast milk intake should be encouraged in patients who can be fed orally in rotavirus diarrhea. The major limitation of the study was that it has been planned retrospectively. Since the data in our study were analyzed retrospectively, instant clinical data and outcomes were not included.

CONCLUSION

Our study shows the 5-year surveillance of rotavirus genotypes and is also important in terms of including the broad clinical features of rotavirus diarrhea.

Ethics Committee Approval: S.B.U. Izmir Dr. Behçet Uz Pediatrics and Surgery Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee approval was obtained (2017/17-06).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declared that there were no conflicts of interest.

Funding: The authors received no specific funding for this work.

Informed Consent: Since our study was retrospective, consent was not obtained from the patients.

REFERENCES

- Tate JE,Burton AH, Boschi-Pinto C, Parashar UD; World Health Organization-Coordinated Global Rotavirus Surveillance Network. Global, regional, and national estimates of rotavirus mortality in childrenClin Infect Dis. 2016;62(Suppl 2):S96-S105. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/civ1013
- Tayeb HT, Balkhy HH, Aljuhani SM, Elbanyan E. Increased prevalence of rotavirus among children associated gastroenteritis in Riyadh Saudi Arabia. Virology Journal. 2011;8:548.
 - https://doi.org/10.1186/1743-422X-8-548
- Moussa A, Ben Hadj Fredj M, Fodha I, et al. Distribution of rotavirus VP7 and VP4 genotypes circulating in Tunisia from 2009-2014: emergence of the genotype G12. J Med Microbiol. 2016;65:1028-37. https://doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.000305
- Gülen A. Hacimustafaoğlu M. Çocuklarda Akut İnfeksiyöz Gastoenteritlere Genel Yaklaşım ANKEM Derg. 2013;27(3):147-57.
- Dennehy PH, Cortese MM, Begue RE. A case-control study to determine risk factors for hospitalization for rotavirus gastroenteritis in US children. PediatrInfect Dis J. 2006;25:1123-31.

https://doi.org/10.1097/01.inf.0000243777.01375.5b

- Sugata K, Taniguchi K, Yui A, Miyake F, Suga S, Asano Y, et al. Analysis of rotavirus antigenemiaand extraintestinal manifestations in children with rotavirus gastroenteritis. Pediatrics. 2008;122:392-7. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2007-2290
- Ruuska T, Vesikari T. Rotavirus disease in Finnish children: Use of numerical scores for clinical severity of diarrhoeal episodes. Scand J Infect Dis. 1990;22:259-67. https://doi.org/10.3109/00365549009027046
- 8. Desselberger U. Rotaviruses. Virus Res. 2014;190:75-96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virusres.2014.06.016
- 9. Ianiro G, Micolano R, Di Bartolo I, Scavia G, Monini M; RotaNet-Italy Study Group. Group A rotavirus surveillance

before vaccine introduction in Italy, September 2014 to August 2017. Euro Surveill. 2019;24(15):1800418. https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2019.24.15.1800418

10. Matthijnssens J, Ciarlet M, McDonald SM, et al. Uniformity of rotavirus strain nomenclature proposed by the Rotavirus Classification Working Group (RCWG). Arch Virol. 2011;156:1397-1413.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00705-011-1006-z

11. Silva MF, Rose TL, Gómez MM, et al. G1P[8] species A rotavirus over 27 years pre- and post-vaccination eras in Brazil: full genomic constellation analysis and no evidence for selection pressure by Rotarix[®] vaccine. Infect Genet Evol. 2015;30:206-18.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meegid.2014.12.030

- 12. Abou-Nader AJ, Sauer MA, Steele AD, et al. Global rotavirus vaccine introductions and coverage: 2006-2016. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2018;14(9):2281-96. https://doi.org/10.1080/21645515.2018.1470725
- 13. Slavica Mijatovic-Rustempasic, Ka Ian Tam, Tara K. Kerin, Jamie M. Lewis, Rashi Gautam, Osbourne Quave, Jon R. Gentsch, Michael D. Bowen Journal of Clinical Microbiology. 2013;51(9):3047-54.

https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.01192-13

- 14. World Health Organization. (2005). The treatment of diarrhoea: a manual for physicians and other senior health workers, 4th rev. World Health Organization. https://apps. who.int/iris/handle/10665/43209
- 15. GBD Diarrhoeal Disease Collaborators. Estimates of global, regional, and national morbidity, mortality, and aetiologies of diarrhoeal diseases: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet Infect Dis. 2017;17:909-48
- 16. Altındış M, Küçükkurt Ş, Kalaycı R, Aslan. A, Bükülmez A, Yoldaş. Y. Akut Gastroenteritli Çocuklarda Rotavirus, Enterik Adenovirus ve Norovirus Sıklığı. OTSBD. 2016;1(1):1-12.
- 17. Kurugöl Z, Geylani S, Karaca Y, et al. Rotavirus gastroenteritis among children under five years of age in İzmir, Turkey. T J Ped. 2003;45:290-4.
- 18. Ceylan A, Iraz M. Akut Gastroenteritli 0-5 Yaş Arası Çocuklarda Rotavirus Sıklığı. ANKEM Derg. 2013;27(1):26.
- 19. Meral M, Bozday G, Özkan S, Dalgıc B, Alp G, Ahmed K. Akut gastroenteritli çocuklarda rotavirus prevalansı, serotip ve elektroferotip dağılımı. Mikrobiyol Bul. 2011;45(1):104-12.
- 20. Yen C, Cortese MM. Rotaviruses. Etiologic Agents of Infectious Diseases: In Long. 2016:1222-3.
- 21. Durmaz R, Kalaycioglu AT, Acar S, et al. Turkish Rotavirus Surveillance Network. Prevalence of rotavirus genotypes in children younger than 5 years of age before the introduction of a universal rotavirus vaccination program: report of rotavirus surveillance in Turkey. PLoS ONE. 2014;9:1-19. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0113674
- 22. Parashar UD, Gibson CJ, Bresse JS, et al. Rotavirus and severe childhood diarrhea. Emerg Infect Dis. 2006;12:304-6. https://doi.org/10.3201/eid1202.050006
- 23. Ceyhan M, Alhan E, Kurugol Z, Yıldırım I, Çelik U, Keser M, et al. Multicenter prospective study on the burden of rotavirus gastroenteritis in Turkey, 2005-2006: a hospital-based study. The Journal of infectious diseases. 2009;200:S234-S8. https://doi.org/10.1086/605056
- 24. Tapisiz A, Karahan ZC, Çiftçi E, İnce E, Doğru Ü. Changing patterns of rotavirus genotypes in Turkey. Current Microbiology. 2011;63:517-22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00284-011-0014-2
- 25. Black RE, Cousens S, Johnson HL, et al. Global, regional, and national causes of child mortality in 2008: a systematic analysis. Lancet. 2010;375:1969-87. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)60549-1

- 26. Giri S, Nair NP, Mathew A, et al. Rotavirus gastroenteritis in Indian children<5 years hospitalized for diarrhoea, 2012 to 2016. BMC Public Health. 2019;19(1):69. Published 2019 Jan 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-6406-0
- 27. Villiers FP, Sawyerr TN, de Villiers GK. The incidence and clinical presentation of infantile rotavirus diarrhoea in Sierra Leone. S. Afr Med J. 2009;99:249-52.
- 28. Granados-García V, et al. Cost of Treating Severe Rotavirus Diarrhea in Mexican Children. Rev Invest Clin. 2009;61(1):18-25.
- 29. Crawford SE, Ramani S, Tate JE, et al. Rotavirus infection. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2017;3:17083. Published 2017 Nov 9. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2017.83

30. Candy DCA. Rotavirus Infection: A Systemic Illness? PLoS Medicine. 2007;4(4):e117.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0040117

31. Dormitzer PR. Rotaviruses. In: Mandell GL, Bennett JE, Dolin R (eds). Mandell, Douglas, and Bennett's Principles and Practice of Infectious Diseases, 7th ed, Philadelphia, Elsevier Inc. 2010:2105-16.

https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-443-06839-3.00150-8

- 32. Parashar UD, Nelson EA, Kang G Diagnosis. Management, And Prevention Of Rotavirus Gastroenteritis In Children. BMJ. 2013;347:7204. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f7204
- 33. David Schnadower, MD, MPH, Phillip I. Tarr, MD, Marc H, et al. Roskind, C. Validation of the Modified Vesikari Score in Children with Gastroenteritis in 5 U.S. Emergency Departments, J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2013;57:(4):514-519. https://doi.org/10.1097/MPG.0b013e31829ae5a3
- 34. Guarino A, Ashkenazi S, Gendrel D, Lo Vecchio A, Shamir R, Szajewska H. European Society for Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition/European Society for Pediatric Infectious Diseases evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute gastroenteritis in children in Europe: update 2014.

https://doi.org/10.1097/MPG.000000000000375

- 35. Damme PV, Giaquinto C, Maxwell M, Todd P, Wielen MV. Distribution of rotavirus genotypes in Europe, 2004-2005: the reveal study. J Infect Dis. 2007;195(Suppl 1):17-25. https://doi.org/10.1086/516715
- 36. Durmaz R, Bakkaloglu Z, Unaldi O, Karagoz K, Korukluoglu G, Turkish Rotavirus Surveillance Network, et al. Prevalence and diversity of rotavirus A genotypes cirulating in Turkey during a 2-year sentinel surveillance period, 2014-2016. J Med Virol. 2018;90(2):229-38.

https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.24945

- 37. Mullick S, Mukherjee A, Ghosh S, Gururaja P, Pazhani, James P. Nataro, et al. .Community based case-control study of rotavirus gastroenteritis among young children during 2008-2010 reveals vast genetic diversity and increased prevalence of G9 strains in Kolkata. Published: November 17, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0112970
- 38. Chetrit E, L'homme Y, Sohal JS, Quach C. Group A rotaviruses in children with gastroenteritis in a Canadian pediatric hospital: The prevaccine era.Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol. 2013 Spring;24(1):e1-6. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/982385
- 39. Tarun Saluja, Mandeep S. Dhingra, Shiv D. Sharma, Madhu Gupta, Ritabrata Kundu, et al. Association of rotavirus strains and severity of gastroenteritis in Indian children, Human Vaccines & Immunotherapeutics, 2017;13(3):711-6. https://doi.org/10.1080/21645515.2016.1238994
- 40. Ramani S, Stewart CJ, Laucirica DR, et al. Human milk oligosaccharides, milk microbiome and infant gut microbiome modulate neonatal rotavirus infection. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):5010. Published 2018 Nov 27. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-07476-4

Does Block Anesthesia Used in Hypospadias Surgery Increase Complication Rates?

Hipospadias Ameliyatında Kullanılan Blok Anestezisi Komplikasyon Oranlarını Arttırıyor mu?

ABSTRACT

Objective: Caudal and penile block are two commonly used methods for providing analgesia during and after hypospadias surgery. Although caudal block is a more popular method than penile block, it is thought to contribute to venous congestion and thus to poor healing and fistula formation at the suture line. In our study, we compared postoperative complication rates in patients operated for distal hypospadias with penile or caudal block.

Methods: The records of 44 patients who underwent distal hypospadias surgery at pediatric surgery clinic of Okmeydani Trainig and Research Hospital between 2013 and 2018 were retrospectively reviewed. Patients were divided into two groups as caudal block and penile block groups. Patients were evaluated for meatal stenosis and urethral fistula development.

Results: There were 26 patients in the penile block gruop and 18 patients in caudal block grop. Mean age was 2.3 in the penile block group and 3.5 in the caudal block group. In penile block grop, fistula was observed in 2 patients (7.6%) and meatal stenosis in 4 patients (15.3%). In caudal block group fistula was observed in 1 patient (5.5%) and meatal stenosis was observed in 2 patients (11.1%). There was no statistically significant difference between the two groups.

Conclusion: Both penile and caudal block are commonly used in hypospadias surgery for providing analgesia. In the literature, there are studies showing that the caudal block contributes to urethral fistula formation. In our study, there was no significant difference in the complication rates between the two groups.

Keywords: Hypospadias, regional anesthesia, complications

ÖZ

Amaç: Kaudal ve penil blok hipospadias cerrahisi sırasında ve sonrasında analjezi sağlanması için sık kullanılan iki yöntemdir. Kaudal blok penil bloğa göre daha popüler bir yöntem olmasına rağmen venöz konjesyona ve bu sebeple dikiş hattında kötü iyileşme ve fistül oluşumuna katkısı olduğu düşünülmektedir. Çalışmamızda penil ve kaudal blok uygulanan distal hipospadiaslı hastalarda postoperatif komplikasyon oranlarını karşılaştırdık.

Yöntem: 2013-2018 yılları arasında Okmeydanı Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi Çocuk Cerrahisi kliniğinde distal hipospadias tanılı 44 hastanın dosyaları geriye dönük olarak incelendi. Hastalar kaudal blok ve penil blok uygulananlar olarak iki gruba ayrıldı. Hastalar meatal stenoz ve üretrakutanöz fistül gelişimi açısından değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: Penil blok uygulanan 26, kaudal blok uygulanan 18 hasta mevcuttu. Penil blok grubunda yaş ortalaması 2.3, kaudal blok grubunda 3.5 olarak saptandı. Hastaların ameliyat sonrası 7. gününde üretral kateteri çekildi. Penil blok uygulanan hastaların 2' sinde fistül (%7,6), 4'ünde meatal stenoz (%15,3) gözlendi. Kaudal blok uygulanan hastaların 1'inde fistül (%5,5), 2'sinde meatal stenoz (%11,1) gözlendi. İki grup arasında istatiksel olarak anlamlı bir fark saptanmadı.

Sonuç: Kaudal ve penil blok hipospadias cerrahisinde analjezi sağlanması için sık kullan iki yöntemdir. Literatürde kaudal bloğun üretrakutanöz fistül oluşumunda katkısı olduğunu gösteren çaışmalar mevcut olsada, bizim çalışmamızda kaudal ve penil blok uygulanan hastalarda komplikasyon oranları açısından anlamlı fark saptanmamıştır.

Anahtar kelimeler: Hipospadias, rejyonel anestezi, komplikasyonlar

Aliye Kandırıcı © Mehmet Mutlu © Doğakan Yiğit ©

Received: 09.01.2021 Accepted: 27.07.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Kandırıcı A, Mutlu M, Yigit D. Does block anesthesia used in hypospadias surgery increase complication rates?. Zimir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):328-32.

Aliye Kandırıcı

M. Mutlu 0000-0002-9492-4321 Okmeydanı Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Anesteziyoloji ve Reanimasyon Kliniği, İstanbul, Türkiye

D. Yiğit 0000-0001-9863-8560 Okmeydanı Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Çocuk Cerrahisi Kliniği, İstanbul, Türkiye

E.

© Copyright İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Children's Hospital. This journal published by Logos Medical Publishing. Licenced by Creative Commons 4.0 International (CC BY)

INTRODUCTION

Caudal-epidural and penile block are the most commonly methods used for intraoperative and postoperative pain control in hypospadias surgery. Recent studies reported that penile block has similar efficacy to that of caudal-epidural block. Dorsal penile block is associated with relatively rare occurrence of serious adverse effects in penile surgery ^(1,2). The landmark-based technique was first described by Bateman in 1972 ⁽³⁾. Its most common adverse effect was reported as block failure and minimal redness and bleeding at the injection site ⁽⁴⁾. Penile block not only provides faster and long-lasting pain control but is also associated with lower complication rates, as reported by larger scale studies ⁽⁵⁾.

The other reliable and efficacious anesthetic method for penile surgery, the caudal-epidural block, is comparably less frequently used due to its lower efficacy in older children. Vasodilation and venous congestion induced by sympathetic blockade secondary to caudal anesthesia in penile region poses a limitation for bleeding control during the surgery. In addition, Saavedra-Belaunde et al. ⁽⁶⁾ recently reported that caudal anesthesia was associated with a higher risk of fistula formation after distal hypospadias repair.

In this study, we aimed to compare complication rates in patients who underwent caudal-epidural block and penile block for hypospadias surgery.

MATERIAL and METHODS

After approval by local ethics committee, we retrospectively reviewed medical records of 81 patients with a diagnosis of distal hypospadias followed in pediatric surgery department of Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital between October 2013 and April 2021. Patients were divided into two groups as those who were applied penile or caudal-epidural block.

All patients were to be operated by the pediatric surgeons and pediatric urologist of the same department using the same techniques and materials. No patients had received premedication except prophylactic antibiotherapy with ampicillin at a single dose of 50 mg/kg one hour before the surgery. All cases were monitored with electrocardiogram, noninvasive blood pressure measurement, peripheral oxygen pressure, and end-tidal carbon dioxide pressure. Laryngeal mask airway was placed after anesthesia induction with propofol 3-5 mg/kg or sevoflurane 8%. Once the position of the mask was confirmed, dorsal penile block and caudal block were applied with bupivacaine 0.25% at a dose of 3-5 ml (at a maximal dose of 0.5 mg/kg) and at a dose of 0.5 ml/kg in penile and caudal block groups, respectively. Anesthesia was maintained with 66% nitrous oxide, 1 MAC isoflurane, and 33% oxygen under spontaneous respiration. The cases where mean arterial pressure was increased or a >15% increment in heart rate were considered as block failure, which prompted bolus administration of fentanyl 1 mcg/kg. Pre- and post-block heart rate, mean blood pressure, and end-tidal carbon dioxide pressure were continuously monitored and recorded. This monitoring was maintained till 30 minutes after transfer to the recovery room.

Postoperative analgesia was maintained with 10 mg/kg intravenous paracetamol administered at every eight hours. The patients were discharged on postoperative day 0 and 1. On the 7th postoperative day, the dressing was opened and the catheter was withdrawn. The patients were followed up for 6-18 months postoperatively. Those who developed meatal stenosis and fistulae were recorded.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed via IBM SPSS 26.0 (IBM Corp. Released 2019. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 26.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp). Descriptive data were expressed as numbers and percentages for categorical variables and as the mean, standard deviation, minimum, and maximum values for continuous variables. The comparison of continuous variables between the two groups was made using Mann- Whitney U test as the normality test showed non-normal distribution. Categorical variables were compared with chi-square test and Fisher's exact test. Statistical significance was set as "p<0.05"

RESULTS

The mean age of study population was 3.4 ± 3.5 years (range: 6 months-16 years). Forty-six patients had received caudal block (56.79%), and the remaining 35 patients (43.20%) penile block. The mean age of patients in caudal block group (3.9 ± 3.8 years, range: 6 months- 8 years) was higher than that in penile block group (2.7 ± 3.1 years, range: 1-16 years), (p=0.045).

The patients who developed urethral fistulae had undergone fistula repair at month 6 of follow-up. Most of the cases (n=72, 88.9%) had undergone TIPU (Tubularized Incised Plate Urethroplasty) The remaining nine cases (11.1%) underwent MAGPI (Urethral (meatal) Advancement and Glanuloplasty). Nolocal adrenaline was administered intraoperatively.

Table 1.	Postoperative	clinical	characteristics	of	the	study	groups
----------	---------------	----------	-----------------	----	-----	-------	--------

Chordee assessment was performed via artificial erection for each patient. Chordee was detected in eight patients with five cases in caudal block and three cases in penile block of the study groups, and chordee correction was performed in these patients. While urethral repair was performed through meatal advancement and glanuloplasty (MAGPI) in fourteen patients who had glanular meatus, those with coronal, subcoronal or midpenile meatus or megameatus had undergone tubularized incised plate urethroplasty (TIPU). During postoperative follow-up, ten patients (12.3%) developed meatal stenosis and two cases (2.5%) had fistula. Dorsal meatotomy was performed after six months if routine dilation proved no benefit in patients with meatal stenosis. Those developing fistula underwent fistula repair with meatotomy provided that meatal stenosis

	Anesthesia	Anest	hesia	
		Caudal-epidural Block (n=46) Mean+SD	Penile Block (n=35) MeantSD	
	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	
Age	3.4±3.5 2 (1-5)	3.9±3.8 2 (1-6)	2.7±3.1 2 (1-3)	p=0.045ª
	n (%) ^ь	n (%)°	n (%) ^c	
Mea position				
Coronal	39 (48.1)	24 (52.2)	15 (42.9)	
Glanular	13 (16.0)	8 (17.4)	5 (14.3)	
Megameatus	1 (1.2)	-	1 (2.9)	x ² =2.566
Midpenile	5 (6.2)	2 (4.3)	3 (8.6)	p=0.633
Subcoronal	23 (28.4)	12 (26.1)	11 (31.4)	
Chordee				
Yes	8 (9.9)	41 (89.1)	31 (91.4)	p=0.519°
No	73 (90.1)	5 (10.9)	3 (8.6)	
Operation technique				
MAGPI	9 (11,1)	4 (8.7)	5 (14.3)	x ² =1.534
TIPU	72 (88.9)	42 (91.3)	30 (85.7)	p=0.464
Postoperative Fistula				
Yes	2 (2.5)	-		
No	79 (97.5)	46 (100.0)	2 (5.7)	p=0.184
Postoperative			33 (94.3)	
meatal stenosis				
Yes	10 (12.3)	4 (8.7)	6 (17.1)	p=0.316 ^c
No	71 (87.7)	42 (91.3)	29 (82.9)	

^aMann-Whitney u test; ^bColumn percentage; ^cFisher's exact test

IQR, Inter Qartile Range; SD, standard deviation; MAGPI, meatal advancement and glanuloplasty; TIPU, tubularized incised plate urethroplasty. was accompanied at month six postoperatively. Different types of anesthesia techniques did not differ in meatal position, presence of chordee, and surgical technique, or Dartos flap (p=0.633, p=0.519, p=0.464, and p=1.145, respectively). Complication rates were not also statistically significantly different between the study groups (Table 1).

Complication rates between the surgical techniques were not different for fistula or meatal stenosis (p=0.184 and p=0.316, respectively) (Table 2).

No complications occurred in patients undergoing MAGPI whereas two patients (2.5%) developed urethral fistula and ten patients (12.3%) had meatal stenosis among those undergoing TIPU.

Table 2. Comparison of surgical techniques in terms of postoperative fistula and meatal stenosis.

	Postoperative Fistula n (%)	Postoperative meatal stenosis n (%)
MAGPI (n=9) TIPU (n=72)	2 (2.8) χ²=1.534 p=0.464	1 (12.5) 9 (12.5) χ²=0.256 p=0.880

MAGPI, meatal advancement and glanuloplasty; TIPU, tubularized incised plate urethroplasty.

DISCUSSION

Penile block and caudal-epidural block are the two most commonly used peripheral block methods in distal hypospadias surgery. Recent studies suggested superiority of the penile block in perioperative and postoperative analgesia ⁽⁷⁾. Major contributor of the innervation of the penis is dorsal penile nerve. The proximal part is innervated by the posterior branch of the penile nerve. The branches of genitofemoral and ilioinguinal nerves also contribute to the innervation. Therefore, penile nerve cannot be blocked with a single lateral injection. The caudal-epidural block is another popular block method that can be used as an alternative to penile block. The sympathetic block induced in this method could lead to vasodilation and penile congestion in penile venous sinuses ⁽⁸⁾, an unwanted adverse effect during and after surgery. On the other hand, formation of hematoma and necrosis could be listed among the threatening complications of the penile block, though a study reported that these could be reduced when the method was performed under the guidance of ultrasonography ⁽⁹⁾.

The failure at hypospadias surgery is a consequence of many factors including surgeon's skill, defect severity, competence of the technique used, patientrelated factors, and presence of adequate urinary drainage ^(10,11). The most common complication of the hypospadias surgery is urethra-cutaneous fistula. In fact, the recent advances in surgical techniques have dramatically reduced the rates of such complications^(12,13). Zaidi et al.⁽¹⁴⁾ in their retrospective study involving patients who underwent primary hypospadias repair, reported association of fistula formation to the more proximal positioning of urethral meatus and use of subcutaneous epinephrine consistent with the literature and unlike the findings of the study by Kundra et al . any association to the caudal anesthesia could not be found ⁽⁷⁾. This finding seems consistent with that of our study. In the study by Kundra et al. surgical techniques and surgical services in terms of complication rates of caudalepidural and penile block methods were not mentioned⁽⁷⁾. In our study, we compared complication rates of these block methods where the surgery was performed by the same surgical services.

Whereas, Zaidi et al. reported its negative impact on wound healing as shown through the rabbit model by Kajbafzadeh et al. In fact, the authors reported markedly higher rates of cellular damage and higher number of apoptotic myocytes after bleeding control with epinephrine in the hemostatic technique with application of tourniquet compared to the non-hemostatic technique ^(14,15). Tourniquet was not applied to our study patients who received local block with epinephrine administration

In our case series of distal primary hypospadias repair, we compared complication rates in patients who underwent caudal-epidural block or penile block for hypospadias surgery. We found that there was no significant difference in the complication rates between the two groups.

CONCLUSION

Our study eliminated such factors that limits the assessment of the association between peripheral block and the complications of hypospadias surgery; including use of multiple techniques, local application of epinephrine and tourniquet for hemostasis, presence of patients with proximal hypospadias, or performing hypospadias surgery by different departments. Nevertheless, the surgery is a very sophisticated procedure, requiring a high level of skill and experience. In fact, the number of procedures performed by surgeons was reported to be associated with complication rates ⁽¹⁶⁾. Those with lower number of procedures were reported to have higher incidence of complications such as meatal stenosis, urethral fistula, or stricture ⁽¹⁷⁾. Accordingly, the smaller number of the procedures performed by the surgeon appears to be a limiting factor in our study.

Ethics Committee Approval: Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee approval was obtained (17.04.2018/889).

Conflict of Interest: This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

Funding: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

Informed Consent: Informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

REFERENCES

1. Soh CR, Ng SBA, Lim SL. Dorsal penile nerve block. Pediatr Anesth [Internet]. 2003;13(4):329-33.

https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-9592.2003.01033.x

 Sara CA, Lowry CJ. A Complication of Circumcision and Dorsal Nerve Block of the Penis. Anaesth Intensive Care [Internet]. 1985;13(1):79-82.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0310057X8501300111

- Bateman D. Correspondence: An alternative block for the relief of pain of circumcision. Anaesthesia. 1975;30:101-2. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2044.1975.tb00816.x
- Snellman LW, Stang HJ. Prospective evaluation of complications of dorsal penile nerve block for neonatal circumcision. Pediatrics [Internet]. 1995;95(5):705-8. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/7724307

 Gauntlett I. A comparison between local anaesthetic dorsal nerve block and caudal bupivacaine with ketamine for paediatric circumcision. Pediatr Anesth [Internet]. 2003;13(1):38-42.

https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-9592.2003.00926.x

 Saavedra-Belaunde JA, Soto-Aviles O, Jorge J, Escudero K, Vazquez-Cruz M, Perez-Brayfield M. Can regional anesthesia have an effect on surgical outcomes in patients undergoing distal hypospadia surgery? J Pediatr Urol [Internet]. 2017 Feb;13(1):45.e1-45.e4.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpurol.2016.09.011

 Kundra P, Yuvaraj K, Agrawal K, Krishnappa S, Kumar LT. Surgical outcome in children undergoing hypospadias repair under caudal epidural vs penile block. Pediatr Anesth [Internet]. 2012;22(7):707-12.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9592.2011.03702.x

- Baltogiannis DM. Penile Erection During Transurethral Surgery. J Androl [Internet]. 2006;27(3):376-80. Available from: http://doi.wiley.com/10.2164/jandrol.05158 https://doi.org/10.2164/jandrol.05158
- Faraoni D, Gilbeau A, Lingier P, Barvais L, Engelman E, Hennart D. Does ultrasound guidance improve the efficacy of dorsal penile nerve block in children? Pediatr Anesth [Internet]. 2010;20(10):931-6. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9592.2010.03405.x
- Cimador M, Vallasciani S, Manzoni G, Rigamonti W, De Grazia E, Castagnetti M. Failed hypospadias in paediatric patients. Nat Rev Urol [Internet]. 2013;10(11):657-66. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrurol.2013.164
- Richter F, Pinto PA, Stock JA, Hanna MK. Management of recurrent urethral fistulas after hypospadias repair. Urology [Internet]. 2003;61(2):448-51. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0090-4295(02)02146-5
- Gapany C, Grasset N, Tercier S, Ramseyer P, Frey P, Meyrat BJ. A lower fistula rate in hypospadias surgery. J Pediatr Urol [Internet]. 2007;3(5):395-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpurol.2006.12.003
- Djordjevic ML, Perovic S V, Vukadinovic VM. Dorsal dartos flap for preventing fistula in the Snodgrass hypospadias repair. BJU Int [Internet]. 2005;95(9):1303-9. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2005.05500.x
- 14. Zaidi RH, Casanova NF, Haydar B, Voepel-Lewis T, Wan JH. Urethrocutaneous fistula following hypospadias repair: regional anesthesia and other factors. Paediatr Anaesth [Internet]. 2015;25(11):1144-50. https://doi.org/10.1111/pan.12719
- Kajbafzadeh A-M, Payabvash S, Tavangar SM, Salmasi AH, Sadeghi Z, Elmi A, et al. Comparison of Different Techniques for Hemostasis in a Rabbit Model of Hypospadias Repair. J Urol [Internet]. 2007;178(6):2555-60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2007.08.051
- Halm EA, Lee C, Chassin MR. Is Volume Related to Outcome in Health Care? A Systematic Review and Methodologic Critique of the Literature. Ann Intern Med [Internet]. 2002;137(6):511. https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-137-6-200209170-00012
- Lee OT, Durbin-Johnson B, Kurzrock EA. Predictors of Secondary Surgery After Hypospadias Repair: A Population Based Analysis of 5,000 Patients. J Urol [Internet]. 2013;190(1):251-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.juro.2013.01.091

Diurnal Enuresis Secondary to Aripiprazole in a Child with Autistic Disorder: A Case Report

Öznur Bilaç Akın Tahıllıoğlu Aylin Deniz Uzun Arif Önder

Otizm Tanılı Bir Çocukta Aripiprazole İkincil Gelişen Diurnal Enürezis: Vaka Bildirimi

To the Editor;

Aripiprazole is a commonly used second-generation antipsychotic agent for the treatment of schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and other mood disorders. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved aripiprazole for autism spectrum disorder (ASD)-related irritability such as aggressive symptoms, temper tantrums, and deliberate self-injuriousness in children and adolescents aged 6-17 years. Frequently reported adverse effects of aripiprazole are extrapyramidal symptoms, akathisia and tremor. Diurnal enuresis exists in approximately 10% of children ^(1,2). Although drug-induced urinary incontinence is noted as one of the substantial side effects of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs); reports on antipsychotic-induced enuresis are available ^(2,3). However, side effects of aripiprazole in children as urinary retention and enuresis has been rarely reported. In particular, there are very little information regarding aripiprazole-induced enuresis in ASD ⁽⁴⁻⁶⁾. In this case presentation, we aimed to report diurnal enuresis developed secondary to aripiprazole treatment in a six-year-old boy with ASD.

CASE

A 6-year-old boy was referred to our outpatient clinic with complaints of aggressiveness, hyperactivity, repetitive and self-injurious behaviors. According to his developmental history, he was diagnosed with ASD because of verbal developmental delay, lack of eye contact, social-emotional reciprocity and stereotyped behaviors when he was four years old. The case was diagnosed with ASD according to DSM-5 criteria. Risperidone was prescribed at a dose of 0.25 mg/day; but discontinued because of the drug-related severe sedation. Thus, aripiprazole was started at the dose of 1 mg/day. On the fifth day of aripiprazole treatment, he developed new-onset diurnal enuresis recurring 5-6 times a day for 3 weeks until the medication was stopped.

His medical history, results of physical and neurological examinations and urinalysis were not remarkable. He had urinary bladder control at the age of 3 and had no history of urinary incontinence. Following discontinuation of aripiprazole, his enuresis ceased. After four weeks, due to re-exacerbation of behavioral symptoms, aripiprazole was restarted at a dose of 1 mg/day and then enuresis reappeared and recurred on the fifth day of treatment 5-6 times a day. Received: 20.10.2020 Accepted: 18.01.2021 First Publication: 20.09.2021

Cite as: Bilaç Ö, Tahıllıoğlu A, Uzun AD, Önder A. Diurnal enuresis secondary to aripiprazole in a child with autistic disorder: A case report. İzmir Dr. Behçet Uz Çocuk Hast. Dergisi. 2021;11(3):33-4.

> Aylin Deniz Uzun Manisa Celal Bayar Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Manisa, Türkiye aylindeniz268@gmail.com ORCID: 0000-0002-0635-4593

Ö. Bilaç 0000-0001-8369-6215 Manisa Celal Bayar Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, Manisa, türkiye

A. Tahıllıoğlu 0000-0002-3952-3672 Ege Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, İzmir, Türkiye

> A. Önder 0000-0003-0571-9295 Akdeniz Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi, İzmir, Türkiye

Drug-induced adverse effects were measured with the Naranjo probability scale ⁽⁷⁾, which indicated a probable adverse effect associated with aripiprazole. Consequently, we could not maintain the treatment with aripiprazole due to the severity of enuresis. This case study demonstrates the development of diurnal enuresis in a child with ASD when aripiprazole was added to the pharmacological treatment. We also experienced that enuresis disappeared when aripiprazole was discontinued. Moreover, the reoccurrence of enuresis when aripiprazole was used for the second time indicates that the relationship between aripiprazole and enuresis may not be coincidental.

Consistent to our clinical experience, though rarely seen, there are some reports of aripiprazoleinduced urinary retention and enuresis in children ^(2,4,5,8). Although SSRIs cause enuresis in most of the cases ^(9,10) and aripiprazole is a treatment option for enuresis (3,11), sometimes aripiprazole might be the reason of nocturnal enuresis (2,5,6). In this case, 5-HT2A antagonism of 5-HT2A receptors on detrusor muscle and the antagonism of alpha-1 receptors on internal sphincter might constitute the mechanisms of enuresis triggered by aripiprazole. In addition, aripiprazole with its serotonin reuptake effect might have another mediating role on enuresis due to cholinergic neuromuscular impact of serotonin on isolated detrusor muscle ⁽¹⁰⁾. This is also an important reason of enuresis developing after SSRI use (12). Another enuresis-enhancing effect of aripiprazole may occur through 5-HT1A system⁽⁴⁾. Antagonism of 5-HT1A inhibits bladder contractions ⁽¹³⁾. Partial agonism of aripiprazole on 5-HT1A receptors may facilitate enuresis by increasing bladder contractions.

Herein, we are reporting a rarely seen case of aripiprazole-induced diurnal enuresis in autistic children. It is noteworthy that most of the case reports of aripiprazole-induced enuresis including the current study have come from Turkey. The etiopathogenesis of this condition is not clear . Frequent use of aripiprazole in ASD in Turkey or an unknown genetic background across Turkish population might be responsible for its more frequent occurrence in our country. Although aripiprazole has become widely common in treating behavioral problems associated with autistic disorder, this case report also highlights that development of enuresis with low doses of aripiprazole should be considered when using it in children with neurodevelopmental disorders such as ASD.

REFERENCES

- Bloom DA, Seeley WW, Ritchey ML, & McGuire EJ. Toilet habits and continence in children: an opportunity sampling in search of normal parameters. The Journal of urology. 1993;149(5):1087-90.
 - https://doi.org/10.1016/s0022-5347(17)36304-8
- Bayazıt H, Kılıçaslan F. Diurnal enuresis secondary to aripiprazole. Mustafa Kemal Üniv Tıp Derg. 2017;8(31):36-8. https://doi.org/10.17944/mkutfd.376533
- Lee MJ, & Kim CE. Use of aripiprazole in clozapine induced enuresis: report of two cases. Journal of Korean Medical Science. 2010;25(2):333-5. https://doi.org/10.3346/ikms.2010.25.2.333
- Bozkurt H, Abali O. Aripiprazole-Induced Enuresis in a Child with Autistic Disorder. Archives of Neuropsychiatry.
- 2011;48:164-6.
 5. Karakurt MN, & Süren S. Desmopressin Use in the Treatment of Aripiprazole-Induced Nocturnal Enuresis in a Child Diagnosed with Autistic Disorder. Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology. 2015;25(6):518-9. https://doi.org/10.1089/cap.2015.0003
- 6. Gunes S. Aripiprazole-related diurnal enuresis in children: 2 cases (aripiprazole-related enuresis). Clinical Neuropharmacology. 2017;40(4):175-6. https://doi.org/10.1097/WNF.00000000000223
- Naranjo, CA, Busto U, Sellers EM, Sandor P, Ruiz I, Roberts EA, et al. A method for estimating the probability of adverse drug reactions. Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics. 1981;30(2):239-45.
 - https://doi.org/10.1038/clpt.1981.154
- Yalcin O. Micturition difficulty and urinary retention associated with aripiprazole and citalopram treatment in a male adolescent with Asperger syndrome. Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology. 2014;24(10):598-9. https://doi.org/10.1089/cap.2013.0111
- Candura SM, Messori E, Franceschetti GP, D'Agostino G, Vicini D, Tagliani M, et al. Neural 5-HT4 receptors in the human isolated detrusor muscle: effects of indole, benzimidazolone and substituted benzamide agonists and antagonists. British journal of pharmacology. 1996;118(8):1965-70. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1476-5381.1996.tb15631.x
- Ozdemir PG, Aydın A, Gulec M, Cim EFA. Switching to Fluoxetine in a Case of Sertraline-Induced Urinary Incontinence: A Case Report. Duşunen Adam J Psychiatry Neurol Sci. 2013;26(1):117-8.
- 11. Kilinç S, Hergüner A, & Hergüner S. Cessation of Nocturnal Enuresis with Aripiprazole. Journal of child and adolescent psychopharmacology. 2017;27(2):213-4. https://doi.org/10.1089/cap.2016.01276
- Hergüner S, Kilinçaslan A, Görker I, Tüzün U. Serotoninselective reuptake inhibitorinduced enuresis in three pediatric cases. Journal of child and adolescent psychopharmacology. 2007;17(3):367-9.
- https://doi.org/10.1089/cap.2006.0070
- Testa R, Guarneri L, Poggesi E, Angelico P, Velasco C, Ibba M, et al. Effect of several 5-hydroxytryptamine(1A) receptor ligands on the micturition reflex in rats: comparison with WAY 100635. The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics. 1999;290(3):1258-69.

AUTHOR INDEX

Α

Acarer A, 123 Ağın H. 94.247 Akar S, 226 Akaslan Kara A, 66,117 Akav Hacı İ. 80 Akbulut İ, 233 Akca Çağlar A, 147 Akcal Ö. 80 Akın MA, 226 Akışın Z, 240 Akkuş Ş, 23 Aksoy HU, 295 Aktas S, 219 Aldemir E. 226 Alkan Özdemir S, 15 Alp YT, 117 Altınok Eİ. 240 Altun Z, 1 Anıl M, 57 Apa H, 321 Arıcı M, 233 Arıkan K, 66, 117 Arıöz Habibi H, 277 Arslan G, 269 Aşkar FZ, 43 Ata Teneler A, 240 Atakul G, 94,247 Atasever AK, 295 Ateş U, 309 Ayanoğlu M, 73 Ayça S, 295 Aykut A, 286 Ayvat Öcal Z, 29 Ayvat P, 159 Ayvaz OD, 301

В

Badem M, 53 Bağ Ö, 240 Bahadır K, 309 Bahat Özdoğan E, 9 Bahçeci Erdem S, 80 Bak M, 133,286 Bakkal MF, 269 Barankoğlu İ, 123

Bardak Ş, 53 Bayram N, 66,117,321 Berksoy E, 53 Bilaç Ö, 333 Bildik T, 123,167 Bingöl-Koloğlu M, 309 Borlu M, 113 Bosnalı O, 37 Böncüoğlu E, 66,117,247 Bülbül M, 309

С

Can D, 80 Canöz Ö, 113 Cansaran S, 37 Celayir A, 37,301 Cem E, 117 Ceylan G, 94,247 Coşkun M, 15,23

Ç

Çağlar İ, 321 Çakar N, 139 Çakmak M, 309 Çalışan R, 123,167 Çalışkan E, 277 Çalkavur Ş, 15 Çaman Ş, 301 Çelik T, 117 Çoban İ, 57 Çolak M, 94,247 Çolak R, 15 Çölgeçen E, 113 Çubukçu D, 262

D

Daldal H, 255 Demir HA, 139 Demirhan A, 226 Devrim İ, 66,117,247,321 Dinçel N, 23 Diniz G, 233 Dirim Mete B, 57 Durmaz B, 133 Düzgöl M, 321

Volume 11, 2021

Е

Ecevit ÇÖ, 240 Ekim MM, 255 Eliaçık K, 53 Emir S, 139 Eraslan A, 269 Erdoğan D, 147 Erermiş S, 123,167 Ergin M, 23 Ergun E, 309 Erikci VS, 108 Erol A, 219 Evren G, 133

F

Filiz S, 269

G

Gelal F, 15 Gökbayrak ÖE, 219 Gökçek GE, 113 Gökmen Yıldırım T, 15 Göksu MG, 57 Göl Serin B, 233 Göllü G, 309 Gül OB, 277 Güler H, 123 Güler H, 123 Güleray N, 147 Güven D, 286 Güvendi G, 57 **H** Haytabey B, 57 Helvacı M, 53

İ

İmamoğlu M, 9 İnan A, 53

J

Jafarov A, 309

Κ

Kalkanlı OH, 15 Kandırıcı A, 328 Kanık A, 53 Karaarslan U, 94,247

Karakovun İ. 87 Karaman S, 80 Karkiner CŞ, 80 Kavuncuoğlu S, 226 Kaya A, 123 Kaya MŞ, 80 Keleş Ş, 269 Keskin Gözmen Ş, 23 Kılıç OHT, 57 Kıymet E, 66,117 Kocabas S, 43 Konuralp Atakul B, 153 Kömürlüoğlu A, 73 Köse S, 167 Köse Ş, 233 Kum Özsengezer S, 1 Kundak S, 101 Kutlu A, 101

Μ

Moralıoğlu S, 37 Mutlu M, 328

Ν

Nacaroğlu HT, 80

0

Olgun HN, 219 Olgun N, 1 Orbay TM, 301 Oztan MO, 87

Ö

Önder A, 333 Özbaran B, 167 Özbay Hoşnut F, 147 Özcan T, 123 Özen S, 80 Özkan B, 314 Özkınay F, 133,286 Öztekin D, 29,153 Öztekin Ö, 29,153 Öztop MB, 117 Öztürk M, 277 Öztürk N, 301 Öztürk S, 295 Özyazıcı M, 233 Özyörük D, 139

Ρ

Pektaş OZ, 37 Pilan BŞ, 167 Polat M, 295

S

Saka ÖŞ, 113 Salış O, 255 Saraç Sandal Ö, 94,247 Sarı F, 94 Sarıhan H, 9 Sarıoğlu FC, 153 Sarıoğlu O, 153 Serdaroğlu E, 23,133,286 Soydan E, 247,321

Ş

Şahin G, 147 Şahinkaya Ş, 66,117 Şahutoğlu C, 43 Şalcı G, 9 Şenol E, 123 Şentürk Pilan B, 123

Т

Tahıllıoğlu A, 333 Taşkırdı İ, 80 Tatlı Kış T, 233 Tokmak SH, 167 Topal S, 94,247 Toprak Kanık E, 80 Tosun A, 73 Tuhan H, 73 Tunç S, 314 Tural Bozoğlu S, 9 Türközü Kanter K, 53 Türkyılmaz M, 255

U

Uğur Baysal S, 53 Uzun AD, 333

V

Varol U, 57

Υ

Yağmurlu A, 309 Yalçın Cömert HS, 9 Yazal Erdem A, 139 Yılmaz C, 233,295 Yılmaz İT, 153 Yılmaz Ö, 233 Yılmaz Ü, 262 Yiğit D, 328 Yiğit M, 255 Yuluğ B, 167 Yurdasiper A, 233

SUBJECT INDEX

Α

Acute pancreatitis, 147 Acute post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis, 286 Acute recurrent pancreatitis, 147 ADC measurments, 29 Air leakage, 202 Allergic disease, 269 Allergic rhinitis, 233 Alopecia areata, 101 Amblyopia, 255 Anesthesia, 159 Appendicitis, 87 Approach, 66 Asthma, 80,206,233 Athlete, 269 Atopic dermatitis, 210 Awareness, 80

В

Bibliometric analysis, 159 Biomarkers, 87 Biometry, 277 Bishop-koop prosedure, 301 Bleeding, 23 Brachial plexus birth palsy, 262 Brachial plexus, 262

С

Callosal index. 277 Cardiac surgical procedures, 43 Cat allergy, 210 Catheter-associated bloodstream infections, 247 Central venous catheter, 247 Cerebral hypoxia, 43 Child and adolescent psychiatry, 167 Child and adolescent, 123 Child development specialist, 188 Child health, 53 Child with cancer, 188 Childhood cancer survivor, 139 Childhood, focal epilepsy, 295 Children and adolescents, 314 Children, 108, 113, 117, 147, 181, 206, 269 Clitoromegaly, 215

Cobalamin deficiency, 73 Colonic duplication, 108 Complications, 43,328 Congenital cataract, 255 Congenital diaphragmatic hernia, 153 Congenital glaucoma, 255 Congenital heart defects, 43 Congenital heart disease, 174 Congenital neutropenia, 181 Corpus callosum, 277 Covid 19-Pandemic, 167 COVID-19, 57,117,202

D

Diabetes, 113 Differentiated renal function, 37 Diffusion magnetic resonance imaging, 15 Dynamic renal scintigraphy, 37

Ε

Early childhood, 188,226 Early preterms, 226 Enterostomy, 301 Esophageal achalasia, 309 Etiology, 147

F

Fetal brain, 29 Fetal, 153 Foreign body aspiration, 206 FT4, 101 Fundoplication, 309

G

Gastroenteritis, 321 Gene polymorphism, 286 Glomerular filtration rate, 139 Goiter, 314 Granulomatous dermatitis, 113 Growth, 226

Н

Hashimoto's thyroiditis, 314 Heller myotomy, 309 Hematoma, 23 Hematuria, 9

Volume 11, 2021

Hippo signaling pathway, 1 HSCT, 198 Hypospadias, 328 Hypoxic-Ischemic encephalopathy, 15

L

Immunotherapy, 80 Infant, 174,210 Infection, 181 Inhale nitric oxide, 94 Intestinal volvulus, 108 Irritable bowel syndrome, 240 Isolated ventriculomegaly, 29

J

Jejunoileal atresia, 301

Κ

KINDL scale, 240 Knowledge, 80

L

Lacosamide, 295 Level of knowledge, 66 Low FODMAP diet, 240

Μ

Magnetic resonance imaging, 15,153,277 Mannose-binding lectin, 133,286 Mean platelet volume/platelet count ratio, 87 Meconium ileus, 301 Medical student, 57 Mental health, 123 Migratine, 73 Migration, 53 Moderate-late preterms, 226 Mother, 188 Mouse, 233 MPS I, 198 MSIC, 57

Ν

Nanoparticle, 219 Near-infrared, 43 Necrobiosis lipoidica, 113 Needle biopsy, 23 Neonatal obstructions, 301 Neonate, 15 Nephrotoxicity, 139 Neuroblastoma, 1,219 Neurofibromatosis, 215 Neuroimaging, 15 Neutropenia, 181 NF1, 215 Nutcracker syndrome, 9

Ρ

Palivizumab, 174 Pandemic, 57 PCR, 133 Pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome, 94 Pediatric infectious diseases, 66 Pediatric intensive care unit, 94,247 Pediatric oncology, 1 Pediatric renal biopsy, 23 Pediatric, 37,87,159,277 Peritoneal dialysis, 133 Peritonitis, 133 Physiotherapy, 262 Plexiform neurofibroma, 215 Pneumothorax, 202 Prevalence, 269

Prognosis, 153,286 Proteinuria, 9 Pulmonary haemorrhage, 198 Pyeloplasty, 37

Q

Quality of life, 188

R

Refugee, 53 Regional anesthesia, 328 Renal colic, 9 Renal function, 139 Rotavirus serotype, 321 Rotavirus, 321 RSV, 174

S

Santulli procedure, 301 School age, 269 Sexual abuse, 123 Signaling pathways, 219 Skin prick test, 210 Social media, 57 Social service, 53 Spectroscopy, 43 Sports, 269 Supranormal function, 37

т

Target height, 226 Telemedicine, 167 Telemental health, 167 Tension-type headache, 73 The pain-reducer effect of vitamin B₁₂, 73 Thoracotomy, 202 Thyroid function, 314 Total lung volume, 153 TSH, 101 Tuberculosis, 66 Turkey, 117,159 Type 1 diabetes, 113

U

Unclassified headache, 73 Ureteropelvic junction obstruction, 37 Vesikari score, 321 Vision loss, 255 Vitamin B_{12} levels, 73 Vitamin B_{12} , 101 Vitamin D, 101

W

War, 53 Weight percentile, 174